# STRINGS OF LANGUAGE: DONALD BARTHELME AND THE DISCOURSES

OF POSTMODERNISM

Michael Deon du Plessis

A dissertation submitted to the Faculty of Arts, University of the Witwatersrand, Johannesburg, in fulfilment of the requirements for the degree of Master of Arts

13

Johannesburg 1988

#### ABSTRACT

Only by analysing fragmentation can one begin to understand Donald Barthelme's work, which often consists of "strings of language". Yet his writing is neither an isolated nor an idiosyncratic phenomenon. On the contrary, it is very much part of postmodernism: one of the chief features of postmodernism is that it values difference and plurality over identity and unity. To describe fragmantation persuasively in Barthelma's fiction, one has to rely on structuralist and poststructuralist discourses. which have become the dominant critical languages of postmodernism. Using these discourses, one can account for the rupturing of communication, the dispersal of traditional forms of identity, the collapse of conventional literary depictions of space, and the importance given to isolated words and objects in Barthelme's stories and novels. So close is the relation between Barthelme's writing and literary theory, that one is tempted to see Barthelms's couvre as an allegory of that theory. (Critics such as Walter Benjamin have claimed that allegory as a mode in deeply concerned with fragments.) In this way, fragmentation paradoxically provides a coherent framework for Barthelme and for postmodernism.

ii

## DECLARATION

I declare that this dissertation is my own, unaided work. It is being submitted for the degrees of Naster of Arts in the University of the Witwatestand, Johannesburg. It has not been submitted before for any degree or examination in my other University.

ыı

M.D. du Plessis

1511 day of April , 1988.

To my parents and

to Rhoda

iν

# ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

Without my supervisor, Mrs Hasel Dohen, this dissertation would never have been complated: her interest, anthusiasm and dedication sustained me during some dark times.

A substantial financial grant from the Human Sciences Rosearch Council made my work possible; I am grateful to the Council for their generosity.

# TABLE OF CONTENTS

INTRODUCTION 1
CHAPTER ONE
BARTHELME'S DIALOGUES AND THE "ORDINARY RULES OF
CIVILISED DISCOURSE" 8
Critical Contextures: "The Crisis"
Pure Transactions, or, What About the Cooperative Principle? . 17
Unnatural Contexts, Unspeakable Acts
Unnatural Contexts
Unspeakable Acts, or, Derride Unfair to Searle 43
CHAPTER TWO
BARTHELME'S EFFACED SELF: DISCOURSE AND SUBJECTIVITY 53
The Dialogical Subject: An "Intersubjective Atrocity" 55
Distracting the Self, or, Ruptures and Slidings 65
Analysing Text Analysing Reader
The Uncouny Sandman: Hoffmann, Frend, Barthelme 91
CHAPTER THREE 110
THE "NON-PLACE OF LANGUAGE": LANGUAGE AND SPACE IN
BARTHELME'S WRITING 110
Heterotopias: Barthelms's red velvet maps
Limits, Boundaries and Plots:

(vi - vii)

## Erratum

Because of an unrectifiable error in printing out the final copy of the dissectuation, endotes do not appear at the after Chapter Five intesad, and they are numbered consecutively from 1 to 574. As a result, some confusion may arise batween the first billographic entry and subsequent references. to the same tost. <u>Full billographic encode</u>:

(Vii)

"Through a Window and into Another Situation"	197
Frames, or The Limits of Representation	156
CHAPTER FOUR ,	172
POSTMODERNISM: "THE LEAST UGLY TERM"	172
"Fragments are the only forms I trust"	175
Objects: Commodities, Fatishea, Signifiant	197
The Strange Object Covered with Fur, or, The Logic of the	
Fragtrish	216
CHAPTER FIVE	231
PATERNITY, ANXIETY, PASTICHE, ALLEGORY: "THE FATHER'S	
PATERNITY, ANXIETY, PASTICHE, ALLEGORY: "THE FATHER'S DAY TO END ALL"	231
	231 231
DAY TO END ALL"	
DAY TO END ALL <sup>u</sup>	231
DAY TO END ALL <sup>a</sup> Paternity Anxiety	231 245
DAY TO END ALL <sup>a</sup> Paternity Anglety Pestiche, Parody	231 245 260
DAY TO END ALL <sup>a</sup> Paternity Anxisty Pastiche, Parody Allegory Notes	231 245 260 265
DAY TO END ALL <sup>a</sup> Paternity Anxiety Pastiche, Parody Allegory Notes BIBLIOGRAPHY	231 245 260 263 312
DAY TO END ALL <sup>a</sup> Paternity Anxiety Pastiche, Parody Allegory Notes BIBLIOGRAPHY Vorks by Donsid Barthelme	231 245 260 265 312 365
DAY TO END ALL <sup>a</sup> Paternity Anxiety Anxiety Pestiche, Parody Allagory Notas BIBLIOGRAPHY Works by Donaid Barthelme Oriticism of Bonaid Barthelme's works	231 245 260 265 312 365 365
DAY TO END ALL <sup>a</sup> Paternity Anxiety Pastiche, Parody Allegory Notes BIBLIOGRAPHY Vorks by Donsid Barthelme	231 245 260 265 312 365 365 366

viii

### INTRODUCTION

If a single sentence of Donald Barthelme's could stand as a motto for my reading of his work, it would indisputably he the following: "Strings of language extend in worry direction..." ("The Indian Oprising", <u>UTMA</u> 11). Everything I consider to be characteristic of postmodern writing is conteined in that scrap of sentences: the primacy and ublquity given to language (language as far as the eye can see), the delight in the opsque materiality of words (language turned into strings, bonting, verbal Etckertape), and, above all, the relinquishment of totality in favour of fragmentation (the great mestar-texts of ulture - identity, truth, history - disappear, leaving bright ribbonu of discourse to flutter in their weke).

Fragmentation offers a usy of reading both Sarthalms and postendermism. For this reason, <u>Strings of Language</u> begins with the lost obvious instance of linguistic breakdown in Barthelms's stories, namely the texts that consist either largely or excelsively of dislogue. In these texts, every utterance is an isolsted anippet, answaring nothing, so that dislogue as a meaningful interaction around a specific topic no longer exist. The sacond chapter of my work goes on to examine the self that speaks, or the relves that could have produced such fantastic uttarances. It is soon apparent that this solf is no ordinary identity of other character or author, or character with author, but is another centrifugal network: a divided, decentred subject. The third chapter aurways the colculitedly incoherent construction of milistux, sotings and spaces in Barthelms's

world in which these figures move and in which these words are spoken is no less fragmented.

Not only is the relation between word and thing, on which realist fiction relies, broken, but the connection between word and word is transformed as well. As verbal constructs, occupying the physical space of a page. Barthelme's stories are deceptive and disorientating. Lacunce appear where we anticipate continuity, or else dizzying repetitions and structural displacements trap us in a mirror maze of words. The fourth chapter sets the omnipresent fragmentation of Barthelms's writing in the context of postmodernism, both as a mode of writing and as a mode of production, or better still, as a particular economy of textual practice, which turns out commodities, fetishes and texts with such ease that it becomes impossible to distinguish between them. In the fifth and final chapter, Barthelme's work is read as a particularly postmodern instance of the anxiety of influence. Indeed, the influence of Harold Bloom's theory on Barthelms's novel, The Dead Father, seems so pronounced that one begins to wonder whether one cannot view this novel, and perhaps all of Barthelma's writing, as an allegory of theory, or an allegory of theoretical reading.

world in which these figures move and in which these words are spoken is no less fragmented.

Not only is the relation between word and thing, on which realist fiction relies, broken, but the connection between word and word is transformed as well. As verbal constructs, occupying the physical space of a page, Barthelme's stories are deceptive and disorientating. Lacunse appear where we anticipate continuity, or else dizzying repetitions and structural displacements trap us in a mirror mage of words. The fourth chapter sats the omnipresent fragmentation of Barthelms's writing in the contaxt of postmodernism, both as a mode of writing and as a mode of production, or better still, as a particular economy of textual practice, which turns out commodities, fetishes and texts with such ease that it becomes impossible to distinguish between them. In the fifth and final chapter, Barthelme's work is read as a particularly postmodern instance of the anxiety of influence. Indeed, the influence of Harold Bloom's theory on Barthelms's novel, The Dead Pather, seems so pronounced that one begins to wonder whether one cannot view this novel, and perhaps all of Barthelme's writing, as an allegory of theory, or an allegory of theoretical reading.

Noreover, if the discourse of Barthelms's texts seen characteristic of postmodernise, these characteristics are best stabilable when one situates Barthelme in the discourse of poststructuralism, because poststructuralist theories have strongly described when we consider to be postmodernist. I have, in other words, committed the tautology of reading Barthelms's already dispersed strings of language through a theoretical grid itself composed of hetrogeneous terms and quotefolms drawn from a wide variety of critics and writers. So Chapter One takes much from J. L. Austin's speech act theory and its axplicators and opponents, particularly from Jacques Derrida, Austin's willest antagonist. (Tellingly, Derrida's strategy in his response to Austin's follower, John Searle, consists of breaking Searle's argument down into a welter of quotations, so that Derrida's argument quotes the whole of Searle's paper. albeit in fragments. This is literally a crushing strategy,) Chapter Two stages a dialogue between two of the most intriguing theorists of the salf which no longer coincides with itself, Mikhail Bakhtin and Jacques Lican. In addition, Chapter Two provides an overview of the polemic subrounding the split subject (from Louis Althusser, via Rotalind Coverd and John Ellis, to Terry Esgleton, who takes a dim view of celebrations of decentred subjectivity). Chapter Three finds a guide to Barthelme's multiverse in Michel Foucault, who is joined by Juril Lotman and Michel Serres. Jean Baudrillord dominates Chapter Pour, shadowed by Andy Warhol, who acts out, or practises, clownishly, what Bandrillard proposes. (Or is it the other way round?) The final chapter of my work draws strongly on Harold Bloom, and also on Walter Benjamin's theory of allegory and the incorporation of that theory into some very persuasive accounts of postmodernism. Other theorists have informed my argument, such as Jean-François Lyotard, Gilles Deleuza and Félix Guattari, Frederic Jameson, Julia Kulsteva, Paul de Man, and most of all, Roland Barthes, whose influence permeates almost every page of Strings of Language. Add to this the innumerable anatomists of postmoderniss and the host of commentators on Barthelme (notably Charles Molesworth, Maurice Couturier and Regis Durand) and it is clear that criticism here is no decorously self-effacing handmaiden to a Primary Text, but a text in its own right. Where, in the mass of reading and re-reading, does postmodern criticism and and orestivity begin? Warhol confidently assures us: "All the critics now are the real artists".1

з

Yet, one of the danger of this method is that what is intended as a theoretical starsography? may become a critical cacopheny. Where this has happened, I can only exhait the contagious affects of the postmodern will to fragmentation as a defance. Intertwining the strings of language produced by contemporary theory with those of Bartheims has proved irresitible.

The frequency with which I have reduced the discourses of some perturbation sphorist, or of Berthelme, to quotations in my own writing may seem to be J case of pulverising the disedy fragmentary; let it muffice to point out the expmology Julis Kristews discourses for "analysis" in the Greek analysis - "to discolve". J Analysis and dissolution stare the mane root, fragmented seem at their origin.

In the sonorously entitled "Epistemo-Critical Prologue" to The Origin of German Tragic Drema, Benjamin distinguishes between mathematics, which validates itself by means of "coercive proof"," doctring, which asserts itself by means of the authority of axioms," and what he calls the "treatise"." The treatise lacks the powers of ideology, for, as far as it is concerned, Benjamin writes that "truth-content is only to be grasped through immersion in the most minute details ... ". 7 From the tireless accumulation of such details or fragments, a different kind of "truth" can issue: consider the speaker of "See the Noon?" who justifies his obsession with debris by saying "It's my hope that these ... souvenirs ... will someday merge, blur - cohere is the word, maybe - into something meaningful" (UPUA 156, Barthelme's ellipsis). Benjamin goes so far as to find similarities between the treatise and the mosaic, partly because "both are made up of the distinct and the disparate"." For Senjamin "in their supreme, western, form the mosaic and the treatise are products of the Middle Ages; it is their very real affinity which makes comparison possible".<sup>3</sup> One should not forget that the major part of <u>The Origin of German</u> <u>Trapio Drama</u> is a description and defense of allegory as a system of fragments.

But postmodernism is less concerned with truth than with pleasures Barthales admits that a number of his stories are "pretexts for the pleasure of cutting up and pasting together pictures, a secret vice gome public" (GP n.p.). The theor enjoyment of matching a fragment of Barthales' with a match of quotation from the storehouse of contemporary theory has made <u>Strings of Language</u> scenaring close to measic, which is not an interpropriate way of writing about Barthales, since he is known primarily as a collegist. It is not an unwitable schold for deling with postnodernism, either, because postmodernist theory end text so readily collide, and postmodernist criticizen is generate no generate me texts.

My extensive use of quotation has some justification. Quotations are not only plassurable, they are powerful: as George Stataer remarks of Benjami's working method that is an "[examination] but also [an embodiment] of the subtority of quotation, the many ways in which a quotation carrigtee or subvorts the entytic contuxe".<sup>16</sup>

An even guiltier pleasure than quotation is name-dropping, and of that I have been unrepentantly guilty. Marhol, arch name-dropping, anys the following in an interview: "I like the kind of critics who, when they write, just put the people's names in, and you go through the columns and count how many names they drop". One of his interlocutors procounces the name "Buyy" at this point, to which Warbol adds "Susy is the base". The interviewer than asks "The bast critic?", and Warhol replies "Yanh, bacause she's got the most names." As more computing is another way of rel-

ishing the residual magic of the isolated signifier, just as quotation revels in the joy of fragmentation.

But, to go back to the sentence from "The Indian Uprising" which was my point of departure, I have net, as yet, quoted the entire sentence, which runn as follows: "Strings of language extend in every direction to bind the world into a rushing, ribbid whole" (UPUA 11). What kind of movement extends and binds simultaneously, or is at once centrifugal and centripetal? Too easily could one bracket a part of the "whole", to make it "(w)hole", as indeed I bracketed the rest of the Sentence at the beginning. More challenging is the way in which Barthalms"s work, or the writing of certain theorists, forces us to execusive prist and whole. A "rushing, ribaid" whole is

A similar "tensionally cohared universe" of details emerges as one counters a fragment of Bortholms with a fragment of theory: desylfs the discontinuities, dialogue still goes on; although the self is bhettored, all our theories return to it; even a non-space can aske a common ground; the closurs of the system of political economy is unsettled by making everything, including alianation, into a commodity. The theory of fragments makes sense of 20 rehears and of positodersing, as a vhole. So the relation between theories of the text and textual practice can finally best be understood as <u>allegorical</u>, in the same that Banjemin uses allegory. For allegory is a way of understanding frequentsion by means of frequents; allegory is pracisely that never completed whole emassed from frequents; allegory is both a system of ruins and the usin of systems. Bartholme's gars, melancholy yet annued, turned on the trash of late capitalist culture, makes him the most comprehensive allegorist of postmodernism.

## CHAPTER ONE

BARTHELME'S DIALOGUES AND THE "ORDINARY RULES OF CIVILISED DISCOURSE"

Donald Barthalms's writing is made up of a clash of haterogeneous modes and discourses.<sup>12</sup> This clash could, perhaps, be characterised as a "dialogs" of languages. Such a dialogic tandency is at its most *Jovious* in Barthalma's dialogue pieces: seven texts in <u>Graet Days</u>, "Wreck" in *Dornginkit* To Mayo Distant Circle, and "The Emerald", "The Favewall", "Harces" and "Grandmouther's Nouse" in <u>Sixty Stories</u>. These texts consist almost exclusively of dialogue, with indications of context reduced to an absolute minform, if not eliminated altogether. They present the drive coverd an open interchange of languages, which in present in all Barchelme's writing, in its purset form, and they provide a useful point of domesture for mainty-im "triving of languages."

When do these allogues have in common with whet a figure in "The Ease" calls "the ordinary wiles of divilised discourse" (G2 123)? And whet are the rules that determine the transmission of meaning in conversation? Jam Nhafavenký defines (dilogue by means of the difference between it end monologue. "While menologic discourse, which has a single and continuous contexture, several or at least two contextures interpenetrate and alternate in dialogic discourse."<sup>11</sup> Monologue consists of a unified, homogeneous flatourse, but note than one speaker is involved in dialogue, and asch speaker necessarily introduces her or his iddoryncratic context and uttorance into the conversational situation. Dislogue is interaubjective and discontinuous, in Mukafovaký's view; it originates in the opposition and interpretration of discourses. Nukafovaký's definition of dislogue also offers a suggestive description of the functioning of Barthelme's dialogues.

Novever, most models of linguistic anchange do not adequately anknowledge the constitutive role of discontinuity in dialogue, and prefer to focus on supposedly unbroken communication. Roman Jakobson isolates the "esmantial aspect" of communication as the following:

the addresser, the addressee, the message, a context (or what the message refers to), a physical contact (parchment, stome, paper, sound-waves, and of course, the signs used, in their phonetic or graphic form), and a code.<sup>14</sup>

Post-Saussurean linguistics has reacted strongly against this unequivocal identification of language with communication. According to Jakobson's description, dialogue is a simple transference of pre-existent meanings and intentions from eddresses to eddresses. This is a utilitation view of language, which takes the material aspects of signifier for granted to such a dagree that they become almost invisible: "of course, the signs used." Post-structural theories of language have challenged such notions, and have raversed the hierarchy between agent and implement, arguing that we do not simply use signs, but that signs, in a very teal bonce. Use use

hukařovský's formulstion of dialogus as multiple "contextures" does not distinguish between spesker, lengusge, message end context. "Contexture" collapses the "context" (which Jakobson associates with the referential function of language) into the materiality of the utterance (its "texture"). The <u>Openias Oxford Dictionary</u> darims "contexture" as "act, mode of wearing together; structure; fabric; mode of literary composition."<sup>113</sup> Barthoize's dialogues transform the contexture into a mode of literary <u>decomposition</u>, using one contexture to unweave the fabric of another.

Howver, laquage remains identified with "use" and with a transport means of communicating the intentions of a speaker, who is credited with an existence <u>outside</u> the uttransce. These botions persist in speach act thory. The differences between Nukafweig' and Jakobson open the way for the debate between John Saarle and Jacques Derrids, which will be considered in the course of this chepter. Between all these contextures, the uttransces of Barthelme's texts slip, sometime criticising, some these acempticing, and quite often disloging, critical proceencements.

Critical Contextures: "The Crisis"

"The Orisis" (<u>M</u>) provides a locus for the collision of critical discourses. One of the discourses at work in the text appears to be political, and concerns a rabellion, while the other seems to be emotional and personal, and deals with the and of a sintinomhip. The distance between the seematic finids and the laxions of war and love, and the way in which the opposed contextures "interpreservate and alternate", illustrate Makforwký's description of dialogue perfectly. Indeed, there seems to be shout no communication at all between the speakers of "The Orisis", only a conflict of contextures.

The second speaker acknowledges the rebellion, the topic of his interlocutor, only in two instances - once three quarters of the way through the text:

- Yes, they [presembly the rebels] pulled some pretty cuts tricks. I had to leasy, sometimes, wordwring: What has this to do with you and mo? Our frontiers are the matble lobbies of these buildings. True, mortar pits ring the elsevator banks but these must be seen as friendly, helpful gestures toward cortification of the crisis ( $\underline{G}$  b).

and again at the end of the dialogue: "The rebel brigades size reading Leskov's <u>Why Are Books Expensive in Kiev?</u>" (<u>GD</u> 8).

The first speaker never responds to his Interlocutor's indications of a personal crisis. (One should note that the title - "The Grisis" - nestly covera both crises: the rebellion with love affair.) The only other trommunicative links between the two speakers are those concerning "Ginematine" or "Gim". "Ginematine" is maniformed by the first speaker and seems to be the absent woman, the "she" with whose the second speaker has had a relation. The identification of "Ginematine" or "Gim" with the pronoun "she" is not at all as streightforward as it might have bean in a different context. The grammatical expectation that a personal pronoun should refer to a preceding proper mane generates such an identification. Co-references between preceding and successing lexical items is known as <u>maphroistic</u>, and Earthelms may well be exploiting and subverting the possibilities of anaphoristion in "The Grisis". Keir Ziam describes the correferences into in discover as follows:

If, in referring to  $\Psi_{ij}$  (the world set up as a shared universe between text and decoder], one names a carticle individual or object - say John Sath or a red car - it is understood that successive references to John Sath to , the rad car will denote the ggms individual or object and not a homonymous individual or an identical ear in this or some other world.<sup>16</sup>

The reader of "The Grisis" is not sure if the co-referential rule has been violated, and this text relies on such uncertainty. The extreme disaccistion between the utterances of the two speakers generates an enviety in the reader, who, in her or his relief at discovering terms which could possibly refer to one another, constructs an identity for Clementine. She becomes both a leader of the rebellion, and the former lover of the second speaker. A convenient centre for both discourses is provided by this identification which effects a synthesis of the two isotopies operative in "The Crisis", namely "love" and "war". Isotopies account for the coherent decoding of texts, because they function as sementic levels which unify the disparate somes of the text. 17 In the case of "The Crisis", the dominant isotopy of "crisis" is particularised by the secondary isotopies "end of a relationship" and "rebellion", Clementine stands at the intersection of these isotopies, and appears to be a kuy term in the decoding of "The Crisis". However, a more precise examination of references to Clementine demonstrates that coherence and identity are miragas, posited by the reader's need for significance. Consider the following instances:

0

- Clementine is thought to be one of the great rebel leaders of the helf century. Her hat has four cockades. - 1 loved her for a while. Then it stopbed (GD 4).

 The present goal of the individual in group anterprises is to avoid dominance; leadership is falt to be a character disorder. Cleasentine has not beard this news, and thus invariably falls forward, into thickets of closura.

- Wall, maybe so. When I knew her she was just an ordinary woman - wonderful, of course, but not transfigured (ap 5).

Another teference to Clementine occurs when the first peaker catalogues Clementies's "glorious" activities during the rebellion. This elicits the following response from the second speaker: "When she gets back from the bills, I start to call her. It's worth a try" (Gg D).

In all these instances, the contiguity of a proper name (always supplied by the first speaker) and a personal pronoun (used exclusively by the second figures) creates a semblance of continuity: both speakers seem to discuss the same referent, sibelt in entithetical contextures, such as lowe versus war, or the private and personal versus the public and political.

The second speaker socids any direct equation of the pronoun "she" and the proper name "Glementing". The gap between proper name and pronoun affects what Rolend Barthes has called a "leak of interlocution"<sup>115</sup> through which coherence and identity drain. A straightforward reading of "The Griss" would see "Glemention" and "crisis" as justoples which from a unified semantic level on which Glementing is both an instigator of the rebellion and a source of emotional disturbance. "The Grissis", in this reading, would ashedy the truism that politics and personal life are inextripole. But what if origins, centres and unity were not so easily identifiable?

As we have seen, Clementine may well no. be the "she" of the second speaker's discourses, in which case the two crises collide but never coincide, and "The Orisis", as text and as specific utterance, remains indeterminate and unresolvable. Parhaps the speakers do not even inhabit the same universe of discourse, or parhaps the reader is confronted with two slightly different universes of discourse which occasionally shares, and possibly duplicate, certain festures. Parhaps Clementine exists in two (or severel) possible Worlds simultaneously, in one of which he is a rebul leader, and a partner in a failed relationship in another.

Such a drastic lack of coherent constituation hatween the utterances of the two speakers, or even between successive utterances of the same speaker generates on unassiness in the reader. The isplausible, yet avec-present possibility that no link exists between "clamentizes "she", or between conscortive occurrences of "she" strikes at the hei. of the referential function, questioning the relation between word m' world on which communication depends. Language leads a life of its own, beyond the arigencies of meshing.

A detailed enalysis of the opening of "The Crisis" discloses a tensing alternation of concatenation and disjunction in the exchanges.

Good will is everywhere, and the lighthearted song of the gondoliars is heard in the distance. - Yes, success is everything. Morelly important as well as useful in a practical way (<u>GD</u> 3).

These utterances have neither semantic nor referential links, but the use of parallel construction, or isocolon, seduces the reader into believing that some continuity exists. "Good will" belongs to approximately the same lexicon as "success", and the syntactic parallel between the words reinforces "heir putative relationship. "Everywhere" and "everything" have the same morphology, and both sentences consist of a subject and a predicate, which is made up of copula plus adverb in both cases. A subsidiary clause follows the predicate, but this section of each utterance is lexically and logically opposed to its counterpart. The first, "lighthearted song", is a parody of particular, outdated cultural models of bonhomie. The second qualification, "morally important", is a stylisation of official rhetoric. Because it appears in such an indeterminate context, it loses its power to persuade. But even such a cleid is not altogether accurate, because this phrase cannot carry much signifying weight. It registers too clearly as a cliche, and what immediate satiric and can be achieved by parodying a cliche?

#### The next exchange is this:

1.1

14

2

ić La

9° 9

A Star Land

- What have the rebels captured thus far? One zoo, not our best zoo, and a cametary. The rebels have entered the cages of the tamer animals and are playing with them, gently. - Things can get better, and in my opinion, will (GD 3). 1.194

64

The collocation of "rebels", "cametecies" and "z~s" forms a semantic ungrammaticality of the kind that lards Barthelma's writing. The seme of "gentlemess" runs counter to cultural stereoty as of political upheavel. Once again, the second speaker responds with a buremutatic <u>non-sequitur</u>, which is perhaps an instance of the political discourse challenged by the first utterance. Is this a complete converse timal disjunction, or are we required to parceive some mysterioum conmention?

Their Graves Registration procedures are scrupulous - accurate and fair.
 There's more to it than playing guitars and clapping along.
 Although that frequently gets people in the mood (GD 3-4).

The phrase "Graves Registration procedures" may have been suggested meconympically by the mation of "cameary" in the previous archings. Heconymy foreas a link between the speakers' uttarances, although this link exists on the level of second singles, or of language running out of control, rather than on the level of logic and referentiality. And to whom does the exophoric process "Media" refer: Does it refer to "rebeals", and if so, how can the "sorpulateness" of their buresentic achods be another seems in the classess "rebailion". Furtherrore, the interlocutor's response becomes wholly indeterminate as a result of the swophorin pronoum "it". "It" could refer equally to the registration procedures, by a struct of grammer, and to the rebailion itself. The prov out be linked obliquely to the areae speaker's previous pronounseent. In this case, "it" would refer camphoricality to the ricipated improvement in the state of affairs. Here, the multiple references of a single pronoun erase the deictic function of a pronoun, which is to clearly point out its <u>single</u> reference.

 Their methods sive direct, not subtle. Dissolution, leaching, sandblasting, cracking and melting of firsproof doors, condemnation, water damage, slide presentations, clamps and buckles.
 And skepticism, although absolutoly necessary, leads to not very much (ED 4).

Once more grammatical parallelse leads the reader to balave that a compaction has been satisfield between uterances. The similarity between the final phrase of the first speaker, "and buckles", and the second speaker's opening phrase, "and skepticin", suggests a similant concetenation. The meader is persuaded to elide the qualitative differences between the two nonnes, slithough the concrete noun "buckles" resists a semantic association with the abstract noun "skepticies". The diversity of the first speaker's list forces the reader to accept difference as a norm.

The allusion to "that" methods appears to relate to the first speaker's overriding referent, "rebels", in which case the list of methods extends or describes the "Graves Registration procedures", and this hypothesis is confirmed by the synonymy of "procedures" and "methods". Yet, having eachlished this consection, the reader must belk at the thought of "acurate" and "fair" "Graves Registration Frocedures" which consist of "sandblasting, creaking and multing of firepcoof doors" and all the other activities. Indeed, the appearance of continuity can only signal its own absence. The formal continuity of language marks the discontinuity - or discontinuation? - of meaning, just as the relation of signifies door.

Pure Transactions, or, What About the Cooperative Principle?

Edgis Durand, in "On Conversing: In/On Writing", calls Barthelma's dialogues "pieces of pure transaction",<sup>13</sup> and this ceptures perfectly one's sanse that the dislogues meintain a mirage of grammatical continuity, while voiding such continuity of any content. Durand asserts that the use value of language is replaced entirity by <u>axchange</u> value in these texts. The sign exists solely as a signifier to be exchanged (bandied about, bounced to and fro) and has no existence as a signified to be used (valuef. interpreted, communicated, schwated, used up). This exchange without boundaries has been identified, by Jean Baudrillard, as one of the dominant theractoristics of postmodenium.<sup>16</sup>

Fure transaction is mice pure cooperation, and the type of exchange which Durand identifies in these dialogues can be productively compared to the way in which the "cooperative principle" functions in Barthelme's texts.

The speach act theorist, H. P. Grice proposes a <u>comparity principly</u> which tactly supports any form of conversational interaction. In "Togic in Conversation" in <u>Speach Acts, Nytax and Benantics</u>, he defines the principle as follows: "Make your conversational contribution such as is required at the stage at which it occurs, by the accepted purpose or direction of the talk exchange in which you are engaged".<sup>41</sup> Grice describes the logic- and convention-bound character of conversational discourse as follows:

Our talk exchanges do not normally consist of a series of disconnected remark and would not be rational if they did. They are characteristically, to some degree at least, cooperative efforts; and each participant recognizes in them, to some ex-

tent, a common purpose or a set of purposes or at least a mu-tually accepted direction.22

•

14

4.5

ά.

Four sets of maxims delineate the principles of conversational congruity. according to Grice. Keir Elam paraphrases Grice's maxima:

 The maxims of <u>quantity</u>. (a) The contribution should be as informative as is required for the purposes of the exchange. (b) The contribution should not be more informative than is required.

2 The maxims of <u>quality</u>, expressible as the supermaxim "Try to make the contribution one that is true". to make the contribution one inat is true. (a) The spacker should not say that the knows to be false. (b) Ne should not say that for which he lacks evidence... 3 The maxims of <u>relation</u>. (a. "Be relations"). 4 The maxims of <u>mannar</u>, expressible as a supermaxim, "Be perpicious". (a) The spacker should evold obscurity. (b)

He should avoid ambiguity. (c) He should avoid unnecessary prolixity. (d) He should be orderly,<sup>23</sup>

Despite Mukarovsky's identification of the colliding contextures underlying dialogue, he upholds a principle of unity in conversation, that resembles Grice's norm of "a common purpose or a set of purposes or at least a sutually accepted direction". Mukarovsky states emphatically that "dislogue is impossible without the unity of a thome". 24 He cites a folk proverb which exemplifies the impossibility of dialogue when antithetical contextures are brought into conflict: "I'm speaking about a cart and he about a goat". " f

The following exchange, from the text "Great Days", appears to be a perfect illustration of an extended conversational impossibility.

- Man down. Centre and One Eight. - Tied flares to my extremities and wound candy canes in my lustrous, shundant hair. Getting ready for the great day. - For I do not deny that I am a little out of temper. - Glitches in the system as yet unapprehended. - Oh that clown band. Oh its sweet strains. - Most excellent and dear friend. Who the silly season's named for.

18

- My demands were not met. One, two, three, four (GD 157-158).

The "mutually accepted direction", shared by addresser and addresses, of which Grice speaks, common the directed. These dialogues take place in an assessmitic reals, where the demands of the cooperative principle have been supported.

A writer like Roland Barthes perceives the disappearance of meaning as something pleasurable exchar then dystopic, and this perception distinguishes Barthes iton the mainstream of Anglo-American literary critician. In <u>Roland Barthes</u>, Barthes confesses that he "dreams of a world which would be <u>teored</u> from meaning (as one is from military service)... against Science (paramoise discourse) one must maintain the utopia of suppresent meaning."<sup>124</sup> Jarones Klinkowitz, however, exemplifies the Anglo-American tradition. He resolutely <u>conscripts</u> Barthelma's dialogues into the service of meaning. Reforming to the dislogues of <u>The Dead Pather</u>, Klinkowitz writes:

Such conversations begin is random gravhings, lack any real sense of drawtion, and soon detarizate into fragment. But they do carry maning, even as Barthelms moves thes toward the symmetry of the sense of the sense of the sense of the symmetry of the sense of the sense in the sense of the status, all themks to the bits of conversation... (sy emphasis).<sup>27</sup>

About <u>Great Days</u> Klinkowitz writes: "Sarthelms uses these (improvisational) Bodals to get down to pure writing, without <u>losing the same</u> of where the missic elements of his story are leading" (my emphasis again).<sup>23</sup> Klinkowitz is clearly discumforted whenever "pure writing" and "the detract qualifies of words slons" appear, and he has to exorcise these by invoking "same".

19

The mutation of meaning is one of the constitutive elements of postendern practice. Prederic Jameson calls it the "new dopthlessness".<sup>11</sup> This tendency finds its most consistent polemicist in Jacques Derrids, who has articulated a forceful criticitue of the logocentrizer, or sense-markedness of Vestarn culture. Klinkowitz is evidently trapped in a logocentric practice of areagasis, unable to read the postmodern text, and therefore forced to domesticate jus workings. Interestingly, both K.P. Grice and Klinkowitz use matephore of teleology: Grice argues ther the cooperative principle attabilishes a "mutually accepted direction" klinkowitz worrise about the "lack [of] any real sense of direction" in Barthelme's dialogues. If them dialogues do participate in the aconcey of postmoderniam, then one can assume that they will circumvent both theleology and the cooperative principle.

And indeed, an entire anthology of violations of the cooperative principle can be culled from the dialogues. Oftice's "truth" makin, the maxim of quality, is flowted by the taxt <u>qua</u> text. Since modernism, after all, it has been maintened to the truth values do not apply to the literary text, which has been defined, since Mallermé at leest, as a privileged site beyond the exigencies of varacity. Bartholme's texts are the inheritors rather than the instigators of this tradition; antirepresentationalism forms an inscephile part of their facility.

The maxim of quality is rendered even more irrelevant by the beance of any inferable context for the exchanges. Because the utterances are so <u>pure</u>, so stripped of any indices of a world shaping the words, the reader finds it impossible to extrapolate either a universe of discourse or stable speaking subjects from the dislogues. The dialogues have been described as follows:

The dialogues [of <u>Grast Days</u>], where content is daliantatly marky, recall Goddis's <u>35</u>. Atta posen to voices and sounds dariving from every direction. The idea is that "voices" in themeslyse go boyond communication; we have sounds, but are not concerned with thoir meaning. Sounds are sufficient... The rewult, from both Goddis and Barthelme, is "voices" without direct communication, overhearing without hearing. These, too, are the great days that are coming, the politice of noise."

The "politics of noise" realise, in a suitably postmodern way, the Paterian distum that "all art constantly aprice towards the condition of music."<sup>11</sup> The tendency towards pure musical sound in modernist writing culstants in a text like Hallmark's sound in "ys", known as "le sounds on YX<sup>132</sup> or "Ses pure ongles treas hout dediant leur onyx", <sup>23</sup> which reverberstes with [Ike], a very rare sound in Franch. A meaningless transitionation of a Greak word "puyy" is a central term in Malizmé's pose. Barthelme's texts transform this modernist musicality into py.:.andern "moise", so that a figure in "The New Masic" appropriately alledes to "a disco varsion of <u>Un poup do Dás</u>" (GD 33). The dialogues translate the empty and resonant signifiers of high modernism, its "matic", into upbast noise. In the presence of phonetic textuality a contribution "that is tree" is trevelvant.

The sub-maxim, "the speaker should not say what he knows to be false", entails a concept of the subject as a <u>knowing</u> intentionality. Speach act theory tends to focus on an active, intentional subject, but, because Barthelme's figures have no existence outside their language, questions of consciouxness - do these figures west to say what is true? - bacces unanaversible and untihizable.

In "The New Yazio", one of the speakers responds to the question "What did you do today?" by saying: "[1] want to the grocary store and xeroused a box of English mulfilms, two pounds of ground weal and an apple. In 21 flagrant viclation of the Copyright Act" (GD 21). No matter how it is read, this uttarance violates Gried's maxim of "quality". As a "trum" statument by a "fictional" speaker, it represents an lapossible universe in which groceries are simadequately (1) protected by the Gopyright Act. As a "lia" told by a "fictional" speaker (who is then credited with the <u>intertion</u> to 11e), the uttarance flouts the super-maxim which requires a "true contribution". The interlocator's failure to reset to this floating of the cooperative principle is even more surprising than t "terance timelic.

A minor infringement of a sociatal code is at the heart of the utterance. namely the "flagrant violation of the Copyright Act". In Jacques Derrida's deconstruction of the premises of speech act theory, "truth" and "copyright" are important terms. Derride sees the existence of copwright as an indication of some uneasiness about the status of truth: he "[reflects] upon the truth of copyright and the copyright of truth".14 Derrida observes that in the case of "the obviously true... copyright is irrelevant and devoid of interest: everyone will be able, will in advance have been able, to reproduce what he ithe speaker of truth] says". " Derrida's opponent in the debate is John Searle, who upholds the veracity of speech act theory, and it is he who withholds the copyright of his uttarances. Yet in this debate. Dervide refuses to cooperate and avoids any direct confrontation, preferring instead to concentrate on marginal elements, like Searle's indication of copyright. Derrida, more precisely, violates the cooperative principle. The Derrida-Searle debate lacks any "mutually accepted direction".

Copyright entails an attempt to foreclose the infinite repeatability of the signifier; copyright uneasily ensures a relationship of hierarchical dependency between an original utterance and its repetition. It is tampting to read "copyright" as "copy-write", in which case the "Copy-Write Act" would be any rule that enforces and polices the referencial, representational function of language. The speaker of "The Kew Nusic" has flouted the marks of quality, but the "Copy-Write Act" has been violated as woll.

Oris's maxims of <u>quantity</u> determine that a statement abould be "more informative than is required". The coasic excess of the spology, and the liteary of thanks in "The Apology" (<u>D</u>) undermine these maxims by their linguistic overkill.

 <u>VIIIaa I'm sorry you don's ki ad I'm sorry sour your back</u> of <u>I'm sorry I iventab boo logits viinto you couldn's dol</u> <u>I'm sorry I iventab too logits viinto you doubles</u> <u>I'm sorry you slit open ny bioris (I'ms sorry you solit open doubles</u> <u>I'm sorry you slit open ny bioris (I'ms sorthes doubles</u> <u>I'm sorry you slit open ny bioris (I'ms social double</u> <u>I'm sorry you slit open ny bioris (I'ms social double</u> <u>I'm sorry you slit open ny bioris (I'ms social double</u> <u>I'm sorry you slit open ny bioris (I'ms social double</u> <u>I'm sorry you slit open ny bioris (I'ms social double</u> <u>I'm sorry you slit open ny bioris (I'ms social double</u> <u>I'm sorry you slit open ny bioris (I'ms social double</u> <u>I'm sorry you sorry (I'm sorry you sorry (I'ms social double</u>) <u>I'm sorry you sorry (I'ms social double</u>) <u>I'm sorry (I'm sorry you sorry (I'm sorry (I'ms social double)</u> <u>I'm sorry you sorry (I'm sorry (I'm sorry (I'ms social double)</u> <u>I'm sorry (I'm sorry you sorry (I'm sorry</u>

The apology transgresses Grice's quantitive rules. Its excessiveness is its chief characteristic. In Derridess terms, language itself is an excess which covers an obsence, an <u>spology</u>.<sup>24</sup> In so far as "The Apology" reflects the supplementary character of language, one could argue that the real subject of "The Apology" is language and its lacunas and excesses. Conversational exchanges in Barthelme's texts become selfreflexive, and in doing so, ered the basis of communication. Their mimesis is that of "language initating itself", which is what Barthes finds in the text of bliss." Derrids, too, celebrates the "mimicry [that initates] nothing".<sup>3</sup>

The maximum of <u>manner</u> outlined by Gries are flouted throughout the dialogues, or more accurately, are suspended. The context of the utterances cannot be determined, and the reader cannot judge whether a response in appropriate in its manner. The maximu which guids "appropriate" convecsational seamor have an affinity with the maximes of <u>solution</u>. In an exchange like the following, both sets of maximus have been violated, because the conversation seems to be composed entirely of irrelevant statements that are obscures, embiguous, projuk and disposed by the fut relevants.

- What ought I to do? What do you advise me? Should I try to see him? What will happen? Gan you teil me? - Yes it's caring and being kind. We have corn dodgers and blood samuage. - Lesciviously offered a something pure and white ("Great Days", <u>QD</u> 170).

(As has already been noted, the entire text of "The Crisis" depends on the disjunction of conversational contributions.)

Nevertheless, in all those texts, the dialogue continues. No "normal" conversation would survive such glaring and repeated transgressions of cooperative principles. The absence of any controlling principle transforms diriogue into a game that does not communicate conventionally. Perhaps the underlying aports of the dialogue texts is the following: they are non-communicative communications. Like Beckett's Unnameable the cooperetive principle "don's ge on [will go on".<sup>19</sup>

Batholms frequently uses anaphora to bind uttarances into discutsive units.<sup>44</sup> Anaphoric constructions set up a misleading continuity of exchange. In this instance, however, anaphora tenains on the lawel of syntax, and seems to be immune to sementic disruption. At the same time, anaphora seems to be the parfect figure for exchange it becomes a way of figuring the sementic process o purely lexical exchange at work in the texts. Although anaphors should be pert of a highly constanted and

logically coherent discourse, here signifiers are passed from speaker to speaker in a way that undermines meaning:

110

- Being <u>clean</u> - You're very clean.

- <u>Cleaner</u> than most.
   It's not escaped we. Your <u>cleanness</u>.
   Some of these people aren't <u>clean</u>. People you meet.
- What can you do?
- Set in example. Be clean ("The New Music", GD 22).

In this citation, both spiphors, or repetition at the end of clauses, and polyptoton have been used. The latter device rings a series of morphological changes on the morpheme "clean", such as "cleaner" and "cleanness". Barthelms's particular manipulation of spiphors and polyptoton does not permit dense and potentially new signifieds to accusulate with each repetition. The repetition counterasts meaning: as Barthas asserts, "to repeat excessively is to enter into loss, into the sero degree of the signified". "1

Repetition creates exchanges that have no semantic use value in these dialogues. Régis Durand makes some perceptive comments on use and exchange value in textual conversations:

Whonever someone speaks in a text, a strange composite effect is produced. One could analyse it by saying that it mixes the use value and exchange value of speech, or perhaps even that use value tends to lose ground to exchange value, to the extreme mentary on it and not much else: a metadiscourse emphasis).\*1 is in offect a cominy

In Barthelme's texts, then, exchange functions in a markedly different manner from the habitual functioning of exchange in realist fiction. One reading of the machanisms of exchange is offered by Rosalind Coward and John Ellis.43 Following the Barthes of S/Z, they argue that exchange is the basis of both capitalism and the realist text. The exchange of signifier for signified, and of labour for capital, rests on a system of equivalences to which the parties involved in the cawhange have tacitly agread. The sign stands for its referent, as "cylcil stands for labour. A circuit of pracise equivalences is required for these exchanges to take place. This is another, which vriant on the principle of comparation. Indeed, a description Marx offers of the relationships necessarized by the exuhange of compositive seems to bear a tempting resemblance to the cooperative principle as articulated by Orios. Coward and Ells atts the following passage from Marx as suthorisation for their attack, quite conventionally Marxist, on exchange value.

In order that these objects may enter into relation with each other as commodities, their guardians must place these lives in relation to one another.... They must therefore mutually recognize in each other the lights of private proprieturs. This judicial relation, which thus expresses itself in a contract, whather such a contract be part of a developed legal system or not, is a relation between two wills (Goward and Ellis's ellipsis)."

Substitute "uitarances" for "objects" and "compunications" for "commodfiles", and one has a fair description of Grice's analysis of conversation. The motion of private proprietorship obviously surfaces in the discussion of coryfish, as abe and not.

Representation, according to Coward and Ellis, is the effect of the equivalence of signifies and signified, which reader and writes implicibly acknowledge, in a "relation between two wills". Barthelms's texts demy any equivalence between signifier and signified. If equivalence ho longer supports exchangs, convertional relations of buyer and soller, or of addresses and addresses, pattners in trade or in convertation, are disturbed. Exchange exists here, as one of the figures in "Great Days" put: it, as a "nonculminating kind of ultimately affectless activity" (<u>GD</u> 159).

What conclusion is one to draw from this apparent violation of the laws of splitical secondry and the codes of realism? The position adopted by Cowa d and Ellis wis a wis this sammingly avant-gated measualt on readerly norm is the conventionally <u>The Joue</u>] one: an ...perimental text is presumed to i, we add a the political power to disturb the social formation. Tampering with representation is tampering with base structure. This is what tristews calls the revolution of poetic language.<sup>99</sup> 7<sup>ro</sup> reader is meant to be shocked out of her or his habitual mode of compunication. One should note, however, that Coward and Ellis's argument relies on <u>another</u> equivalence, that of economic relations of production (tapitalism, in thr) case) to totatal production (realism).

This model is purhaps too easy for Barthalms's texts. Why do we read on if we recognise that the text has flowted the principle of cooperstion? Why case dialogue continue (even into the recent <u>Orwanisht to Many Distant</u> <u>Otti w</u>)? Parhaps the bind of exchange with which we are dealing is differrat from the naive equivalence of signifiar and signified, and perhaps the simple completed transaction of communication is no longer oven at at a.

Fo: a somewhat headier sualysis, one has to turn to Jean Baudrillard. In an essay on the postmodern condition, he writes:

Mars sat forth and denounced the obscenity of the commodity, and this obscenity was linked to its equivalence, to the abject principle of free circulation, beyond all use value of the object. The obscenity of the commodity stems from the fact that it is settract, formal and light in opposition to the weight. opacity and substance of the object. The commodity is readable: in opposition to the object, which never complexity gives up its secret, the commodity always manifests its visible assance, which is its prices. It is the formal place of transcription prices are also as a second structure of the second structure in a second structure of the second structure of the innes, the commodity form is the first great medium of the modern world. But the message that the objects dailyer through it is already extremely simplified, and it is always the masstheir exchange value. Thus a bottom the message already no lemma exists: it is the medium that impose itself in its pure complexity. This is what it call (potenticily) extremely (or complexity). 120

Baudrillard's "acstasy of communication" is very different from the transportation of signifieds from one consciousness to another, as Jakobson envisages it, just as the continuation of Barthelme's dialogues differs from Grice's cooperative principle. The exchangeability of utterence in the dialogues of Great Days transforms language into a commodity that circulates ceaselessly, while the only message it communicates is, as Baudrillard notes, its own exchange value. Here we no longer have the straightforward bargains of realist equivalence which imply that text equals world. Nor do we have an avant-garde assault on the ideologically dominant mode of signification, so that Goward and Ellis's reliance on a notion of oppositionality between experimental text and society seems rather anachronistic. Coward and Ellis themselves begin to appear logocentric, eager to assign a political use value to the text. For better or worse - and this raises the question of the "reactionary" nature of postmodernism"? - Barthelme's writing resists any easy assimilation to a political project. As A says in "Kierkegaard Unfair to Schlegel", "I'm extremely political in a way that does no good to anybody" (CL 84).

To return to Grica, it has to be admitted that daspits the normative, prescriptive and overily agocentric character of his maxims, his theory allows for, and indead, anticipates, violations of the cooperative principie. However, the threat - for Grice as for Klinkovit - of maninglessness, that "at bottom the message slready no longer exists," in Baudrillard's words, is safely contained. Grice discovers the meaning of ostensible messinglessness, and formulates a theory of conversational <u>implicature</u>."

For example, if one were to respond to the question "Do you love me" by saying "The weather is fine", one would be violating the maxim of relation, but one would be indicating an unwillingness to answer the question as well, and this would imply a lack of reciprocal feeling. Grice's analysis of conversational implicature is related to a valorisation of semantic complexity and depth. For Grice, a sy.aker always means more than she or he says. The signifier is subordinate to its signifieds; the use value or language exceeds its exchangeability. The theory of conversations, its icature could provide a frame work for the analysis of conversations in the novels of Henry James, or of the dialogues in Pinter's plays. With Barthelme, however, one is no longer dealing with his modernist complexity. Instead, one moves without constraints in the space of postmodern, asemantic suphoria. Barthelme's dialogues imply nothing: as one of the seven dwarfs has it, "there is nothing [between the lines], in those white spaces" ( SW 106). Grice's theory, finally, has as little hold on the slippery "white spaces", as the claims made by Coward and Ellis.

Bartheles's taxts have at their universe of discourse the postmodern space of infinitely interconnecting networks and of circulating "strings of language". Flowing and erasing any rules, the dialogue goes on, while the speakers are gloriously unavers of the disconnection of they rules nones, or aware, parkings, of connections this rules cased cannot perceive.

Take a picture of this exceptionally dirty window. Its grays.
 I think that I can get a knighthood, I know a guy. What about the Eternal Return?
 Distant, distant, distant. Thenks for calling Jim it was good

"Distant, distant, distant, inanks for calling jum it was good to talk to you. - They played "One O'Glock Jump", "Two O'Glock Jump", "Three O'Glock Jump" and "Four O'Glock Jump". They see yeary good. I saw them on television. They're all dead now ("Monning", Gp 126).

These dialogues recycle the "ordinary rules of civilised discourse", but each recyrling cancels a new rule, and each exchange makes small-talk out of the disappearance of communication in any meaningful form.

Unnatural Contexts, Unspeakable Acts

## Unnatural Contexts

A long tradition of Western thought conceives of the extra-linguistic context of any utterance as the guerantee of its truth. "Taking a statement out of its context" is a seemstic sin, a crime against a determined and determinate meaning. Derrids, in an easey "Signature Event Context", remarks that this view of language does not articular a the interrelatedness of code and context adequately. The signifier can potentially be ropested in an infinity of new contexts; the mark can be re-marked. Derrids takes that both signifier, or code, and situation, or context, are subject to what he calls the "graphematice of iterability". He volates:

Every eign, linguistic or son-linguistic, spoken or written ... can be stade, gut between quotation marks, but in so doing it can break with every given contaxt, engendaring an infinity of mes context in a samrar which is absolutely illimitable. This see contaxt in a samrar which is absolutely illimitable. This on the contrary that there are only contexts without any carry or absolute anchoring.<sup>4</sup>

This iterability results in what Derrida describes as "the disruption, in the last analysis of the suchority of the code as a finite system of rules; at the same time, the radical destruction of any context as a protocol of code"." Nichter code nor context can axist Without the other, yet each can be used to underwine the other. Because the sign <u>i</u> a sign it can be repeated, and it introduces potentially different situations into the context in which it occurs. On the other hand, these possible contexts transform the sign, depriving it of a singular, unique significance.

Shifters are particularly prome to the graphematics of iterability. They are signifier which refer exclusively to the context of utterance; they have no meaning outside this context. At the same time, they are not unique marks of a specific context. At the same time, they are specific to every contact. They midfic any "I" is specific to <u>my</u> context, yet every subject can articulate this sign in every situation. Kair Elem defines a shifter as an "ampty verbal index".<sup>11</sup> The mark of any contextual cortainty is by nature vacant, because it must be iterable in <u>avery</u> context. Roland Barthes theorises about the subversive power of shifter", and terms them "lasks of interlocution". He observes the "the shifter thes appears as a complex means - furnished by language itself - of breaking communication ....<sup>1983</sup> Barthelme's taxts use the shifter to disrupt code and to ambiguate context; aggin, can eases the use of language to undermine the use of language. The difficulties of promominal reference in "Theories" have already indicated the <u>mitry</u> character of the shifter.

(A fittive, textual dimension even encreaches on the critical discourses about the shifter. Christopher Norris perceives a connection between Derrids's "Signature Event Context", the resulting isbate between Searle and Derrids, and Seathes's discussion of shifters. 'eacle tries to reture Derrids's essertion that the absence of addresser and addresses infiltrates any message, rendering fully realised communication impossible. He offers the following utterance as proof that a message can remain wholly legible outside its context: "On the twentieth of September 1793 I set out on a journey from London to Oxford."<sup>193</sup> Norris notices<sup>14</sup> that Sarle's irrefundle proof resembles a message which Roland Berthes cites as proof of the "freedom and ... arotic fluidity" of shifters outside thair context."\* Barthes's message is "Monday. Returning temorrow. Jean-Louis".\*\* There is a distinctly Barthelmean character to these critical promouncements, so that it is not unexpected that Derrids should read Searle's proof of the validity of an utterance outside its context, as a "rich and wondrous fiction".\*\* This digression demonstrates preclesily the disturbances that result from the reinscription of the signifier in different contexts.)

Shifters form a subsidiary component of daixis, or reference to the context of a essesse, and ir fiction, daixis plays a central role in the construction of a "seferential illusyion. Jakobeon's model of communication, dified at the beginning of this chapter, associates the aspect of context with the <u>referential</u> function of language, because language refers by pointing to its supposedly astric-discutrive context.<sup>44</sup> Kair Elam emlarges the referential scope of deixis identified by Jakobeon are arables dailing as "the necessary condition of a non-marrant moder world-creating discourse".<sup>44</sup> In a fictional text, daixis <u>creates</u> a reference, and then eppears to have been measuristed by the contempt it has created. Any interformence in the deichic elements of a text will therefore disturb the efforts of referentiality.

In Barthelms's fictions, deixis becomes highly ambiguous. Heavier Gouturier and Régis Durand realize that 'it is practically impossible coidentify the deictic coordinates' of the dialogues. "Without such indications, any pieces of reacroid dialogue would be difficult to understand, but when transcribed, it does not make sames at all, we do not even know how many characters there are".<sup>44</sup> The absence of a discardible context leaves the shifters and deictic pointers signaling in a vacuum; they new only point to the disappearance of any reference. Interestingly, Couturier and Durand themselves fall victum to the lack of context. They identify the situation in "The Apology" (<u>OD</u>) as one that "in easy to picture", because it concerns "humbend and wife arguing".<sup>41</sup> A more accurate reading suggests that the speakers of "The Apology" scene to be two women, and that the men, William, is marely the topic of their discourse and <u>hot</u> a speaker. But then, what does this matter? Such an optantial "misreading" merch serves to explaying the explaness of contextual indices in "The Apology".

4

13

3.3.4

David Porush comments on the use of dialogue without context in "The Explanation" from <u>Gity Life</u>:

The interview itself is generally a mechanical form that yecreds information passed between a quescionar and respondent locked in a feedback loop. The contexts for such an information loop disappear - setting, physical descriptions, etc. Oftan, one of the participant is monymous, though in this sebtrate attaching legendically "mysical descriptions, but this pheres describes Barthelme's dialogues aprly both interviewe and interviewe set without leaduity, afford in favour of a vehicle for pure communication. However, what would mormally ho to each other here have not through a set is of oddnesses and locanes, a device for communicating what two people are having trouble saying to each other.<sup>41</sup>

The pure dialogue, because of its lack of context, is not pure communication. "The Explanation" begins with a large black square, followed by this interchange:

Q1 Do you balieve that this machine could be helpful in changing the government? A1 Changing the government ... Q1 Heling it more responsive to che needs of the people? A1 I dan't know what it is. What does it do? Q1 Well, look at it. [The black square appears once more.] A1 It offers no clues.

Q: It has a certain ... reticence.

Q: A lack of confidence in the machine? (<u>GL</u> 69-70, Barthelme's ellipses).

identify the situation in "The Apology" (GD) as one that "ip easy to picture", bacause it concerns "husband and wife arguing". " A more accurate reading suggests that the speakers of "The Apology" seem to be two women, and that the man; William, is merely the topic of their discourse and not a speaker. But then, what does this matter? Such an ostensible "misreading" morely serves to emphasise the emptiness of contextual indices in "The Apology",

Bavid Porush comments on the use of dislogue without context in "The Explanation" from City Life:

The interview itself is generally a mechanical form that records information passed between a questioner and respondent locked in a feedback loop. The contexts for such an information Often, loop disappear - setting, physical descriptions, etc. one of the participants is anonymous, though in this abstract catechism [specifically "The Explanation", but this phrase de-scribes Barthelme's dialogues aptly} both interviewer and interviewee are without identity, effected in favour of a vehicle for pure communication. However, what would normally be an efficient device for recording what two people are saying to each other here becomes, through a series of oddnesses and lacunas, a device for communicating what two people are having trouble saying to each other."

The pure dialogue, because of its lack of context, is not pure communication. "The Explanation" begins with a large black square, followed by this interchange:

Do you believe that this machine could be helpful in ۰0 changing the government? Changing the government .... Å:

01

- Making it more responsive to the needs of the people? t know what it is. What does it do?
- I don Å:
- Q: Well, look at it.

<u>с</u>с. 1

2

.

[The black square appears once more.]

A: It offers no cluss.

D: It has a cortain ... reticence.

Q: A lack of confidence in the machine? (CL 69-70, Barthelme's ellipses).

"The Explanation" riles on a deictic indeterminacy, namely the assumption that the deictic marker "chim" points to the black square, identifying it as "this machine", or the machine that is present in the context of the dialogue, the machine that is being tolked about. However, this identification scrembles the reader's context and the context of the text. "This machine", he black square in front of the reader, cannot be the machine itself; it can only be "this" representation of "chat" machine, which is the topic of conversetion between Q. and A. But perhaps "this" black square is indeed the mechine <u>itself</u>, in which case the context of the text includes its reader as well. Portsh draws cut some of the results of this delote sports:

Who are A. and Q.? Where are A. and Q.? Are they literally on the page? How plac could they refer to the same black square which I see there? The black square is both an object and a figure (in the literary sense, a symbol, trops or metsphor) for some sort of maching, and by reflection, the words on the page are seen both as objects and as parts of a literary device.\*?

The indeterminacy of the delotic markor "this" unhinges the differance botween presentation and representation, trops and literalism, reader and text.

In "The Explanation", A. remarks on the quastion-and-answer form: "I am bored with it but I realise that it parmits anny valuebla ouissions: what kind of day it is, what I'm wearing, what I'm thinking. That's a very considerable advantage, I would may" (QE 73). The advantageous omissions, in fact, strip the dialogue of its context, of everything it needs to make sense. Forush claims, nonswhat fouchfully that "in this case [the 'it'] has lost its antecedent".\*\* This is stringe, because in context, "it" is quite classify amphoric, and relates directly to the ampoint.

question-and-answer form" (CL 73). Porush makes some valuable remarks about this outstive loss of an antecedent, however,

Is A. talking about the "machine"? If so, he is equating the machine with a marrative device. On the other hand, his description could serve self-reflexively as well for the inter-view, which elso permits "many valuable omissions"."5

Another, clearer instance of an exophoric pronoun occurs in "Great Days". In this example, the vacuum left by the vanishing of a meaningful context becomes filled with riscue suggestion, as the excphoric "it" seems to refer to all kinds of improper possibilities:

Well, I don't know, I haven't seen it.
Well, would you like to see it?
Well, I don't know .... - Wall, I would like to see it right now because just talking about it has got me in the mood to see it. If you know what I mean (GD 167).

"Wrack", in <u>Overnight to Many Distant Citles</u> involves many surprising shifts in shifters. The dialogue begins with a firm deictic exposition. which locates speakers and context.

- Cold here in the garden

- You were complaining about the sun.

- But when it goes behind a cloud -- Well, you can't have everything (OTNOC 136).

The elements of the garden are then seemingly listed, providing additional

contextual clarification.

. The flowers are beautiful.

- Indeed.
- Consoling to have the flowers....
- And these Japanese rocks -
- Artfully placed, most artfully (OTHDC 135).

However, the list modemly includes "Social Security", "philosophy", and "saxuality" (<u>CTNDC</u> 135). These items cannot be part of the garden in the same way as the flowers or Japanese rocks. Even the reassuring deixis of the opening lines undergones mutations. The opening uttrastance is reiterated " - Cold, here in the garden" (<u>CTNDC</u> 143). These shifts in the description of "here" may be ascribed to querelloueness or confusion on the part of the speaker, or own to alternations in the weather, but a residue of uncertainty ingers.

The main body of the text is taken up by an attempt to pin shifters down. One speaker tries to make the other identify various binares objects as his possessions, such as doors, a bonben dish, a shee, a hundred-pound sack of saccharin, a dressing gown and "two mattresses surrounding [a] single slice of salar!" (27000 [43).

But any attempt at deictic clarification seems doomed to lead to uncertainty:

The speaker does identify the kundred-pound bag of satcharin 4s his, but this identification soon becomes less secure.

- <u>Ming</u>. Indubitably <u>mine</u> I'm forbidden to use sugar. I have a condition, - <u>J</u>'m delighted to hear it. Not that <u>you</u> have a condition but that the sack is, without doubt, yours.

 $\begin{array}{l} \underline{\operatorname{Mine}}_{i} \quad \text{Yes}, \\ \underline{\overline{i}} \quad \operatorname{can}^{i} \operatorname{toll} \underline{\operatorname{you}}_{i} \ \operatorname{hoss} \ pleased \ \underline{i} \ \operatorname{am}, \ \operatorname{The inquiry movas}, \\ \operatorname{rogress} is made. Results are obtained, \\ \text{What are yourting there, in your notes}^{i} \\ \overline{\operatorname{That}} \ the sack is, bayond s doub, \underline{\operatorname{yours}}, \\ \overline{i} \ that is equal (24, m) are physical). \end{array}$ 

And th n the speaker assorts:

ι.

So the such of such of the definitely not <u>fine</u>. • Othing if yours • Does diags at a <u>fine</u>, but the suck is not <u>mine</u> the <u>sinc</u>, the butbon disk is not <u>mine</u> the does - not <u>out</u> satisfies the does. • Out satisfies the does. • Disk disk <u>where</u> if right <u>hors</u>, written down, "Yes, they must • <u>Justice</u> <u>Just</u> <u>(TMDE</u> (<u>JUSE</u>). • <u>Justice</u> <u>Just</u> <u>(TMDE</u> (<u>JUSE</u>).

Even writing, it seems, is powerless to halt the slipping of shifters.

"On the S.eps of the Conservatory" (GU) seems to be unequivocally situated in an identifiable context, as the title indicates. The dialogue takes place be ween speakers who are named in their very first exchange:

- C mon Hilds don't fret. - Yill Maggie it's a blow (GD 133).

Units exts like "Great Days", "The New Music" (both in <u>GD</u>), or "Greandmother', House" (<u>SD</u>), in which paeters axis: only as sites of discourse, Maggis and Hilds are characters in a more conventional sense. Some of person lity are liberally distributed through the text in the memore of realis. fiction. Hilds and Maggis reveal themselves in their utterances: Wilds in ambilious, depressed and has recently had some experience of love, while Maggis is successful, and duplicitous, as the sense to derive a cervain malicabe.

Despite such ostensible realism, "On the Steps of the Conservatory" does not examine character and situation. Its real concern seems to be the impossibility of securing my singular, and single, context. The dislogue takes place as a threshold - the steps of the conservatory. Nilds directs her emergies toward an unobtainable, <u>discul</u> deirtic. ("Distal" denote a distance from the posker, "portional" denotes meanways.<sup>14</sup>

Is it wonderful in there Maggie? - I have to say it is. Yes. It is. - Do you feel great being there? Do you feel wonde f 1. will never get there (<u>GD</u> 141).

Read in this way, the taxt explores the way in which the distel den..." "there" irrupts into what Kai Eise calls the "context-of-wither meet", "which is sepped by four shifters, according to Else, should "aver was an indexical "sere-point" from which the dramatic [or dislogic] world is defined".<sup>44</sup> "On the Steps of the Conservatory" traces the applications of the proximal "here" by "there". Hilds has fastesies about the world "there": "I could work with clay or pass of the wirt, degrive the seahers ... I could work with clay or pass to this together" (OD 136). Maggia, as a student of the conservatory, represents this desirable delicit "there", and allows it to presets the dislogue. Her contributions the context-of-utteranse:

- We got man naked models and woman naked models, horys, given pottad plants, and drapes. There are higrarchies, some pupple higher up and others lower down. These mingle, in the gorgeous light. We have lots of fun (52) 141, but see also (36).

The "here" of Hilds's exclusion cannot become the "there" of her desire. Indeed, the dislogue of "On the Steps of the Conservatory" is structured around the absence of the conservatory, and is not built on any securely present context-of-utterance. The latter becomes warely liminal and peripheral in the face of distal desire.

Maggie's descriptions, Hilds's longing, and a sense of the ubiquity of the conservatory combine to make the conservatory far more vivid than thuimmediate context: "C'aon Hilds don't weep and text your hair out <u>here</u> wince they can see you" (E) 153, or explass 10. Like "The Drists", "On the Steps of the Conservatory" presents the interpenetration of two opposing contextures. However, the opposition here/there is potentially reversible, precisely because it is encoded through shifters. The opposition on which "On the Steps of the Conservatory" is based, is therefore open to reversal.

And this is exactly what has heppened in "The Fereval.' (<u>55</u>). Hilds has "finally been admitted to the dama Conservatory. Firely" (<u>55</u> 424). "There" has indeed become "bare" in a movement of shifters, but Hilds has stained her position only to encounter a new and even more desirable "bhere" it ha Institution.

- I guess this joint is tough to get into, right? - Impossible (<u>SS</u> 426).

A final context in which the "here" of ut "rience will coincide with the "there" of desire, is deferred; as "here" becomes "there", and vice versa, one finds no ultimate context, only a pirculation of shifters.

"The Leep" illustrates the elusive character of shifters, but focuses specifically on the marker of context-of-utterance, "nee". The text exain begins with clear dejctic coordinates:

- Today we make the leap to faith. Today, - Today? - Today (GD 145).

The drift of this dislogue is away from the certainty that "today's the day" (GD 145). There is no epocalyptic "today", only an infinity of new contexts in which the empty index "today" appears over and over again.

Tryegain another day?
 Yes. Another day when the plaid cactus is watered, when the hars's foot-fern is watered (GD 153).

"Today" is quite simply never "the day" for the vary reason that "today" is only a shifter, an empty workel index, which can be restranted, "quoted", if one wishes, in endless new contexts. <u>Every</u> day has been, or will be, or is "today", with the alaring result that this moment in time is always subject to all the other moments. "Today" resonates with the achoes of all the other moments. "Today" resonates with the achoes of all the other moments. "Today" resonates with the achoes of all the other moments. "Today" resonates with the achoes of all the other grant days" which are everywhere except hare. "The leage" seems to illustrate perfectly the reciprocal deconstruction of code by context, and centux by code. Like the apocalypes, "today" never takes place. This is possibly why the actended catalogue of actributes of the "other day" mingles achoes of the folkloric motif of a never-to-be day, with benal, everyday elements. (See GD 153-154.) The day, "monther day", will therefore both "a wedding day" (GD 155) and "a plint day" (GD 154).

The shifters "bars" and "now" are not the only one- to be called into question by shifting displacements of context. The lack of context resuits in a voiding of the spacking subject, or the semuciating "l". Irederick R. Kar! writes that "we cannot be certain of two voices in many lof the dialogues], since they could be, like Prufreck, a single self split inst two or more voices".<sup>41</sup> The uttraneous, according to Ketl, confuse gender, and blur distinctions between human and non-human, between individual acumulation and mass modia. In the dialogues, the reador finds "mals and female intermixed, the world of dead matter, news items, personal relationships all reduced to the snippets by which we assimilate that, there is no continuity."<sup>78</sup>

The shifter "I" does not cause unexpected difficulties in the dialogues alona. Botty Flowers offers a comprehensive summary of the narrative shifts of <u>Snow White</u>:

Through random switching from """ to "we", Barthelme semphasians a common identity emong the dwarfs. Wine when narrative shifts to "l" the reader is naver sure which dwarf is "l". When the marrative is third-parton dwarf, one is uncertain who is "watching" for at some point in the book, each of the seven dwarfs is "watching" and marrield by the "khird-parton" dwarf (as distinguished from the "third-parton dwarfs" ho is also active in <u>Smort Winto</u>."

Such shifts in the pronoun "I" can also be found in "Florence Green is  $\mathbf{a1}^{n}$ :

... when we used introduced she sidd "bh are you a native of balls if Easterville" No Joan baby I am a native of Dangari No Joan baby I am a native of Dangari Would have been brilliant. When she acted him what his did Benkerville identified <u>himself</u> as an American weightlifter and pose (CBDC & ny emphasis).

One should note that Baskerville and the "I" are in fact one and the same person, but that the language of the text plays have with the shifter "I", so no can see from Baskerville's description of his identification of himself.

Barthes describes shifters as "so many social subvarsions" which are "conceded by language but opposed by society" because, Barthes believes, society "fears such leaks of subjectivity and always stops them by insisting on the operator's duplicity ...,"<sup>12</sup> The arch-shifter "t" is preticularly prome to a subversion which must remain unschwowledged if communication is to be successful. For Barthes, the first-person pronoun is fraught with exactly the possibilities noticed in citations from Barthelme's writing:

I speak (consider up maskery of the code) but I wrap myself in the midst of an eminiatory altuation which is unknown to you, I insert into my discourse certain leaks of interiouting (is this mot in fact what always happens when we utilise that bhitter <u>spir excellence</u>, the pronoun [7].<sup>77</sup>

GG ::er and Durand even assert that Barthalme's writing is the realisation of Barthas's drawn of a world of dejids without reference.<sup>74</sup> Barthalme's speakars use "I" while they wrap themselves in emignatic enumeistory situations; his writing releases the subversive potential of shifters. Every "I" angaged in the text - the "I" of character, resire or author - is subject to these lacks of interlocution.

Unspeakable Acts, or, Derrida Unfair to Searle

Clarifying the neture of a speech act, Émile Secveniste writes that a "performative that is not an act does not exist". The speech act must be associated with authority and power, otherwise it deteriorates into empty words.

Anybody can shout in the public square "I declars a general mobilisation" and as it cannot be an act because the requisite authority is locking, such an utterance is an omer than <u>words</u> it raducas itself to futile classour, childishness or lunacy (Banvanistic sembasis).<sup>15</sup>

Against this exposition, one could set an uttraince from "The Orisis", which presents one of the actions involved in the rebellion: "The rebels have failed to make promises. Promises are, parhaps, the mut of the matter" ( $\underline{OD}$  6). In speech act theory, premises are indeed the mut of the matter, and the failure to make or keep a promise presents an insurrection of words.

N. L. Austin's exposition of speech act theory confidently (but i ... itously?) provises its reader that it will show her or his <u>How too</u> <u>bo inside with Vords</u>." Barthelms's dialogues, on the contrary, are emi-illionitions, performatives without authority, utterances that are "no more [and no less] than <u>words</u>", and, to each Austin, ways of doing nothing with words. These dialogues are unspeakable speech acts. Conturior and Durand point out that what "the reader misses most ... [is] the illioutionary value of what is using said (the intended speech act behind the words: statement, or plaint, promise, question, and so on).""?

"Norming" and "The Apology" can be described as met--speech sets, or speech acts that must their performance welf-considually. At the same time, both taxts reveal the instability, and what Austin calls the infaliality" of performatives. "Norming" takes the performative "I denit I am frightened" as its matrix. "Gay you're frightened. Admit it" (50 123). "The Apology" is based on the performative of spology. (Perhaps all performatives are spologatic just as all shifters are shifty?) Nore, the performative is verextended and finally "refulcious: Was I sorry enough? - No. (GD 18).

The speaker of "Norming" admits to fear by defining it matonymically. The sources of fear row enumerated: "I'm righteend. By flutes and flower girls and sirens.... By coffee, dead henging plants, people who think too fast, vestemats and balls" (EG 124). Although both acts exaggeratedly overdetermine thair performatives, the performative of "Norming" sames to be so failations that the interlocutor veinly demands a denial at the end of the dialogue: "Yay you're not frighteend. Incpire ms" (ED 129). Such risible overdetermination of a performative shoemes a way of diminishing its status as an ext, and reducing it to i. constitutive elements, the words Norwenists demigrates in such strom, terms. In both 'Norming" and 'The Apology' the righteend by the strings and fragments of discourse to which it gives rise. The speech act drifts away form action and back to speech.

The vary first seatence of the first text in <u>Grast Days</u>, "The Crisis" provides an example of peculiar performatives, speach acts which are devoid of illocutionary and periodutionary forces: "On the dedication page of the robellion, we ase the words 'To Clementian'" (EG 3). Catt Hangers, describes the functioning of this type of utterance very perceptivaly indeed: "The text thus refers to a non-maticy, in effect creating, in a periodutionary fashion, its own speech act, a refarmatial code which has no prior existence."" The line from "The Crisis" is a performative, because it <u>doms</u> what it <u>away</u>. Each the speecher said "the words appear", instead of "we see the words", the utterance would have been a simple constative one. Although it <u>is</u> a performative, the line similaneously fulfills and violates the folicity conditions, the requirements for a speech act to constitute iterial "properly" as unch.

We do eas the words "To Clementine", but <u>pot</u> on the "dadication page of the rebeillod". (The latter phrase is snother bisarre Sarthelmean collocation.) Our only conclusion can be that the utterance is salfredicative, that it refers to the flation titled. The phrase, "dadication page", draws attention to the material form of a book, a text, this text. (<u>Great Days</u> itself is dadicated to "Thomas B. Hess", who may be as fictional as "Clementine".) We see the words "To Clementine" in the first santences, if not on the dedication page. And the dadication "To Clementine" is itself another performative, embedded within the performative that makes us see the words "To Clementine" themselves. At the same time the texts "the rebuillion" and "The Crisis" do not equic coincide, so that the periorutionary, or permasive force of the utterance remains obscure. As readers, we are both convinced

It is significant that this performative incorporates a quotation, "To Classenting" and a reference to another text, the "roballion" which has a "dadication page". Perhaps this other text is none other than the reballious <u>Quant Days</u>. To deconstruct the edifice of spench act theory, Derrids focuses precisely on these "parasitic" forms of discourse, such as quotation and fiction.\*9

In "Signsture Event Context" and "Limited Inc abc ..." (Dertids's allipsis) Dertids argues that the theories of Austin and Searle are another incornstion of the "mataphysics of presence", because speach act theory presupposes a fully self-present speaker with the incortion of communicating something. For Derrids, speech act theory depends on the hierarchy of logical dependencies which has characterised Western thought:

The hierarchical extology, the ethical-ontological distinctions ... do not merely set up value-oppositions clustered around an ideal and undefinable lisht, but moreover <u>subordinate</u> these values to each other (consel/showned), standardynarsite, fulfilled/void, serious/non-secious, literal/non-literal, briefly: postitive/ngstrive and ideal/non-ideal)...\*

Derrida accuses Austin and Searls of taking part in the metaphysical

enterprise of returning "strategically", ideally, to an origin or to a "priority" hald to be simple, intact, normal, pure, standard, telf-identical, in order than darivation, complication, deterioration, escident, etc."

(One should note that Grice's maxims also participate in this enterprise, because normative rules are formulated <u>before</u> violations of the norm are considered.) The citation from "The Crisis" offers an example of exactly the kind of non-literal, non-serious, parcedic, parestic discourse Austin and Sacrie streems to exclude from the canon, of pure speech acts.

Derrida's deconstruction of speech act theory utilises the motion of iterability:

Iterability alters, contrainsing paramitically what it identifies and means these of these if iterations are nothed by but to seem (to say) scorething that is (always, already, also other than what we man (to any), to ray, to any so nothing other something other than ... etc. ... Limiting the very thing it authorises, iterative in the code or law it constitutes, the graphics of iterability inscribes alisention irreducibly in comparison of inder the code or law iteration. In severe the application of a inder the code or law iteration irreducibly in comparison of the set of the seasy "dignature Event Fontest", Segl. (first alignsis, Derrich's).

("The Apology" and "Horning" porform the drift and alteration inscribed in the sign, which, by its very nature, must be repeatable.) Derrida argues that because a speech act is necessarily convent cmal - apology,

thenks, promise, declaration, threat, whatever ~ its repeatability, its status <u>as</u> a sign, must pre-exist any supposedly original moment of pure, fully intentional communication. Any speech act wust "always and already" be a quotation for it to be intelligible as a speech act. Quotation, initation (parody and pastiche) and fiction cannot therefore be excluded from a theory of speech acts, because they are "always and already" part of any speech att.

John R. Saarle responds angrily to Derrida's misreading of Austin, only to have barrida re-iterate the argument of "Signature Swant Context" in "Limited Inc abc ..." as a response. Derrida remass Searle "Sarl", or Société à responsebilité littéré, or "Society in Listent Liability", is and makes such of the copyrig: thich Searle attaches to his easey. "Sarl", in fact, becomes the pardigm of all those who claim propristorship of texts in the name of logitisate authorship and authority, threaby controlling and <u>limiting</u> the enclases guotations of textual and intervenue play.

The final series of exchanges of "Great Days" embodies a perfect illustration of Derrida's critique of spaech act theory. It deserves to be quoted in full:

What do the children say? - What do the children say. - What do the children say. - What do the children say. - What Will you always leaves have - Will you always remember me? - Will you remember me a year from now? - Will you remember me two years from now? - Will you remember me two years from now? - Will you remember me two years from now? - Will you is there are five years from now? - Yea, I will. - Will you always and the five years from now? - Yea, I will.

- Who's there?

## - You see? (GD 171-172).

Couturiar and Durand read this text as "a ritual review and exorcism of pass behaviour, leading to the final promise to love and remember".<sup>44</sup> In other words, despite their denials, cited earlier, of illocutionary force at work in Barthelme's texts, they read these utterances as a straightforward, falicitous speach each , a "<u>promise</u> to love and remember." Sigulficantly, the phrase "ritual review" hims at iterability, but this hint is neither explored nor considered. Furthermore, their conclusion depends on the suppression of the last three lines of dialogue, a surprising omission. The dialogue iteelf examines the ways in which the "laways and already" present pressitism of iterability undermines even the most folicitous of performatives.

The dialogue is a shifting interplay of citations and quotetions. The question "Will you always love as?" is introduced from the start, as a quotation, as something "the children say". Even in its presumbly origical contact, neesly the posing of this question by the children, the question is still a quotetion. The children are imitating - or quoting - the language of shults, and the shifts in their turn are simply quoting a culturally encoded form every time they ask this question. The origins of the question disappear in a mass of quotetion. As a promissive speech soot, "l'uill always love you" is voided in advance by its status as a conventional response to a highly conventionalised question. The uttermoss are, therefore, quotations to an indeterminate degree. As Couturier and Burand recogniss, the dislogue is a ritual, but its ritual character radisfully undermines the possibility of a folicitous speech act. These utterances are quotations and to (speech) actions; the ritual quality of the archinge serves to underline for the ritual quality of the archinge serves to underline for the ritual quality of the archinge serves to underline for the ritual for and prove the archinge serves to underline for the ritual for a structure of the archinge serves to underline for the ritual form and the archinge serves to underline for the ritual form of the archinge serves to underline for the ritual form and the archinge serves to underline for the ritual form and the archinge serves to underline for the ritual form and the archinge serves to underline form form and the serve form and the setural form and the archinge serves to underline form form and the serves form and the setural form and the serves form and the setural form and the serve form and the setural form and the seture serves to underline form and the seture seture seture seture seture form and the seture setu

Barthes concedes that I-love-you is "a 'formula', but this formula corresponds to no ritual.""? It would seem that Barthes, like Couturier and Durand, conceives of the utterance I-lova-you as a moment of pure solfpresence on the part of the speaker, despite the conventional nature of the speech act. However, like everyone else, the speakers of "Great Days" are locked in the iterapility of ritual. The performative of love is called into question by the formulaic repetition of a "knock knock" joks. This type of joke obviously depends on coded, iterable formulae for its effectiveness. The first speaker interprets the conventional response -"Who's there?" - to the conventional prompt - "Knock knock" - as a sign that he has already been forgotten by his interlocutor. Barthelme draws a parallel between a conventional instance of language use, a formulaic joks, and what we would all like to believe is a spontaneous, unconventional moment of self-presence in the company of the other, I-love-you. Infelicitously, in terms of linguistic convention, there is no distinction between a "knock knock" joke and a declaration of love, because both depend on the iterability of conventional signs for their success.

The speaking subject, even in its most speataneous performative, is doomd to quotation. The lowers of "Great Days" can only reiterate "what the shildren eay" to signal their lowe. The measurable proventional nature of languige betrays the transience of human affections, and urdermines the always uncertain authority of the speak et.

\* \* \*

Barthelme's dialogues consistently undermine their own promises. They construct to coherent universe of discourse; they violate the cooperative principle without any componention in secantic depth; they subvert the anchorings of context and reference by means of deixis itself; they use performatives as pure quotations, and divest them of authority. They reveal that the speaking subject is never in command of its utterances, and that language enunciates us, rather than the other way round. The reversibility of speaking positions in dialogue is used to set up a cesseless circularity of language. This is something that Jean Baudrillard specifically identifies as a break with the forms of thought that precoded postmodernism. For Baudrillard, circular discourse is different because

it no longer passa from one point to another but ... it desorribs a curical which indiricntly anonomass the positions of transmitten, and receiver now unloadtable as such. Thus there is no longer any intenset repower is something that alrealists and whome source is no longer surfad, a cycle in an another reversion that is also the and ... fromer is its almostraid definition (the allipsis is Nai Yest ...'s, who quotes this argument.'"

In other words, the tradition of phono-logocentrism, of the speaking voice as a guarantee of truth, a notion that is still current in modernism, is withily undone in Barthelms's dialogues.

The utter impossibility of determining "tone" in any utterance from these texts challenges the dominance "tone" achieved under the auspices of New Critician, the legitimeting theory of high modernism.<sup>15</sup> The concept of textual "tone" betrays a certain longing for the residue of a voice as an index of individuality. In an exchange like the following, it simply does not astter whether the "tone" is sad, alegiac, ironic, bitter, or defensive:

 My demands were not met. One, two, three, four.
 I admire your dash and address. But regret your fear and prudenco.
 Always making the effort, always ("Great Days", GD 158).

\$1

Klinkowitz reveals an ingrained phono-logocentric bias, an unquestioned preference for the presence of a speaker as rovasled by a voice, even if that "voice" is a critical fiction. He claims, rather estonishingly, that Barthelme's "favourite subject" is the "quality of the human voice".\*\* Noissworth also detects tomes in Barthelme's writing: the naively rostaigic and the sardonic, but he does concede that these two tomes cancel each other, leaving the taxts "virtually tomelass".\*\*

Unlike the "full" voices of figures in classic realist fiction, or even in high modernist writing, speaking from the plenitude of an individuality, the ampty voices of Bathelme's speakers reveal that the speaking subject is never quite present in its utterances, and that circular discourse can unsattle the polarities of communication. But the "sweet even discourse" ("Great Days", GD 135) of the dialogues is a reminder, in its fun, wit and exubarance, of the unleashed possibilities of lenguage in the "great days" is come.

## CHAPTER TWO

## BARTHELME'S EFFACED SELF: DISCOURSE AND SUBJECTIVITY

In the preceding chapter we saw that, according to Jan NukaFovský, dialogue differs from monologue because the latter has a "single and continuous contexture,"<sup>111</sup> But what do we do with texts in which an apparent monologue turns out to be a concealed dialogue? The discourses of Barthelms's characters arm permated to such a degree by other voices that MukaFovský's presentation of monologue seems simplistic, for Barthelms' fictions work to discive any monolithic, monoligie identity.

Roland Barthes claims that in the classic realist text "characters are types of discourse, and conversely, the discourse is a character like the or "." The "complicity (between character and discourse) measures the uninferrupted schemage of the codes (of readbility)."" it for an aspect of Barthelms's writings is the andless circulations and exchanges of discourse, "character", on the other hand, is radically interrupted and syncopated, as the complicity between character and discourse is dissolved. The partnership between reader and character, or "expathy", is disturbed as well.

The "complicity" which Barthes detects in the realist text is not, of course, specific to classic realism. What greater example could one find of this allegiance between discourse and chatecter than the invarior monologue or stream of consciousness to dowinant in modernist precision? In this case, each item in the discourse determines and overdetermines a character in its every recease. Think of Nolly's celebrated encologue at the end of <u>Ulysees</u>; think also of Barthelm<sup>4</sup> = pastiche of this mode of writing in the mock interior municipage of the Dead Fetters (PG 171-173).

Frederic Jamason observes that in high modernism

the problem of expression is closely linked to some conception of the subject as a model like container within which things are fail which are them expressed by projection outwards.... When you constitute your individual subjectivity as a selfsufficiency fail and a closed rash in its our right...[you alive and condemned to a primov-eli without egress.<sup>11</sup>

Jameson goes on to declare that postmodernism discupts the "monad-like container" of the Romantic-modernist individual, who is conderned by his very individuality to an eternity of interior monologue. The decentred subject of postmodernism, on the other hand, vanishes into strings of lameues.

In a perceptive reading of Barthelme's fiction, R. E. Johnson suggests:

For Barthelme as for Nistzsche, it is this displacement [of the self] affacted by the clash of grammars - that affords the liberating recognition that the self is a grammetical construct. Herein lies the pleasure generated by the play of language."

In other words, the redisation that character is <u>only</u> a discourse offers a way out of the modernist primo of the saif foured a mew conception of subjectivity. I shall not dany that this subjectivity affords plasmute, but the exact value of the decentred subject has been challenged. Some appress of this challenge will be examined to the end of the chapter; for

the time being, a degree of caution when dealing with utopien claims like Johnson's is enough. But what precisely is the "effaced self" in Barthelme's writing?

The Dialogical Subject: An "Intersubjective Atrocity"

<u>One</u> of the marrators of "Daumier" attempts to find out more about selfhood by studying texts with the word "self" in their title.

I turned over the literature, which is immense, the following volumes sticking in the mind as having been particularly valu-An Introduction by Mayers, Salf-Abuse by Self by Crawlie. Burt's The Concert of ablar The Self: An Samuels, The Armed Burt's The Concept of McFee. Fingarette's Self-Congratulation by Self-Defense bv Deception, Vonen and ng Girls Self-Doubt, The . hv Skinner, LILLY. Winterman Effaced ffaced Self by Lilly, LeBett's Selfishness, 8 Vermin Self-Hatred 1 m Self-Love, Self-Love, The Many-Coloured aremananda's Salf-Mastery, Th Nastiness by Bertini, The Sel Self by Winsor and Paramananda Misplaced The by Richards, Self Prepares Wickel's Sel Teller. Alchards, <u>Matchass</u> by Bertink, <u>ine Suir Propures</u> by leiter, Jiaxman's <u>The Solf as Protext</u>, <u>Hickel's Solf-Propellad</u> <u>Vehicles</u>, Sorensen's <u>Solf-Slaughter</u>, Solf and Society in <u>Ming</u> Thought by DeSarry, <u>The Socidi Solf</u> by Clute, and <u>Techniques</u> <u>of Solf-Velidation</u> by Wright. These works underscored what I or oper-transformed by wright. These works indersorbed what i already know, that the self is a dirty great villain, an interrubter of sleep, a deviler of awakeness, an intersubjective structly, a mouth, a may (§ 169).

Here the subject, both as topic and as self, disappears exubersnly in the discourse that is meant to express it. Barthelms's self is ludis and "many-coloured", but, at the same time, it is "misplaced" and "affaced". The self is a "pretext" for heterogeneity rather than identity; these titles share only their playful resistance to self-expression.

One of the reasons why this list induces langther is because the word "salf" (toolf lacks identity and changes its seming as a result of diffarant contexts. The "salf" that can be abused or defended (a body) is clearly <u>not</u> the same as the salf that can be effaced or doubted (a parsonnity). And these "salves" ser not the asses as the "salf" of "salfpropelled". The list is furny because the speaker can meither limit por catalogue the difference between salf and other. In the contusion of "solf" as a body with "salf" as a supposed essence, one can see a dacategorization of the premises of Vestern salfhood. The Gartesian dualism of mind/body cannot function if its terms are scrambled, as they are in this list.

The last sentence of the quoted section constitutes a ministure allegory of the subject in language. Discourse pre-exist any individual, and the attempt to locate a stable subjectivity in, and by seems of, language results in the discovery of what one (slavey) "already [knows]." The self provides a pratext for an endies discourse, a newer-ending text, which faile, dampite its "immensity", to capture the self. The self is the absent centre of ancircling discourses. It remains, in the words of "Doumlar", both a stubborn presence, a "willian" and an enignatic absence, a "awa".

In additusing Barthelse's texts, one has to datamine why any attempt to identify or f1 the subjuct in language, or the speaker in discourse, mecesarily enteris a <u>migriacement</u> (The <u>Hispheed Seif</u> by Barthelser). A reader like Larry HoCoffery finds speakers and characters in these fictions unproblematic. Their language expresses a self, as for as moCoffery is concerned, because this language expresents their "struggle to stay alive, make sense of this lives and catabilish a seminispil con-

tact with others...<sup>1995</sup> A "significant" relationship exists between the attempted self-expression of characters and "<u>Baytholma's own struggle</u> with the detarioration of fictional forms and the detarioration of language".<sup>17</sup> MCGaffer; fails to account for anything beyond the stylistic idiosparcesise of an individual author. (Mence his tolling emphasis on "<u>Bartholma's own</u>.") Kr can only disgnove "character"in a traditional way, whether this character is "Bartholms" or "Baskarville" in "Florence Green is 31" (<u>CBRC</u>), whos he describes as a "deeply disturbed individual indeed".<sup>21</sup> Individual-in-deed is indeed the unproblematic notion of character-in-action. McCaffery cannot comprehend the implosion of any unified, diagnossile character in these texts, and cannot grasp the cooplicity of language in such a precess.

Charles Molesworth offers characterological profiles of the "typical character" created by Barthelme. \*\* He claims that "Barthelme's characters show how the desire an athical, normative measure that will allow them to comprehend their experience". 194 Molesworth's book is larded with references to "individuals" and assumptions that are based on psychologising. 144 He does admit that "in almost all (Barthelme's) storries the characters appear as victims, pasteboard caricatures of social attitudes and psychological dilemmas, obviously 'signs' only of their author's glibness." Even so, a cericature is a distorted representation, and if this still offers too disturbing a view of "character", we can assume the presence of an author behind all the "signs" and "pasteboard", beyond seemingly self-generating discourse. Molesworth continues: "And yet they [the characters] do reflect, and in some cases even expose the way we live now .... " He concludes that these characters do represent what he somewhat anachronistically terms "real life".102 Nowever, one must admit that Molesworth's attitude wavers. He is capable

of insights like the following: "In Bartholme's case, no ... assumption of consistency is possible. If Edward and Pia are truly representative or sympathetic characters they should be presented in a homogeneous fashion. If the hetarogeneous presentation is an accurate reflection of their character, they are hardly to be viewed in a stable enotional freed," in fight is assatly the sports i propose to address.

Contrary to assumptions about consistant, or even consistently inconsistent, identifies, the attarnees of Batthelms's characters are set at all single and continuous expressions of unique personalities. They are underpinned, instead, by what Hikheil Bakhtin calls a "hidden dialogicality".<sup>114</sup>

In his reading of Jostowsky, Bakhtin distinguishes barwaen two major categorizes, namely "object-oriented" words and the "double-wolcod" word.<sup>114</sup> (It should be noted that Bakhtin uses "word" consistently as a specedoch ter 'discourse".) The "direct word ijs) simed discourse is the object," and in this context "object" can be understood as both the "referent" of a signifiar, and its "intention". Referentiality, and filocationary or periodutionary force are instances of object-orientedd discourse. For Bakhtin, such a goal-directed, illocutionary and referminial discourse is "the oxyregation of the speaker's ultimate essentic anthority" (my emphasis).<sup>114</sup> The object-orientated word is not innocent, despite its apparent transparency. It is inextricably linked to the "presence of anthorizetive points of view and authoritative established values."

Bakhtin identifies represented discourse or the "objectivized word""\*\*\* as another discursivo sub-group, which is subsumed by the "object-

orianted" word. The "objectivised word" is clearly subordinated to the direct, authoritative metalanguage of a narrator. In both the objectoriantated word, and the objectivised word, language is seen as the virtually ummediated expression of an intentional individual. Both Holesworth and Holzfary sees to be relactant to nove boyond these lavels of language, and view the character's inconsistency as part of the author's consistency, or as instances of the "objectivised word" in Bakhtin's terminology. Bakhtin sees both these types of discourse as oxemples of "solf-enclosed utternce".<sup>133</sup> Hore we ancounter the "solfenclosed" solf or the modernist monad once nore. However, Bakhtin onturts what he calls the "verbal-semantic dictatorship of a unified style and tone".<sup>114</sup> This strictude is acheed by Boland Barthes, tho eases unified individuality as rogressive: "how much penal evidence is based on a psychology of consistency!".<sup>113</sup>

In Bakhtin's typology, the "double-voiced word" plays paradox to the <u>doxa</u> of object-orientated discourse, whether direct or represented. The double-voiced word collides two or more seemshic authorities, and, in this vay, challenges "monologically secure speech".<sup>115</sup> The "hetero-directed word" undermines the function of conventional discourse, which Bakhtin claims is "to signify, express, convey or represent something".<sup>113</sup> Agsin, we are dealing with a challenge to an identification of impage with communication. The dillocurionary force of an utterance is shortcircuited by hetero-directed discourse, because the latter recognises no single semantic authority. In Bakhtin's case, the challenge to communication entails a questioning of the wolf that is presumed to be engaged in the communication of meaning. The double-voiced word is both answer and antioipation; it is involved in a complex dialogue with itself. It becomes the site of "interferences" buyers average acquire submitter.

voices.<sup>114</sup> Babbin describes dialogic discourse as "[losing] its composure and confidence and [becoming] agistend, innerly undecided and twofaced".<sup>114</sup> He stresses that the dialogic word is always (already) a response to the utterances of dnother. No utterance is fully present or original, for, as Babhin persussively puts it, "there is only the wordaddress, a word which comes into dialogical context with another word, a word about a word addressed to a word".<sup>116</sup> (So much, one is tampted to add, for referentiality.)

Bakhtin formulates the dialogic character of discourse in a way that is seductively similar to Derrida's articulation. If su infinity of contexts set in motion by the graphematic mark:

No. [the speaker] receives the word from the voice of another, and the word is filled with thet voice. The word arrives in his context from another context which is saturated with other people's interpretations. His own thought finds the word already inhabited.<sup>117</sup>

Despite the striking parallels between the arguments of Bakhtin and Degrids jabitin remains content to regard dialogic discourse as a marginal and circumsorihed instance, a deviation '.s a monologic mainternam. For this reason, despite his acknowle .ut of the dialogic potential of various gantes,<sup>118</sup> he stops short of recognising that <u>all</u> discourse is dialogic. If one follows a Derridean trajectory, dialogue cannot be the stipliced derivation from an originary, self-present utterance. Quite simply, monologic discourse is a dialogue which has rapresend, or hidda, it dialogicality.

Perhaps the "word about a word addressed to a word" is nowhere more apparent than in the phenomenon Kristova calls intertextuality, "" that

wash of quotations without origins which make up any uttarance. It is <u>becauge</u> the sign is iterable that any text is already an intertext, made up of other people's words. The conclusion of "Great Days" (GD) is a talling instance of such intertextuality others are "The Ortechnist" (§) and "The Sandman" (§). Again, if a mooilogical uttarance has repressed its own dislogicality in order to create an offset of communication, realist and referential discources repress intertextuality so that they asses to have direct documents of the original state of the second by this potentially andless web of quotations. Fortmodernist writing separes eager to draw attantion to tix own intertextuality for the site of that intertextuality, and not in the service of some modernist "allusion" or appeal to an originally authantic context. It is not that postmodern writing is intertextual, and the nineteenth exetury novel is not. Any writing partshas of intertextuality, it just that the attitude to this condition of ytting alifers in postmodernism.

To grasp the radically dialogic character of all discourse as proposed by possitutururalist theories, one has to turn to Jacques Learn's model of subjectivity in language. Mars one finds that Bakhtin's notion of the discourse of another becomes the language of an other, the Other. Hearing is determined by this Other, according to Lacam. (To fully comprehend the potential of Bakhtin's thought, it is macessary to introduce the concepts of another, in a self-fulfilment of the theory.) Coward and Bills summitize the significance of the Other (Lacam's goilage)

The positionality which characterizes language - in which ementage wates for a which who functions as the place of intention of those meanings - commences with the separation of subject and object. The situating of the image as separate locatery through the intervention of the hird term, the other actue of othermass. The set (Prysentification of the subject

arises from primary slter ority; the subject represents itself by a "stand-in". <u>The subject is constructed through its ac-</u> <u>quisition of language from the plate of the Other</u> (my emphasis).<sup>144</sup>

Lacan defines the Other as "the place where the signifying chain is, which controls averything that will be able to be presented from the subject ...."<sup>(111</sup> As Bakhtin argues, the uttarence of any subject is an enswar to or an anticipation of the discourse of the Other, because the later pre-axists the self. (There is, of course, a kind of chicken-egg interdependency here that comes the way for decourse.)

The presence of the Other is the condition for meaning, obviously because "communication" can only be interveb/netive. Courad and Silis and that "significance is only possible with the construction of the Other as the place of the signifiar; that is, the construction of an outside referent by which the individual space act or word is varified".<sup>112</sup>

Such verification raises unforcement difficulties, because the presence of the Other in "self-presentification" and in the language of the self means that the self is notifier entropy self-present, nor self-enclosed. The self must blocked in a addless internel disloges that is the acate opposite of a scaled interior monologue. The Other's presention of language renders this dislogue even more difficult. Because the Other is the "place of the bignifier", every word uttard by any speaker can only be a response, stawy and already, to the discourse of the Other. In Bartheims's novel, Snow White explains the opening phrase of her pose, "Bendaged and wounded", as a "matchier of the self armouring itself against the gase of the ather" (gy 59). This process an nave be bothe.

Such a concept of dialogicality embodies a veturn of the d'alogical repressed. (Perhaps one should recall Lacas's most emigantic sphorism: "<u>l'inconstitut</u>, et at la discourse de l'Autre - <u>"the propositions in the</u> discourse of the Other,"<sup>113</sup>). In order to be rully fledged individuels, we have to repress the dialogic character of language, forgetting that we are constructed by, and in, the discourse of an-Other. Only this repression enables us to balieve that we are the autonomous possessors of *Autorical Concelleges*.

Like Lecan's subject, Bakhtin's is split, for it is both penetreted and constructed by the gase of the Other. Bakhtin any that a Doctowark character engages in "playing the role of the other person in regard to himself".<sup>134</sup> and that this character "lives only in the other person, he lives in his reflection in the other perrom".<sup>134</sup> Once again, this observation bases a striking resemblance to Coward and Ellis's reformulation of Lacan, cited earlier. "The self-presentification of the subject comes from persary alteriority; the subject represents itself by a "stand-in"." The self plays Other in relation to itself, and (mis)recognises itself in the self of which it glimpses a reflection in the gase of the Other. Lacan consequently assert that any identity estatis a misrecognition, a micomaismenc...<sup>134</sup>

It should not be assumed, however, that the dialogical self or the split subject is a universal, a historical phenomenon, as these theories may appear to imply, if taken in isolation. Although Bakhtin addresses himself to taxis by Dostowsky and Rabelais, and Lacan to ather metapsychology, or a mineteenth contury taxt like "The Purloand Latter"<sup>137</sup>, both theories have only geined currency as part of the ormtemporty sephensis on describe dubjectivity. In other words, these

6S

theories do not operate in a vacuum, but must be seen as part of specific postmodernist discourses. The decentred, dialogic or divided subject is a postmodernist one, and texts, whether one considers Barthelme's, Bakhtin's, or Lacan's, are deeply inculpated in this process of decentring.

What is at stake here, is the absence of a matalanguage, a critical discourse <u>outside</u> the phenomenon being described. Bakkin and Lacan theorise the descentred subject; Barthelme enacts it. Theory (psychoanalysis, literary criticism) and practice (fiction) mutually roinforce one another. Taraws like "theory" and "practice" inevitably appear enabronistic: Durrida realmade us that there is no outside-text.<sup>114</sup>

Bartheice's taxts demonstrate the impossibility of an enclosed solf armoured against panetration by the Other; they allow the represend dialogicality of language to return. Although the Other is inseparable from the construction of identity, the allowance for otherness casts doubt on the self. This doubt can be activated at any moment, as Jane in <u>Sney</u> White hows. She writes to fit Quistepart;

You say have, a commonsance way, regarded your oon juniverse of discourse) as a planus, filled to the bring with discourse. You say even have feit that what elready existed was a sufficiency. Repuis like you offen do. That is cortainly can way of resulting it, if fat sail-satisfied complementy is your site. (50 45).

Jane describes the exact dislogical machanism that sats Berthelme's univarse in motion, the process which underpins his discourses, and the threat posed to the "fat welf-satisfied complacency" of a stable identity.

The moment I inject discourse from my u. of d. into your u. of d. d. the yoursess of yours is diluted. The more I inject, the more you dilute. Soon you will be presiding ovor an empty planum, or rather, since that is a contradiction in terms, over a former planum, in terms of yourness. You are, essentially, in my power (3M 46).

Notions of the self as self-sufficient may be deeply rooted, as Molesworth and McCaffary indicate. Yet Barthelme's "sempty plenum" remains to testify that a plenum, in particular, has slways-already leaked.

Distracting the Self, or, Ruptures and Slidings

In "Danmies" a monological self is played off against the possibility of dialogical selves. The text concludes with these observations: "The self cannot be escaped, but it can be, with ingenuity and herd work, distracted. Three are lavey operatings, if you can find them, there is always something to do" (§ 183). One way of discovering what Jame would call "injections" of othersess into the language of the self is by paying attention to these "openings" in Berthelms's fictions. For Bebbin, ruptures and breaks characterise dialogic discourse. Analysing examples from Dostowsky, he finds that "werywhere, but sepacially in those places where allyses appear, the ancipted species of other wedge theselves in".<sup>111</sup> Pauses "bhare none would occur in monologically secure speech" characteries dialogic discourse, as well as "pecular interruptions of speech which define its syntactical and accentual construction".

Dialogical discourse disrupts the unity of a speaker's tone - it is an "accent which is forsign to the speaker and thus breaks up his sentence..."<sup>131</sup> Consider this quotation from Barthelme's "Rebucca";

"Shaky lady," said a man, "sre you a schoolteacher?" Of course she's a schoolteacher, you idiot. Gan't you see the poor woman's all upset? Why don't you leave her alone?

"Are you a homosexual lesbian? Is that why you never married?"

Christ, yes, she's a homosexual lesbian, as you put it. <u>Would you please shut your face?</u> (A 139-140).

Who interrupts the story to admnish the man? Is it the same voice that takes over the and of the text? At the conclusion of "Robocca", Robecca and her lover "sit down together. The pork with red cabbage steams before them. They speak quietly about the KcKinley Administration, which is being revised by revisionist historians". But then, in the same paragraph, someome meastre:

The story ends. It was written for several reasons. Nine of them are secrets. The tenth is that one should never cease considering human love. Which remains as grisly and golden as sver, no matter what is tattooed upon the ware tympanic page (Al44).

The reference to writing in the second quotation sears to force the reader to accept that this is the "author himself" in <u>propria persons</u>. Discussing the various assaults on "character" in postmodernist fiction, Cai Manaron observes:

... the matificionist can apphasise characterilness (or the lack of this quality)by vorking some simple transformations upon his or her system of AUTANTS. --- An avon more disconcerting example of actactuic Lramsformation might be the appearance within the fiction of the (as it ware) flash-and-blood author himmelf.<sup>131</sup>

Haimgrom notes this phanomenon in both John Barth and Noneld Sukenick; for his is an instance of the "overdetermination" for perodic purposes, of "the procoupsion of traditional criticism with plot and characteristics".<sup>313</sup>.

Charles Molesworth identifies what conntitutes another, separate instance of discursive interference in Barthwime's work, nearly the ubiquitous tonal contradiction between "sardons: rejection" and "maive m. -lgia".l%

To discuss all the occurances of ruptures and interruptions in Barthelms's texts would involve a reduplication of the Texts threadres. Barthelms is a collagist, and collage is a dislogical principle <u>par</u> excellence Need of Barthelms's fictions involve acea degree of fragmentation. Donsider the interrupting intertities of "Daum'se" (5), the disjunctions of "Views of Ny Fachar Veeping" (5), "The Failing Dog" (5), the disjunctions of "Views of Ny Fachar Veeping" (5), "The Failing Dog" (5), the disjunctions of "Makes of Ny Fachar Veeping" (5), the deconstruction of Balase's <u>Sugdn's Orandet</u> by Barchelse's "Roadais Grandst" (62), or the leasance of "The Glass Neutrin" (62). The full explications of fragmentation will be discussed extensively in the fourth chapter. For the moment, it will be sufficient to note that such ubigations fragmentation allows otheraws to samp into subjective or stylistic unity, and creates more performations in the "planm" of the said.

Countries and Durand notice "discontinuities, hesitetions and aporias" in Bartheize's texts, but they insist that a "same of inscourty and pacarizous identity is tidd up with [this] discourse ...." They dains that "if ... it becomes simct impossible to connect, to string sentences and mercrityma togethes, then the self is locked in emguish and

pania".<sup>113</sup> The disappearance of a stable subjectivity constitutes a "woid, a deprivation, a disaster, (which lasves) behind a bost of painful affects, like feat, guilt, antiety and disconnection".<sup>114</sup> In this respect, their analysis does not really differ from more traditional humanist critics, for whom the decentring of subjectivity must mecensarily be a catestrophe.

In "Daumise", however, an escape from the solf is seen as liberatory, or "distracting" at the vary least. Dommin distracts himslif, or his self, by constructing adventures for surrogate selves, who are figured by the pronouns "he" and "you". The dialogical self offers a release from willifying mondaism.

The false selves in their clatter and boister and youthful brio will slay and bother and push and put to all types of trouble the original, authentic welf, which is a dirty great villain, as can be testified and sworm to by anyone who has aver been awake,

says the self-multiplying monologist (§ 163). The "false solves" of Borthelms's fictions trouble the "dirty great villain" of the "original, authentic solf" by puncturing its originality and authenticity. It is interesting that in both citations from "Daumier" the solf is called a "dirty great villain". This distrust of a centred subjectivity is shared by any number of postoader molemies.

Fromominal inconsistancy gamerates a similar aports, even in a text that does not superficially appear to be interrupted. Such disturbance of the anaphoric concatenation of noun and promoun casts a powerful doubt on the ability of the name to determine identity. Backerville, in "Florence Green is Bi" is an extreme example of someone "playing the role of the

other person in regard to himsal".<sup>117</sup> Ho becomes simultaneously "he" and "I" in his discourse, seemingly unable to choose between different subject positions in language. Such slidings from one promominal position to another, in an eappearaty reading with the first order of the first highlight of the shifter, discussed in a contradictory way. (The shiftings of the shifter, discussed in the first chapter, are again applicable here. How can the "I" have an identity if it keeps on speaking from other positions like "be" and "we" ) In "Deminer", "the microle of surregation" of an self for sachbar consists simply of the substitution of the third person sigular prenoun for the first; this is the substance of the "LANG SENTANCE IN WIGG THE HIGHLE OF SURROATION IS PERFORMED BEFORE YOUR FIRS" (§ 164). Deminer frees himself by this strategy from the constraints of the villations self.

Slippages of identity occur on the lavel of <u>locical</u> identity as well, as words begin to birr into one another, iosing the boundaries which determine their meaning: "Surely the very kidneys of wisdow, Florence Green has only one kidney, I have a kidney stone, Sekerville was stoned by the massed faculty of the Famous Writers School" (<u>CBDC</u> 7). Just as the speaker sides from <sup>1</sup><sup>11</sup> to <sup>12</sup>sekerville<sup>4</sup>, so <sup>12</sup>kidney<sup>4</sup> and <sup>18</sup>stone<sup>4</sup> slip from literal to figurative and vice verse. In other words, identity leaks away in these floor of language.

Here a brief explanation of the "signifying chain" and its relation to solf and Other may be required. Leasn conceives of language as "is chains du signifiant".<sup>137</sup> This term is translated by Coward and Ellis as the "signifying chain".<sup>138</sup> Hore accurately, it would be the "chain of the signifier". Signifiars make up a chain because one word leads to amother, just as the process of cafinition is prohim pore than the sub-

stitution of another word or of other words for the word in question. Leasn argues that "la notion d'un glissement incessant du signifiéd cous le signified under signifier thus imposes incession isliding of signified under signifier thus imposes incession," my translation). This cosseless alignage results from the endless circulation of the chain of signifiers. However, slippage is only <u>potentially</u> infinite. In communication, effects of esening are produced by means of what Leasn calls" lew 'points de sepiton<sup>11144</sup> (literally, "upholstery buttons"). Coverd and blid sopiain that at these "points" has "circetion of the signifying chain is established". The <u>points de capiton</u> are "located in the diachronic function of the phrase, in that meaning is only ensured with its last term, that is, recrospective meaning".<sup>114</sup> Furthermore, Coverd and Blis see the <u>point</u> de capiton is working with the Other in the process of signification.

The incidence of the chain of significar on the signified, i.e. [sic] the production of meaning, represented in the fictional model of the <u>point de cepiton</u> is an incidence which can only occur if speech can evoke a third term as a witness to its meaning, and thereby complete the signifying chain.<sup>131</sup>

Only the Other as wirness and the <u>point is capiton</u> as instrument can arrest the signifying chain and fix it is ar offect of emening. As it has been demonstrated, an "inmixing of othermes" as Lacan calls it,<sup>144</sup> can threaten the maning of the subject. What happens to subjectivity if it cannot control the casealess slidings of significars?

In instances of pronominal inconsistency, one can see a single demonstration of this condition. The subject cannot attach itself to a particular prenoun, and is dispersed. instead, in a range of possible alternatives. Identify align sawy in the pronouns that are seant to fix

it. The sentence from "Florence Green is 81" provides a similar incluse. No particular point offers control over the sliding of signifiare, and even the and of the sentence gives no indication of "retrospective meaning". A text like "Some Bubbles" (GL) lacks a finalised and finalising point of reference, and evokes the reader only as witness to an <u>impossibility</u> of emening. Here one cannot pin a detarminate signified on to the chain of signifiers, so the slopes or <u>discount</u>, is endless indeed:

post's plurs extra rations on 96th Street blueprints of uncomplated projects drunk and naked too malphany down at the old beathouse dark little birds astontishing proportiona drummad out of the circle l'll insult him Scotch studgart rags and bones sumptor spoiled the hash keen satisfaction (GL 123).

Any attempt to segment this string of signifiers will be arbitrary and will be experienced as such. The reader as Other, as witness to the meaning of the text, is stymied. Where does one begin to pin any meaning down?

Consider an arbitrary selection from the cited passage like "dark little birds attentishing propertions drumeed out of the citels". If one beaks this particular chicales fater "birds" and "propertions", three reasonably coherent phases may be achieved. One could also read each laxical item in isolation (an element impassible procedure), or one could sift through the words, selecting "massingle" phases at readom, Ather the vary rendomness of this strategy makes any meaning it' locates subcom. An arbitrary meaning dense the subject a privaling of phase.

"Alice" (GL) deploys a similar technique:

hurlad unopand screag the plos down tuck nathematical models atk hears in the confessional psychological comparisons acream the plase down Mars yellow plights into fine sac overboch massi ding conflicted specify pointing to the sac overboch massi chemical junk bloces of iron vonderful loftiness santient populations (ULM, 127).

"Alice" consists of such flows of words, but at the same time it is a highly fragmentary text which draws attention to its own interruptions with capital latters proclaiming "SECTION SEVEN" (UPUA 120), "SECTIONS SIX THROUGH TWELVE '(UPUA 121), and 'SECTION FORTY-THREE' (UPUA 126). Even more interestingly, these numbers do not correspond to the actual sequence of the sections (as far as I can determine, at any rate). Because "Alice" reiterates sexual descriptions, and appears to be concerned with a speaker's intention to commit solutery, it is very tempting to read "Alice" and its techniques as an expression - albait playful - of a definite speaker's state of mind. His confusion, one could argue, is represented by the disruptions of language. However, such a reading fails to account for the element of pastiche involved in sections like the one quoted above. The "technique" of "Alice" is not a technique that signals Rarthelme's unique authorial style as a kind of fingerprint or signature of authorial presence. The verbal alippages recall William Burroughs's "cut-up" technique very calculatedly.145 (This technique is pastiched in Snow White as well, although that section marks pauses in a very clear typographic way, so that one is more sware of fragmentation than of flowing. For example

"FNOSE men hulking hulkin closets and outside gestures eventualing squints a white screen difficulties intelligence I only wanted one plain hero of incredible size and soft, fictible samers parts thought dissemiling limb add up the thumbyring on my shoulders" S¥ 31.)

The text, "Sentence" (GE) indicates a similar unvilliar vs to complete the signifying chain. The sponymous sentance is unbrc and uniterrupted, and offers the resder no vantage point for the finvification of maning. It should be noted that a writer like Gatharian ...Siewy associates a determinate textual maning with a belief in stable and centred subjectivity. In classic realism, she argues, readers and authors "independently produce a shared maning which confirms the <u>transcandance</u> of seek" (or ophysics).<sup>114</sup>

The metamorphonis of proper names in Barthalme's texts offers further evidence of the inaffectuality of points de capiton. A proper name should be an arch-point de capiton, because it identifies a correct reference once and for all. Proper names work to establish a very "owerful referentiality, and this referentiality consors all possible alidings away from meaning and identity. There can be only one "Paraguay" "Cortes", "Daumier" or "Edward Lear", because all these names have fixed biographical, historical or geographical references. However, once again, Berthelme's fictions undo such fixity. It seems that nothing (neither author nor reader) can put an end to the contradictory and impossible accumulation of bits of discourse. Consider the fates of the proper names listed above in Barthelme's writing, "Paraguay", one is informed in the second section of the text, "is not the Paraguay that exists on our maps" (CL 20). "Cortes" in "Cortes and Monteguma". "Edward Lear" in "The Death of Edward Lear" (both in GD), and "Daumier" in "Daumier" (5) are not to be found in our biographies either. Hisplacement of the proper name is a frequent strategy of Barthelme's writing; think of the "Paul Klee" of "Engineer-Private Paul Klee Misplaces an Aircraft between Nilbertshofen and Cambrai, March 1916" (S. what could be more

referential?) or the "Robert Kennedy" of "Robert Kernedy Saved from Drowning" (UPUA).<sup>147</sup>

It is important to note that whether one encounters ruptures and interruptions, or whether one faces the random slidings of a chain of signifiers, the final effect is the same: a unified identity dissolves.

The invocation of the clinical model of schizophranis as a description of the postmodern condition has become something of a trains.<sup>144</sup> In his assay "Postmodernism, or The Cultural Legic of Late Capitalias" Frederic Jameson draws on Lacan's diagnosis of schizophrania to argue that schizophrania is the result of a breakdown in the signifying chain.<sup>147</sup> This is the kind of breakdown that Bakhtin's notion of dialogicality, as the cupturing of saif by otherases, incorporates.

The concept of the signifying chain or chain of signifiers appears to embody a contradiction. Meaning will only be effected if the chain is interrupted or arrested momentarily. Should the sliding of the chain be hulted to forceofully, however, the breakdown that characterises schinophrenis will take place. On the other hand, if the sliding of the chain happens uninterruptedly, meaning will again be made impossible. This seems to be the circularity of caseless exchange which characterises postendarism for Jean Baudrillard.<sup>15</sup> The contradiction in the concept of a signifying chain is precisely encapsultated in the quotation form "the Indian Uprising": "Strings of language actend in every direction to bind the world into a runhing, ribidly whole" (UPMA 11). Fragmentation ("turings of language") is superimposed on incessent sliding ("ever diraction ... rushing, ribidl"), and the resultant "(whole" forces one to look beyond a signic poparition of fragment/low or d perc/whole.

Deleuze and Gusttari identify this conjunction of rupture and flow as schizophranic:

Desire constantly couples continuous flows and partial objects that are by neture fragmentary and fragmented. Desire causes the current to flow, itself flows in turn, and breaks the flows.<sup>151</sup>

"Brain Damage" (GE) provides a perfect summary of the interrelations between frequenticion, silpagas and solf-distriction. The text consists of frequents or seemingly random sections particle by a first-person speaker. One has the by now familiar some that the "1" is, any excensor always be, the same, identical "1". In three sections of the text the first person is carefully aliminated in fevour of an imperional node of negration. (See <u>GL</u> 136, 160, and 142.) Another section consists of thirty three sentences, all of which begin with "1" as the subject of a predicate (GE 139). This already frequentic discource is broken by glaringly "other" utterances. The minatenth-century atchings, frequently used by Barthelms, aske up one particular type of interruption. On other occasions large, bold lattery, that spell out brief questions or torse noun groups are intersported between the neutritive frequents:

> TO WHAT END? IN WHOSE NAME? WHAT RECOURSE? (CL 145),

or,

RETCHING

## FAINTING DISMAL BEHAVIOUR TENDERING OF EXCUSES (CL 136).

The different utterances and the images which accompany them bear no relation to each other and are certainly not the utterances of a single speaker. The antinomy between the discourses is figured, perhaps, by the contrast between the fisies of the major sections and the bold print of the interruptions. Similar boldly printed irruptions of another discourse, without identifiable produce, occur in Snow Mile.

The final fragment of "Brein Damage" presents the encroachment of "brein damage" as a form of alienation which even prevants the self from recognizing its alienation: "... Brein damage caused by art. I could describe it better if I weren't afflicted with if ..." (<u>BF</u> 166, Bartholme's ellipses of six darbes. Researber Bakhtin's assertions that the discourse of the Other can infiltrate "wereywhere, but especially in those places where ellipses server...", or that an abmidence of pauses marks dialogic utterance. (These claims were quoted at the beginning of this section. See note 187.) In this case, one has the impression that "bream damage", or the otherness of the self, is wedging itself into these pauses.

The last paragraph of "Brain Damage" reads as follows: "Skiing along on the soft surface of brain damage, never to sink, because us don't under stand the danger - " (GL 166). What is one to make of that final desh' ir "ould sees that one cannot sink into "brsin damage", one can only slide across its surface, in the same wey that this exciton of the toxt con-

startly slips away from the phrase "brain damage" which it continues to use (twenty-threa times on a single pages, in fact, apart from proceeding references and an allusion to it as "you-know-what", <u>GL</u> 146). "Brain damage" as a laxical item, with an otherwise clearly delinated referentiality, cannot halt the sliding of signifiers. Despite its medical scientificity as a term in other contexts, "brain damage" can combine and recembine with an unlimited number of signifiers in Barthelme's text. ("Brain damage" can be offered as a persuasive synonym for the postmodern condition.)

## Analysing Text Analysing Reader

The reader's presence renders textual signification possible; the subjectivity of a reader <u>maken some</u>. No wonder, then, that wo many theoretical onterprises invoke the reader as a witness to the meaning of a text. The reader is identified as both agant and addresses of significance, for he or he decodes the discourses of the text, and ties its dispersed signifiers to a signified, ensuring coharence. The languages of the text converge upon the reader and thereby define the reader as the site of meaning. The text, on the other hand, requires the reader to give it a voice.

Within such a framework, the reader is an uninvolved interlocutor, who remains silart, but is capable of decoding the insistent discourse which the text addresses to her or him. This partnership readle the psychomalytic situation: the analysand teaks, the analyst listens. The

analyst asks, the analystand answers. However, the analystand is in posmeasion of mither its speech nor its meaning, for meaning emerges only under the knowing gate of the analyst. In "Florence Green is 81" Baskerville says: "Reader, ... we have roles to play, thou and I: you are the doctor (weshing your hands between hours), and I, I em, I think, the narrows drarp patient" (GDE 4).

Reader and text, it would seem, occupy positions which correspond to mutually defining polarities. These eppositions determins identitias: arelyst and analysand or questioner and respondent. Beskerville touches on these relationships when he explains: "I am free associating, brilliantly, brilliantly to put you into the problem" (GEDC 4). The text mobilises a play of languages, or it "free associates". The last term has a dual reference. It designates one of the earliest psychosalytic texhniques used to get the patient talking, and it also carries associations of the mesthetic appropriation of Freedian techniques (by Surrealian, for extemplo). The adverts, "brilliantly, brilliantly", define the activity as a specifically <u>mesthetic</u> one. Nowever, "free association" appears in its more clinical aspect in the reader's supposed responses. It signests a function for the reader, who then slips into her or his role as doctor, as the snalyst who investibly construes textual "brillinence" as a "problem".

Larry NGGaffary concludes that the configuration of utterances in "Florence Green is 31", which we identify as "Bankerville", constitutes a "desply disturbed individual".<sup>152</sup> NGGaffary has affared a reading of the text's predicement; he has extrapolated an identify from the heterageneous languages. In the text itself, Bankerville appears to affirm NGGaffary" ortical position. He pose so far as to interrupt his

narratorial difficulties, exclaining: "I feel feverish; will you take my tamporture doctor?" (CHEON 11). As readers we are explicitly invited to diagnose the linguistic symptoms presented to us. NoCeffery accepts this invitation.

What makes analysis work? What renders the talking cure possible? The mainspring of the psychoanalytic situation is transference: the analyzand invests the analyst with meaning. So that the pattern of the analysand's previous relationships is repeated within analysis itself. Lacan notes that "transference ... is only understandable in so far as its starting point is seen in the subject presumed to know; he is presumai to know what no one can escape: meaning as such", 153 It is because the analysand presumes that the masterful analyst "knows", or has access to "meaning as such" that the analysand duplicates former relationships in its relationship with the analyst. This "presumption" of knowledge is precisely what we have seen in Baskerville's remarks addressed to the reader, and in McCafferv's responses to the text. The text prattles, but the reader can be "put into" the problem or the picture, which will totalise the random discourses of the text into a diagnosis, or a representation.

At the same time, the varb and proposition used by Baskarville, "put into", hint that the reader will not be outside the text any more, but will be part of the text itself. This is what happens in Baskerville's utterance. It is not constative; performatively it opens a space in the text for the reader as analyst, which the reader <u>hap</u> to occupy or reject.

Baskarvalle offers another possibility when be suggests a second reason for his "true association". He seks: "Do [an ] free associating] for fear of boring you: which?" (<u>DBO</u> 4). This alternative hints at a very different kind of partnership, now which is not hiserarchised according to polarities such as doctor/patient, identity/difference, or meaning/non-meaning. These oppositions are dissolved in a question of antertainment. But the possibilities of enjoyment and bliss cannot be addressed at this steges.

In Barthalas's <u>gnow Uhits</u>, the reader is again identified as a source of meaning. The notorious questionnaire such tha reader to identify a "mataphysical dimension" of the text, and to describe it in "twenty five works or least" (§9 82). The reader 3 seven system to opportunity to control the trajectory of the text. "In the further development of the story would you like more emotion ( ) or less emotion ( )?" The reader is seaked to oveluste "the present work, on a scale of cas to ten ...?" (§9 82-83). We are offered the opportunity to tell the text what to do mark.

This is an interesting situation, because it is nearly reversed in a text from <u>Anatours</u>, "What to Do Naxt", which consists antirely of a series of instructions directed at the reader. As readers we are no longer diagmoving the text: the text; instead, tails <u>up</u> what to do. The reader is informed that the collective speakers of the instructions theseslews" ( $\frac{1}{6}$  56). The reader "will be adequate in [her/his] new role" ( $\frac{1}{6}$  56). Superficially, this construction of a space for the reader resembles Baskarville's apostrophising of the reader, but the affect appears to be quite different.

One could argue that the reader is the subject of the <u>text's</u> transference in "Dicenseo Greem is 61", for the reader is the "subject presented to know" ("take my temperature doctor"). But in "What to Do Next" enalyst becomes analyzed, just as reader becomes text: "The arthology of yourself which will be used as a text is even now being drawn up by underpaid researchers in our textbook division." As a piece of writing, the reader is tractable and will eventually turn into "snother success story for the counting and gay instructions..." (§ 66)

No "character" is offered for our knowledgeable diagnosis. Quite simply, the text is now in control. Retracing our steps, we can see that the questionnaire from <u>Snow White</u> is a blatant fiction: we cannot determine the course of the text, the course of the text will determine us. Baskerville's solicitations of the reader are equally impossible; they takes the reader with the illusion that there might be a reality behind the words of the text, a speaker beyond the discourses. The reader's mestary, in both <u>Snow White</u> and "Ploreace Green is 81" is make-beliave, and it therefore partakes of the fictivity which is sate out to control. The subject is drawn into the text on the self from "Danner".)

The question earlier was what makes analysis possible. What makes analysis (spechotnalysic and literary) <u>ispessible</u>? The answer to the first question is transference, the answer to the second is <u>counter</u>-transferance.

First, consider some points made by Lacan about the similarity between analysis and linguistic exchange:

What needs to be understood as regards psychomalytic separiance is that is proceeds natively in this raiselinghing of subject to subject which nears that it preserves a dissontion which is irreducible to all psycholary considered as the abientification of nettain properties of the individual. What ing, constituted through a discourse to which the new presence of the psychostalyse brings, before any intervention, the dimension of isless (individual) such as a such as

. 11

For Lacan, there is no such thing as the "psychology" of an "individual" (Baskerrillo, for example). The subject of analysis only exists in a discourse, which has all the dimensions of a dialogue. If the psychoanalyst is truly engaged in a dialogic discourse with the patient, this means that neither subjectivity can lay claim to mestary, because boars are constituted in and by the subversive seveness of dialogue.

According to Lecan, "transference is nothing real in the subject other than the apparance, in a moment of atognation of the analytic dialectic, of the paramenent modes according to which it constitutes its objects".<sup>143</sup> As we have seem above, the participants in the "analytic dialectic" are involved in a "dialogue". Dialogue is characterised by the reversibility of its rolas, the shiftiness of its shifters. It tearefore follows that this "[re]appearance ... of the permanent modes" of the subject's relations can occur anyoily in patient and dotor. The transferences that occurs in the perchanging is collid counter-transferences.

Lacan describes Freud's discovery of the unconscious, and notes that the unconscious was

something he [Freud] could only construct, and in which he himself was implicated; he was implicated in it in the same that, to his great astontahment, he noticed that he could not avoid participating in what the hystoric was telling him, and that he fail affacted by it. Naturally, everything in the re-

sulting rules through which he established the practice of psychoanalysis is designed to counteract this consequence, to conduct things in such a way as to avoid being affected.<sup>155</sup>

The mainspring of analysis may well be transforence, but this transforences must be confined to the analysand alone. The analyst's mastery depends on the control exercised over his own (counter) transforence. On no account should the hysteria of the other penetrets his subjectivity. Although Lacen conceives of analysis as a dialogue, conventional psychoanalytic practice does its best to <u>preclude</u> the reversibility of a dialogic situation. The spiral of transforence and counter-transforence potontially resembles the "nonculminating ... ultimately affections activity" (<u>OD</u> 159) of Barthelme's dialogues. Yet psychoanalysis does everything in its power to eminate the control of self over other, and doctor over patient.

The reversal of roles in the relationship between reader and text suggests that Barthelme's taxts unleash the potentially endless circularity of the analytic situation. In this way, analytis - and again the word subtumes literature and psychotalytis - is a used to subwert itself. In this circular discourse, no subjectivity is ""r immune from another, and the analytic an never have the last word."<sup>18</sup> No wonder that one of the questions in the <u>Smow Whim</u> questionnairs is "Do you feal that the creation of mere endes of hystoric is a visible undertaking for the artist of today?" (<u>SMA2</u>). Barthelme's seeder cannot simply be the vitness of the taxt's "hystoria", but must be implicated in it. Intersubjective, intertatural hystoria decentres the reader as the subject presumed to know.

Baskarville's tragmonted discourses elicit the reader's intervention, but they turn against the reader. They do not <u>suprass</u> a character. Rather, they forcelose any particulity of passing judgment. Baskerville is always one stop sheed of diagnosis, soliciting its nature. At the same time judgment or diagnosis of Baskerville is precluded by his anticipation of the reader's responses. An attempt to common the play of discourses that sometimes conlesses into "Maskerville' cannot "avoid heing affacted", as learn puts it. Such an attempt runs the risk of baconing part of the discourses it intends to master.

Elizabeth Wright traces the trajectory of the reader from a self-present subject to an other in the otherness of the text:

The reader bagins as an analyst and ends up as an analysand, reactivating his past traumas. Instead of the reader gating hold of the story ... the reading effect is that of the story gating hold of its readers, catching thes cut in a fiction of mastery.<sup>113</sup>

There is no stable vantage point outside the text from which we as readers, as outsiders, can formulate a detached Judgement. In the following commant by R. E. Johnson, the analyst/malyzand couple appears in a more sophisticated form. Johnson argues the "Q/A method", which Barthalee uses in "me Explanation" and "Kiniegaard Utfait to Schlegol", both in <u>City Life</u>, "Is in a same a structural packing for the dialactics of all narrative: ... the reader asks the book's question and the book supplies the reader's answer".<sup>119</sup> This notion of textual supply and demand seems a little glib. If the figure Q represents the questioning reader and A the responsive text, what are we to make of the "explanation" of "The Explanation"?

Q: Now that you've studied it for a bit, can you explain how it works? A: Of course. (Explanation) (GL 71).

The text becomes distrustingly opaque at the moment when the reader right have caught sight of some answering glumer of seaming. Such textual resistance is figured by the black squares, or black 'boxes', which appear at interval in "The Explanation" and once in "Kickeagaard Unfair to Schlagal" (<u>GL</u> 59, 70, 75, 79 and 90). Barthelme's texts resemble the speaker of "The Agreement", who sakes "Why do I canceal from my doctor what it is nacessary for him to know?" (<u>A</u> 62). The opecity of the text prevents a diagnosis.

One readerly response to the opacity of the text is a sense of exclusion. Patricia Waugh claims that "The Explanation" is an exemplary metaficitional text because "the story is simply and directly metaficitional: it is 'about' the non-interpretability of itself."<sup>138</sup> Waugh's interpretation seals the text off as a contemporary varbal iconi "The Explanation" has literally been <u>written off</u>, leaving its reader securely on the outside of the text.

David Fortsh offers a screwhat more interesting reading when he points out that the title of "The Explanation" course at least three powerhilities, namely the explanation "by A of the machine, the story by the same mane, and any possible explanation of the story".<sup>141</sup> The text is matafictional only insofar as it draws any metalanguage, or interpretation, into itself. The reader is required to offer an explanation of the explanation, and the impossibility of such an explanation has already beam commented on (or explained by?) the text in question. Any interpretation of the bext must therefore be travilogous, and this reduplication of text

by communitary is a very different concept from the enrichmant of a text by sensitive readings, which domnatizes the virtuarity and control of a reader. "What to Do Next" indeed locates the "cunning" and "success" of its instructions in the reader's "workmant from <u>contains</u>, which you were in your former life, before you renswed yourself, with the sid of the instructions, to <u>contained</u>..." (à 65, my emphasis). The supposally transcendental conscionsess of a super-issdor cosmol <u>contain</u> the text; the text <u>contains</u> its reader.

Irony, in its classic form, offers another example of the reader "supposed to know". The reader has a same of baing in on a joks which abe or has shares with the suthor. The taxt, for a moment, becomes a transparent madium through which two knowing unbjectivities wink at each other, sharing a meaning. (Think of "dramatic irony".) Irony assarts the priority of readerly subjectivity over a taxt. In Barthelms's story, "Kierkegnard Unfair to Schlegel", the speaker A parephrasos Kierkegaerd's definition of irony, according to which trans "is a means of depriving the object of 'ts reality in order that the subject may feel free" (Gi 30). Irony reimphority affirms the transcadement of the joint subject

Indeed, in <u>Critical Practice</u> Gatharine Balay observes that irony provides a "[guarantee of] the subjectivity of the reader as a source of manning."<sup>1143</sup> Irony also empirically guarantees and guards utborial subjectivity in Noiseworth's succh on Bartheime. For example, the subjection of Molesworth's text, <u>The Ironist Bayed from Drowning</u>, turns obstract noun - "irony" - into human agant - "ironist". The transformation implies that the trope necessarily defines a certain kind of sensibility, an implication which does not hold true for other rhatorial figures: imagine a submynight or a polypto-onist! "irony", for Molesworth is transcendent

its origin as a device of rhetoric to become both a naturalised component of literature and an essential characteristic of a harity defined comtemporary consciousness: "The trouble, if that is the right word, with irony is that it has become an catral to the sodormist temperament that it's hard for easy to see that is in not necessarily a natural part of literature".<sup>129</sup> The message Holesworth conveys to his readers is that there is still hope for the subject. Despite ubiquitous fregmentation, the subject acil survives, is still <u>here</u>, recread at the last memory by nothing other than its command of irony: "Barthelms is saved from drowing in a world of fregments by his forche manipulation of them".<sup>144</sup>

R. Z. Johnson has this to say about irony in "Kierkegaard Unfair to Schlegel", however:

[The] ironic involutions assume dizzying proportions when "A" says that his commate on Kistegaard's treatement of Schlagal"s irony wave in themesives ironic. What's more, the problem is compounded by Rischagaard's consistent matchemance of an ironic relation to hiwasif..., and by the fact that the marrator makes presede his own writing .... (The irony similarly entrices the reader when he "checks out" A's references to <u>The Concept of</u> irony and finits them to be accurate.)<sup>143</sup>

"Kiarkegaard Unfair to Schlegel" presents a figuration of the rel/tionship between textuality and subjectivity. Every subject attempts to assect its mastery over language, over a text. According to Molessorth, "Sarthelme" saves himself, or his self, from frequentation, by swans of his irony. Kiarkegsard's critique of irony attacks another text, Schlegel's novel, <u>Lucinds</u>. Kiarkegsard io: tos "the actuality of irony in poetry" (<u>G</u>, 83). In other words, Kiarkegsard's discussion of irony is meant to demonstre: <u>his</u> superiority over the texts in question. This is interesting, bacume one of the criticisam Kiarkegsard levels at the

ironic subject is precisely that it denies the reality of its object, thereby asserting its con supremacy and priority: "The object is deprived of its reality by what I have said about it. Regarded in an ironical light, the object shivers, whatters, disappears" (<u>CL</u> 88). A. tries to affirm his superiority over yet <u>mother</u> text, namely Kierkegaard's <u>The</u> <u>Concept</u> of <u>irony</u>. And in turn, the reader tries to make sense of "Kierkegaard Unfair to Schlegel".

Despite the interventions of these verious subjects, "Kiarkaganat Unfair to Schlagal" consists of a receding chain of texts with only another fiction, <u>incining</u>, at its origin. Yet which successive reader -Kiarkaganat A., Batchales's reader - tries to mester these texts, in an endlass or i.'.: between saif and text. "Irrony" itself appears in some form in each .appears as a diagnosis on the part of Kiarkaganat, as a deliberate strategy on the part of A., and as a critical comment on the part of a reader like R. S. Johnson. At this point "irony" no longar .uists in any form to which we have become accustomed. It stands simply as an empty signifier which appears whenever there is a struggle between a text and a subjectivity, the "unfairmeas" of the title. Commenting on postmodurm painting, Steven Henry Hedoff notes the "postmoderniss"s equivocal works has 'not inon altogether."

A. claims that Kiarkegaard's reading of Schlegel "maglects" the "objecthood" (<u>GL</u> 90) of Schlegel's text. A. himself attempts to "annihilsts" (<u>GL</u> 90) Kiarkegaard's community. The readex, pracisely by forcusing on this debate, alides the taxtual aspects of Bartheles's writing, its "objecthood". This repressed matariality of the taxt ratures to haunt such of its readers. For example, one could note the way in which quotation marks are emphasized by the use of thoir laxical equivalence

"quote" and "inquote" (Eg. 88-89). David Porush notes the respectance of "utterances that appear entirely devoid of reference - purely formal syntactical and grammatical exercises"<sup>1147</sup> in "The Explanation". Such utterances also occur in "Kierkegaard Unfeir to Schlegel". (See <u>CE</u> 84, 66 and 92.) The framing sections of the Kierkegaard-Schlegel debate appear unrelated and random.

This secure of the textual represend is obvious in A.'s strempted "annihilation" of Kisrkegard's text. A. offines his identity as ironist ("Q: You are an ironist",  $\underline{GL}$  86) by utilising an ironic stretogy <u>already</u> out liand in <u>The Concept of Iron</u>: A. claims "I think Kisrkegard is unfair to Schlegol. And that the whole thing is nothing but a damed shame and orimal" (<u>GL</u> 90). Immediately after this, A. retracts his statement and says "that is not what I think at all. We have to do here with my own irony. Because of course Klorkegard's are 'fair' to Schlegol" (<u>GE</u> 90). In his suposition of Klerkegard's argument, A. explains that the making of a contradictory, "ironical" scatement deprives the object of the statement of "to reality" (<u>G</u> 89).

Nowver, this "annihilation" is made impossible by the way in which Karkegara's discourse reaches out to encircle A... Although <u>The Concert</u> <u>of Irony</u> is logically and chronologically <u>enterior</u> to A.'s utterances, he reads it as a comment on himself. Yet commentary must clearly be logically and chronologically <u>posterior</u> to its object. A. is surrounded by the language he sets out to annihilate. A. has abolished the hierarchisation of statement and commentary, self and text, on which irony may be said to depend. His own uttrances are shot through with <u>gotin-</u> tions from Kierkegatrij, his own subjuctivity is parmeated with the "disapprovel" (E 91) of menther.

Madoff's comments whout the disappearance of irony in post-modernism deserve to be quoted at length:

The main rhetorical element of modernism vas its profound irroy. Irroy is a purposed Ib break with momenthing that was whole, a schime that is created. The irronic mode always contreon the space of topons up to solve along, a nostigist for a destroyed unity. But with the unbounded freedom of exchange an information outcure [used here as a symonym for "postmodernism"].... where every space in the network appnds into men categories, irroy is no longer possible .... We have all things ore equalized. We have only reached a sign or portexil novement and mutation along a supression of the stage or portexil novement and mutation along a supression of the stage or portexil novement and mutation along a supression of the stage of the supression of the stage of the stage of the supression of the stage of the supression of the stage of the stage of the supression of the supress

The last statement describes perfectly the endless process of an empty "irony", and the concomitant disappearance of a subject for and of this irony.

"Kiarkegnard Unfair to Schlegel" begins where this section began - with the analytic situation. A describes what appears to be an erctic encounter, and Q. observas, like a proper psychoanalyst: "Thei's a very common fancase" (Eg 64). It would be campting to pursue the analogy between transformeds and irony. Transference is necessary to psychoanalysis, as long as it is kept in its place and keeps analyst and analysand in their respective places. However, counter-transference badevils the analysis. Irony, equally, forms the mainpring of many a conventional reading. Boland Barthes own describes irony sea "final code"<sup>114</sup>, bacause it closes the text and allows the reader the last word. But in "kirkeegaard 'Infair to Schlegel" irony becomes a process of perpetual reversal, rather like the role reversals ensure that any affirmation of mubicivity is forced to encounter it con texenality.

The Uncanny Sandman: Hoffmann, Freud, Barthelme -

Savaral of Barthelme's texts deal thematically with the psychoanalytic situation. "The Sandman" (2) raises important questions about the ralation of analysand to snalyst. On closer reading, the text parforms the instability of any hierarchisation between snalysand and analyst, or between object - and setalaguage, or between text and interpretation.

Pechaps my responses to "The Sandman" will clarify the processes of textuel transference. Initially, I found it one of Barthelme's most irritating pisces. It sessed to offer a complacent argum: a against any kind of analysis. This argument speared to be too assiy anchored in a recognisable referentiality: the world of neurotic New Yorkers calebrated and popularised by Woody Allen, the sphare of sixtles political activism, anti-psychiatry, civil rights and <u>Ebony</u> magnatine. Unlike "Kierkogsaeri Unfair to Schlegal", there seemed to be no display of textuality whatsover. "The Sandman" appared to be commonsensial, and, oven worse, antirely "realistic". As a taxt, it seemed to encode attitudes which all too essily appeared to be those of "Sarthelm himesil" a disillusionment with psychomalysis that might have spoken of autobiographical experience.

With its clearly determinable tone, "The Sandman" scored too facile a victory over too obvious an opponent, namely the overificarpreting paychistrist, but of meny a lowbrow joke. One could say that my initial reading demonstrated some resistance to the object to be analysed. Upon re-thinking and re-reading the text, howaver, a process of transference and relayed interpretation emerged, in which mother the text not 1, as

a reader, remained in a position of dominance. I acknowledge that my reading of "The Sandman" is meither obvious now spontaneous. In producing this reading, I have indeed resisted the lare of the text to be read literally and straightforwardly. Resistance and re-reading are at the core of my reading of "The Sandman". In this respect, my reading of the text has re-anactad and repeated the movement of the text itself. The compulsion to repeat, or <u>Wiederholungswam</u><sup>175</sup> in Freud's term, will become important when we examine the text and its intertexts.

The izsues at stake in "The Sandman" are the following. On the one hand, there is a literal reading, in which what is meant is stated unequivocally. On the other is an snatytic reading, which refuses to accept the closure of the sign, and inserts itself into the gap opened by the non-coincidence of signified and signifier. The anonymous letter-writing protagonist of "The Sandman" asks "en interesting question".

Why do laymen feel such a desire to, in plain language, fuck over ahrinka? As I am doing here, in a sames' I don't mean hostility in the psychoaralytic ancounter, I mean in general. This is an interesting phenomenon and should be investigated by socabody (§ 89).

The desire to "fuck over shrinks" is a refusal of interpretation. (The use of "plain language" is an interesting point here. It is widently opposed to the elsborate metalanguage, or "jargon", of psychoanalysis.) The letter-writer inmists on closure, quite literally the termination of analysis. Discussing Susr's wish to end analysis and buy a pismo, he concease that the analyst has

every right to be disturbed and to say that she is not electing the proper course, that what she says conceals something else, that she is eveding reality, etc. etc. Bo sheed. But there is one possibility that you might be, just might be, missing, which is that she means it (5 88).

These tarms may equally well be applied to the reading of "The Sandman" which i propose hers. Does one assume that what the text "says conceals comething else" and adopt a figurative reading? (Remember Freed's remark: "I avonted pergebonantysis because it had no literature".<sup>117</sup>) Or does one side against "literature", psychoanalysis and the totorical and arsume that the text "means" what it says. The latter-writer insists that the correct possibility is the literal one, in which the subject is adequately expressed in language. The analyst feels that Susan is "eveding reality" and not "elsecting the proper course", because Suan believes that she is fully in possession of her meaning. There is clearly a sort of symmetry in these arguments. Each partner in the argument asserts the primary of a mode of reading, and accuses the other of an improper interpretation. This quarrel duplicates my own hesitation, as a reader, batween the manifest content of the taxt and the lure of a figurative analysis of a latent content.

For the protegonist of "The Sandsan", the analyst's immersion in theory causes lie limited perpreseive. "The one thing you cannot consider, by the nature of your training and of the discipling itself, is that she really might want to terminate the analysis and buy a piane" (SBP). Dr Nodder's reading of Susan's notives "indicates in (the protegonist's] ophiston, a <u>radical mirrawing</u> of the problem" (S 92, my emphasiz). The latter we are reading is intended to rectify this faulty interpretation. In other words, the latter should supplant the discourse of the protile

trist. The letter-writer's discourse claims to be the metalanguage of "truth" working on the erroneous object-language of psychiatry.

The "truth" of the matter is that once a movement of misreading has begun, any metalenguage suffers the same fate as the object-lenguage it seeks to control. Dr Hedder reads, or <u>misreads</u>, Susan's statements just as the latter-writer reads, or <u>misreads</u>, Dr Hodze's reading. Yet he offers his reading of a reading as a <u>primary</u>, "dovices" one. In "Kiekegaard Unfair to Schlegel" A. could only offer an ironisation of a critique of irony, and ha this interestual regression, primary was subverted.

Consider what happens when the protagonist of "The Sandman" enumerates the verious hypotheses Dr Hodder could propose to explain Susan's conduct. He ends the list by simply repeating "or":

Or: Or: Or: Or: Or:

## (§ 88-89.)

These alternatives resemble the blanks which the reader is invited to fill in in <u>Snow Whits</u>. The reader is drawn into the interpretative game, adding to the protagonist's reading of a reading.

The letter-writer is caught in the relay of reading. He finds himself in a dialogic situation, despite his desire to present his discourse as

an irrefutable monologue which means what it says. Shoshana Felman says

that

the conditutive condition of the unconscious [in that it is] itsalf as sort of obscure hardwedge which is, precisely, authorlaw and ownerless, to the extent that it is a knowledge which no consciousness can manage or bein progression of, a knowledge which no conscious subject can ettribute to himself, assume as jing own knowledge.<sup>172</sup>

Falmen goos on to cits Lacen who claims that "any statument of authority...has no other guarantee than that of its own utterance".<sup>1173</sup> (Now different from Bauvenists on the performative cited in the first chapter!) The letter-writer of "The Sandman", despite his assertion of authority, is a linearly no fully in pessession of his maning.

The latter begins with an indirect apology: "... I realise that it is probably wrong to write a latter to one's girlfriend's shrink" (§ 87). Indeed, the latter constitutes en attempt to addestep the inevitable transformate of the psychosanalytic ancounter: "I thought of making a personal visit but the situation them, ds I'm sure you would understand, would be completely untenable - I would be <u>visiting a psychistrint</u>" (§ 57).

both apology and anticipation of transferance ("I'm sure you would undesetand") signal that the letter-writer has lost his monological autoonomy. He has been drawn into the circuits of dialogicality. Even his interpretation is only a response to a precoding interpretation. The letter-writer's argument anticipates most of the arguments that can be brought against it, in a manner that is recognizably dialogical. The silont offers other examples of anticipates most and reactions by the silont

Interlocutor - Other: "You must be aware ..." (§ 67), and the end of the trace: "If this makes me a negative factor in the analysis, so be it" (§ 96). (Notice that the protegonist almost unwittingly includes himself in the analysis in the last uterannes.)

A further putst is that the latter-writer's rejection of psychoanalytic interpretation can only be justified by reforring to the very texts he rejects. He cites an easay in <u>Psychiatry</u> (§ 85), Straus's <u>Homesonological Psychology</u> (§ 92), and Litenawig's <u>The Hidden Order of Arth</u> (§ 93). Like A. in "Kierkagaard Unfait to Schlegs!", he has no language of his own, and can only use the discourse of his antegorist, while vainly attempting to turn it to his own purpose. His rejection of psychemalysis attempting to turn it to his own purpose. His rejection of psychemalysis attempting to turn it to his own purpose. His rejection of psychemalysis attempting to turn it to his own purpose. His rejection of psychemalysis attempting to turn it to his own purpose. His rejection of psychemalysis attempting to turn it to his own purpose. His rejection of psychemalysis attempting to turn it to his own purpose. His rejection of psychemalysis attempting to turn it to his own purpose. His rejection of psychemalysis attempting to turn it to his own purpose. His rejection of psychemalysis attempting to turn it to his own purpose. His rejection of psychemalysis attempting to turn it to his own purpose. His rejection of psychemalysis attempting to turn it to his own purpose. His rejection of psychemalysis attempting to turn it to his own purpose. His rejection of psythe to the second depute, or more accurately, <u>heamus of</u> the agency of the latter.

Repetition, unobtrustvaly, assumes a crucial role in "The Sandman". The latter re-matts previous aggression. This is the latter-writer's second encountar with psychiatry. Ha <u>remains</u> the analyst's arguments, and the analyst's responses to the latter will repet those interpretations alradyd anticipated by the latter-writer hisself. Sumen regularly repeats "what she said and what |Dr Hodder] said" (§ 67) to the protogonist, who repeats this to Dr Hodder. The title of the text is a repetition of Suman's nickness for her analyst. The nickness is an allusion to a runsary rhyme of which other variants exist (§ 68). The compulsion to repeat is more than a fasture of the text, because it is the central

characceristic of neurotic behaviour as well. (Repetition as a <u>textual</u> feature will be discussed presently.)

Another psychomalytic sympton, namely repression appears (or fails to appear) in "The Sadama". The most obvious source of the file in not indicated directly in the text at all. The protagonist cites a nursery types as ma explantion for both he stile and Dr Hodder's nickanae. Nowever, he obliquely suggests other possibilities. "This is a variant (of the 'Sandman' motif); there are other vergions, but this is a the ome I prefer" (g 88, wy explosis). Bartbelme's "Sandmam' has mother literary predocensor, E. T. A. Hoffmann's story, "The Sandmam' has mother literary "Sandmam' at the subject of a reading by Trend, "Das Unbeiliches" ("The Uncomy"), <sup>111</sup> which is a <u>horus classicus</u> of the psychosalytic reading of a literary text. Elimbeth Wright observes that "have here here been ar least nine scent readings of Freud's easy", and she adds her own reading to the lite.<sup>174</sup>

Fraud's analysis of Hoffmann's text has generated a critical polyphony which is exactly the opposite of Barthelms's latter-writer's will to literalism. Wright underlines the incomplete character of the Moffmann-Fraud reading. "The general view is that it would indeed be a mistake to lat Freud's analysis of Hörman be the law used on com usand".<sup>177</sup> Raturning to the represent source of Barthelms's text, one encounters yet another debate about the "last word". This "last word" promises to bring the play of re-reading to a close, but instead, the attempt to have the last word initiates a pre use of determent. Every "truth" generates a new reading: Freud's, Wight's, Barthelms's, mine. Each reading reparts an original generation, and preads approchangivic interpretation of

Hoffmenn's tax?. Such repetition uncannily recalls the repetitioncompulsion already encountered.

When one discovers that Freud's essay <u>itself</u> in despip involved in repetition-compulsion, as Vall Mortz suggests,<sup>110</sup> the interchanges bytween text and commentary, and object- and per-"unguage become vertiginous indeed. "The consensus of critical res.... of Freud's esse". Wright informs us.

has it that "The Uncany" ... reveal the founds of psychoanalysis in the grip of a repetition-complication... On the onehand, it is argued, Feund's paradigm for the uncanny... "The Sadomen", becomes a prime aximple of the sortun of <u>repression</u>, because Frend's easily addies out its uncanny potential. On the other hand, Frend's easily as (v)hole [ci ] is hald up as a prime aximple of the resurn of the repressed, because what is left out of the story returns to haunt the easily.<sup>15</sup>

Repression, the return of the repressed, and repetition-compulsion ar one "seply woven into the fabric of these texts. No astter how much the letter-writer of Barthelme's "Sandman" tries to repress interpretation, it invitably returns in the guise of <u>reportion</u>. (In what way does one not, as a reader, <u>repres</u> the encoded responses of Dr Modder in one's analysis)

One can uncover other similarities, or <u>repeated</u> elements, between Hoffmann's text and Barthelme's, bay-ond the shared till and mutual association with pay-cheanalysis. Hoffmann's "Sandman" begins in the apistolatory mode, with an exchange of letters. Barthelme's flotton is itself a letter. The protagonist of Hoffman's marrative, Nathanael, keeps ancountering the sinitar fluor of coppelius, whi intrudes into

all Nathanasi's relationships. (This he does in different guises, as Coppelius-Coppela, and as Spalanzani.) In Barthelme's text, the intrusion of Dr Hodder into the latter-writer's relationship with Susan is the prataxt for the latter itself. Nathansel tries to win an automaton, Olympia, from her owner Coppel'us, in such the same way that Barthelme's protagonist attempts to lure Susan from Dr Hodder. In a vary perceptivessary on Hoffman and Freud, Neil Nart identifias

a series of triangular relationships [in Hoffmant's "Sendemi"], which the Sandam blocks Nathamael's attert at lows, first in the form of Coppellus coming between Nathamael and his finces Kists, then in the form of Coppel and the finces first, finally ence again as Coppellar, driving Nathamael to satisfy just as he is about to sarry Kists.

An interesting transposition of "madness" into "neurosis", and of "male madman" into "female neurotic" occurs in the space between Hoffmann and Barthelme. Ferhaps the most telling comment on Barthelms's protagouis: is that his counterpart in Hoffmann, Nathanaal, is mad. The triangular structure which Hertz identifies in Hoffmann is replicated in Barthelme: the protagonist, Susan, Dr Hodder. Hoffmann's "Sandman" and Barthelme's "Sandman" are mirror images of each other. Barthelme's protomonist even alludes to an essay called "Toward a Triadic Theory of Meaning" by Percy (S 89). Lacan's model of signification is indeed triadic, because it is composed of subject, Other and signifying chain. An even more interesting tried consists of Hoffmann, Freud and Barthelme. The conflation of the intrusive Coppelius of Hoffmann's text with Freud, the earnest reader of the text, in the figure of Dr Hodder, who is both intruder and moder, Coppelius and Freud, should not go unnoticed either. Moreover, Neil Portz uses biographical material to demonstrate that, at the time of writing his ass / "The Uncanny", Froud himself was involved in triangular re-

lationships with Lou Andreas-Salome and Victor Tausk. This triangle was dwplicated in 1918-1919, whan Tausk bacame the analymand of one of Frund's colleagues, Kelene Dautsch, who was undergoing trianing analysis <u>horsaif</u> with Frund.<sup>141</sup> "The Oncanny" was published in 1919.<sup>142</sup>

Jonethan Culler has drawn out the seplications of Neil Hertz's essay, and these implications are surprisingly applicable to the reading of Barthelma's "Sandman" I have been proposing here. Culler points out that implicit in Neuris's argument is the suggestion that

the uncommy results not from being resulted of whetever it is that is being repeated but from gimpering on their greated of this repetition compution, which would be more includedly period in class reservations with the incoment period manifestation of repetition itself, as if for the sake of life many or relational effort (or greaphois). The

Hertz himself phrases this perception as follows:

The feeling of the uncemny would seem to be generated by being-reaniado-of-the-ropeticion-compution, not by beingreaniado-of-whatowr-it-is-that-is-repeated. It is the becoming means of some perticular item is falt as cords, not the becoming means of some perticular item is the conscious, ence familier, that represends now coming back into conscious, some familier, what is that is repeated - an observe ritual, perform, or feel most compulingly uncommy whom it is seen as manipucolouring, that is whom it comes to seem most gretuitously retorical."

What is uncanny about repetition is matther its content (a repeated conflict within a triangular relationship, or the re-doubling of elements from "The Sandman") nor its effects (a profile of eastration anxiety, a pattern of liteary pross-reference, which adds "depth" to an otherwise

slight piece by Barthelme), but its very oppearance as repetition, as a rhetorical figure and as figurative language.

If my initial reading of Barthelme's text opposed the latter-writer's literaliss - latteralism''' - to Dr Hodder's deged discovery of "desper", figurative meaning, than the text has now looped its own loop, and has reached a point at which "literal" and "figurative" have become indistinguishable - the opposition between these terms has become indeterminate. For if Neil Herts argues that what is <u>truty</u> uncamy is the figure of repatition itself, then the figure has to be read for itself, as "meaning what it says", and as <u>print</u> repetition which mean nothing beyond itself. What is uncamy about repatition, finally, is that it is the <u>literal</u> occurrence of a rebetorical <u>figure</u>. In a same then, "The Sandam" - whather it be Koffman's, Freu's, Barthelme's, or Hist's -

Both Cullar and Marts write of the demessionsing effects of attaching a meaning, signified, an interpretation of the figure, to the figure of repetition. It does not stand for something other than itself (a contraction complex, for example). Donestication <u>compary</u> that truly uncanny. It is this consorthip that Hertz detects in Freud, who totalises the instances of repetition in Moffmart's "Sandman" by reading them as aymproms of a latent castration anxiver. It has the functions as the meaning of the figure. Online toberres:

The interpreter's temptation, in such situations [faced with an unnamy proliferation of pure repotition] is to master these effects of repotition by casting them into a story, determining origin and causes, and giving it a dramatic. significant colourang."

Barthalme's "Sandman" simply repeats elements from Hoffmann's "Sandman", and from Freed's reading of Noffmann's "Sandman", and even from Neil Nerts's reading of these texts, as well as of biographical material about Freud. There is no question here of "origins and causes", nor of influence and allusion. The repetitions do not add "depth" to Barthelme's taxt, nor do they explain it. The repetitions <u>are</u> there, and this is why they are uncanay.

(Such repetitiveness dominates postmodernism, from the theoretical amphasis on the simulacrum, or the copy of a copy, which will be discussed in the fourth chapter, to Wathol's uncannily repeated Monroes or Maos. Terry Eagleton noise unsympticically:

To place a pile of bricks in the Tate Gallery once might be considered ironic; to regest the gasture enclassly is shear careleasness of any such ironic intention, as its shock yealus is inexorably drained away to lasve <u>nothing beyond brute</u> fact.<sup>137</sup> my suppleas.)

For Oullor, the interpreter - any interpreter, whether it be Fraud, Dr Nodder, or nyself - attempts to research mattery over the play of repaticion by giving it some significance. And this attempted mestery returns one to the claims made at the beginning of this reading. Doted by the straightforwardness of Barthelse's story, I wilfully proposed a meverick reading of <u>sw</u> out, to demonstrate <u>sw</u> our mastery over the text. Yet, in the course of this reading, surprising, uncenty similarities between text in the doted of <u>sw</u> out, begins to epopse. Neil Nett asperiences a similar uncertainty about identity, awthorship and ownership. Having suggested strong attobiographical elements in Fraud's essay on "The Uncanny" to decount for the similarities between Fred's life in the period 1918 to 1920. and Roffman's text. Retty vurtex:

Suppose his were the story one put together. Hights' one then, like Nethanal crying out "Mose yoics is this?" after to had finished his poes, still feel japelled to sak: <u>Mess</u> story is this? Is it one's word is it Rosse's [A biographer of Freed's]? Is it loftmann's? Is it The Story of Freed and Turks' as told to "Rail Rossan, chiefly by Nelame Duttecht"

The text, is short, is no longer under my control; "my" reading no longer has any owner. This is the kind of unsettling of readerly subjectivity which conventional criticism cannot schnowledge.

Furthermore, this capacity for unsettling is not an inherent property of Barchelma's. tself. The "meaning" of Barthelme's text does not reside in its putstive allumions to Noffmann and Freud and the practice of psychoanalytic literary criticism. If one were to read "The Sandman" in this way, one would be ascribing a consoicut intentionality to "Barthelme" as writing subjectivity, and to the text as bearer of its author's intentions.

Even the text - Barthelms's "The Sandman" - is <u>faither</u> salf-present, <u>nor</u> salf-anclessd. Its meaning points to another text, which in turn points to yet another, which in the turn is already a repatition. Jothar, the marrator of Hoffmann's "Sandman" admits that he "was most strongly compalled to tail you about Mathaneal's disastrous life".<sup>112</sup> Lothar is compalled to tail you about Mathaneal's disastrous life".<sup>113</sup> Lothar is compalled to tail you about Mathaneal's disastrous life".<sup>114</sup>

Batthelms's text is equally hounted by its shadowy, dialogic Other, whose words it is condemned to repeat, just as the protagonist of "The Sandman" feels compelled to write to Dr Hodder (" ... there are several things going on here that I think ought to be pointed out to you ... " S2). Gatthens's tot further reheraus its now moscible readings.

Perhaps the final joke of "The Sandman" is the absence of either signature of proper mans at the and of Barthelse's text. The letter - the literel - balongs to no-one, as Shoshana Falsam notes of unconscious knowledge. Its figurative play essants be <u>minored off</u> by an interpretation located in a single subjectivity.

What of "Barthalme" himself? What of the name on the title-page, the photograph on the dust-jacket? Surely these traces testify to a "real" presence?

Commenting .....urably on the slightness and derivativeness of Earthelme's writing, Gore Vidal concludes with a remarkable reconstruction of authorial identity:

The only pages to hold me were autobiographical. Early dustjacket pictures of Sattheless how an asfall-icoking young man upon vhose full lips there is a slight shadow at the Segining of the lips how. The dust-licket of <u>Satheless</u> shows a bardest based of the lips how the start start of the slight shadow at the has had an operation for a "basel-call melignery" on his upper lip. True graphics, ultimately, are not old drawings of volcances or of perspective (these sets to be fund in <u>Satheless</u>), but of the sufficient start of the start of the start of the test of the start of the start of the start of the start of the test of the start of the start of the start of the start of the resourt budy how doubt truemating for the wather."

The reader looks beyond the text, which does not offer "true graphics", to the "author's actual face", and reads the marrative of developing identity in this face. (Note that Vidal has alided the wedisting agency of textuality in an interesting lapsus. Of course, the face is not, and cannot be the "actual" face: it is only the <u>obtoproph</u> of a face.) Vidal's (factual mobule factheme is intriguing, because it is such a clear

of statement of the reader spellbound by the aura\_authorial presence. <u>despite</u> the intervention of the text.

Charles Molewoorth notices the absence of <u>style</u> in Barthelms's <u>omnyre</u>, a "doperenalised style ... is relation to the much more effective, more sanctionally charged writing of peopie like Norman Nailer or Joyce Carol Doces."<sup>111</sup> Lator Holeworth comments on the "absence of a central philosophical, historical or metaphysical given"<sup>112</sup> in Barthelms's work. Undeterwed by the disappearances of a <u>Weitennethung</u>, Holeworth defines Bartheles as the "final post-Znlightement writer, the final skeptic".<sup>1212</sup> Both Vidal and Holeworth economeste for it a different ways: Vidal, by constructing a consolatory profile of the author, Holeworth, by making the absence of a defi its identity itself a kind of identity. If ome considers a "dound" text like "The Question Party" (<u>GD</u>), even the author's scinuture hocess a coolean

Frederic Jameson explains both the "waning of affact", as he calls it, and the disappearance of style as an index to the unique personality of an artist in terms of the postmodern condition:

The end of the hourgoois ago or monad no doubt brings with it the end of the psychopsticlogies of that ego as wall - what 1 have generally hars been colling the wening of affact. But it means the end of much more - the end for axemple of style, in the same of the unique and the psrsonal, the end of the distinctive individual brushstreke (as symbolicad by the mergent primacy of mechanical reproduction) ... there is no longer a saif present to do the feeling.<sup>19</sup>

This chapt - began with a refusal of any relations between Berthelme's "characters" and a world outside the text. How, finally, <u>does</u> the effer ad

or erased self in Barthelmo's texts relate to the self under erasure in the text of contemporary cultura? What is one to make of decentred subjectivity as motif, effect and manifesto in postmodernism in general? Mal Poster provides an overvise of the positions that have been takan;

On the Afght [one finds] ... a notingle inditense on the good arrows self, pregnate, particarbal and ideological in the extrems. Yet the left positions on the subject are only .weawhat less troublesca. Diagnoses of our calture as regressive, bourgenies aublest, if only in opposition, if only by default, twen for adorrow, the aver directical of the Primerus School, this subject often seems the counterterm of the dacay of the so in the culture indutry, of the psyche predictions by cepital. On the other thand, calabrations of this dispersel, its with its asgories ... (the specified and the frequency of the source) with the segment ... (the specified and the set of the set

The notion of the "good strong saif" as the lotus of ideology derives free Louis Althussor, whose immensity influential essay "Ideology and Ideological State Apparatuses (Notes towards an Investigation)""'s presented the argument that ideology can only reproduce itself by hailing, or interpollating a subject. And this subject can only respon: to interpollation if it is unified; a decentred subject cannot be addressed by ideology. It follows that the dispersal of subjectivity offers a way out of the prison-boxes of endlars ideological reproduction.

Jean-François Lyouard presents this decentring as something of a <u>fait</u> accompli

Eclecticism is the degree zero of contemporary culture: one listens to reggae, watches a western, eats HoBonald's food for lunch and local cuisine for dinner, wears Paris perfume in Tokyo and "retro" clothes in Hong Kong ....<sup>157</sup>

In other words, the decentred, contradictory subject of postmodernism can ascommedate contradictions in a way that would have been unthinkable for the minateenth-century patit bourgeois. Spectred's description of the postmodern condition is echoed, interestingly, by both an early and a recent story by Barthelms. Think of the way in which presses and purchases alternate in "To Lendon and Rom" (<u>SDED</u>). Consider the calculatedly selectic fragments in "Overnight to Heavy Distant Oities": "In <u>Stochholm way star</u> <u>spindeer steak and I told the Fries Minister</u> ... that the price of boose was too high" (<u>CDED</u> 170, Barthelms's ellipsis), or: "In <u>Conshingen I want shopping with two Munggrions</u> ... They bought leather gloven, chess sets, frozen fish, baby food, lawmmowers, sir conditioners, kayaks ... " (<u>OTHED</u> 172, the final ellipsis is Barthelme's), or:

In Barlin everyone startd, and I could not blamo them ... I correctly identified a Matise as a Matise even though it was an uncharceteristic Matise, you thought I was knowledgeable whereas I was only lucky, we stered at the Schwidters show for one hour and twenty minutes, and them lunched (OTMO 133-174).

Who could the subject of these utterances be?

Terry Engleton comments that "it is not just that there are millions of other human subjects less axotic than lyotard's jet-setters", and, one wants to add, than lartholms's, but also "that many subjects live more and more at the points of contradictory interaction" between decentrad selves and what Eegleton rather moralistically calls "responsible citizaes"." For Engleton, as for Jameson in the final analysis, the self as "decentred network of desire" is in accessory to the functioning of

late capitalist hyperconsumption. Eagleton and Jameson represent, then, the condemnatory attitudes of the Left.

Both Hel Foster and Creig Ownan meintain a counter-position, namely that the fracturing of the unitary subject constitutes a liberation. Mal Foster asks "For what is this subject thist, threatened by locs, is so bemomed? Bourgeois pathops, patriarchal cartainly - it is the phellocentric order of subjectivity".<sup>214</sup> A concontant of the disappearance of identity is the release of <u>subjectivity</u>". The phellocentric to the disappearance of identity is the release of <u>subjectivity</u>. The subjectivity of gravity is the release of <u>subjectivity</u> and the subjectivity of and marginal groups, silenced by the construction of a monolithic male identity. In his remarkable essay, he discusses Laurie Anderson's performances, and the attworks of Bachara Kruyer and Cindy Sherman.<sup>213</sup> One would like to add Barthelme's Snow White to this line, with her poem that is, in her words, "free..., rese, free, free' (2019).

Gills Dahare and Fälz Guster's manage to synthesise the motion of a desantred subject that is the <u>product</u> of late capitalism with a sense of the subversive poten . i of the "schize". They observe, wounding a bit like a text by Barthalme, that "our recisity produces schizes the same May it produces Proll shampou or Ford cars, the only difference being that the schizes are not salesha", <sup>12,1</sup> Although they state the "as the despest level", capitalism and schizephrenis have "one and the same schozey one wid the same fourtion to represent the terms of the same terms and the same reproduction process." "it's they oppose the two terms are many statement of the same schoze the two terms and the same reproduction process." "it's they oppose the two terms and the same represent the same schoze the two terms are and the same represent the same schoze the two terms and the same schoze the two terms and the same represent the same schoze the two terms are and the same represent the same schoze the two terms are and the same schoze the the terms are and the same schoze the two terms are

... one can say that schizophrania is the <u>avterior</u> limit of capitalism itself or the conclusion of its despent tendency, but that copitalism only functions on condition their is inhibit, this tondoncy, or that it push back or displace this limit, by opplation of the schizophrame schizophrame schizophrame capitalism it is a question of blading the revolutionary petantial of decoded fixes with mee interior inmits ... Hence

schizophrenia is not the identity of capitalism, but on the contrary its difference, its divergence, and its death.<sup>284</sup>

The "schizo", or fragmented and split subject, does have a contestatory power therefore, because it pushes the fragmentation of capitalism to an absolute point.

Do Barthelaw's texts liberate character, reader and author, turning the monolithic subject into an unstable circulation of centrifugal discourses? Or are they simply part and percel of the everyday life, textual or otherwise, of late capitalism? Bo they disseminate the mode of subjectivity necessitated by hyperconsumption? "The Question Party" reuning units of the questions are demograted.

"What will the question be?" asked Niss Jawart, "Something dangerous", said Mr White, with a twinkle. "Parties are always dangerous", seid Miss Jawart (<u>GD</u> 70).

The "quartion party" of the title asks "What is a bachelor?" ( $\underline{GD}$  67). Various enigmetic answers, including a "black" set(are provided ( $\underline{GD}$ 67-70); importently, the backelor in question, 'r Lynch, is murdered when the 4 wers are read. Could this be a parable of the death of all subjects: God, the Author, the Reader? The tack kills.

"Dangerous parties", such as Bartheime's texts, dissolve the belief in a self outside language on which the fixed identities of self and other, doctor and patient, reader and text depend. CHAPTER THREE

THE "NON-PLACE OF LANGUAGE": LANGUAGE AND SPACE IN BARTHELME'S WRITING

Michel Foucault opens <u>The Order of Things</u> with a discussion of a text by Borges in which a catalogue that is an extreme example of paratactic disorganisation appears:

The monstrous quality that runs through Borges's anumeration consists ... in the fact that the common ground on which such meetings are possible has stail been destroyed. What is inpossible is not the propringuity or that things listed, but the vary sits on which their propinguity would be possible... Where could they aver meet, accept in the immetrial sound of the voies ptronouncing their enumeration, or on the page transcribing it? Where size could they as jurtaposed accept in the non-place of language? Yet, though language can aprend..em before us, it can do so only in an mathinkals space."

Of course, this kind of enumeration is also a characteristic Barthelmean technique. When one considers an emphatically "monstrous" list from Barthelms's "The Viennese Opara Ball", the destruction of meaningful "common ground is quite equidant:

Mesensel oid a buge man watrig the Double Kagle of St. Puce, what shout calling, salesmen, salt, antication, Santz Claux, saws, scalas, school, screws, phipyrocks, sheamsking, shopping, shower baths, signs, signhoard, silvervare, slaning, skafing, skeletons, skeleton koys, sketching, skiling, skulls, sjøerspers, sloop, saoking, mugglers, Socialism, ott drinks, socitsving, society, space traval, apectalas, spalling, sports, squirels, steamboart, steal, travenzia, spalls, sports, stealtrel, steamboart, steal, travenzia, spalls, sports, sports, stealtrels, steamboart, steal, stravenzia, spalls, sports, stealtrels, steamboart

Exchange, stomechs, stores, stores, stoves, streetcars, strikes, submarines, subways, suicide, sundisis, sunstroke, superstition, surgery, surveying, sweat and syphilis? (CBDC 90).

(In its context, this list is not a response to any particular prompt; the spacks's exclusation of "Nonsensel" is evopheric.) Elements are justaposed, but the act of justaposition does not make them cohers, and fails to set them within a stable spinsesolgical space where they night have co-existed.<sup>444</sup> Here there is no question of a coherent taxonomy; what is at stake sense to be what Powenit calls the collepse of "our ago-cic distinction between the Same and the Other".<sup>337</sup> (We have already subscripts.<sup>4</sup> . Similar instance in the biblicgethy of text on the self from "Douring". All the "selves" of the list are non-how different; the Same becomes Other even in the the "to douring". See the section entitled "Theorem."

The list from "The Vianness Opera Ball" conflates the actegories with which we structure our experience, for i includes, all at once, natu-("equirreis") and culture ("skyacropars"), the numdam ("stores") and the fabulous ("the Savan Vomders" and "Santa Clear"), the tangible ("sealing was") and the identional ("Socialism"). Such an impossible participm could indeed only be conjugated in what Foucault ames the "aon-place of law ruges", for the intens on the Lite shares langitis clearactoristics sions. They are hold together exclusively by their common initial latter, "s", and by their strict alphabetical arrangement. Alphabetical arrangements have achieved a degree of ubiquity in postnodern practices, an alongement testimony, partney, to a relations to corganize seriatian any other than

an aleatory mannar. Staven Ungar suggests that "[Roland] Barthes characterised slophobatical ordering as simultaneous order and disorder, the zero-degree of order<sup>1210</sup> ; Jamuy Bolzer lists her "Truissm" slophobatically,<sup>111</sup> Maltar Abish uses alphabatical sequence in his storins "Archor/Awa/Atrooty" and "In So Many Vorda", as will as in his first boxt <u>Alphabetical Africa</u>,<sup>210</sup> by the purset coincidence, the borges catalogue which Frowcault discusses is organised slophobatically as well. Foucault clains that this ordering device "transgresses the boundaries of all insegination, of all possible thought ...,<sup>1311</sup> Interestingly enough, CBAI Malmgran identifies "slophobatical space" as one of the sub-categories of fictional space. He discusses its predominance in postbodernist fiction, using Abish <u>h alphabetical Africa</u> as filuatration.<sup>213</sup>

Another list of Berthelma's, this time not arranged alphabetically, performs an avam more extensive areasure of a logical common ground. "Nothing: A Preliminary Account" is made up of a random collection of elementwhich ahree only one arrivations: they are failed attempts to define mathing. Nore accurately, the common ground of juttsposition hancomes "mothing", a "mon-place". The list cannot be completed, because "mothing" and its definition never quite solucide: "Dur list can in principle never be completed. ..." (GP 164). At the same time, if the combine of the istense of the list is mothing other than "mothing", the list itself suma finally be areased. "And even if we use able, with such labour, to exhematch" (GP 164).

Barthelme's fictions make coherence and semantic stability disappear. This chapter proposes an exploration of the spatial effects of this dis-

appearance. What happens when language and space are no longer intimately linked? Foucault answers that

the uneasiness that makes us laugh when we read Borges is certainly related to the profound distress of those whose language has been destroyed: loss of what is "common" to place and name. Atopia, sphesia.<sup>212</sup>

Places and nesse divarge suddenly, unexpectedly, in Barthlema's writing. The text constructs, or deconstructs, a particular presentation of space: the Barthelmaan atopis. At the same time, the taxt composes, or deconposes language in a particular manner: Barthelman ophasis.<sup>114</sup> The encounter of space and language ganarstes mother term, namely, "sporia", which is at the heart of postmodern indutorminacy. Barthelma's work is undesidable, because every text is simultaneously a "strange collect covered with for which breaks your heart" (<u>GEDD</u> 14) and a "strange country... (which) exists elsembare" (<u>GE</u> 20).

Heterotoplas: Bartheime's red velvet maps

The first text of <u>Overnight to Many Distant Cities</u>, "They called for more structure..." (Barthelme's ellipsis), ends with a description that provides a model for all Barthelme's spaces.

... we goistened our brows with the teils of our shirts, which had been disped into a pissing brins, lit new cigars, and say the may city parad out beneath us, in the shape of the word PAUTOIDN. Not the news of the city, they fold us, simply a sign of letters shirted for the signers of the soft (Office

Space and signifier do not enter into a motivated relationship. The signifier sames case the City, but it provides an unthinkable structure which is in its turn based on "the elegance of the script", or on the graphic qualities of the signifier.

Each fragment of "Overnight to Hany Distant Cities" is set in a different city: Paris, Stockholm, San Francisco, London, San Antonio, Copenhagen, Mexico City, Berlin, Boston, Barcelona (CTMDC 159-174). The reader is led to expect that a particular fragment will embody the essence of the city in question, and this expectation is supported by the italicisation of the opening sentence of each fragment. Such emphasis seems to promise the sphoristic encapsulation of the truth of a "distant city". For example, a section bagins: "In London I met a man who was not in love" (OTMDC 171), and one anticipates some exposition of the connection between London and the phlegmatic character of its inhabitants. Yet it is this kind of referential generalisation about the mutual interdependence of space, event and language that is consistently withheld by the taxt, which rejects the determination of character and event by environment. In one section, a generalisation about national character is made, and it is a patently useless aphorism. After a bizarre shopping expedition in Copenhagen with two Hungarians, the protagonist is told by an anonymous group of people that ""this will teach you ... never to go shopping with Hungarians'" (OTMDC 172). The text finally sails into the fantastic as the protagonist has lunch with the Holy Ghost, in Barcelona. The Holy Ghost provides yet enother pseudo-generalisation about a city. "'We have that little problem in Barcelona', He said, 'the lights go out in the middle of dinner'" (OTHDC 1/4). The movement into fantasy signals the impossibility of telling envthing about the cities the text lists so assiduously.

Structurally, the fragmonts or "Overnight to Many Distant Cities" lack a shared thematic centre. They are joined by their differences alone, and so make up a typically Barthelmean list. (The difficulties surrounding the notion of "protagonist" in this text have been noted in the second chapter.) What one can extrapolate from the text is that the city, whether it be domestic Boston or exotic Barcelona, does not provide a common ground for meaningful resemblances and differences any more. If one thinks of the centrality accorded the city, as an immense forcefield of meaning, by the exponents of high modernism, the arbitrary use of urban space in Barthelme's work is striking. Gone are the Paris Arcades, which Walter Benjamin believes to be an integral element of Charles Baudelaire's work. 215 Andrei Bely's Petersburg, Joyce's Dublin and Alfred Döblin's Berlin, as spaces invested, or better still, saturated with meaning, are equally remote.214 The postmodern city, on the other hand, is simply a site on which random eléments are dispersed. More accurately, the postmodern city is a non-site, an atopia, abut which predication is impossible. The arbitrariness of incident, and the equally arbitrary relation between incident and environment in "Overnight to Many Distant Cities" presents the "stopia, sphasis" of which Fouc-ult speaks.

Roland Barthes outlines the significance of centres in <u>L'empire des</u> signes, writing of

un santiment deństhewique da la villa, qui axiga que tout sepse urbém sit un centre ob aller, q'oh revenir, un lieu complet dont réver et par repport à quoi se dirigor ou se retirer, en un not s'invert (a concentehic feeling of the city, which demends that each urban space should have a centre to which to gram free which to direct onessif, or to retrast, in a word, free which to direct onessif, by translation.)<sup>377</sup>

Serthes claims that a homology exists between Western metaphysics and Decidental citize:

Barthalms's work is characterised by its lack of spatial and thematic centres. No city in Barthalms is ever a coucantric structure. Consider the transformation of "Galvescon, Texas" into a "titanic reproduction" of a "jigsme puzzle with a picture of the Hons Lins on it" (<u>A</u> 33-54). The city cennot represent the values of the culture that built it, just is the toxic cannot represent the city that was meen to have informal it. Goe again, the structure of the city is arbitrary, irrational.

"A City of Churches" presents an immense displacement of centre and parighery, so that the centre is everywhere, and therefore mowhere. ""We are discontanted,' said Wr Phillips. "Terribly, terribly discontested. Something is wrong'" (§ 54). In this text, the church does not provide a spiritual centre for the city in the skyle of the Wayeran cities Barthem

describes, but takes over the entire city space instead. The city consists entirely of churches: "Do you think it's healthy for so many churches to be gathered together in one plees?'....'It doesn't seem... <u>balanced</u>, if you know what I mean" (§ 51). If the cantre is dispersed in such a way, than the significance that the centre should have produced in lost. "No desire for a car-rental girl is a displacement and a projection of this desire for a point of meaning: "'Our discontent can only be held in check by perfection. We need a car-rental girl'" (§ 54). The car-rental girl will supply the "perfection" of completed, meaningful structure, which will foreclose desire. Yet this is the central funct. " that Cecilis, the potential car-rental girl, refuses to fulfil, as she throatens the structure.

"I'll dream tha life you are most afraid of", Cecilia threataned. "You are ours," he asid, gripping her arm. "Our car-rental girl. Be mice. There is nothing you can do." "Mait and see," Cecilia said (8 34).

"Dity Life" is another city-text which gives its tile to a collection, like "Overnight to Many Distant Cities". It ands with an isage of roads contribugily brenching: ""These dances constitute an invitation of unmistakable import - an invitation which, if accepted, leads one down many muddy roads" (CL 168). The "truth" of a city cannot be contained within what Barthes calls the "Inactibed site" of a centre; it can only lead to more voyagas and new sposes. Neither "City Life" nor "Overnight to Many Distant Citles" stands in the usual relation of sponymous text to its collection, because neither furnishes a stable vantage point, or a thematic centre, for the reading of other texts in the collection. In their semantic relation to the collections of which they seem to form a privileged pert, and in their own lisk of a thematic end structural

centre, both these texts demonstrate the impossibility of locking meaning and space together.

"Departures", in <u>Sadness</u>, accepts the "[invitations] down many ... roads" with which "City Life" ands. It presents a number of departures that are fictional, fantastic and metaphoric. Once again, a central point is adssing, so that the departures are more than centrifugal: they lack <u>any</u> centre as an origin, or as a point of departure. The last section ends with the speaker's lover lasving. "I am sure that you will east well aboard that ship, but you don't understand - it is sailing away from me!" (§ 109). The other departures do not even feature this first-person speaker; he cannot supply the centre from which the figures "[sail] away". The fourth of the sight numbered fragments of "Departures" is simply the very boldly printed uced

## DUNKIRK (S 102).

Like "FASTIGICM", this is another empty signifier. "Dunkirk" is only another place from which departures have been made, and the text does not realise any of the historical seems of the word. Although "Dunkirk" is at the centre of the eight numbered fragments, it cannot excrise a contripest public on the departing discourses of the text.

A detailed instance of postmodern space appears in "City Life".

Ð

1<sup>0</sup>.

Laughing aristocrats moved up and down the corridors of the city.

Elss, Jacques, Ramons and Charles drove out to the combined race track and art gallwry. Ramons had a Halmaken and everyone size had one too. The tables were crowdad with laughing aristocrats. Nore laughing aristocrats arrived in their carriages drawn by

denoing matched pairs. Some drifted in trom Fluching and Sö Penlo. Management of the funded indottedness was discussed; the Qiesan's babariour was discussed. All the Dormer ran very well and the platter of the the transformation of the transformation (The aristocorta) all raised the transformation of the string raise shartered in the sen, *His et al.* (all and amphetements falling out of an sirplane. Note lengthing ariscortas the barrow of the sen of length griscortas the barrow of the son transformation of the sen of the sen contast the barrow of the son transformation of the sen of the sen of the sen contast the barrow of the son transformation of the sen o

Laughing aristocrats who invented the real estate broker ...

Laughing sristocrats who invented Formics ...

Laughing aristocrats wiping their surfaces clean with a damp cloth... (CL 157-158, the last four ellipses are Barthelme's).

The passage bagins with what seems to be a generalising <u>miss-an-polhn</u>. The exposition gives vey to particularisation: Eise, Jacques, Ramone and Charles are individuel inhabitants of the city, which is now particularisand by a syneodocha, the "combined race track and art gallery". The description has moved from whole to part, and from general to specific. This movement is, of course, a common technique in realist writing.

Inconsistancies and Isoumes work <u>dysing</u> the slawet takes-for-granted device, however. For example, the movement from general to particular Is reversed in the sentence "Remone had a Heinsken and everyone ol-h had one too." "Isoughing arithmetic balong to a different commostive - t lexical field from the "American" city. A semantic contradiction is 'u., up by the simultaneous presence of "arithmetic contradiction is 'u., up by the simultaneous presence of "arithmetic contradiction is 'u., up by the simultaneous presence of "arithmetic contradiction is 'u., up by the simultaneous presence of "arithmetic contradiction is 'u., phones." A semantic contradiction is the simultaneous of distinphrese, "laughting arithmetic begins to signal a reluctance to distinguish between general and particular. Do all the aristocrate is due taugh? Or are these actions performed only by these arithmeticarists in do laugh?

is "leughing" the realisation of a same of "aristocrats", an actualisation of a staractyped frivolity?

The aristocrats move "up and down", a description which invites a double reading, rather 12% the double images in certain of Salvador Dali's paintings.<sup>310</sup> One, dould initially interpret the movement as vartical, an interpretation which is supported by the utong sense of verticality in "up and down". A more logical reading would suggest that the aritocrats are moving "up and down" in a <u>horizontal</u> way. In this case "up and down" would be a substitute for "along". A similar special indeterminary occurs later in the passage when <u>relaw</u>; cance "(shattar] ... like a load of amphetamines <u>falling out</u> of an airplane" (my emphasia). Although the cases are relaxed, the analogy transforms the upward trajectory into a downward one.

Other uncertainties invoke the passage. Is "corridors" a straightforward metonymy for "buildings", or are we meant to take the word at face value, and assume that the buildings of the city consist exclusively of "corridors"? The "combined rece track and art galaxy" becomes an embine of these unthinkable dualities and spr: "I momonies. The extraordinary semantic collocation of art galaxy ' race track cours on the level of syntax in the phrame "matched pair. "Dencing pairs" is acceptable only if its classene is "human", while the phrame "matched pairs" appears acrombles the classene for seal. The cohination of the two phrames ecombles the classene are "and the period pairs" is acceptable of proximity, yet the aristorics "[drift] in from Flumhing and AS. Paulo", two place names which connote distance from the presend Aser. In content, dgrin, musually acclusive send fields are forced to cover.", and the frequency of such contradictions abolishes conventional represantations of space, lawing, in its wake, a space without distan a, without direction, and without perspective. (One should note that "São Paulo" and "Flushing" may be opposed in terms of the exoticism of the former and the femiliarity of the latter, but such oppositions seem quite irrelevant in the kind of space described.)

The passage disintegrates when it combines increasingly biarro predicates with "laughing aristocrate". These predictions culminate in the presentation of the aristocrate "wiping their surfaces clean". Once again, various readings suggest themselves. "Formica" any well be the logical entecodent of "surfaces", but as a result of the pronoun "their", "surfaces" also seems to tefor to the aristocrats themselves, who are then transformed into strange creatures. The inspropriateness of a term such as "surfaces" when joind to any "husen" subject is striking, as in the looped reference of "their", which creates another spatial indeterminary, and collegees any grementical distance between the "human" and "inminute".

We witness an abolition of distinct semantic fields in this excarpt from "City Life". Real and fantestic, exotic and familiar, up and down, geaaral and particular ate all scrambled. At the same time, the incongruities do not form a new space in which their differences can be synthesised into some new unity. This ismdtespe also recalls John Ashbery's puzzle scenes,<sup>213</sup> such as "These Lacustrine Cities<sup>1921</sup> or "Dafty Duck in Bollywood".<sup>214</sup>

The postmodern etypis becomes familiar, and even reapposes in the settings of Eduund White's novel  $\underline{F}_1$ ; <u>gotting Elone</u>, <sup>143</sup>, which Ashbery, incidentally, praises highly.<sup>214</sup>

Writing about John Ashbery's poes, "These Lacustrine Gities", Marjoria Parloff makes comments that are applicable to all these stopies. She remarks:

In akhery's worbal landnapp, fragmanted images appart ... without costactoring into a symbolio nations, "Than Landnapp Citize" is framed as a urise of symcolocher, but akhery's are mot, in the work of Willess Distance's The State of Solid". For three serves to be no world, no whole to which these parts may be said to bolong. Totality is absent ... Such disjunctive matogynic relations converge to create a peculiar surface tendion."<sup>44</sup>

If one returns to the excerpt already quoted from Barthalme's "City Life", the spiness of Parioff's remarks is obvious. A metroymic chain derives from "aristroorats" of which the links are "leughing", "carriages", the "Nonem", "gold-backed cames", and "phatoms". Although "unsbreak" belongs approximately to the same sammic field as "aristoorats", its asociation with the Franch Revolution makes the conjunction of "phatoms and tumbrols". as suitable vahicles for aristoorats, either slightly jatring or parodic. So far the metonymic relations meet to be reasonably unaform, but the linkage of "aristoorats" to the sacies of contemporary furwations and psaudo-inventions. Like the "cost plus contract", the "real estate brokes", and "Formics", creates a disjointed affect. The chain of metonymies which relates from "aristoorats" connects "period", or a sames of historicity, which is both spetially and temporally different from contemporary life. Yet, another, equally powerful metorship for the periods

sage. Terms like "Pormics", "Meineken" and "amphatamines" dependent this particular strand clearly. It is the crossing, scrambling or superimposition of two dislinct metorymaic chains, of which erch would have made .nnse in isolation, that is responsible for what Perioff cells" a populiar surface tension". Proper mane references like "thus multimy" and "Sab Paulo" only serve to emphasize that a space like the one presented <u>campat exist</u>, so that conventional locative referentiality is not fessible. Perioff writes that John Abbery's citien "eeem to have no external referent", for they "seem to exist nonhere outside the text itself", <sup>528</sup> and the same multic be said of Barthbale's cities.

Nowaver, the taxt outside of which such cities cannot exist, extends in every direction. Postenderrism as movement has been closely associated with architecture.<sup>137</sup> Frederic Jameson discusses an actual building, the Boareanture Robel In Ios Angeles, in terms that could have been used for any of the spaces framed by Ashbery, Barthelme or White, Jameson notes that "emptimess is here absolutely packed ..., it is an element within which you yourself are immersed, without any of that distance that formerly anabled the perception of perspective and volume".<sup>124</sup> Moreover, for Jameson

this latest mutation in space - postmodern hyperspace - has finally successed in transcending the capacities of the individual body to locate itself, to organise its immediate surroundings perceptually, and cognitively to map its position in a mappable external world.<sup>153</sup>

"Postmodarm hyperspace" sweeps across the postmodarm text: writing, painting, building. The postmodarm subject recalls Barthalms's Perpetus, who "(smilas) at the new life she (sees) spread out before her like s red valvet asp" ("Perpetus", § 37). Had her life mercily beam compared to a

map, the smalogy, and Perpetus's smile, would have been nothing out of the ordinary. But because the map is a "<u>red velvet</u>" one, it no longer notates, or <u>maps</u> an external reality. It becomes an object stripped of function and referentially, which still provides pleasure, elbeit of an undemiliar kind.

A traditional critic like Francis Gillen offers the reader a conventional map of Barthelmen space. His self-styled "guide" turno out to be a sociological reading of the frictions of <u>City Life</u>, which is resolutely referential. Gillen interpret the cityscopes as lattered y user lands, claising that "Barthelme sees urban life as a modern infermo",<sup>23,9</sup> and that the texts are "(explorations] of the full impact of mass modia pop culture on the individual ...,<sup>213,1</sup> Such a reading seems insconsta, largely bacames is fails to take the shift between modernism and postmodenism into account. T. S. Elici presumbly also saw "urban life as a modern infermo", and <u>The Wartz Land</u> is profoundly concerned with the affects of mass culture, even while it attempts to alwayed these attempts. What makes Barthelme's red wylves maps of typerspace different?

Parloff draws an important distinction between the "anigma texts" of postmodernism and the ' of high modernism. She ergues that a text like <u>The Mester Land</u> has, "despite its temporal and apartial dislocations and its collage form, a perfectly coherent symbolic structure".<sup>122</sup> Elici's "Unreal Citiss" offer thereaives to the reader as text blact can be decoded, but the postmodern city resists such reading, because it is a heterotopia, a non-place where conflicting elements are drawn together but not resolved. The maxy digunctions of Pool, "city of new life", in Barthelms's "The New Music" demonstrate perfectly the heterotopic charmeter of postmodern uppen grace.

Pool is best apprehended as a sign of itself, as pure signifier, as a wholly "Unreal City": "Pool projects positive images of itself through the great medium of film .... So even if one does not go there, one may susimilate the meaning of Pool" (GD 27). Faced with the contradictory images of Pool, one may find the "meaning" not quite as easily assimilable: here, the ordinary ("elegant widowed women", GD 26) jostles the fantastic (the "red rock gordens" with carved stone flowers, GD 25); somentic ungrammaticalities like "a man spinning a goat into gold" (GD 27) appear next to semantic inversions like the "Dark Virgin" who is "black, as is the Ghild" (GD 25). The utopism converges on the dystopism, for Pool is "one of those new towns. Where everyone could be happier" (GD 25), yet one speaker mentions "a few curs broiling on spits" in the streats of the city (GQ 27). The unmitigated alterity of Pool defines any orientation towards a particular meaning. Eliot's "Unreal Cities" are semantically marked as nightmares; they are heavy with the weight of their own horror, as paraistent allusions to Dante's Inferno indicate.233 Pool is neither utopian nor dystopian; it is simply alien. At the same time. Pool re-writes the "Unreal City" of the modernist Waste Lend as a text of bliss.

<u>Overnight to Many Distant Citiss</u> alludes to <u>Les Illuminations</u>, by Arthur Rinbaud, in its opening section: "The little girl dead behind the rosebushes came back to life, and the passionate construction continued" (<u>CMPC</u> 10.). This echose a line from Rinbaud's "Enfance II", "O'set sile, ls patits morte, derrière les rosiers". [It is she, the little dead girl, behind the rosebushes. Hy translation.]<sup>215</sup> The jewelled flowers of Pool, "arved red astars, carved red phlox ... set off by borders of yellow hary!" (<u>CQ</u> 23) also recall the precious stoans and flowers of Rinbaud's "finanes".

Das piñeas d'or jaunes saméas sur l'egata, des piliers d'acojon supportant un déma d'émanutmes, des bouquets de actin blanc et das finns varges de rubis ancourent la rose d'ann. [Picaes of yellow gold artemo na sgato, pillars on ambigum supporting a doms of emaralds, bouquets of white satin and singdar estalks of ruby supround the water rose. My translation.]<sup>125</sup>

Quite consciously, Barthelse's writing grafts itself on that of Risbaud. For Parloff, the asymbolic, deconstructed vistes conjund up in <u>Les II-</u> <u>luminations</u> are postmeder: <u>Avant la lattre</u>.<sup>316</sup> She cites Jean-Pierres Richard's designation of the Rinbaidian landscope as an <u>uni-paysage</u> (anti-landscape). For Richard, Rinbaud's landscope 'm'ast-il pies vraiment un paysage mais plutôt un anti-paysage, une pure vision sans téncin ...." [is not really a landscope any more, but rether an antilandscape, a pure vision without a witness .... Ny translation.]<sup>137</sup> Barthelme's writing brings Riabaud's <u>patite morts</u> back to life and coortinues the "passionate construction." of anti-landscapes begun by <u>Leg</u> <u>riluminations</u>.

The absence of a witness is a recurrent feature of Barthelma's presentation of space and spectale. It is cleasily related to the disappearance of aubjectivity discussed in the second chapter. Who inhabits these landecapes, who describes them and for whoe do shay axist? Careful use of passive constructions erases all traces of a witnessing subjectivity.<sup>114</sup> as in the following sentence: "Fillows are placed in the tombs, potholders, dustcloths" ("<u>i an. At the morent</u>...", OTHEC 164, Barthelma's allipsis). Other examples occur frequently in Barthelma's work, for instance, this pessage from "<u>Speaking of the human body</u>..." (Sarthelma's allipsis).

At other points on the street four-poster beds were planted ..... Elsewhere, on the street, conversation pits were chipped out

of the concrete, floored with Adam rugs .... Fevourite psintings were lashed to the iron railings bo Jering the sidewalks ... (OTNEC 89).

"<u>I am, at the moment</u> ..." presents a characteristic Barthelmean antilandscape. It begins with specific indices of subjectivity, time and place, "<u>i am at the moment, seated on a stump in the forest, listening</u>" (<u>STMED</u> 163), seaching is the manner of a Romantic lyric. But the rest of the passage does every with such familiarity. "<u>ireland and fortland</u> <u>are re</u> <u>'kalse is not ment</u>... <u>Bogind is for every, and France is</u> <u>but a rumour</u>.... <u>Spain is distant, Portugal grapped is an impensively</u> <u>but a rumour</u> .... <u>Spain is distant, Portugal grapped is an impensively</u> <u>but a rumour</u> .... <u>Spain is distant, Portugal grapped is an impensively</u> <u>but a rumour</u> .... <u>Spain is distant, Portugal grapped is an impensively</u> <u>but a rumour</u> ..... <u>Spain is distant, Portugal grapped is an impensively</u> <u>but a rumour</u> ..... <u>Spain is distant</u>, <u>ributs to the quickness of the</u> <u>world's cartographene</u>" (<u>GTNEC</u> 164) seams a hollow parformative. Postanders pice is memorphile, bayond the grapp of even the quicknest cartographere.

In "<u>rem. at the moment</u> ...", a maconymic chain of natural images like "<u>stump</u>", <u>forest</u>" and "<u>lall thits beamcode</u>" collides yith matenymiss of an industrial or urban setting, like "<u>chandeliary</u>", <u>"statuse</u>", an "<u>oxer-</u> <u>cian mathina</u>" (one which produces music). <u>"foundry</u>" and "<u>mail</u>". Once again, the mutually exclusive stegories of "culture" and "mature" are acrambl. 1. Under the strain of accommodating "<u>thitwy</u>", <u>"deam</u>", a <u>"forest"</u>, <u>"<u>combs</u>" and "<u>chandeliary</u>", up cohesive symbolic field would batter. Even every poserful cultural connoticions are neutralised in this statest. Even every poserful cultural connoticions are neutralised in this statest. Even every poserful cultural connoticions are neutralised in this statest. Even every poserful cultural connoticions are neutralised in this statest. Even every poserful cultured connoticions are neutralised in this statest. Even the poster "<u>internet</u>" <u>internet</u>" (<u>Timp</u>: 163) is not megatively marked. <u>"Tombs</u>" mactemorphose into <u>"little</u> <u>housam</u>" in which the speaker "<u>internet</u>" <u>internet</u>.</u>

of the concrete, floored with Adam rugs .... Fevourite paintings were lashed to the iron railings bordering the sidewalks ... (OTHOD 59).

"<u>I am, at the essent</u> ..." presents a characteristic Berthelmean antilandscape. It begins with specific indices of subjectivity, time and place, "<u>I am, at the moment, seated on a time in the forest, listanian</u>" (<u>SUME</u>) [43], seewshift in the manner of a Resentic lyric. But the rest of the passage does nown with such familiarity. "<u>Ireland and Scotland</u> <u>are remote, Valee is not near</u> .... <u>England is far away, and France is but a guessr .... <u>Spein is distant. Fortugel yroppid in an impennetable</u> <u>hasa</u>" (<u>STUDE</u>) [43]. The location of the forest can only be defined by that is distant from it, an atopid inded. Even the provise that the "forest will soon exist on some maps, tribute to the quickness of the outlets <u>astrographers</u>" (<u>GTNDE</u>) [44] seems a hollow performative. Postmodarn space is unappable, beyond the grapp of even the quicknes</u>

In "<u>i me, at the moment</u> ...", a setonymic ohein of natural ianges like "<u>stump</u>", <u>forest</u>" and "<u>sall white heamcods</u>" collides with metonymics of an industrial or urban setting, like "<u>chandeliors</u>", <u>"genume</u>", an "<u>user</u>-<u>ciss anahim</u>" (one which produces musich). "<u>Gounds</u>" and "<u>main</u>". Once again, the mutually exclusive categories of "culture" and "mature" are sorambled. Under the strain of accommodeling <u>"bitwys</u>", <u>"denn"</u>, a <u>"forest</u>", <u>"tombs</u>" and <u>"chandeliors</u>", any cohesive symbolic field would sators. Eve our preservice usitured composetions are neutralized in this stopies so that a parturbing collocation like "<u>valiets mede of ham</u>" (<u>OTNOC</u> 163) is not megatively marked. "<u>Tombs</u>" metmorphoses into "<u>little</u> <u>housem</u>" in which the posker "<u>islemps</u>] with the <u>slready-besultfol</u>..."

The forest is eaply and claustrophobic at once; it is a deserted, distant site and densely populated place. Somehow the "<u>litedy-bauutfol</u>", the speaker, the thieves and the deams are all present, and so is the elaborate desor already summarized. The "presence" of these figures and items in the landscape is a further pumals, because whetever presence exists is invoked by future tensors. The auxiliary "will" is used with some regularity, for example. Simple present tenso may signal either a ritualised repartitiveness of action, or actual presence at the moment of utterance. One is never too sure which of these alternatives is at atkee whon the present tenne is used in "<u>i as, at the moment</u> ...", so that the some is earlly unique and repetitive. Such ambiguity makes the appearance of any element in the landscape illusory, simultaneously there and not there. The paradox of potemodern space, according to Jameson is that "

The "passionate construction" consists of the articulation of heterogeneous terms in such a way that no suble, recognizable unity emergen. "<u>Tirelessivy yoo glub</u>", says the speaker of "<u>Less</u>, at the moment ...". A tot like "The Paises" is a perfort illustration of postmodern <u>bricologo</u>. Both palace and text are glued together from allusions and references, "full of Eames chairs and Barcalong chairs and Poilock paintings", and every possible architect of the texnitish century makes some contribution to the palace. Brease, Miss and drief lastre to a text that becomes a withy catalogue of the influences on postmodernism, which are brought together and synchesised in the magical space of the palace. Indeed, the palace allows the old dream of unity to return in the guins of stylistic zero-degrees. "The wonderful part was that the whole place

upstage each other - the palace appears to be the product of a single hand" ( $\underline{OP}$  75). At the end of the text, the palacial utopia is deferred, and then abolished as a fiction: "The palace exists; we have only to get there - that is, walk hard enough. That is a beautiful idea of which I have always bean very fond. The truth is that the palace does not exist but the words do" ( $\underline{OP}$  76).

Space, ds presented in Barthelse's texts, satisfies Florence Green's "[demond for] nothing isse than total otherness" ("Florence Green is 61", <u>OBDC</u> 13). The sheer alterity recalls her desire to "<u>so somewhere where</u> <u>overwhing is different</u>" (<u>GBDC</u> 15). "Peregusy", from <u>City Life</u>, is such a place.

The text begins with the precise spatial location one has learnt to distrust:

The upper part of the plain that we had crossed the day before was now white with snow... there was a storm raging behind us... we had orly just crossed the Burji La.... We had camped in a slight hullow at Sekbachan, sighteen miles from Malik Mar.... Anead was Parsaguay (GL 10-20).

Here the excitcion of the place neeses is hr,d firmly in check, and only serves to reinforce the exectitude of spatial indices. Beginning with what like behind and proceeding to what is shead, the trajectory of the description seems to mimic the temporal and spatial sweep of the journey described.

For the theoretician Michel Serres, discourse and itinerary, or <u>discours</u> and <u>parcourg</u><sup>140</sup> are intimately linked, by more than their common stymological stem. In the course of a complex argument, he states that

"before discourse, there existed a multiplicity of unrelated ...ecos: chaos'.e41 Discourse, particularly in the form of myth, "attempts to transform a chaos of separate spatial variaties into a space of communicatiom".<sup>144</sup> According to Serrer,

global wandering, the mythic adventure, is in the end, only the general joining of these spaces, as if the object or target of discourse were only to connect, or as if the junction, the relation constituted the route by which the first discourse passes.<sup>123</sup>

Not the assortion, in Bartheles's text, "Ahead was Paraguay" hardly functions as such a discursive bridge, connecting past and future, space traversed and space to be crossed. The particular section ands with an indication of a footnote, one of two in the text. The zeference is supplied at the end of "Faraguay": "1. Queted from <u>A Summer Fide Through</u> <u>Vastern Tibet</u>, by Jane E. Duncan, Collins, London, 1006. Slightly altered" (site, <u>EF</u> 27). The discourse as filmerary, as advanture end exploration, as "a summer ride through Tibet", cannot make places communicaty with each other. In fact, the place names are marked as <u>Tibetan</u> ones, which makes the apparently semless discursive juncture of the ponultimate sentence to "Ahead was Paraguay" a <u>disjunction</u>. South America and Tibet are joined in a single breach by an impossible discourse, one which undoes the connection of <u>precove</u> and <u>discours</u>, and <u>returns</u> space to its pre-discuring we have

The next section schees the closing sentence of its predecessor, "Ahead wes Pergusy" in its heacing "<u>Mhere Pergusy Is</u>" (<u>GI</u> 20). This sentence is a calculated syntectic and semantic distortion of its predecessor: "shead" has been replaced with "where", and "was" has been transformed into its assertive present tenns wersion, "st.". The location of Paraguay

can only be defined negatively, like the forest in "<u>1 an, et the</u> <u>memone.</u>". If the first section concluded by premising us that "shead was Paregusys", than the nearestor can now only inform us "Thus I found myself an a strenge contry" (<u>C</u>f 20). Although "chus" has a streng conjunctive function and should signal the clear result of a determinate cause, in this case "thus" discursively joint disconnections in the itimerzy. The nearestor melicipated an entry into Pareguay, but having crossed the border, finds himself in uncharted terrain, which is identified by three negations:

This Paraguay is not the Paraguay that exists on our maps. It is not to be found on the continent, South America; it is not a political subdivision of that continent, with a population of 2,161,000 and a capital city Asuncion (QL 20, my amphasis).

In the only positive proposition, "This Paragapty exists elsewhere" (<u>CL</u> 20) the "where" of the heading turns into "elsewhere". The reader is plunged into the unreal. Note the detail of "flights of white meat (<u>CL</u> goving) through the sky overhead" (<u>CL</u> 20). "Mast" seems to be an inconscivable substitute for the "manu" of the opening section. Although spatial indices are retained, "overhead" end "htrough the sky" cannot knit spaces together as transparent mediations between "above" and "below", because this context hes robbed thes of their power to consect. Now can "white meat" be overhead in the sky! Now are we to visualise the scone, since the description does appear to invite visualise the scone,

The "Jean Mueller" section continues the penetrative movement begun in the opening of the text.

Entering the city I was <u>approached</u>, that first day, by a dark girl wrapped in a red snawl.... The girl at once placed her

hands on my hips, standing <u>facing</u> ms; she amiled, and e<sup>--</sup> ted a slight <u>gull</u>.... We <u>then proceeded</u> to her house, a sp modern structure some distance from the <u>centre</u> of the j there I was shown into a room... (<u>CL</u> 20, my emphasis).

13

The nerrative presents a series of entries into increasingly intimate spaces, so that the protagonist moves from country to city, to house to room; the participle "entering", and the prepositions "in" and "into" serve to reinforce this sense of postration, and words like "them" and "where" create a strongly sequential structure. As Serres would have it, this is an itinerary, a conjunction of spaces by language. To penetrate to a spatial centre is to link different spaces (country-city-house-room) and in so doing to discursively enset the discovery of "cruth". Once inside the room, one expects that the nerrator will discover an explanation for this choose show.

Konever, from the sactit. entitled "<u>Imoperatura</u>" (<u>CL</u> 21) onwards, the marrarive disintegrates into a collection of remdom vigneties from which no overall picture of "this Varaguay" can be deduced. The elaborate technical lexicon of the "<u>Imoperatures</u>" seems to perody the ambitions of science to map the surrounding world.

Temporature controls activity to a remarkable degree. By and large, adults here raise their welking speed and show more spontaneous movement as the temporature rises. But the temporature dependent pattern of activity is complex. For lastance, the males move twice as fast at 60 degrees as they do at 35 degrees... (Gg 21).

The spatial movement initiated by the early soctions of the text seems to have been more or less disrupted, but the final section desceptively completes the trajectory of discovery. Marko Nuclear "[opens] the box" which contines "the plan" (G2 27). We have been writing for the marrative

13Z

ŵ.

to open its "box", reveal its "plan" and explan it.-if since the protagonist entered Jaam Musler's room. After all, a low should contain something, just as a marrative should resolve its enigms by mediating between the spoose of the known and the unknown. At this point, 'Paragusy" parforms the same evasion that "The Explanation" did. No solution is given; it is only designsted <u>as</u> a plan. The refusal to provide an explanation is also a rejection of the mediating function of discourse.

Another instance of a faise textual resolution, and of the withholding of an explanation occurs when the protegonist is elected as a lander, on "She principle of the least-likely least" (<u>Cr</u> 27). In other words, he is integrated into the hitherto alien space of "Paraguay", and the integration of a notifier into a community would lopest to offer a familiar resolution of the tension between semingly irreconcilable spaces. Yet the last sentence of the text overturns the estensible resolution effected by the choice of protegonist as leader. We begin the descent (into? our off) Paraguay" (<u>CT</u> 27). Any possible representation of space in "Paraguay" (text and place) is destroyed by the simultaneous presence of two mutually exclusive choices, "into" and "out ce".

Bear in mind that the penultimate santence of the first section is "I paid each man his agreed-upon wage, and alone, began the descent" (<u>CL</u> 20). According to this description, one <u>entern</u> Paraguay from a descent, and one should therefore leave it by <u>scending</u> the bounding slope. A descent must be a movement <u>into</u> Paraguay. But if the speaker only enters Paraguay at the end of the text, where has the fiction been situated? Have we ever will entered, or date we ever

by the text contradict each other in a way that descroys narrative illusionism.

Spatial disturbances are, inevitably, discursive disruptions. The short-circuiting of semic codes in "Peraguay" deserves some consideration. The section entitled "The Wall" destroys the seman of "security" and "stability" associated with "wall". "The well would be divided, by means of softly worn paths, into doors" (GL 24, my emphasis). Another utterance, "some of the doors would open, some would not" (CL 24), violates the "door" code, which assumes that the opening or closing of a door sust serve a purpose. The conclusion of this sentence. "this would change from week to week, or from hour to hour, or in accord with sounds made by people standing in front of them" (CL 24) destroys notions of the stability of architecture, replacing the "permanence" connoted by an edifice with a distressing arbitrariness. These violations are made funnier and more disorientating by their attribution to a "real source", a text by Le Corbusier, solid cornerstone of modernist architecture (GL 27). Elsewhere in "Paraguay", animals are "[fixed] ... in place" by "electrolytic jelly" (CL 25); this fixity betrays the association of "animals" with "movement" (a distinctive opposition between "animals" and "plants", for example). We are told that at the "ends of the waves [are] apertures through which threatening lines might be seen" (CL 25). One would only be able to see through the "ends of the waves" if the waves had been frozen. An "sperture", equally, is a stable opening. The same of "constant movement", a very conventional association of the "sea", has been inverted. The "New Sea" of Paraguay (CL 22) is stationary, and this is a violation of the most basic elegent of the "sea" in cultural codes. Such metamorphosis appears in the shedding of human skin as well, where what is stable becomes fluid, just as what is in flux becomes fixed:

"...Jean sat on a rubber pad doing exercises designed to loosen the skin.... The process of removing he leg skin is private... the skin is placed in the green official receptacles" (<u>Cr</u> 23).

 $\mathbf{k}$ 

The cities of Paraguay are structured as unthinkable, unianginable structures. Although "relational methods govern the layout of cities", the reader is informed that "ir some of the most successful projects the design has been soming upon small collections of rare animals spaced... on a lack of grid" (<u>Gr</u> 24-25). It is just this "lack of grid" that charactorises all Barthelme's fictional spaces. Any cohnrent description of a relation between space and language is overturned by the appearance of a haterotopia, which undermines both language and space. Foucault analyzes haterotopia contactively:

<u>Reterotoping</u> are disturbing, probably because they search undermine language, because they sake it mossible to name this gnd that, because they sharts or tangle common games, yence with which we control the same tangle that has appeared and they are to the same tangle that has appeared and they are the same tangle and the same phone to the same tangle and they are to and the phone tangle and the same tangle and the same phone tangle and the same tangle and the same phone tangle and the same tangle and the same phone tangle and the same tangle and the same phone tangle and the same tangle and the same phone tangle and the same tangle and the same phone tangle and the same tang

Its "lack of grid," its refusal of syntax, and its subversion of language make "Paraguay" precisely such 8 haterotopia.<sup>245</sup>

"Paraguay" can be described as a sequence of frames that frames an absance, or a nowhere. The text is framed by the sentences, "1 ... began the descent. Absed was Paraguay" (<u>CI</u> 20) and "We began the descent (into" out of() Paraguay" (<u>CI</u> 27), but these sentences <u>connect</u> mothing and no real Paraguays pace is traversed between them. The use of verbs such as

"enter" and of prepositions such as "in", "into" or "behind" suggests a same of panetration into the core of a mystery. Mu: "Pareguay" resenbles, in its construction, a series of Chinese boxes i the opening of one box simply reveals another. Such an impression of constantly antering frames and spaces, or discovering boxes inside boxes is reinforced by the spatial peredigs of "room" (Gf. 20), "receptacles" (Gf. 23), "chambers ... on the model of talephone booths" (Gf. 24), "entry boxes" (Gf. 23), and "box" (Gf. 21). The lack of martative continuity from one section to the maxt forces the reader to persoive each section as a discorte unit.

The cantral sactions of "Paraguay" feature absences. In "<u>The Wall</u>" we read that "long lines or tracks would run from the doors into the rooring public spaces" (<u>Gi</u> 24), and in the next saction we are told of the "beneficial satubilisment of 'White space' in a system paralleling the park system" (<u>Gi</u> 24). In "<u>Terror</u>", "treatening lines" appear in "apertures" at the "end of the waves" (<u>Gi</u> 25). In "<u>The Temple</u>", the protagonist discovers an "bandoned" temple, "littered with empty box-s" (<u>Gi</u> 25). In Paraguay a process of "microministurisation leaves encourgences to be filled" and these are big empty spaces in which men wender, trying to touch something" (<u>Gi</u> 26). These wears spaces at the heart of "Paraguay" socall the encoded entropy of the city in "<u>They called for more</u> <u>structure</u>...", by means of which "areas of the City ... (have) been designed to row, fall into desustude, return, in time, to open spaces" (<u>SIME</u> 13).

What, finally, is there to be said about the lures of haterotopia when is resists language as a means of gribering its spatial discontinuitian' "<u>Bahind the Weil</u>" in "Paregusy", the protegonist sees a "field of rad smow" which "[arranges] itself into a smooth, rad surface without

footprints" (GL 27). His response to the scene is parkapt the only possible definition of the non-ploce: "It seemed to proclaim itself a myntary, but there was no point in solving - an ongoing low-grade mystery" (GL 27).

Limits, Boundaries and Plots:

"Through a Window and into Another Situation"

Jurij Lotsan supports the arguments of Serres and Foucault concerning the relationship of meaning and space, and takes the debate into specifically sesthetic and nereatological termin in <u>The Structure of the Artistic</u> <u>Test</u>. Johann writes:

.. on the loval of the supra-taxtual, purely identificational model the language of spatial relations turns out to be one of the basic means for comprehending reality. The concepts "high-desirctual" and "discrete-continuous" proves to be the matrial for constructing cultural models with completaly "mergation content and so on The supra-handle classified", "mergation content and so on The supra-handle classified and the supra-taxtual relationship "how to be the matrial forcer is "and so on The supra-handle classified", "mergation content and so on The supra-handle classified and the supra-handle clas

Here, Lotman reiterates the post-Saussurean dxiom that duy meaningful system is made up of differences. The only alteration in this familiar

assertion is Lotman's investment of his binary oppositions with spatial sttributes, or, more accurately, his claim that binary oppositions begin as spatial antitheses. Because Lotman's spaces derive meaning specifically from their opposition, they must possess clearly circumscribed limits, so that the stability of the system they construct cannot be disturbed. The dash which divides "high" from "low" for Lotman, plays the same role as the slash mark separating "S" from "Z" in Barthes's S/Z. Meaning, in the realist text, as in Lotzen's cultural models, derives from a stable structure of oppositions. The underlying antithesis of the text must remain intact, and Barthes describes it in spatial terms: "The antithesis is a well without a doorway. Leaping this well is a transgression", 247 The disruption of meaning, is "what happens when the arcana of meaning are subverted, when the secred separation of the paradigmatic poles is abolished, when one removes the separating barrier, the basis of all "pertinence", 248 No distinct semantic field can exist without the pertinent and separating barrier, which distinguishes S from 2,249 inside from outside, the familiar from the alien, difference from similarity.

Stable spatial delimitation defines the space of Utopia as well. "One of the most notable features of the utopian picture *is* it init", writen Louis Marin in "Disneyland: A Degenerate Utopia".<sup>154</sup> This limit has to mark utopian space of ff rom the "east" world.

The utopian land belongs to "our world", but there is an insuperable gap between our world and utopia. This [boundary] mark in the discourse ... is a semicit transposition of the frame of a painting.<sup>351</sup>

assertion is Lotman's investment of his binary oppositions with spatial attributes, or, more accurately, his claim that binary oppositions begin as spatial antitheses. Because Lotman's spaces derive meaning specifically from their opposition, they must possess clearly circumscribed limits, so that the stability of the system they construct cannot be disturbed. The dash which divides "high" from "low" for Lotman, plays the same role as the slash mark separating "S" from "Z" in Barthes's S/Z. Meaning, in the realist text, as in Lotman's cultural models, derives from a stable structure of oppositions. The underlying antithesis of the text must remain intact, and Barthas describes it in spatial terms: "The entithesis is a wall without a doorway. Leaping this wall is a transgression". 247 The disruption of meaning, is "what happens when the arcans of meaning are subverted, when the sacred separation of the paradigmetic poles is abolished, when one removes the separating barrier, the basis of all "pertinence", 148 No distinct somentic field can exist without the pertinent and separating barrier, which distinguishes S from Z,2\*\* inside from outside, the familiar from the alien, difference from similarity.

Stable spatial delimitation defines the space of Utopia as well. "One of the most notable features of the utopian picture is its limit", writes Louis Marin in "Disneyland: A Degenerate Utopia".<sup>214</sup> This limit ".as to mark utopian space off from the "eacl" world.

The utopian land belongs to "our world", but there is an insuparable gap between our world and utopia. This [boundary] mark in the discourse ... is a semiotic transposition of the frame of a painting.<sup>35</sup>

What do Lotean's "means of comprehending reality", the "secred arcana of meaning" in the realist text, and a utopian "discourse about reality" have in common? They share the feature of a 1 so barrier, and a commitsen to meaning and reference. All these discourses are bounded, by phyrical or metaphoric limits, and all are referential. Both Secthes and Marin denounce the logocentric base of utopis, and Barthes even decides that "stopia is superior to utopia (utopis is reactive, tactical, literary, it proceeds from meaning and governs it)".<sup>410</sup> Jotean, on the other hand, appears to be an opologist for meaning, yet when his theory is applied to Barthelms's writing, it seems as if this writing deliberately utilizes the theory to undersine meaning.

For example, "Paraguay" consists of a number of borders or limits, concluding with the boundary that separates Paraguay from the outside world. But this boundary becomes the non-piece where meaning collepses, where inside and outside are one and the same, and where the descent is similteneously "into" and "out of" Paraguay (<u>DL</u> 27). Extendopies and atopies dispolve jints. and the dispolution of borders collepses meaning.

No boundary in Barthalma's texts is ever absolute. Not surprisingly, these fictions display as impressive number of attacks on the stability of ifnits. Indians inveds a city in "The Indian Uprising" (UEMA): Cortes coloniess South America ("Cortes and Montsuma", COI) king Kong's "giant

hands, black, thick with fur, (reach) in through the windows" at "The Party" (S); a herd of porcupines threatens a university ("Porcupines at the University", A); zombies arrive in a village ("The Zombies", GD); wheels instigate a revolution ("A Nation of Wheels", GP). Familiar urban spaces are disturbed by a gigantic balloon ("The Balloon", UPUA), by a glass mountain ("The Glass Mountain", CL), and by a dog falling out of the sky ("The Falling Dog", GL). Elements from one context are arbitrarily transposed to another, so that an adult returns to school in "Ne and Miss Mandible" (CBDC), a civilian is trapped in the army ("The Sargeant", A), and a dragon appears in a contemporary city ("The Dragon", GP). Boundaries somerating texts from each other are suspended, and as a result, numerous literary, and mythological figures surface in Sarthalma's fictions. Perseus features in a television talk show ("A Shower of Gold", CBDC), Batman and Robin are appropriated in "The Joker's Greatest Triumph" (CBDC), Snow White appears as an American "horsewife" (SW), King Kong attends a party ("The Party" S), St Anthony returns in "The Temptation of St Anthony" (S), the Phantom of the Opera makes a new friend ("The Phantom of the Opera's Friend", CL). One has the feeling that all the volumes of our vast cultural library have suddenly run together, permitting a limitless selecticism which goes far beyond mythological or literary "allusion" as practized by modernists. All texts converge, and even putatively "real" figures are placed in manifestly fictive contexts, like Paul Kies in "Engineer-Private Paul Kies Misplaces an Aircraft between Milbertshofen and Gambrai, March 1916" (8). Robert Kennedy in "Robert Kennedy Saved from Drowning" (UPUA), Goethe in "Convarsations with Gosthe" (OTNDC), or Tolstoy, enshrined in a museum of Barthelme's making ("At the Tolstov Museum", (GL),

Gaton Bochslard sulogises secure and enclosed spaces in his topographical analysis, <u>The Postics of Space</u>. "Within the being, in the being of within, an enveloping wermth walcomes being".<sup>214</sup> Limits provide suckey: "The shaltered being gives perceptible limits to his shalter".<sup>214</sup> Postmodern space knows no such enclosure.. The walls guarding domestic space even crusble in Barthelme's "110 West Slaty-first Street": "The back wall of the spartment was falling off.... One could see the daylight between the back wall and the party wall" (§ 22). One is completed to respond to Bachlard's safe enclosure in the words of the "horrors" from "The Policemen's Ball".

The horrors waited outside patiently. Even policeson, the horrors thought, we get even policeson, in the and... The horrors hed noved outsids Horace's apartment. Not even policeson and their ladges ere safe, the horrors thought. No one is safe. Safety does not exist. He he he he he he he he he is ( $\underline{CL}$  56).

Fightening and suphoric, postnodern space does not conferen to any model that valorises utopian stability. The words of the "horrors" are placed at the and of the tarkt, as a toxucal limit, but the action which they promise is deforred outside the taxt, so that "The Policiens" Sail" is both bounded and perforated by the "horrors" Juncation marks contain utterances, bounding them and marking these off from the surrounding discourse. In this case, the absence of quotation marks uspend the boundaries that otherwise sairs between the discourse of characters and that of the marrating spaney. The reader is  $\mathrm{hor}_{i}^{ab}$ il sure whether the final burst of laughter is simply more uttance of the "horrors" or whether it emants from the marrating spaney, who sudduly tarms out to an colluding wit : the "horrors", A degree of toom i inductors way

(spiteful? horrified?) results from the suspension of barriers that usually guide interpretation.

To return to Lotaan, one vemembers that he argues "that as a rule the principie of binary semantic opposition lies at the foundation of the internal organisation of textual elements". Such an opposition is anbaded in "spraid organisation", so that the "classificatory border between opposing worlds assumes spatial festures: Lethe, separating the living from the dead; the gates of holl..."<sup>1217</sup> Lotann uses this motion of spatial opposition and organisation to draw up a typology of texts: he distinguishes between plotless texts and texts with plots. Barriers are uncreasable and abouts in the plotless text, which "makes these borders fast".<sup>114</sup> On the other head, whenever a semantic boundary is travurade, plot appears. For Lotana, the minial unit of plot construction is the "<u>ovent</u> (which] <u>is the ophifring of a persons across the borders to a semantic field".<sup>115</sup> Ne explains:</u>

The movement of the plot, <u>the event</u>, is the crossing of that forbidden border which the plotless structure establishes.... Therefore a plot can always be raduced to a basic episode - the crossing of the basic topological border in the plot's spatial structure.<sup>216</sup>

A shift scross a securic border initiates marrative, but on no account should the border itself be obliterated. Indeed, marrative seems to be an elaborate structure which neutralises or reverses the movement it inlistees. An outsider who enters the sphere of the familiar hes to be driven out, or else assimilated; the voyager is alien reales must return to mormality. Barthes claims that in the realist taxt "it is fatal ... to remove the dividing line, the paradigmatic sleak which parmits meaning to function (the well of the Antithesis) ...."Math The movements across

borders necessitated by plots therefore, in no way, qualify Lotzan's initial insistence on the absolutrness of semantic and spat al borders.

The obsessive thematics of invasion in Barthelme's writing, enumerated above, certainly seems to characterise these fictions as quintessential narratives, as arch-plots. Elements are shifted constantly across borders. limits are slwavs subject to attack. Yet Barthelme's texts do not strike one, even on a very simple level, as narratives, in the sense that Belzec's Sarrasine, or the myths to which Lotman alludes. do. What takes place in Barthelme's texts is the erosion of plot from within. The minimal unit of plot - a movement across a border - is used to undermine plot itself, to displace, or better still, to deconstruct, the notion of border or limit. One is left with a textual space with neither limits nor borders in which planents, devoid of meaning, move, Jean Baudrillard describes this postmodern space without limits very strikingly: "It is our only architecture today: great screens on which are reflected atoms, particles, molecules in motion. Not a public scene or true public space but gigantic spaces of circulation, ventilation and ephemeral connections". 352 Indeed, the clash between meaningful structures and inexplicable amorphousness is presented in "The Balloon". "But it is wrong to speak of 'situations', implying sets of circumstances leading to some resolution; there were no situations, simply the balloon hanging there -,... " (UPUA 16),

An application of lotsen's principles to the ur-Snow White narretive, and then to Bartheles's treatment of this sarretive, demonstrates the way in which the postpodern text uses the structure of plot to void itself. In the ur-Snow White, the spatial opposition of "palaca-forest" seems fludemental. One can identify the following serior ways of the narre-

tive: Encw which's scape from the queen to the dwarfs (she crosses the boundary which separates "pailos" from "forset" to enter the new space inhabited by the dwarfs); the queen's arrival in the forset, and the gift of the poisoned apple (the queen invades the semenic field and up by Snow White and the dwarfs in the forest); the primes's appearance (the primes, second representative of the "pailos" entry: the "forest"); Snow White's resurraction (a neutralisation of the second event); Snow White's departure from the "forest" and her re-entry into the world of the "pailace", which has remained her rightful place. (This last event effectively neutralises the initial cose, and restores the spatial and semmics gug, whit everyone in her or his proper placed. The witch-queen, who has coopied more than one semmic space simulianceal); 5 for the her

The terms "palace" and "forest" are force fields of semantic opposition. Apart from the obvious antithesis of "culture" and "nature", the forest is also the domain of the marvellous, the magical, and the childlike, while the palace is the world of adults (the royal parents), of intrigue and violence. Although both spaces are situated in the encompassing sphere of the fairy tale, the opposition acquires a hierarchical dimension, because the dwarfs and the forest represent the marvallous and the unknown, even for characters in the text, while the palace represents a world that is less fantastic, and closer to the everyday sphere of marriage and family. At the end of the story, Snow White's retu. to the palace reverses her original entry into the alien space of the rorest. Moreover, her return restores the basic semantic opposition of "palace" and "forest", because she returns to the place where she belongs. The tensions generated by the crossing of a semantic boundary are neutralised so that the text can move to the stability and closure of "happily ever after".

What happens in Barthelme's Snow White? The presence of Snow White in the semantic space of the dwarfs creates a degree of tension which the complaint of the dwarfs makes explicit: "Now we do not know what to do. Snow White has added a dimension of confusion and misery to our lives. Whereas once we were simple bourgeois who knew what to do, now we are complex bourgeois who are at a loss" (SV 87-88). Semantic fields have been shifted: Snow White is a token figure for identification in the ur-"Snow White", and the reader shares a sense of wonder at the marvellous events of the narrative, but the identification has been reversed in Barthelse's version. Snow White is now the alien, and this shift places the reader on the other side of the "familiar-stringe" opposition. The dwarfs provide a point of view, which is simultaneously strange and ordinary: the dwarfs are dwarfs (the space of feirytale) and members of the bourgeoisis (the reals of the everyday). In the ur-text, the hierarchisation of "reality" and "fantasy" is maintained, albeit tenuously, but such semantic distinction is eroded in Barthelme's text. All the characters inhabit the same space, namely the heterotopic Barthelmean city, with the result that the "palace-forest" opposition disappears. The prince, in the ur-text, has the function of eliminating the tension caused by the crossing of a semantic boundary, because he cancels the queen's act, and he returns Snow White to the world of the "palace". Barthelms's Faul is a failure as a prince, and drinks the poisoned vodks Gibson, intended for Snow White, himself (SW 174-175). This action fuses the third and fourth plot events of the ur-"Snow White", making any neutralisation or resolution of movements across semantic boundaries impossible. This "nerrative" cannot move towards closure and restitution, but ends instead with new movements and more departures:

## SNOW WHITE RISES INTO THE SKY

## THE HEROES DEPART IN SEARCH OF A NEW PRINCIPLE HEIGH-HO (SN 181).

Barthelme's "The Indian Uprising" turns the heroic colonialist narrative of resistance to an invasion upside-down, and demonstrates the disturbance of limits and the disintegration of plot. The first two sentences of the text nestly oppose .wo entithatical spaces: "We defended the city as best we could. The arrows of the Comanches came in clouds" (UPDA3), Two separate sentences contrast the world of "our city" with the domain of the Comanches; the irruption of the Comanches into the city, denoted by "defence" and the "uprising" of the title, sppears to be the underlying every c. > familiar plot. In a conventional marrative, such an invasion of one context by eacher is precisely what the narrative structure will work out and neutralise. Here, for example, the reader has to ask the question: "How will the uprising be resolved? What will happen?". The crossing of a semantic boundary prefigures its own resolution. In this instance, only two possibilities can be envisaged; the invader will either be repelled, or will conquer the invaded space. The unity and identity of the invaded space will be restored in the first possibility; in the second, a new, unified spece, with its own boundaries and semantic identity, will be created. The first two sentences of "The Indian Uprising" underline the separation of the city and Comanches by means of their paratactic juxteposition, with the arrows as emblams of invasion, of the penetration of one space by another.

So far, the narrative of a besieged city has proceeded (mactiv su Lotman's model would have it. With the third sentence, however, a few traps are set for the unwery. "The war clubs of the Comanches clattered on the

soft, yellow pavaments" (UPUA 3). For a moment, it seems that this sentence is nothing more than an extension of sentence two, because the syntactic parallelism between sentence two and three suggests that the latter is simply an elaboration of the former. Yet "war clubs" are obviously not weapons for throwing, and cannot therefore penetrate the city in the same way that arrows can. Within the limits of what is plausible. "war clubs" can only "clatter" on pavements if the Comanches are already inside the city. Any possible reading of this utterance makes the notion of a distinct boundary problematic. One reading transforms "war clubs". against all semantic probability, into weapons that abolish the distance between inside and outside; another possible reading does away with the boundary altogether, because the Indians are always-already inside the city, foreclosing a narrative of uprising and invasion. "Clatter" and "soft" contradict each other, and the "soft, yellow" pavements embody a spatial instability that disculatingly erodes any distinction between the firm and the malleable.

We return to the familiar code of "invasion" in the fourth sentence: "Thure were earthworks slong the Bouleward Mark Glark and the bedges had been lead with sparkling wire" (UFWA 3). Two barricades - "earthworks" and the barbed wire - reinforce the deincition between the inhabitants of the airy and the invadors.

By row, the reader has identified the basic spatial opposition of "The Indian Oprising" as "City-Indians". This entithesis is extracely powerful, because it resonates with some of the oppositions which are central to western culture, such as "culture-primitvise", "inside-outside", and "familiar-alian". The familiarity of these pairs sweeps the reader past the anomalies examined above, and the second paragraph of the text begins

with another statement of limits: "Patrols of parts and volunteers with armbands guarded the tall, flat bolidings" (UFUA 3). But the next eactance shifts locales discrimatingly, with its unexpacted description of the torture of the captured Comanche (UFUA 3-4). (On a semantic leval, the description of the torture suggests a reversal of roles, for the "defenders" of the city and of the "civilisation" it supposedly represents, angages in <u>corture</u>, an "uncivilised" activity.)

Later in this, the second paragraph, the text seems to reiterate its opposition of inner to outer:

Not beliaving a ... report of the number of casualties in the outer district where trees, lamps and sorms had been reduced to clear fields of fire, we issued entrenching tools to those who seemed trustworthy and <u>burned</u> the heavy-waspon compenies so that we could not be surprised <u>from that direction (UPUA</u> 4, ay membases).

Spatial indices such as "outer districts", "that direction", and the "Eurning" of companies presuppose a coeffict batteen centre and periphery, with the narrating agency implicitly situated at the centre, which resists the invasion. At the same time, this stable opposition is ambiguated by the presence of inexplicable elements, like the heterotopic catalogues of "trees, lamps and sums". Another unlocalises shift in narrative space follows the passage. "And I ast there getting druker and druker and more in love and more in love. We talked" (UVEM 4). "There," according to the actgonicles of syntax, should refer to "that direction", but this reference causes the very clearly deserted antithesis between inner and outer to collapse. An alternative possibility is that "there" refers elliptically to the locale in which the Gomenne is torrured, and which is samtloned at the beginning of this particular

paragraph. Yot this reading disintegrates distinct sementic categories which organise experience: by means of what hiatus can the space of "torture" coincide with the space of "love"?

3.

The paragraph (testif violates a semantic boundary. A paragraph is conventionally bounded by the limits of unified meaning, so that it functions as a discursive unit. However, in the paragraphs of "The Indian Dyrining" freeconitible, contradictory uttrainess collida, leaving only the form of the paragraph as a testing trace of meanings produced by discursive limits. The paragraph as an arbitrarily demaccated nite appears in a number of other texts from <u>Unperkable Proctices</u>, <u>Unnatural Acts</u>, like "The Paradra" and "Ome".

Later in the text, a description is given of the barricades intended to resist the invarion. They are "made of window dummises, silk, thoughtfully planned job descriptions (including scales for the orderly progress of other colours), what in demijohns, and robes" (UPUM 5). The barricade which keeps the city from the Communes, or "culture" from "primitivism", disappears in a welter of increasing detail, as the marrator "[analyses] the composition of the barricade merset (high" QPUM 5).

two ashterys, cerasic, one dark brown and one dark brown with an orange hun at the sign a fin fring one; two-litte bottles of red wine; three-quarter litre bottles of Black & White, a quawit, cognec, wocks, gin, Fad § 6 sharry; a hollow-core door in birch veneer, woch dark brown; and other items (UPUS §).

No wonder the marrator concludes, after this analysis, that he "[knows] nothing" ( UPUA S).

Nevertheless, recognisable special oppositions continue to gleam, mirgg-like, throughout the text. Miss h's house has "steel shutters on the windows (which make it) safe" (<u>UPUA</u> 5); the shutters divide a safe interior from a hostile-exterior. Poler oppositions are invoked, so that one character claims that the forces of the city "load the <u>south</u> quarter and they (the Indians) hold the <u>morth</u> quarter'" (<u>UPUA</u> 7, my emphasis). The thematics of invasion are suggested egain, for the Indians "[infiltrate] our ghetc and... the people of the ghetto inited of resisting [join] the smooth, well-coordinated strack with min gums, telegrams, lockets, causing the portion of the line held by the IRA to swell and collapse (<u>UPUA</u> 6).

Underlying all these instances remains the sense that entitheees are cruching. Miss F's hows does not exclude danger: it becomes the site of the last threat to the marrator (UFWA 11-12). The polar opportions were no somer mentioned that dropped, and the "collapse" of the "line" in the quotation shows marks another decomposition of limits. The notion of a stable historical sequence, supported by geographical and his "crical limits is exploded, by the presence of the IRA in the uprising. As a semantic metty, "IRA" commons "resolution" hourgesis mythology, yet here it joins the forces of resetion, the defenders of the city. One is not at all sure how the term fits into the connotative fields on which the text frames it simply serves to ambigueta these fields by jumbling their connotations.

There are several overt dissolutions of barriers. One of the organisers of the insurrection is someone called Sylvis, who resembles Clementine/Clem of "The Grisis" in some respects. Sylvis is an Indian

and an inhabitant of the city, the marrator's lover and anomy, all at anone:

I held Sylvia by her bear-claw necklacs. "Call off your braves", I said. "We have many years laft to live"... "with luck you will survive until matins", Sylvia said. She ran off down the Rue Chestor Hindtz, uttering shrill cries (<u>UPUA</u> 6).

Signifiers of steasestyped "Indian printivins", like "besr-claw mackiace", "braves", and "shrill cries" are <u>superimposed</u> on signifiars of "weetern civilisation" like "matins", "Rue", and the proper names "Sylvis" and "Chester Mimitz". In Sylvis, the classeness of "culture" and "primitivis" information in onger separated by any barriers. As the macrator easks ber: "Which side are you on ... after all?" (UPCA 5). (Gene should note that the peouliar place names connots "America" and "Europe" simultaneously, and no damy the distinction between "New World" and "Durope" simultaneously, and no damy the distinction between "New World" and "Durope" simultaneous are "Row Chester Nimitz", "Bouleward Mark Clark" d "Skinay Wainoright Squeer", UPUA 5, and 8.)

Even the emblematic colour contrast between areas occupied by the Indians and those defended by the city's inhabitants seems to be a peaudoantithesis: "On the mep... our parts [are] blue and their parts [are] green" (<u>UFUA</u> 7). What is one to make of the following utterance? "I opened the letter but india was a Cosanche filth arrowhead played by Frank Wedekind in an elegant gold chain and congratulations" (<u>UFUA</u> 9). The "filnt arrowhead" is an exbl=m of almost stoms-age "primitiviam", but is "<u>played</u>" by "Frank Wedekind", who mesconytically evokes the overripe culture of <u>fin-da-sidale</u> Vienna. The "human" and "non-human" are conflated, and e sense of detorminate size is subverted by the confusion of "mail" (the lettor) and "large" (the human figures) because the former

now contains the latter, against all the dictates of familiar experience. The spatial rule that containers sust be larger than their contents has been suspanded, and so it is permissible to read the preposition "in" of the phrase "Frank Wedekind in an elegant gold chair ... " as "inside". (Once barriers have disappeared, anything is permissible.) Of course, this is only a temporary syntactic aberration before the "correct" reading of "in" as "wearing" asserts itself. The phrase "in an elegant gold chain and congratulations" seems to be a case of whinsical zeugma, another miniscule sporia. When the linear chain of syntax, with its own internal limits, has been destroyed, words can combine in just this generatic way. A tamer reading of this uttorance notes the semantic pull between "letter" and "congratulations" as terms that more or less belong to the field. "epistolatory communication". The utterance can then be reduced to the unite tractable "I opened a letter but inside was a Comanche flint arrowhead ... and congratulations". This is clearly an attempt to rearrange the sentence so that it makes sense, but it can explain neither the fantastic appearance of Frank Wedekind nor the breakdown of precisely the semantic-syntactic groupings that have been used to make the sentence decipherable.

The confession of the captured Commanche climattically undoes the last remnants of the "culture-primitivism", "inside-outside" antitheses.

We actuched wires to the testilles of the captured Gomanhe. And 1 act there spectrad groundser and mores to love and more in love. When we three the suitch he spoke. His mass, he stid, was Outerwa Aschematch. He was born at 1-, a country town in the province of Silosin. He was the son of an upper official in the judicature, and his forbaces had all bean officers, judges, departmental functionaries... (URIA 10, Barthaire's allopsia).

Aschambach is the protagonist of Thomas Hann's novalls, <u>Death in Venice</u>, and prototype of the decedent bourgoois. (In a sense, Wadekind and Hann belong to the same culture.) The Comenche's confession quotes expectiory lines from <u>Death in Venice</u>.<sup>248</sup> and sends the reader to another fiction, instead of revealing some "truth" about either the Gomanches, or their uprising. Nore importantly, the slash mark dividing "culture" from "primitivies", the "allen" from the "familiar", and the "true" from the "fictional" disappases, for the captured Gomanche only reifecates the stereotyped, nythological fiction of Western culture in dealine, and tells it in the familiar, formulaic meaner of the finitesenth-century movel, with its attencion to genealogy and heredity.

Invadors and defenders, inside and outside marge when "the dusky warriver (pad) with their forest tread into the mayor" (UPUA 11). This sets up a chiasmic inversion of the Common's confession: the alten Commonthe quotes, or is, a canonical text of great Vestern literature; the discourse of the mayor, a representative of urban law, speaks of Commonthe laberity.

The Indians and the "I" confront one another at the end of the text:

I removed my belt and shoelaces and looked (rain shattering from a great height the prospects of silence and the clear neat rows of houses in the subdivisions) into their savage black eyes, paint, facthers, beads (UPUA 12).

As the protogonist looks into the symm of the Indians, a direct confrontation between their gazes is set up. The intimate, intense space made up by two reciprocal gazes is invaded and infilteted by the vertiginous distances of the parenthesis, with its description of "great beights",

"prospects" and "rows or howses". Because the pronous "1" and its gave are separated from the object they view, it seams that the interpolated description locks a viewing subjectivity. Who seams that the interpolated if the protogenist is looking thice the eyes of the Generaches? This lack of the "1" as viewer suggests that the protogenist has venished (into out of?) the gase of the Indians. Pollowing the interpolation, the isolated properties "into" contributes to a sense of the "1's" disappearance. (The ubiquity of prepositions like "in", "into" and "inside" in "The Indian Optical" moted.)

Whetever remains once the protagonist has gone, it once again catalogues the "primitive" slterity of the Gemanches. Their otherness is so absolutes that only its surfaces can be enumerated: "savage black cycs, paint, feathers, beads". But this slterity is catardicted by the fact that more of the figures in the text either collide with, or <u>sms</u>, the Commenches. Sylvia organises the insurrection; the mayor is taken over by "dusky warricat" (UEMA 11). Miss R turns out to be in largue with the Indians; the protogonist seems to be entirely essentiated by the gase of the Gomenches. Everyone is a double agent, and if identity no lenger exists, mather does alterity. ("Sifty does not exist", as the horcors said in "The Folicemen's Ball".) This is why the discourse that has resolutely been "on our side" vanishes and leaves only the signs of attractyped otherness behind, why the Gomenche contenses in the words of Thomas Man, why the warriors pain that the mayor's mouth. The dispersance of bar.

The instability of barriers is figured by ubiquitous trops of water. Liquid appears as a dissolving agent in the last sentence of the taxt: the "raim [shatters]... the prospects... and the clear nest rows of

houses..." (<u>UPUA</u> 12). The interrogators "[pour] water into (the) nestrils" of the ceptured Commands (<u>UPUA</u> 4); the Indians come "in waves" (<u>UPUA</u> 4); a "sort of muck [runs] in the gutters, yellowish, filthy stream suggesting excrement or nervournes..." (<u>UPUA</u> 6); Black asserts that "the situation is liquid" (<u>UPUA</u> 7); Hiss R's litenies "[runs] to liquid and colours" (<u>UPUA</u> 9); the protogonist observes the impossibility of "zecepitulating moments that occur once, twice, or another number of times in rebellions, or water" (<u>UPUA</u> 11). Such fluidity occurs on a level of events as well. The ease with which "situations" marge is clearly demomstrated in the following case; "...a Commande... mades a thrust with his short, ugly knings a window and into another situation" (<u>UPUA</u> 8).

This fluidity does not herald an antirely new spatial dispensation. The old, boundad, meaningful space of marketiw with its borkers to be crossed hes gone, but its outlines re-apport in "The Indian Uprising". Categories ithe "house" and "unknewn", "city" and "uilderness" no longer pursueda, yet their after-images constitute this text. Lotten's model of plot hardly explains "The Indian Uprising", although the text seems to be parasition exactly this model of limits and borders, spinning its fiction from an taberate demolition of lotten's presises. Old, familiar elements, and wall-known stories are scrambled, or sutured so that they cannot make the same they once did. The city of "The Indian Uprising" is truly an stopic, mother frontier global uillage of which the borders have colforable and which the indiates the science of the source of the theories may contract and which the indiate the same theories indication of the source of which the borders Frames, or The Limits of Representation

Thomas and the Dead Father have this conversation in The Dead Father:

My criticism was that you never wnderstood the larger picture, said the Dead Father. Young men never understand the large picture. I don't suggest I understand it now. I do understand the frame. The limits.

Of course the frame is easier to understa. ... Older people tend to overlook the frame, wen when they are looking right at it, said Thomes (DE 32).

What is the relation between seeing the picture and understanding the frame, or between reading a text and seeing its inits? For Lotman, the "problem of the frame - the boundary separating the artistic text from the non-text - is one of fundamental importance".<sup>249</sup> Lotman goes on to behave like the "older people" who overlook the frame in his actual pronouncements.

A picture frame may be an independent work of art, but it is located on the <u>either</u> side of the line demancing the issues, and we do not see it when we look at the picture. We need only begin to examine the frame as kind of independent text in creation of the canvas to dispose from the field of our error is it ends up on the culter side of the boundary.<sup>44</sup>

A slightly more obtrusive position is accorded to the frames of literary text, bacause, in Lotzan's view, "the frame of a literary work consists of two elements: the beginning and the and".<sup>247</sup> So the frame is consigned to the periphery in both painting and writing. However, the frame returns in the tension between the text as a representation and the limits of the text. As object existing in space, the text is defined by its frame,

156

Ċ,

which seals it off from its surroundings. As representation, the text denies its own frame, the bettor to work itself seamlessly into what seems to be an extra-discursive reality.

In practice, this conflict [between "trans" and "tary" in the term fortain uses most offer tables the form of a argument between thouse who, like the Remarkies and Realists of the nimeteenth century, view est as a conventional "relicition of the object (a "gameralisation") and those who regard as as that wery object (a "thing"), the point of view taken by the Futurists and other representatives of the svont-garde in the twentisthe century.<sup>41</sup>

How does the postmodern text treat the conflicting possibilities of the frame?

Barthelme's "The Question Party" demonstrates different ways of responding to the problematic of the frame. One's first response is to read "The Question Party" as an essentially <u>Barthelmean</u> text. To do this, one relase on the <u>implicit</u> framing of the text, it is position in the enthology <u>Trate Days</u>, a collection of stories by Barthelme. While shaping one's responses to the text, this frame is so implicit as to be invisible: it guarantees the text gag text, but withdraws, so that it doer not become a text in its on right As Lotean says, "we do not see it whom we look at the picture".

But "The Question Party" has another, less saif-effacing frame. An "<u>Au-</u> <u>thor's Note</u>" plays the role of post-script and terminating frame. "This place is an <u>solet trouvé</u>. It was originally published in <u>Godoy's [40]."</u> <u>hond</u> in 1850, under the byline of a Hickory Broom. I have cut and --Jad some three dozen lines" (<u>GO</u> 71). "The Question Party" is not a tw tw Satcheles et all, this new frame informs the reader. It dress attom:ton

to the implicit framing of "The Question Party" in Great Days; it casts doubt on the authenticity of all the other "invisible" frames. The "Auther's Note" is a frame which becomes a text in its own right. Once its presence has been recognized, it has the power to entirely change the text it initially seams simply to frame. Who frames any utterance? the postscript asks. Retrospectively, this question of authorship appears within the text itself. The game played at the question party entails writing answers to set questions. Anonymity is one of the rules of the game. "There is to be no mark upon the response by which its author may be known'", says Mrs Teach (CD 66). The players try to determine the author of sach answer as it is read aloud, just as the post-script forces the reader to try to identify the author of "The Question Party". Questions raised by the frame form part of the interior of the text, so that the frame, contrary to Lotman's view, is not securely on some "other s ... " of the text. Quite possibly the post-script is a fiction in its own right, with Hickory Broom just as much a character as Mrs Teach.

Lotson suggests that concentration on the peripheral causes the cantral text "to disappear from the field of our artistic vision". Batchelme's witing is full of such disappearances, decembrings and displacement. The manipeis of the barricade in "The Indian Uprising" has already been discussed. Mare the supposedly central text - the invasion of a city by Comanches - is displaced by an enumeration of the objects which make up a barriar between invaders and defenders. The list is open-ended, concluding with the words "and other itess" (UPM 5). In mid-text, the anumeration opens a new possibility endless space, and for a vertiginous memory the rander entertains the supplicion that the analysis of the barricades will take work, and take up, the entire text. The analysis of the barricades duplicates Hiss R's litenise, and mirrors the structured

principles of collage and disjunction which shaps the text which contains the catalogue itself. As another frame or limit, the barrier becomes a ministure of "The Indian Uprising". Such a representation of the text inside the taxt itself is a <u>mice-an-abine</u>.<sup>447</sup> For Mary Anu Caws, a <u>misean-abyde</u> entails "the setting of settings one inside the other, like so many mesting boxes, or infinitely recoding threshold".<sup>237</sup> (This description is an opt metaphor for "Poreguey").

As a result of the <u>miss-en-shyme</u> and its "shyems!" or "infinite" dimensions, the opposition between frame and text, or between container and contained is deconstructed; the text becomes endless because it encloses its own limits. Under no circumstances must this defact be contuned with the cosy self-ancionume of the modernist text, or the verbal icon celebrated by the New Critics. Showhans Felmen writes of an "otherness which violates the story"s presence to itself" <sup>371</sup> Although her reading forumes on Menry James<sup>1</sup> a <u>The Turn of the Scree</u>, what she han to say is highly applicable to the postmodernist text.

The frame is therefore not an outside contour whose cold is to display an inside content is in a kind of exclority which permeters the very heart of the encyr's interiority, an distancing it is from its own referential carcentary. With roughed to the story's content, the frame thus acts both as an inclusion of the stateform and as an exclusion of the interior: it is a perturbation of the unique interior is the story's buseness in the state of the story of the story's buseness in the story is an outside at the very difference buseness interior and outside."

Bartholms's texts frequently reverse the opposition of containsr to cootained, a reversal already noted in the letter of "The Indian Uprising". It is taken to extreme lengths in a text from <u>Overnisht to Newy Distant</u> <u>Obtions</u>:

oackage in a safe nlaca and put. the safe the square designed by Caspar David Friedrich, in a mantt of the slip painter century d the Insel Verlag Frankfurt, the side of a hill principal out of the h ory of could have pred hα covaring the stone, and are of Charles the les the nev stand juggling cork balls before ancased envelope, whispering names which are not the I put the three kings in a new blue suit, it walked as me most confidantly (OTNEC 37-38).

(This is only the final section of the particular text.)

Not only inside and outside are inverted, but ends, beginnings and middles are shifted so drastically in Barthelme's writing that Lotman's assertion that "the frame of the literary text consists of two elements: the baginning and the end""?" begins to seem a little anachronistic. A writer named Edgar is preparing a text for the National Writers' Examination in "The Dolt". Edger's story has a beginning, but no title and an end but no middla (UPUA 64 and 68). Edgar's wife, who comments on his writing points out that andings and beginnings alone do not make up parratives: "'Something has to happen between them.... Otherwise there's no story'" (UPUA , 68). The "story" Edgar writes is not the only incomplete one in "The Dolt", because the framing marrative, in which Edgar himself features as a character, is also fragmented. It lacks an opening, in marked contrast to the leisurely exposition of the text Edgar writes, Even more strikingly, the framing narrative has no real conclusion: one is not told whether Edger sits for the examination or not. Only the intervention of an unidentified first person (another "dolt"? Barthelme himself?) brings the text to some semblance of an ending. "But he couldn't think of anything. Thinking of anything was beyond him. I sympathise. I myself have these problems. Endings are elusive, middles

are nowhere to be found, but worst of all is to begin, to begin, to begin"  $(\underline{UPUA} 69)$ .

The ending of "The Dolt" is then a meta-ending, just as the fiction has been a meta-fiction. To add to the confusion, this mete-ending to a meta-fiction ends with three repotitions of "to begin", so that the conclusion of "The Dolt" looks forwards to the beginnings of more fictions, and backward to its own beginning (or lack of one). Endings and beginnings change places, and like middles or centres, are quite literally. "nowhare to be '- "d".

While the story about Edgar seems to consist of a middle only, &dgar's story about the Barun A- does have a beginning and anding, but no middle. But the tempting complementarity of these two pseudo-marratives remains just a possibility. Although the two decomposed stories seem to be on the point of making up a single text, and although they both occupy the textual space designated by the file "The Dolt", sequential dislocations of beginnings, frames, middle", eartres, and ends formales the discovery of a whole. Edgar's story is not completed in that of the Baron A-, and naither is the story about the Baron A- completed by Edgar's story. One text supplants the other, with the result that one text is relagated to a peripheral position as the reader formass in the other. In the text married borrows from Kest, one is <u>parargonal</u> to the other.

Les dictionnaîres dommant le plus seuvant "bacs d'oeuver", c'est le trajent distante d'autor de la seus de la seus de la seus acces-oire, ditangar, secondaire", "supplement", la -684, "seus". C'estant de gas backloss dovenir, es d'acreant de gression" most often se the strictest translation, but also accessory, foreign, secondary Oplech", "upplement", margin",

"residue". It is that which must not become, by deviating from itself, the principal subject. ... My translation.)<sup>274</sup>

(Cons notices how often the left-over and the marginal, the decentred and digressive appear in Barthelme's writing. Consider Dan the dwarf's Derridean delight in linguistic "filling" and "stuffing", <u>SW</u> 96.)

Couturier and Durand perceive no incongruity in 'The Dolt'. For them

it margares a mon's abortive attempts to compose ... story ... And it is not even this character, Edgar, who makes the anxious, borde common [the concluding lines of "The Doli", cited above]; it is rather the narractor or writer himself who appears to be learning his field. Note that the process, a story is struit" - Wi, of a satisfici bauto ... the Bennkils, in the patronisin, ... amother tale of marital animosity gradually margas.<sup>124</sup>

Conturies and Durand conceade that this "structures" is an "elaborate" one,<sup>114</sup> although the overdetermination of the single signified "maritel animosity" in two complementary marratives hardly seems "elaborates". By positing the isotopy of "maritel minusciv", they are able to recolve the conflicts between frame and centre in "The Dole" quice rastly. According to their reading, the izening marrative of Edgar, on, the possible <u>disasmacebyme</u> of the Baron A- tell the same old story, was any interplay between the texts occurs only on the level of the signified. And the frequing presence of the voice they call "the marctor or writer himself" is equelly unproblematic, because "maritel anisosity" is a <u>them</u> which is repeated frequently in Barchelme's work. If the "ubiquitous failure" of 'a relationship"<sup>112,17</sup> characterizes Barthelme's writing, then the

a "spontaneous autobiographical disclosure", as the narrator of "The Belloon" calls it (<u>UPUA</u> 22).

Despite Couterier and Durand, it seems that the distribulations of beginnings, middles and ends in "The Dolt" makes it difficult to conside of a "story [being] actually told". Edger's conflict with his wife and his preparations for the National Writers "Exemistion seen so maked up a marrative that is <u>presentically</u> control, but the <u>atructural</u> centre of "The Dolt" is occupied by the story about the Baron. And even the structural centrality of this story is qualified by the precessal excess of irrelavant details (the minutiae about the various Fruesian rulers, for example, <u>UFG</u> 4 and 66).

Lotean, one remembers, identified ands and beginnings as literary frames. In "The Dolt", an and and a beginning appear at the formal cantre of the text. The story about Edger, on the other hend, is a single, indefinite "middle". Yet structurally, this "middle" <u>frames</u> the beginning and end provided by the Baron A- story. The arch-elements of straightforward storytelling, beginning, middle and and are not so much displaced as misplaced.

On mother level, matchinguage can be considered as a kind of frame, which is exterior to its object while constituting that object. Comessrapy, axtrinuits to the text, turns the text into "liferenture". When the text including commentary on itself, distinguishing between what is extinued and what intrinsic becomes problematic. (This has already been noted in both "The Key" maison" and "Kizhegaard Wafair to Schlagel".) Jonsthan Culler draws out some of the implications of payergonal logiu for liferture and commentary:

The distinction between criticism and literature opposes a framing discourse to what it remes, or divides an external metalanguage from the work it describes. But literary works that we prove the second second second second second authority of critical mesalinguistic portion depends to a considerable actuation emetalinguistic discourse within they can not be a second y outside and in control with they can observe they can be accurately outside and in control with they can observe they can be accurately outside and in control with they can community the second by they can be accurately outside and in control with they can observe the second by the second by the second second second second second second second by the second second second second second second second second by the second secon

Clearly, the critical assartion that "The Dolt" is mateficitional relies on the critical nommants unde by Edgar and his wife. Any commant on "The Dolt" is forced to reiturate the taxt's own concern with beginnings and andings, and any critical discourse which tries to frame "The Dolt" is drawn <u>into</u> the taxt, becoming part of the taxt itself. At this point, distinguishing what is inside the taxt from what is outside it, is almost impossible.

"The Balloon" lacks such over freming devices, although the ostensibly central "!" is relegated to a persegnal position, as Maurico Couturier notices: "One finds quite a few personal forms [in "The Balloon"], aspacially at the beginning and the and, but they do not properly balong to the sport as such,"?" M. cadds:

It is tempting, when reading this fiction, to disregard the natrator who refers to himself unabiguously in the first and last paragraphs broause the unlikelihood of the events calls for our unlimited attention from the beginning.<sup>28</sup>

Couturier seems to reiterate Loteen's argument here, that the draws of the central text engresses the reader so much that she or he forgets about what is parengonal. Yet the opening and closing parengraphs elucidate the origins and the and of the belicon, just as a frame constitutes its text. What is more, this framing explanation of the belicon frames a host of

pseudo-explanations of the balloon. Indeed, responses to the balloon scoupy the text from the first sentence of its third paragraph - "There were reactions" (UFUA 16) - to the penultimate paragraph: "It was suggested that what was admired shout the balloon was finally this; that it was not limited, or defined" (UFUA 11).

The commants on the balloon which take up the central section of the text can also be tead, by medificitional extension, as a series of domments on the text itself. This assumption is facilitated by the r'cognisably literary or usetheric character of most of the commants, for assumption

There was a certain securit of initial argumentstion about the "meaning" of the belloch; this subsided, because we have learned not to insist on meanings, and they are rerely looked for now, except in cases involving the simplest, enfest phrmesnes (<u>UPUA</u> 16).

Or, "conservative eclecticism that has so far governed modern balloon design" (UPUA 20), and the familiar question of "unity": "Mas unity been secrificated for a sprewing quality?" (UPUA 20). This extensive commentary has an odd effect: it resent to displace its object. Conturier remarks that "despite its extraordinary dimensions, [the belloon] has been, as it ware, bodily removed from the text by this critical discourse; it has been replaced by 'fantesize', individual representations that have very little to do with ti<sup>4,2,2,2</sup> So the opening and closing paragraphs of "The Balloom" frame an shear contra, because the commentary at the centre of the text affects the "disappearance" of the balloon, while trying to comprehend and frame it. This is another instance of that which is paragraph, commentary in this case, usurping the place of that which is central, here the sportymous balloom.

Of course there is not only one balloon in "The Balloon": there are at least three: the balloon as object, the "Balloon" as text, and the "'Balloon'", which is a matafictional conflation of object and text. But the balloon - "Balloon" - ""Balloon'" paradiem is not a stable secuential progression from inner centre to outer frame, since each particular term has the sbility to unsettle another. One would imagine that the balloon is enclosed in the text about the "Balloon", while the "'Balloon'" somehow encloses both. Yet the object, the balloon does not enjoy any priority, for it has been structurally displaced to the outer limits of the text (the "Balloon"), and from that position it frames, or engulfs, the commentery about it, the ""Balloon" of the central sections. And even the balloon itself is a kind of commontary on something else as the last paragraph reveals: it is a "spontaneous autobiographical disclosure" (UPUA 22). No wonder then, that Couturier declares that Barthelme "tricks us into assimilating the object and has fiction, into falling under a dreadful spell which confuses our critical mind", 242

The Phantom of the Opera's Friend" in <u>Givy Life</u> presents what seems to be a straightforward, <u>give un-symme</u> at the castra of the text. Geneton Laroux, suchor of the novel, <u>The Phanton of the Opera</u>, is shown in the act of writing this very novel:

Gaston Leroux was tired of writing <u>The Phantom of the Opera</u>. He replaced his pen in its penholder.

"I can slways work on <u>The Phantom of the Opera</u> later - in the fall, perhaps, Right now I fael like writing <u>The Secret of the</u> <u>Yallow Room</u>."

Gaston Leroux took the menuscript of The Phantom of the Opera and put it on a shelf in the closet.

Then, seating himself once more at his desk, he drew towards him a clean sheet of foolscap. At the top he wrote the words, The Secret of the Yallow Roum (GL 100-101).

Although "The Phantom of the Opera's Friend" seems to frame its origins by representing the origin of its original toxt, this <u>size-an-shyme</u> opens an uncertainty: the actual writing of <u>The Phantom of the Opera</u> is put axide, usurped by the wysterious <u>Secret of the Solice Room</u>. Quite logically, past tense is used in this section. After 411, <u>The Phantom of the Opera's head to be written <u>before</u> "The Phantom of the Opera's Friend", and this hierarchy is implicit in the use of tenses in Barthelse's text: past tense overhicanly signals a completed action, here the action depicted is incomplete, deformed, left open. How can Batthelse's text findshed? This sames of inconclusiveness is still present at the end of "The Phantom of the Opera's Friend". Waiting perhaps to be inscribed into seen text, the narreting "C', the friend of the citel, terrise;</u>

I sit down on the kerb, outside the Opera. People passing look at me. I will wait here for a hundred years. Or until the hot meat of romance is cooled by the dull gravy of common sense once more ( $\underline{CL}$  103).

Open-anisones is a recurrent feature of Barthelms's writing. John Laland writes that "Berthelms' refusal of closure is partner most dramatically seen at the and of <u>Snow White</u> where we are left only with a series of possible beginnings".<sup>523</sup> Similarly, "Views of by Fether Weeping" in <u>fitty</u> <u>hife</u> and quite simply with "Ecc." (GZ 18). This is hardly the inconclusiveness of realist flation, which encourages the reader to beliave that there is a reality beyond the frames of the text, or, more precisely, that the bext has no frames, so that it is simply and seamlessly part of the continuum of reality. As we have seen, Barthelms's flation is highly concerned with limits and frames, sitchugh it

probelmatises these concepts. It seems that this writing uses textual limits to open a space within the text itself, so that the bottom drops out of representation.

Laland's essay "Remarks Re-marked: Barthalme, What Curios of Signs" relies largely on a distinction between cyclic and serial form in the structuration of myth, a distinction drawn by Claude Lévi-Strauss in L'Origine des Manières de Table. Hyths originate as self-enclosed cycles, but as the cyclic structure is repeated and ra-told, it undergoes a cartain transformation, because the reduplication of a closed structure surns it into an open, serial one. It should be strongly emphasized that his change does not entail the simple replacement of a closed structure with an open structure. Serial structure is an infinite conjugation of the closed cyclic paradiam, with the result that period form unfolds itsalf from within the space of the cycle: the cycle is opened from inside ly the serial reduplication of itself. For W.S. Doxey, Barthelme's "Views of My Father Weeping" is a "modern view of Oedipus", 284 but what might have been simply another re-telling of Oedipus ss a cyclic structure is cosned by the isolated "Etc." (CL 16) which ostensibly ends or frames the text. This "etc." signals an endless serial reduplication of the text from inside the structure of the mythic cycle: a postmodern Ordipus. Lévi-strauss writes:

This degeneration [of syth] begins when structures of coppsition give way to structures of reduplication... And the process is completed at the accent when the reduplication itsal takes the place of structure. A form of a form, it schooris the latt margin place of structure. A form of a form, it schooris the structure of the expiring structure. Since the syth moby repearing (rest).<sup>+10</sup>

168

We have encountered such "structures of reduplication" stready in a text like "The Sandman", and we shall encounter the "form of a form" again in the postmodern similarum. Of course, the <u>mine-shyme</u> is a perfect example of the reduplication of a structure inside the confines of that structure.

For Lelend, <u>Snow White</u>, in particular, shows an aporia which originates in the conflict betwren the boundaries of the book and the recessions of the text:

For the "mading" of Snow White only represents the anding of Snow Whi. As copured within the institution of the BOOK within which the Newt becomes an individualised object, couplets initsell. Sat. inis notion of the Book, of Literature as a finished object, a salt-snclass text, same to be radially denied by Barchalm White. The unity of the Next only a couplet by Barchalm S Lext as it escapes as a reaching of that has already been matked and as Its made "acade by a couplet a long been as back as it escapes as a reaching of that has already been as a long and the same and the same and be the same as a long and the same and the same as a future it, as long, cannot contain is a circummaring by the unity of the Book which exists only as a site of transformation."<sup>44</sup>

(Couturier senses a similar tension in "The Balloon": the conflation of balloon-object and balloon-text "saises the difficult problem of 'osuvre' and 'taxts' which Roland Barthes tried to slucidate by agging that the 'osuvre' is what can be hold in our head, whereas the 'texts' is what is hold by lenguesge".<sup>21</sup>)

The result is a double vision of the text as object and implosion, frame and absence, rectangle and balloon:

This ability of the balloon to shift its shape, to change, was very pleasing, especially to people whose lives were rather rigidly patterned, persons to whos change, although desired,

We have encountered such "structures of raduplication" already in a text like "The Sandman", and we shall encounter the "form of a form" egafan in the postenders simulatrum. Of course, the <u>mise-an-abyme</u> is a perfect exemple of the reduplication of a structure inside the confines of that structure.

For Leland, <u>Snow White</u>, in particular, shows an aporta which originates in the conflict between the boundaries of the book and the recessions of the text:

For the "anding" of Snow Milts only represents the anding of Snow White as expressed within the institution of the BOOK within which the Book becomes an inrividualised object, complete iniself. But this notion of the Book, of Literature as a finiabed object, a self-enclosed text, seems to be radially denied by <u>Book White</u>. The unity of the Book ... is fragmented by Batthelme's text as it emerges as a re-marking of what has abgaining. In this way, <u>Book White</u> setures to form a co-solity: naitber its con beginning nor its own and (projected into a future it, as Book, endnot contain) is circumestribed by the unity of the Book Which extites only as a site of transformation.<sup>144</sup>

(Couturies senses a similar tension in "The Balloom": the conflation of balloom-object and balloom-text "raises the difficult problem of 'oeuvre' and 'text's which Roland Barthes tried to elucidate by saying that the 'oeuvre' is what can be held in our band, whereas the 'texts' is what is held by language".<sup>101</sup>)

The result is a double vision of the text as object and implosion, frame and absence, rectangle and balloon:

This ability of the belloon to shift its shape, to change, was very plagsing, especially to people whose lives were rather rigidly patterned, persons to whom change, dithough desired,

was not available. The balloon, for the twenty-two days of its existence, offered the possibility, in its randomness, of mislocation of the self, in contradistinction to the grid of precise, rociangular pathways under our feet (<u>CL</u> 21).

Fierre-Yves Fátillon has many subtle and interesting things to say about space and Bartholme, in an essay from <u>Gritique</u>. "Entre l'unlisement et l'abime, l'áctivain américain." (Between the quicksand and the abyas, the American writer. My translation).<sup>214</sup> Writing about Barthelme's "Balloon" he observe:

11

A l'ordonnance da l'espace Mittée du viaur monde, l'admétique no oppese pau en uatre supace aux sens où la Chine et le Japon tale qu'en les insgine sont un espace autre, mais plutôt une sont e d'hernis savaged da la grille ancienne, une houreoutiure comme un gôle et le gonfament, boffon ou poniquent du esi, comme un gole et le gonfament, boffon ou poniquent du esi, comme un serier cabelle, et, entre la cadatter ressenti du vorid, merica dons not oppose anchira pace du mit, et exubérant. (To the arrangsmant of space inheritesi fros the space, but retarica dons not oppose anchira pace in the sense chat China and Japar, such as one insgines them, are another space, but retaricoy, reseatud es a prisem and the inflation, comes and pose, by tutme hesmod-in and exuberant. My transiston).<sup>119</sup>

What Pétillon has to say about the American writer is directly applicable to postmodern writing. Postmodernism has been accused of being a universalisation of the American condition.<sup>219</sup> Fostmodern space is permented by peredox, as the quotestions from Feillon indicate. Space is depicted and decomposed; samentic sites are deterilorialised and reterritorialised in the same gesture;<sup>511</sup> the text is hollowed out from indide by the representation of itself inside itself. It is a space which no longet offore a table of classifications, but has become shear; repatitive language. Says Pédilon "... l'espace epistémologique de classer et taniyeur fails est estantions ent perge document une pro-

d'élucubration fantastiqua de fictions étrangères" (... epistemological spaces in which to classify and analyss facts and senastions is penetrated like a kind of fantastic lucubration of allen fictions. My translation)<sup>22,2</sup>

And as a last digression, a final <u>perverson</u>, these utterances of Andy Warbol:

<u>irraily balicys in ampty spaces</u>, although, as an artist, I make a hot of junk of the space of the other side."

## CHAPTER FOUR

## POSTMODERNISM: "THE LEAST UGLY TERM"

"lifter listing the words most commonly used to characterise the current movement in American fittion - he commerts: [ac], metafiction, surfiction, superfiction - he commerts: 'I suppose pase-modernism is the least ugly ters "[Gartho'we, in a transcribed inbeview with Garry MCGEfary]'\*\*

What is at stake in the term "postsodernism?" Barthelme, whose writing is surgive most representative of its prostices, allows the word only by grudging default, as "the least ugly term". Other writers are even less anthusisatis: Origrinks BrockerSmee, in the course of an illuminating genealogy of the (ab)uses of the term, finds it "peculiarly unimaginative", "welf-camcelling is an uncreative manne" and concludes that it "bereing manns moderner modern (most-modernism1)"."If at us decompose the signifier "postmodernism", allowing it to speak for itself.

"Nodernism" as a movement is self-conscious of its novelty, its difference from received tradition, and its critically transitional status.<sup>195</sup> "<u>Bostmodernism</u>", with or without its hyphen, on the other hand, seems to confront us with the impossible claim of being bayond the new, on the other side of the contemporary. The prefix "poor" signals that anoshow the up-to-date is dated and the modern is <u>pass6</u>. As a term,

"popenderniam' flaunts the fragility of <u>avant-gardes</u>, subordinated as they are to what perida calls "the incontestable phenomeno of fashion".<sup>157</sup> Noveeness, "postmodernism" implies, are fads, quite frankly, and "postmodernism" is the latext, a fadditheses to and all fads. Perhaps the fashionable currency of the tens is one of the reasons why seriousminded critics object to it. (The very epsearance of fashionable express waryone olse to concestrioms of being dated.)

Barthes, who in many ways artended the project of modarnism, while at the same time heralding postmodornism, speaks of "un moment a la fois décadem: at prophétique, moment d'spocalypse douce, moment historique da la projection, so ment of gentle apocalypse, historical moment of the greatest possible bliss. By translation, l<sup>201</sup> Have Barthes captures some of the significance of "postModernism". He hints at something modeded in the vary term, namely a millennialism that has greacfully outlived itself, and which now enduces as a post-history:

A further aspect of "postmodernise" as signifier is its inclusion of "modernise". Indeed, no sconer have we been informed by the assertive prefix that we are now beyond, in the reaches of the mapins uitre, than "modernise" appears again. "Nost-modernise" indeed. "Modernise", postmot-'use declares, is "dead, but still with us, still with us but dead", like Barthesme's Deed Father (DT 3). This appearent inshilling to dispose of the corpse of modernism is another source of distress for ortizes raised on motions of organic development in the realm of literatture. Fostredernism plays the role of parasite on the body of a hust it professes to disord. As the prefix indicates, postendernism is a sup-

plasent, a parasite, an addendue to a sonce thut seems to be complete. It is a <u>pers</u>ecript - playful, outside "good" writing, tentative, marginal, like all postscripts - to an originality that is <u>dial</u> us and <u>diak</u> origin (In two recent searys both Frederio Jassens and Terry Engleton comment on the way in which postmoderaism feeds on "dead types".<sup>219</sup> Jameson describes partiche as the dominant mode of postmodernism and adds, "partiche is, like parody, the familiation of a pacellar mask, speech in a doad language",<sup>210</sup> and Engleton domounces postmodernism as a whick at the scripts of a distingtion of a pacellar mask, speech in a doad language",<sup>211</sup> and Engleton domounces postmodernism as a "sick joke at the scripts of a distingtion of adjectives like "dead", "sick" and "gristy" reveals a metaphoric association of postmodernism with a <u>port</u>humous feading on modernism.' Notions of parasitism and wayplementarity, originality and balardenses are, of course, hotly debated in the areams of wylicity threatian both and the distingtion of the aream of wylicity theoretical postmodernist discourse.

The presence or absence of the hyphen - present in Bartbalms's use of "post-moderniss", absent in my own - presents the (im)poss/bility of a break or discontinuity. Does postmodernism continue the project of modernism? Does it oppose modernism? Is it a radical opistamic rupture or unoriginality mesquerading as novelty?

Wy analysis, or decomposition, of the signifize "postmodernism" partakes of other aspects of the postmodern phenomenon as well. Firstly, outting up the term itself ansats in ministure the postmodern will to fragmentation, which replaces a refide bartual unity with the frankly perverse pleasure of fotishism. Even otherwise morelistic Marxists fall under the spell Plarre Macheroy calls for "the total abandomment of a unified notion of the literary work as a finished form capable of resolving the conflicts of reality to which it is a respons".<sup>155</sup> In Micharey's care,

fetichies is provided with an albi - fragmentation suptures the coharance of ideology. Any analysis seems necessarily to be a dr-colution as far as postmodern theory is concerned. For Kristawa, the atymology of "analysis" must be taken into account: "markyin, to discolve discolving the sign, taking it sport, opens up new sreas of signification".<sup>214</sup> Postmoderniem, therefore, refuses the recomutivitions or recuperations traditional hormonutics performs. Post-structuralist theorising colludes with postmodarnicit taxual practice, and in so doing, refuses any totalising, finalising metalanguage on the other side of the taxt.<sup>214</sup> It is almost impossible to write lavel-headedly about postmoderniem, and indeed, the dilemes of the critic is already figured <u>inside</u> the taxt.

under the bed but brain damage is the universities but they are l of brein damage Brain damage caused by bears foaming jaws while you are sters o Brain damage caused by th can wake up halme's ellipses, CL 146

"Fragments are the only forms I trust"

The first, second and third chapters, above, have all, in different ways, concettrated on fragmentation. Smatches of dialogue replace monologue; a unified self is desented and ruptured; benagemous space is reduced to congerica; previous literary cartinities crumble. In "See the Moont", one of Barthalma's acriv stories, the spacks rays "progenets are the only

forms I trust" (UPUA 169). This utterance has become something of a crede for postmodernist discourse, a snippet of manifesto.

Barthelme has since distanced himself from this, his "most frequently quoted" periocution.<sup>394</sup> In an interview with Jeroms Klinkowitz, Barthelme says:

Because that particular line has been righly misunderstood ... I have thought of making a public recentation. I can see the story in. say, <u>Women's Near Daily</u>: WRITER CONFESSES THAT HE NO LONGER TRUSTS FRACEMENTS....<sup>237</sup>

He offers an ingenuous reason for his change of art: "Fragments fall apart a lot", <sup>244</sup> The speaker of "See The Noon?" also retains some faith in a defarred totality: "It's my hope that these ... souvanirs ... will someday merge, blur - cohere is the word, msybe - into eccenting machingful. A grand word, meaningth" (UME) 15-157, Barthelme's allipses).

Rather than assuming that Barthelm and his protagonisk have seen the error of their practices, and become balated converts to organic wholeness. I think that in this instance we have searching more than a straight-forward opposition of part to whole. A more complex proredure than the conventional choice between fragmentation and totalisation is at work have. Fortundernism (or farthelme, by extension) down not shapi; calabrate the fragment at the expense of the whole. This would lave to therarchical opposition between part and whole intest, a hierarchy which instate that the whole is slowy the prior, more positive term. Festundern practices, instead, decomstruct our very notions of parts and (wholes. Take, for example, a quotation from Haurice Blanchet, which Constrair and Burnd proceptivity relate to Bartelment:

To speak of the fragment must not be solely in reference to the fragmentation of as already varising reality, nor a soment of a totality which is to come. This is difficult to consider boosums of the exigency of our comprehension, according to which there can only be a knowledge of the whole, just as a vare is always comprehensive; according to this comprehension; there should be, where there is a fragment, an implicit designition of something whole, whother is is going to become so in the first noom profigures the universe and contains it within itsolf."

For Bianchot, it seems <u>almost</u> impossible to concaive of a frequent without reading it as a synococchi - a part which points to the whole of which it is both part and sign. Nonetheless, the postmodern frequent is precisely such an impossibly self-referential synocoche. In postmodern trens, the part is always more than its away of its (wholes.

Frederic Juneson sug\_ests that the postmodern spectator is required "to rise somehow to a low; at which the vivid perception of radical difference [enterline] by postmodernist juntapositions in <u>gollags</u>] is in and timesif a new mode of grassing what used to be called relationship: something for which the word <u>collags</u> is still only a vary feeble hame".<sup>219</sup> Bartheime's fragments are "postmodern" exactly in the degree to which they refuse to be categorised as signifiers signalling a transcendental commass. We are forced to re-evaluate rad ...your notions of difference and unity.

A fragment about fragments that is even better-known than Berthelme's, occurs at the edd of T.S. Elint's <u>The Marga Land</u>: a speakar (the speakar?) anys: "These fragments I have shored against my ruism".<sup>111</sup> Charles Holsmoorth slos makes a connection between Berthelme's fragment and Elos's, olthough for him, containity between Berthelme's fragment, and



"the line from the <u>Vasta Land</u> [sio] stands as an appropriate motto for Barthalms",<sup>112</sup> Why does Ellot's modernist speaker shore fragments agonisedly <u>against</u> his ruine? Why does Barthelma's figure simply put his postmedernist trust in these? Note, for example, the specifying thrust of Eliot's deictic "these" as opposed to the poker-faced absence of an article in Bartichar's remark.

Sliot's fragments of language testify eloquently to the demolition of systems of meaning. Quotations in The Maste Land are centripetal fragments, which gravitate towards the elaborate mythic paradigms Elict omploys. Once the reader has identified the whole to which parts of The Waste Land refer, synecdoches snap cogether, magically reunified by the power of syth. Sliot kinself remarked that his calebrated "sythical method" was "simply a way of controlling, of ordering, of giving a shape and a significance to the immense penoreme of futility and emerchy which is contemporary history". 313 The mythical method supplies a meaningful paradigm, so that the longcentric quest through the ruins of the Waste Land "heals" the textual land by connecting its pieces on both structural and metaphysical levels. Eliot's experience of fragmentation is unambiguously one of bleakness and displeasure, while Barthelme's fragments leap exuberantly at the reader, with a jounty jouissance. A change of affect obviously occurs between modernism and postmodernism, a change which extends particularly to the experience of fragmentation. Where Eliot sees "futility and anarchy", Barthelmo finds "plassure". He writes in the Preface to Guilty Pleasures that "some (of the following texts) are protexts for the pleasure of cutting up and pasting together pictures. a secret vice gone public" (GP c.p.). Equally, in The Pleasure of the

Text. Barthes assures us that textual enjoyment takes place "whenever I do not respect the whole,".<sup>214</sup>

Note the differences between the following. Eliot:

London Bridge is failing down falling down falling down Poistances nal foco che gli affina Quando fizem uti chelidom - O swallow seallow La Prince d'Acuitano a la tour abolia<sup>315</sup>

And Barthelme:

EBONY EQUANIMITY ASTONISHMENT TRIUMPH VAT DAX ELAQUE (SW 95)

Silor's phrases are still responsibly manningful even outside their original contexts; Berthajise simply confronts in with delivalien and isolated words. Elicit's fragments have a clearly signalled cultural value different <u>investore</u> ingrages), and contexting, generalcyice and significances which, when tracked down, lead one to the very heart of the musaum of Vestern value. Barchalme's lexical items are inventions that <u>appear</u> to passiche the diclosets of advertising, where words have nuithor history or meaning beyond their appearance on apges. Elicit's eliuisons hall the reader and challenge her or him to perform a feet of integration and interpretation. Although they <u>are</u> quotations, their sources and origing are either readily recognisable or glossed in most editions of the poem. Their status as citations does not really call the identity or instantion of Silo es subtor into quotion.

not at all sure who produces the utterance, or why. Once the writing subjectivity and its sime become uncertain, tonal ambiguity reenits. Parody? Pastiche? Pleasure? Play? Certainly, since there is a pleasurable sense of meaninglessness in the purely phonemic similarities between "VAT", "DAX" and "BLAGUE", or between "EBONY" and "EQUANIMITY". What are these words, anyway? "VAT" and "DAX" could be the (im)proper names of consumer products, "real" or "imaginary", but what, than, is their relation to "EQUANIMITY", "ASTONISIMENT" or "TRIUMPH"? Are thase the names of products rather than states of mind? Have these "abstract" nouns now become commodities? The reader is never seriously expected to answer these questions, and the final word/object/fragment is "BLAGUE" ("joks"). In the questionnaire of Snow White we are asked whether there is "too much blague in the narration?( ) Not enough blague?( )"(SW 82), as though blague were an additive that could be included in the texture of the text, in the same way that flavouring could be added to any other junk food. Eliot's fragments alert the reader to semantic depths; Barthelme's are simply there.

The postmodarn fragment and its effects can be measured against Roman Jakobson's identification of two axes of language, nemely the paradigmetic axis (selection, identified with the trops of metaphor) and the syntagmetic axis (combination and contiguity, and associated with the trops of metonyory).<sup>214</sup> Hetaphor and metonyow have enjoyed a meteorological career in structuralist and post-structuralist analyses. David Lodge, one of the most determined popularisers of Jakobson's typology, has argued, in <u>The Hodas of Medern Writing</u>, that there is a tick-tooking oscillation from one pole to another in successive styles or pariods of writing. Following Jakobson, Lodge claims that classic realist writing is predominantly contiguous, or metonyoic. Modernit

writing, on the other hand, is largely substitution, or estephoric. Trying to find a synthesis of metowym and metaphor, Lodge esserts that postsondernist writing is a "[deployment of] both metaphoric and metowher devices in radically new easy, and [d defines of] (aven if usuh defines is ultimately vain) the obligation to choose between the two principles of connucling one topic with another"<sup>113</sup> Ohristine Brooke-Rose commutes: "Lodge's 'alternatives' then, are not alternatives to the metaphoris/metanysic poles ... but executions.

The apportnt randomness of combination and contiguity in modernist texts, like <u>The Vance Land</u>, or, for that metter, Joyce's <u>Ujysma</u> or <u>Zinnegens</u> <u>wake</u>, is avorcised the messent the reader turns from the syntagementic to the paradigentic axis, and considers selection and substitution. Here we realise that behind the surface disorder of the "phenotext" (I borrow this texm from Kristava and Barthes to signal the <u>phenomensis</u> presence of the text, as it "stands",<sup>113</sup> is another text. This text has the power to realize the surface fragments, and is usually invested with synthe allow - a cultural value. This for the graid quest in Elice, or the Ur-Ulyzess in Joyce. Myth provides a paradigm for the contemporary wasts land (v ve's, Elich's), a totalising mescher. It is hould not surprise us that -'s isolates the use of paradigm, or mataphoric substitution, as the chief characteristicis to thigh oddernism.<sup>324</sup>

When we turn to Barthelme, we find that his fragments indeed <u>unsettla</u> the opposition between metephor and metonymy through "execerbation", as Brook-mose says. Postmodernism, as exemplified by Derrida's deconstruction, has a way with binaries, and the metophor/metonymy distinction is no exception. Barthelme's intractable fragment is not a dutiful metonym; it sepires to a condition of pandigmentic abundance or "owerkill"

writing, on the other hand, is largely substitutive, or matephoric. Trying to find a synthesis of motoxys and estaphor, lodge esserts that postmodernist writing is a "[deployment of] both metaphoric and metoxysic devices in radically new ways, and [a defines of] (wer- if wich defines is ultimately vain) the obligation to choose between the two principles of connecting one topic with another"<sup>337</sup> Obristime Brooke-Rose comments: "Lodge's 'alternatives' them, are not alternatives to the metaphoric/metarymic poles ... but executively constraints."

The apparent randomness of combination and contiguity in modernist texts, like <u>The Vests Land</u>, or, for that matter, Joyos's <u>Unseas</u> or <u>Finnagen</u> <u>Vako</u>, is exercised the messent the reader turns from the syntagentic or the paradigmatic axis, and considers selection and substitution. Mere we realise that behind the surface disorder of the "phanotext" (I borrow this tern from Kristeve and Barthes to signal the <u>phanomenal</u> presence of the text, as it "stands",<sup>133</sup> is another text. This text has the power to existence at the surface fregments, and is usually invested with mythic allors - a cultural value. Think of the graid quest in Blic, or the Ur-Ulysses in Joyce. Myth provides a paradigm for the contemporary wasts land (Joyce's, Eloc's), a touilaing mescaphor. It should not surprise us that Logis isolates the use of paradigm, or metaphoric substitution, as the which characteristics of high modernies.<sup>239</sup>

When we turn to Barthalme, we find that his fragments indeed <u>insettic</u> the opposition between metaphor and metonymy through "excerbition", as Brooke-Rose mays. Postmoderniam, as exemplified by Derrida's deconstruction, has a very with binaries, and the metaphor/metonymy distinction is no exception. Barthalme's intractable fragment is not a duriful mechanymi it appires to a condition of peradiamic abundance of "ovarill"

as Brooks-Bose somewhat disapprovingly suggests.<sup>121</sup> Lodge describes Bartholme's catalogue of comparisons for moonrocks in "A Film" (§ 78) as an instance of postmodern exacethation, and confusion of salestion and combination. Barthelms doliberstaly seems to defy the necessity of salection, by giving all possible comparisons. The nerrative progress of the taxe, its syntegmatic constantion, is disturbed by such paradigmatic access. The moonrocks themselves are metonymiss, but rapidly superseds their referant, the moon. The abysmal opening of a pseudigmatic structure has been commanded on in the third chapter, above. Such an effect occurs, for example, in "Yiews of my Father Weeping" when the <u>unresolved</u> detective story concludes with "Etc." (§ 16). Outle simply, the bottom drops out of the test.

Syntamatic paradignatic scrambling occurs throughout Barthains's work, and has interestingly postsoderaist effects in <u>The Dead Farther</u>. As Barbars Maloy has psinatakingly demonstrated, the latter can be read as suchar interaction of the Sinher King/real quest.<sup>345</sup> Now, the most striking structural characteristic of the "quest" as narraitym is surely its irreversible teleology. The quest, by definition, is dire ted towards a goal, the discovery of which terminets the quest and closes the marrative. The location of the granil revitalises the Waste Land, just an the disclosure of the entire panoply of mythic reference requarates The <u>Waste Land</u>. (The identification of references to an urtext in <u>Unysea</u> or <u>Finnagenn</u> Wake has somewhat less spectreularly logconstric results, but nevertheless involves the reader in a construction of meaning.) What heppong to the quest as a wythic predigent

Any clear sense of progression, or any clear charting of space to be traversed, is foreclosed. This is a direct result of the particularities

of postmodern space (discussed in the third chapter, above). Quite a few of the sections of <u>The Doed Father</u> oper with indications of a continuing journey, for examples "The road. The caravan" (DF Section 11, 64), "Wowning. The compfrise. Cate crying in the distance" (DF Section 5, 40), or "An outpost of civilisation or human habitation. Dwellings in neat rows back to back to back" (DF Section 17, 105). Nomethaless, the abruptness and fragmentery quality of these spacio-temporal coordinates tend to disoriants' the read'ur, rather than giving her or him a sense of goal-diracted progress. The highly incoherent description of the ritual in the arthedral is not prepared for, in any way (DF Section 13, 64-85). It begins abruptly: "The mountain. The cathedral. The stone steps. Nusic. Looking down. The windows, opertures" (DF 84). Who looks down? On what' The lepidary physics provide no explanatory sameal links. There is no transition from one station of the quest to the naxt, unlike, say, another medensits <u>instr. Jack for the provide no explanatory</u> for the name of the stone steps.

In The Dead Father, the rigid syntagmatic constantion of the quest structure has been broken. The ostensible object of the quest, the Goldan Fleece, is revealed to bulks's public hair (02 174-175). The object which should be discovered at the and of the quest, as a result of the syntagmatic traversing of space and time, has always-already been there. The quest-model is not only ruptured but also undermined. It should be noted that the quest as general model provides both a linear syntagmatic sequence, and a global praceding of space on the both these possibilities are unset in Bartham's (subbarrion.

The quest is not only short-circuited on the syntagmatic axis, but also loses its reconstructive paradigmatic force. The Flaece, of course, does <u>not</u> regenerate the Father, and neither does Thomas dispose of Fatherhood

for good (<u>ME</u> 174-175). The reader is not expected to perform some sympathetic magic of her or his own, as in Eliot. Our recognition of the mythic paredigm of reference, <u>pice</u> Maloy, is not a panetes. One of the running jokes of <u>The Dead Pather</u> is that the paredigmskic with of the modernist Waste Land has become just another <u>untrutworthy fragment</u> in the postmodernist playground. The opening section of the novel, apoken by an identified plural voice, keeps drawing stemican to the familiarity of the wythic code; "The brow is noble, good Christ, what sized Broad and moble, and dersone, of course, he's day, what the sized find reserved" and

Javian compares favourable to a rock forsation. Impoints, turged, all that. The great jew contains thirty-two toath, twanty-sight of the whiteness of standard bathroom fixtures and four stained, the latter a consequence of addiction to tobecco, according to legend, this beigg quartet to be found in the centre of the lower jew.

And again:

The red full lips drawn back in a slight rictus, slight but not unpleasant rictus, disclosing a bit of mackerel saied lodged between two of the stained four. We think it's mackerel saied. In the segos, it is mackerel «diad (all quotations <u>DF</u> 3).

Becognizing mythic, or pseudo-mythic references, is an 'longer the adventure of esening it was for modernist writers and readers. Maloy seems sadly insensitive to the shift of register between modernise and postmodarrism when she reade the description of "a bit of anchere! salad" as a <u>straightforward</u> sllusion to the Fisher King. "We are thus", commants Maloy, "given an immulate and strong use of the 'fish' immage".<sup>2131</sup> I agree with Maloy's identification, but any attempt to enlist the allusion in the sevete of a totalishing examing is neighted. The biggement of the strong of a totalishing examing is neighted.

allusion is surely that it registers but does not signify. The reader does not need to ongege in the elaborate research Maloy undertakes. 324 Barthelme takes for granted that we as readers are as familiar with mythic fishers and fisher kings as we are with mackerel salad. Indeed, one of the reasons why it is funny - does one really have to explain the joke? - because the reference implies that there is no distinction between culturally prestigious myths and the mythologies of consumerism. Both are equally fragmented "bits of mackerel saiad". "High" culture and "low" culture come together, because the distinction between them is no longer tenable. Jameson asserts that "modernist styles ... become postmodernist codes". \*\*\* and one of the characteristically postmodern responses to the authority of a code is parodic fragmentation. The "bit of mackers] salad" may then well be what Engleton calls a "sick joke at the expense of ... {the} revolutionary avant-gardism", 328 It may also be a joke at the expense of any totalising paradigm (Eliot's conservative Anglicanism, Eagleton's devout Marxism). One critic's "sick" is another reader's "entertaining", and the eroding of systems of authority seems politically useful in a way Edglaton ignores. Be that as it may, Barthelme's "bit of mackerel salad" demonstrates the difference between modernism's centripetal mythological signified, and the demystified fragments of postmodernism, which deny depth. The reference is immediately there, and not outside in a system of value.

Eaglaton is perfectly correct in his assessment of postmodernias as a parody of the regenerative ampirations of modernias. The quest as a <u>grand</u> <u>right</u> or master narrative is dead ("but still with us"), but Barthelme has playfully-bload these frequents egainst its ruins.

One should acknowledge, however, that a more appearing argument for postnodarm myth them Neloy's can be found in Molessorth's <u>Donaid</u> <u>Bartheleys</u> <u>Fieldon</u>. After a close reading of "At the Kou' of the Nobenhard Age" (as "a-prody not only of the apithelendon but also the story of Ganasis, and the Miltonic version of Adam and Eve's marriage from <u>Paredis jost</u>, <sup>223</sup> all "canceled, as it were, by [the structures] of the scome's megazine story", <sup>124</sup> Holesworth suggests that there may be more than deconstruction involved in Barthelm's tracement of synthic forms. The "recycling" of the residues of myth "constently offers to contemporary consciousness the derifue of the past ... on the assumption that the half-remembered visions will serve to keep alive some plinner of a transmonthe builed".<sup>219</sup>

Reworking Nolesworth's inferences, one can glimpte a version of Barthelme as a collegist on the verge of becoming a my-handker, suggred in a verspecific mythopeesis for the "and of a mechanical age". Whatever mythologies will be produced from the leavings of bistory, consume culture and literature, they will offer entirely mew, as yet unreadable texts. The only equivalent is the graffiti artist Keith Haring who dafaces billboards and subways with an elaborate signese, part hierogipph, part diagram and part conic strip, oddly familiar, yet indesipherable. The new mythe, if they do emerge from the fragments of our world, as the speaker of "See the Moont" implies, will be instructions for decoding and transcolar the future:

You see, Gog of mine, Gog o' my heart, I'm just trying to give you a little briefing here. I don't want you unplessantly surprised. I can't stand a startled look. Regard me as a sort of Distont Early Warning System (UPUA 168).

But the time has not yet come for a sythoposic ready. . . . Barthelm .. for the dominance of mythic narrative as institutionalised by modernist writers and critics is still too much with us. Perhaps that is the reason for postmodern attacks on paradignatic and syntagmatic axes. The two axes lie at the very heart of narrative and constitute its most secret grammer. As Shlomith Rimmon-Kenan summarises the outcome of the quest for narratological grammar: "Whereas the surface structure of the story is syntagmatic, i.e. [sic] governed by temporal and causal principles, the deep structure is paradigmatic, based on static logical relations among the elements, ... """ To decompose the structures of nerrative while maintaining their outlines, such is the project of Barthelma's texts. Can postmodernism ever rid itself of the Doad Father, the god of myth and narrative, while it clings to, in whatever fragmonted form, the ghost of narrative gragmar? Remember the sphorism of Nietzsche which has gained such prominence in postmodern readings: "I fear indeed that we will never rid ourselves of God, since we still believe in grammar". 221

The breekdown of both syntagenetic sequence and sustaining paradigmatic "deep structure" is noticeable in the lapidary "bits" of story of which <u>The lead Father</u> consists. Some selections: "The readside. The tablecioth. Engles of innectabl. Tossets parames" (<u>D</u>7) no "The Dead Father ploiding along, at the end of his soble. His long poiden robes. His long gray heir to the shoulder" (<u>DF</u> 80), the entire opaning of section 15 (<u>DF</u> 84-85), or "The jolting of the road. The dust. The wavel. The labels in conversation" (<u>DF</u> 147), and, meet spectacularly, the extended sexual decription:

The trees. The stars. Each tree behaving well, each star behaving well. Perfume of nightscant.

Thomes lying on his back, cruciform. Julia prowling the edges. Julia kieses inside of Thome,'s left leg. Thomes remains in Position A. Julia kieses Thomas on the mouth. Thomes remains in Position A. Julia back on her haunches with a hand between her legs. Thomes watching Julia's hand. Glistening in the hair between Julia's legs. Slight movement of Julia's stomach. Thomes watching Julia's hand (neck craned to see). Julia kissing underside of Thomes's dispatick (DE 159)

In the citation above, the dearth of finite warbs, the use of present participles, and the fragmantation of each action by its appearance as a self-enclosed paragraph, emphasis by by the high degrees of parataxis, should be readily observable. The description continues for two more pages. (See <u>B</u>: 505-561).

Whet we might seem to have here is a tight-lipped narrative minimalism, in which actions and wents are simply designated, but neither elaborated nor desoribed. It would seem that the text suidealy tries to give access to a pure signified, sidentoping the mediation of the signifier. Such an attitude should be familiar to us as the quintessential Mescien distrust of language, evidenced spactacularly by Hemingway's laconism or Burrough's belief that language is a virus.<sup>323</sup> But is Barthelms's text really withdrawing in front of an extratacul "reality" (binarre as that teality may appear, in <u>The Dead Father</u>)? Or is a more complex strategy at scale?

In <u>S/3</u> Barthes describes the actions of a sarrative at terms in which he calls the prosterio code.<sup>311</sup> In other words, int is a text is not so much a description of an action outside languay, as it is a "title" bestowed on a coognised sets of the safety familie, clerady read. For example, the restor groups a series of movements or gestures in a cast under the heading, say of <u>giroli</u>, <u>murder</u> or <u>renderrous</u> (Barthes uses these three examples).<sup>323</sup> No action axists outside languages Barthes asserts that "the sequence [of actions in a narrative] exists when and because it can be given a ones<sup>1,244</sup>

Barthelme's succinctness doas not strike one as avidance of a desize to erase writing in front of a self-evident reality, as might have been the case for Nemingway. It is almost as though Barthelme's naming of a sequence of actions is so explicit that the readerly act, vity of unconsciously entitling what Barthes mockingly terms "very natural actions"224 becomes foretrounded and self-conscious. We are not given a homogeneous narrative syntage in The Dead Father: instead, we have a display of the already named, overly familiar "naming" codes of femiliar narrative. And the emphasis is not on the action but on the code: we have already rewarked on the irritated question "Christ, what else?" in the description of the Bead Father (DF 3); Julie and Thomas's love-making concludes with the words "And so on end so on and so on and so on" (DF 61), which clearly signal the utter predictability, the insluctably coded character of any such description. Susan Sontag has noted the readiness of pornography. for example, to signal the rigid codification of its apparently raw material: "It is in the nature of the pornographic imagination to prefer ready-mede conventions of character, setting and sotion ... Indeed, perody is one common form of pornographic writing". 337 In Barthelme's case, the titles of actions are "given" directly, so that in the process of reading,

all one can in is to name and re-name itage of the prosiretic code, with the result that "actions" shinwer and recede in . network of language. The sexual activities of Thomas and Julie meraly reinforce the familiarity of the designation "sexual activities"; the activity of the reader in the classic realist text, namely naming actions, is foreclosed by the explicitness of the prosinctic code in Barthelms. Barthes also argues that prosiretic "naming" on the part of the resder causes "everything its hold! together""" in the readerly text, for the coherent piecing rogether of micro-actions into a recognisable sequence makes a logical "paste" (Barthes's word), "" It is exactly this kind of coherence that has become unstuck in Barthelms's text: both on a micro-level (individual actions float in isolation) and on a macro-level (the quest itself, as overall promiratic term, no longer signifies, or signifies only its own fragmentation).246 All that is left, in the postmodernist interim, as we vainly wait for the Dead Father of nerrative to disappear, is the jouissance of transforming narrative actions into material signifiers with which we (Barthelme, Julie, Thomas, the reader) can play.

Frederic Jameson states that "in the cultural text, the isolated Signifiar is ... something closer to a santance in free-standing isolation", <sup>242</sup> This is, if course, exactly what we have seen in <u>The Dead Father</u>, the only difference being that Barthelme's fragments of narrative are simply phrases. seatences without verbs, residues of prosiresis that lack linguistic designations of action. Jameson illustrates how widely-spread this tandony in perimdering is 1

Think, for example, of the experience of John Gage's music, in which a cluster of material sounds ... is followed by a silence so intolerable that you cannot imagine another yeonorous chord

coming into existence, and cannot imagine remembering the previous one vall scough to eake any connection if it does. Some of Beckett's nerratives are also of this order, most notably disintegrates the nerrative fabric that attempts to reform arcond it."

The dual process of fragmanting an overly familiar narrative and then catifying the "bits" of narrative is particularly striking in Barthelme's "The Glass Mountain" in <u>City Life</u> where the fairy-tale quest becomes duhundred lozies, literally marrative action by makers. We also find the same process at work in postmodernist critician, most collaboratedly in Barthes's <u>5/3</u> or his "Taxtual hashysis of Fos's 'Waldemet',",<sup>2,13</sup> or avan in Barthelme's onn decomposition of Balzau's <u>Papania Grandet</u> in his "Rugania Grandet" in <u>Guity Piesarnes</u>.

Furthermore, according to Barthes the code of truth (hereanutic) and the code of action (productic) are irreversible. Marrative, like the quest itsaif, is a one-way ticket. Because Barthalm's writing collapses the syntagmatic ackies, reversibility can enter this text, while it is firmly excluded from traditional marrative. One of the great irreversibles of storytalling is the death oi a character. Death is irreversibles, and a character may only return from it under exceptional circumstances that trefer to some common cilcured security in the existence of ghosts, or reincarnation). Specific models of "probability" have to be invoked. Such a kind of one-way plausibility is flouted by the presses of Barthalm's text, neesly, the Dead Father immedia. All meaner of seemic ungrammaticalities are generated from the reverse of the irreveches.

Even the exact status of the italicised opening ( $\underline{D}_{2}^{2}$  -3) is questionable. It can either be read analoptically, as reference to the condition of the Deed Father <u>before</u> the actual voyage, or be interpreted proloptically, as a description of the Deed Father <u>after</u> his obtensible buriel in section 20 (dead but cetill with us, exil with us but dead).

So fragmentation breaks sequence and syntagnatic linkage. But the paradigmatic sxis, too, is unsettled by ubiquitous fragmentation. Brooke-Rose discusses "excess" as one of the ways in which postmodernist "[parodies] and [burlesques] and [tests] the metaphoric and metonymic poles". """ Barthelme's most frequently used device is the inventory. Inventories are paradigms: they are also, usually, lists for classifying reality. As such they seem to rely on a direct correlation between word and thing, signifier and referent. In Barthelme's world, such a correlation no longer exists; indeed, this correlation has become problematic in the entire postmodern sphere. Barthelme's inventory consists of pure language, and pushes the linguistic structure of the paradigm itself to breaking point, a breaking point which is achieved precisely by overdoing the paradigm. (Later I shall argue that all postmodern practices are characterised by the perodic excess with which they push dominant forms - modernism, capitaliam - to their limits and beyond. In other words, the postmodernist tries to push a particular system to the point where it self-destructs, rather than trying to make a clean break with the system. This is obviously another mode of parasitism.)

Consider the following inventories, culled only from The Dead Father:

I furthered upon her ... the poker chip, the cash register, the juice extractor, the kazoo, the rubber pretzel, the cuckoo clock, the key chain, the dimo bank, the partograph, the bubble

pipe, the punching bag both light and heavy, the inkblot, the nosedrop, the midget Bible, the slot-machine slug... (DF 36).

In reply to Theoses's pronouncement that "the first step [in making a will] is the inventory" (  $\underline{DP}$  163), the Dead Father lists these, and many obser possessions:

A nut-brown maid, he read. Fegins. The starse. A pair of chatterples. My ravens. A pair of rantal proyentias. Elevan regue slephants. One albino. My callar. Twelve thousand botias more or less. Litlographs to be availoued for sinkenss. Two hundred examples. My print collation, mine thousand items. My sevort (QE 146).

The Barthelmean inventory has already been discussed in a previous chapter as a paradoxical colleges of the classificatory (or paradigmetic) capacities of language. Let us once again note that these inventories quite spectacularly shore fragments in a vay which runs the very act of enumeration. They strain paradigm while rupturing syntage.

What happens to words, or isolated signifiars, when the signifying chain which is meant to unbeand their coherence, breaks down? We have glimped some of the results of the fracturing of the signifying chain in Chapter Two: meanings cannot be located, identifies whatter, proper means undergoy metamorphosis. Another result that is particularly evident in <u>The Dead</u> <u>Father</u> is the decomposition of grammatical contexts, and their rearticulation in wildly ungrammatical contexts, and their reaction of their section of the significant (Chapter Two), it became clear that the syntagenetic axis controls syntactic-sementic organization. Venching signifiers out of any reception of the syntactic sum therefore bancher in terms of fragmenticit.

oponymous <u>Dead Father</u> the signifier "father" is rendered sementically "dead". Outside its conventional lexical relations, "father" re-spears in unlikely paradigms like the following, drwn from the table of contents in Pater Sattherputer's manual:

1. Mad fathers Fathers as teachers 2. 3. On horseback, stc. 4. The leaping father 5, Best way to approach 6. Ys 7. Names of Voices of Sample voice, 8. ġ. đ 10. Fangad, stc. 11. Hiram or Saul 12. Colour of fathers (DF 113).

And so on. Scattarpatter's name can be decoded as "scattar-patter"; the dispersal of "father" as signifier, the dispendencement of the partiarchal Symbolic Order. Of ourse, this is exactly what <u>The Dead Pather</u> does as a text. For lacan's asgisterial and monolithic <u>Hon-du-Pars</u>, <u>The Dead</u> Pather finds a plathors of diffused signs:

The sames of fethers. Fethers are named: A slabid Aarial Aaria Ababalo Ababalo Ababa Abarbur Abbat Abb

Again, the list is too long to quote in full. Derrida calls the ect of scattering the paternal mignifier "dissemination":

Generation, disumination. There is no first insomination. The seeman is aircredy vewaring. The "prima" insomination is dissemination. A trace, a graft whose traces have been last. Unblair in the case of shaft is called "insometer" (bising in the case of shaft is called "insometer") is signe, and sach gars a term. The term, the stock element, engenders by division, grafting, proliferation.<sup>21</sup>

To continue Derida's 'contion of 'what is called 'language'' in the frame of a vider text, consider what the deconstruction of paredigm and syntage might mean in the text of culture. Jonathan Guller suggests that paternity is structured on the base of paredigmetic subscription - 'like father, like son', replacement of father by aon - while maternity is structured on the base of syntagmetic contiguity - mother and child, physical proximity.<sup>244</sup> Tenterjuely, one could suggest that the way in which Batthelme's texts fracture both syntage and paredigm can be read as an attempt to unsettle dominant petriarchy in the text of culture. Recall Levi-fraums's analysis of box cyclical structures in myth become social ones as the myth becomes exhausted<sup>1347</sup> what Peter Scatterpatter's '<u>Manuel for Bans</u> proposes is nothing other than an attenuation of the patriarchal paredigm: "Tou must become your father, but a place, weeker 'warsion of him ...Fathendo can be, your father, but a place, issues 'turned dom' in this generation -...," (DE 145).

Part of the process of "turning down" the phallogocentric order of fatherhood consists of sheltering the signifying chain, and disseminating the debris. But this dissemination enables yet another year of breaking down meaning: as signifiers are scattered, they are also recombined into unexpected, fragmentary totalities. Once stuble syntages are irregented,

one can re-assemble signifiers in an aleatory menner, and so create intermittent and impossible, ludic and ludicrous meanings. For example:

Red room-coloured fathers, blue room-coloured fathers, rome grey-coloured fathers, prilate-coloured fathers are much noted for bawdiness,...Spots, prints, prints, pribebids and Apploases [1] fathers] have a sweet dignity...The colour of a father is not an twolute guids to the character and com-(DF 132-133). Out teams to be a saft-clifiling prophery ...(DF 132-133).

0r;

There are twenty-two kinds of fathers, of which only nineteen are important. The drugged father is not important. The lichlike father (rare) is not faportant. The bloy Father is not important, for our purpose. There is a cartain father who is falling through the sir, hesis where his head should be, head where his face is should be (DF 156).

The dissemination of fragments, not only in these particular examples, but throughout Barthelme's work, participates in the postmodern deconstruction of the anticony between part and totality. "Former" wholes are decomposed, but the fragments achieve an autonocy which denies the priority or primery of the whole. Barthelme has said in an interview:

The point of collage is that unlike things are stuck together to make, in the best case, a new reality. This new reality, in the best case, may be or imply a comment on the other reality from which is came, and may be also, much also.<sup>14</sup>

As Jameson suggests "much else" is something "for which the word <u>collage</u> is still only a vary feeble name".<sup>3+3</sup>

Objects: Commodities, Fetishes, Signifiers

Barthelme's pages are crowded with objects which lack context and use. A random selection of these objects includes "purple plywood spectacles" (SW 51), "buttons, balloons, bumper stickers, pieces of the True Cross" (A 126), "a blue Death of Beethoven printed dress" (UPUA 25), "an asbestos tuxedo" (OTHDC 69), "photographs of the human ul" (GP 153), "beautiful shoes, black as black marble" (OTMDC 171,, a "fifty-five pound reinforced-concrete pork chop" (GD 95), a wire which consists of "a string of quotations, Tacitus, Herodotus, Pindar" (A 126), "tiaras of rad kidney beans, polished to the fierceness of carnelians" (OTHDC 64), "a mirror pis, a splendid thing the size of a poker table ... in which reflections from the kitchen chandelier exploded when the crew rolled it from the oven" (OTMDC 154), a "toothpick scale model of Reinrich von Kleist in blue velvet" (UPUA 30), "toenails painted with tiny scenes representing God blessing America" (CL 7), a "pistol-grip spring-loaded flyswatter" (OTHEC 148), "dead women by the hundreds [painted] in passionate initation of Delacroix" ( GD 168), electric flowers (CL 134), "two young men, wrapped as gifts, ... codpinens stuffed with credit cards" (OTNDC 68), a "new machine for printing sucks on smoked hams" and a "new machine for printing underground poles" (A 9), the balloon of "The Balloou" (UPUA 13-23), a "vault designed by Caspar David Friadrich, German romantic painter of the last century" (OTNDC 35), the shower curtain on which the esthatician remarks (SV 123), and a "genuine Weegae, car crash with prostrate forms, long female hair in a pool of blood shot through booted cop legs. In a rope-moulded frame" (OTHDC 132).

Even otherwise repellent things can suddenly become invested with desire in Barthelme's world, so that a figure in "The Wound" can say: "I went this wound. This one. It is mine" ( $\underline{\Lambda}$  17).

Food, cften touted as evidence of "universal" howan need, does not remain untouched by these transmogrifications, so that it becomes desirable and inadible, simultaneously. The Seven Dearfs produce "baby food" and the baby food" and observe that "it is assaing how many mothers will spring for an att-setivaly packaged jer of Baby Dim Sum, a tasty-looking potiet of Baby Jing Shar Shew Bow" (Si 18). There are "four veided-steal artichekes" (Og 91), a "giass of chickon livers <u>finabi</u>" (& 112), "dan artichekes" (Si 93), "argues ochicials" (§ 124), "an pornegraphic party" (Si 95), "giant [boiling] eige, seated in red plush chairs" (GTMDC 70), and a "special-together drink, nitroglycerin and soda" (GE 16). Buch foodstuffs appear under the sign of <u>positive</u> affect, unlike the nightmatifn curinhame offection in Burcouple's writing.<sup>514</sup>

In addition, objects ussues a life of their own altogether beyond the confines of the pathetic falley: a "bhick smile spreads over the face of each superhal" ( $\underline{C}_{L}$  5), a buil "begins to ring, like a talophone" ( $\underline{d}$  77), and, "after a slight besitation (the pines strikes) him dead" ( $\underline{C}_{L}$  50, a On the other hand, commodification can occur in utterly unexpected acress: "Wheter gave Charles and frame a nice baby for Obristmas" ( $\underline{C}_{L}$  51).

Distinctions between "obstract" and "concrete" are suspended, so that a balloon can be a "spontameous autobiographical diselogure" ("The Balloon", <u>UPUM 22), sing are "preserved in omber in the veries of the Library</u> of Congress, under the mangement of the Registrar of Copyrights" (<u>UPUM</u>)

159). There are "novels in which the final chapter is a plastic bag filled with water, which you can touch, but not drink" (Cf 109). Barthelms is particularly fond of similes which forcibly connect "abtract" and "concrete". Snow Nite says, "Like the long-alsoping stock cartificate sudderly alive in its green safety-deposit box because of new investor interest, my imagination is stirring" (SH 33-60). Barthelms's Gosthe produces metaphor after metaphor on the following lines: "husio ... is the frozen topicos in the ise chest of History" and "Art is the four por cent interest on the municipal bond of life" ("Conversations with Gosths", JTME (74-75).

Objects, foodstuffs, machines, even analogies, all are disconnected, divorced from any conceivable context. Each fantasmatic "thing" lights up in isolation: it does not signify a larger social entity as did possessions and objects in the classic realist text. Molesworth can only sense a duplicity in Barthelme's objects: "Barthelme uses enough of the realist mode to imply that physical details are a trustworthy guide to psychological experience, but he also misuses the details in such a way as to imply that there is no trustworthy scheme of interpretation", 251 But a few pages later, Molesworth reads things as prvchological and social indices: "...objects themselves become registers of their owners' (or would-be owners') anxiety ... "382 Which is it? One has to concede that Barthelme's "things" are nother satirical distortions of real objects nor tongue-in-cheek figurations of actual social tendencies. What can one say about Chinese baby foods or "baffs" (SV 55)? Listing objects does not dispeli their strangeness, because phantasmagorical taxonomies cennot restore a stable refr ential function to language. Nolesworth admits that "the stories often resort to lists, which can be seen as attempts to 'add up' or point to some overriding significance, but always end up as merely

a collection of things".<sup>212</sup> But these 'things' are sore than 'marely' that: if a mominalist comcept of language treats words as labels stuck on phenomena that are unquestionably real, then constructing blattantly non-existent artafacts must orst some shadow on the putative ability of words to <u>name</u> pre-existent things. Language produces its own purely semiotic world, and the gap between things and words because over Vdec.

.10

1 10

One could even argue that objects in Barthelme's multiverse perform in exactly the same way as the fragments Blanchot envisages: like the fragments, these objects do not allude to any exterior or original or future whole; like the fragments, these objects should be metonymies of a larger context, but speak stubbornly only of themselves. They resemble nothing so much as Melanie Klein's "part-objects", which Elizabeth Wright describes as "what an adult would perceive as parts of other things or persons but which the child invests with powerful fantasies both pleasing and frightening". 254 So intense is the appearance of objects in these texts, and so keen the detail with which they are presented, that a clear psychic investment or cathexis is signalled, which steeps Barthelme's part-objects in affect even as it singles them out. Many commentators see the "Mariyaudian being" from "Robert Kennedy Saved from Drowning" as essentially postmodern, or Barthelmean. The description of the "Marivaudian being" is also highly applicable to Barthelmaan, or postmodern objects:

The Mariyandian being is, according to Fouler, a parties Atturaless man, born news at each instant. The instants are points which organise themselves into a line, but whet is inportant is the instant, not the line. The Mariyandian being has in a same so history. Nothing follows from what has gone before. We is constantly surprised, its count predict his confore. More than the start of the same source of the same operation of the same set of the same set of the same A condition of breachiseness and daralement surrounds him. In consequence be actists in a vertain freahment which sees, if I

may say so, vary desirable. This freshness Poulet, quoting Marivaux, describes vary well ( $\underline{OL}$  46).

Substitute "object" for "being" or "man" and "it" for "be", and the passage becomes a wonderfully appropriate comment on the objects we have seen. The ease with which "object" can replace "being" is very tabling: Noisserth writes of "Bobert Kannedy Saved Ford Drowning" that "k. himself becomes an 'antious object'...."<sup>315</sup> But Holesworth finally re-affirms quite traditional concepts of "oharacter" in the particular story, for he claims "the character is not simply an object mong other objects, for in none some he reflects, own apticulars his anythoment. This reflection is one of the main characteristics of the realist hard".<sup>314</sup> Remember, however, thet part-objects can be parts of either things or paople, and Delauma and Gustari anthuse about part-objects in terms which classify recell the "Marivanian heigh":

There is no port of evolution of drives that would cause these drives and thair object to progress in the direction of an integrated whole, any more than there is an original totality from which they can be derived. Malanic Kisin was responsible for the marvelious discovery of partial objects, that world of explosions, rotations, vibrations.<sup>115</sup>

They larve little doubt about the process of fragmentation involved in the creation of such objects. Molessorth states that "people [in Barthelms's texts] are ... dominated by a neurotic relation ro objecte"."" Taking his diagnosis further, one could say that objects, part-objects, are invested by an intense desire, a cathenis that does not seem to essence from the "characters" or even from the author. To rephrase the credo of "See the Moorl" - "Fragments are the only form I desire". Frequent becomes partial object, which becomes feith in its turn.

But at the some time, part-objects, as one finds them in Barthalms, are also commodifies. An early text, "To fondom and Ross", is almost a shopping-list, a record of purchases punctuated by silences: a "sevingmechina ... with battochole-making attachments", "a purple Bolls", "a bandsome race horse", "a large hospital", and so on, until the story clamaxes with "a Viscouri jet", bought for "an undisclosed num" (<u>CHOD</u> 161-169). Indeed, all the objects listed at the beginning of this section are purchased.

Having noted the abser insistence of these verbal objects, one finds oneself sking, like the general in "A Picture History of the War": "Way are objects prefacable to parables?" (Gg 139). If these objects are indeed commodities, may they not be interpreted parabolically, as signifiars of what Jameson somewhat havy-handedly calls "the cultural logic of late capitalise""<sup>111</sup> In his analysis of what makes post-odernism different from modernism proper, Jameson contrates Van Goph's modernism different from modernism proper, Jameson contrates Van Goph's modernism different from modernism proper, Jameson contrates Van Goph's modernism different from modernism proper, Jameson contrates Van Goph's modernism decides that while Van Goph's painting refuses commodification, Varhol's <u>bhoon</u> ges at - object >/ as forsgaar, have become "clacity fatishas both in the Freudam and in the Marxian sense".<sup>213</sup> Fetishism is the postmodernist parversion <u>par escolumes</u>. For Barthes, the text itself is a fatishi.<sup>161</sup> Gregory Ulser fields an exemplary fatishism in Derrids's post-criticiem:

A ravies of Derrida's texts turns up a small collection of such borread theoretical objects, including, basidas the unbralla [from Nictasche], a pair of shoss (from Val nogh) (the already-seconousle), a post cerd (from Nallarsé), a matchbox (from Genet), a post cerd (from Yeud) ... each of these objects occurs in a discussion of forthishes. Est it suffice to say that the "example" in post-criticism functions in the manner of a "feith object"......

We must note that Darrids does not originate his own fatishes, he "borrows" objects from other writers, which he then puts to a perverse usa. Evon more importantly, Dertida's borrowing results in a plethora of fstishes, unlike the dominant and determining object (or paradigm of objects) which characterises mundame fetishism. For early psychological theory, the solitary fatishist was bound to a single object, which makes the fetishist both "individual" - he is eccentric - and "case history" he is typical. In "A Picture History of the War" we read that sins are "preserved in amber ... under the management of the Registrar of Copyrights" (UPUA 139). Psychological theory, too, in its deslings with fatishists tries to reify their "sins" or "pervarsions" by keeping them in the preservative of theory. Moreover, rigid delimestion of "types" maintains a kind of copyright over each perversion, so the quotation from "A Picture History of the Wer" seems a particularly apt remark on the vonition of fatishists in psychological thought. Remember that copyright, in Derrida's view, ensures uniqueness, establishes origins and guards the legitimate owners of property. Each "sin" is unique and iealously guarded. But Derrida's own assygoing appropriation of fetishobjects and Barthelma's playful multiplication of things deny any supposed uniqueness. Postmodern fetishes are not indivisible, matchless and protected by copyright: they are borrowed objects, part-objects, instants in an endlass series.

The following quotation demonstrates what differences exist between objects what are solidly <u>there</u>, and postmodern fetishes: "- Weat to the grocary store and Neroxed a box of Engl. In suffins, two pounds of ground weal and an apple. In flagrant violation of the Copyright At" (<u>OP</u> 21). The "flagrant violition of the Copyright Atc" has already been considered as a symptom of the postmodern assults on simein, but thate is more to

the "violation" than that. Unauthorised duplication of "things", objects and language infringes copy-(pht: Derids borrows the fetishes of others; Batthelms's spaker Xeroxes mundsme groozies, and, doirm so, lifts them out of the realm of usefulness. The set of reproduction becomes perverse and the hundrum grocaries become traces of objects, photocopied fetishes, desirable good as second hand.

Frederic Jamason argues that under capitalism proper the function of technology is production, but in late capitalism, technology is directed at <u>reproduction</u>.<sup>243</sup> Such a proliferating reproduction is embodied, quite processly, in the Xarox. As the catalogues of objects from Barthalme's writings indicates, reproduction and dissemination define posteodernism and its com hitsy fetishes. No one item is singled out for fixation; Barthalma's wr.g abounds in objects that hold one's attention for a womant before they are replaced and effected by others. Varbally, Barthalma's objects are dimediately disposible.

Whatever else it might have, the posteoders facish lacks the originality of a "classic" facish. Sometimes it s a borrowed object, often it is an <u>object roowe</u> like the whole text of "The Question Party" (GD 71). Like the photocoopied maffins, the posteoderm facish is a copy, or more precisely a <u>simularyma</u>, which Jameson defines as an "identical copy for which mo original has over existed", <sup>124</sup>

The simularum has enjoyed considerable prominence in theories of potencedernism, reaching its senith in the writings of Jean Baudrillard, who summarizes the whole of contemportry experience as follows: "... if n'ast plus lui-môme qu'un gigantesque simulars - non pas irréel, mais simulares, c'exp-àdire no a'échengeant plus jameis contre du réel, mais

a "áchangsant en lut-mémo, dans un circuit initerrompu dont ni la référence ni la circonfárence ne sont nulle part<sup>1114</sup> [... it is nothing more than a gigantic simulacrum + not unreal, but a simulacrum, which is to say that is does not exchange isalf for what is real, but exchanges itself within itself, in an uninterrupted circuit of which both the reference and circumfarence are lost. Hy translation.] Suddrillard even lists ways in which "reality" has become a simulacrum, some of which horeall supects of Statione's Translation;

I. The deconstruction of the real into details - closed paredigatic declension of the object - flutening, invarity and seriality of the partial objects. II. The andlessly reflected vision: all the games of duplication and reduplication of the object in detail....this offinite seriestion is only monther type of seriality.... III. The property serial form (hady Warhol). Here not only the sell.....

Echoing both the proliferation of signs and objects discussed earlier, and the uncanny repetitions noticed in (hapter Two, Baudrillard states: "For the sign to be pure, it has to duplicate itself: it is the duplication of the sign which destroys its meaning. This is what Andy Warhol domentrates allow the sinter replicas of Mariyin's face are there to show at the same time the death of the original and the and of representation".<sup>247</sup> Michel Foucault also discusses the similarum in terms of an endlessly ongoing series. He draws a distinction between what he calls "resemblance", a representation which stands for a reality, and "similium".

Resemblance has a "model", an original element that orders and hiarachises the increasingly less faithful copies that can be struck from it. Resemblance presupposes a primary reference that prescribes and classes. The similar develops in series that have neither beginning nor end, that can be followed in

\*Schemgant an lui-mõne, dans un circuit ininterrompu dont ni la référence ni la circonférence ne sont unile part<sup>2146</sup> [... if is nothing more than a gigantic simularrum - not unreal, but a simularrum, which is to say that is does not acchange itself for what is real, but a exchange itself within itself, in an uninterrupted circuit of which both the reference and circumfarence are lost. My translation.] Buddrillard aven lists ways in which "reality" has become a simularrum, some of which recall asporte of Barthans" grifting:

I. The deconstruction of the real into details - closed peradapartic declarge on of the object - flutning, linearity and setiality of the partial objects. II. The adjessity reflucted vision: all the games of duplication and reduplication effects of the object in detail....this individually adjust the property setial form (hady Warbol). More not only the wall. "It is the period partial form (hady Warbol). More not only the value."

Echoing both the proliferation of signs and objects discussed earlier, and the uncanny repartitions noticed in Chapter Two, Baudrillerd states: "For the sign to be pure, it has to duplicate itself: it is the duplication of the sign which destroys its meaning. This is what Andy Warhol demonstrates also: the sinute replicas of flaring's face are there to show at the same time the death of the original and the end of representation".<sup>137</sup> Michel Foucault also discusses the simularum in terms of an andlessly engoing series. He areas a distinction between what he calls "resemblance", i representation which stands for a reality, and "imiliation", the dissaminating (reporteduction of simularum)

Resemblance has a "model", an original element that orders and hierarchises the increasingly less faithful copies that can be struck from it. Resemblance presupposes a primary refarence that prescribes and classes. The similar develops in series that have neither beginning nor end, that can be followed in

one direction as easily as in monther, that obey no hierarchy, but propagate themselves from small differences among small differences. Resemblance serves representation, which rules over it; smalltude serves repetition, which rules are as the server is the statistic server and the serves it. See Diversible relation of the similar to the similar."

What could be more repetitive than the endlessly reiterated image of a soup can' What could be a more perfect illustration of the postmodern fatish, of the disseminated simulature. Like Baudrillard, Foucault alludes to Warhol: "A day will come when, by means of similitude relayed indefinitely along the length of a series, the image itself, along with the mame it bears, will loss its identity. Campbell, Campbell, Campbell, Campbell".<sup>144</sup> Repetition marks the simulature, just as it gives rise to an uncanny intermittence in the subject (see Chaptra vo).

From Warhol's soup can to Barthelms's purple plywood spectrales to Derrida's borrowed umbralls, there is an andless swarming of things in circuits that have neither origin nor goal nor point of reference. And the movement of the simularum is not confined just to literary texts: in obseidence to Derrida's dictum that nothing fails outside the text,<sup>172</sup> the simularum sito becomes the sign of postnooram political ecology.

Here a brief digression on Hark and exchange may be necessary to pin down exactly what makes postmodarnism different. Hark asserts that the capitalist system of exchange is deeply unfair, because it is not based on exact equivalence: surplus value can only be produced if exchanges are unequai. The exchange value of cosmodities, or their selebility, masks the "intrinsis" use value of things.<sup>231</sup> But the social formation of pestmodernism, late capitalism, goes even further. It does not simply obsoure use value with exchange value; it performs the trick of making

Ð

any consideration of value disappear altogether. How can a simularrum hawa valuef What is the value of an arbestes toxyado, a Naroxed muffin, a mirror pie, a tiara of kidney beans? As joursuit argues, the simularrum floats in a campaiense archange, davdid of value.

Baudrillard admirably summarises the difference between high capitalism and late capitalism. In the former, the commodity and its price have a function sisilar to that of the sign, which signals a referent. For the indecesson heatury bourgeois, when, of whatever kind, still referred to a fixed system of meaning. Describing this situation, Baudrillard states that the "finalities of preasing and distinction still corresponded to a traditional status of the sign, in which a signifier referred back to a signified, in which a formal difference, a distinctive opposition (the sub of a piece clothing, the style of an object) still referred back to what one could call the use value of the sign, to a differential profit, to a llwed distinction (a signified value)...<sup>1972</sup> On the other hand, what Baudrillard calls the "form sign", or floating signifier, dowinetse portundentism:

The form sign describes an entrely different organisation; the signified and the reference new abbliched to the sole profit of the play of significrs, of a generalised formalization and which the code no longer refers back to any subjective or obbuild the code of the sole of the signification of the iss own referent and the use value of the sign disappears to the benefit of its commutation and exchange value alone.<sup>19</sup>

If one accepts B udrillard's suggestion that the political accounty of postmodernism is best understood in terms of semiology, and may well be indistinguishable from .emiology, then one can propose a resolution to the dispute shout the differences between cspitalism and late capitalism. For Danch Ball the postindustrial society breaks with capitalism proper

for Frederic Jameson and Ernest Mandal, late capitalism simply intensifies capitalism.<sup>174</sup> The resolution takes an appropriately textual form: postmodernism parodiem capitalism by pushing it to such an excess that capitalism is voided of meaning. This is precisely the process of Barthelms's text "The Rise of Capitalism" which witchly ampties its title of any content:

Gapitalism access and look off its pajamas. Another day, another dollar. Each ann is valued at what he will bring in the markotpless. Meaning has been drained from work and assigned to urgemention. Unemployment oblicaries the world of the unemployed individual. Cultural undersemployment of the worker, as up to the state of the state mass culture suprestures signations by individuals is theatted. The felse consciousness created and catered to by mass culture suprestures signations if the state state of the damass ... Why and they clean up the Garges I if the walky capitality who signes, at the mouths of their plants ... (§ 147, Barthelms's allopses).

Evidently, in the course of the quoted paragraph, a slippage occurs in which capitalism and its discontents lose any referential value. Take the opening of the text:

The first thing I did yes make a mistake. I thought I fad understood capitalism, but while I had done was assume an attitude - melarcholy sadcass - toward it. This attitude is not correct. Fortunately your lattar case, at that Instant. "Dark Nguert, I you I adors you I are crasy shout you. Low, Marie". Reading between the lines, I understood your critique of ay attitude toward capitalism. Always mindful that the origin attitude toward capitalism. Always mindful that the origin of its studiers dar numbed of year (arealistic or semilogic) if seports fra lingua di un tento o collision of any attitude the origin and and the second lines for a set of the second which we are all under (S 14 3).

Although the excerpt begins with 6 dause, "cspitaliss", and its effect, the stitude adopted towards it, "melancholy sadness" (and here one de-

tests an acho of the title of the collection, <u>Sodensy</u>, as well as a hint of the reason for this smottan, "explained smith, questions of political determination are rapidly collapsed into matters of semicotics: the letter, reading between the lines, a "formalist and semicological point of view", "colification", another language, the thumbprint which interrupts the text. Odd, therefore, that Molesworth should insist that in "The Rise of Capitalism" "the marrator tries to compach who wooking forces and individual identity are related", "'t or even that "many of Barthelms's biscares formulations can be traded back to seen recognisable, war plausible, minetic referent". The opposite is true, for both Barthelms and the political economy of postmodernism. Capitalism relifies value as seenshing to be exchanged, not used, and postmodernism makes an absent object a fatish, a simulacum, which can only be exchanged or dissemimated.

It cannot be sufficiently explained that the objects in or of Barthalms's writing do not represent or mise a particular political economy. I have already claimed that one cannot think of these partial objects as pointing to any totality, therefore it would be unfortunate to try and think of them as signs of the "relations of production". Barthelme's taxts do not figure a "cruth" of the base structure. To suggest simply that barthelme's objects are distortions of the composities that assail um in everyday life will not take on wayr far."<sup>171</sup>

Words, discourses, in Barthelme's texts are as much fatish objects as the commodities which these words present, and the discourses are udely acchanged as any commodity. Holesworth intuits the process: "But it is not only material objects that make up the seving remnants of Barthelme's world. Words are also tead in the college techniques, and they often bear

the marks of their status as things".<sup>211</sup> He adds that Barthelms "shows how yords and things are similar". The delogues between Julies and Bama which punctuate <u>The Bed Jathar</u> demonstrate exactly how fragmentary units of language are recycled. Here is one such dislogue:

Break your thumbs for you, That's your opinion,

Take a walk.

Snowflakes, by achoes, by tumbleweed.

Right in the mouth with a four-by-four.

His basket bulging.

I know that.

Hunger for perfection indomitable spirit reminds me ofLord Baden-Powell at times (<u>DF</u> 147, see also 23-27, 60-64, 85-90, 147-155).

To re-state scone of the arguments of Chapter One, what we have here is less "dialogue" in the sense of communication, than an outbidding, a game in which one utterance (regardless of meaning) calls forth a counterutterance, (again, with no respect for meaning). Each partfoular anuncistion has become a counter which repays, or is exchanged for, another enunciation. The actual content of the statements is irrelevant; what matters in that the exchange continues.

For Rugis Durand, the replacement of textual use value with auchange value unitos such estematibly disperates postmodernists as William Goddis, Truman Capote, Barthelme and Andy Warhol (whose name crops up in every discussion of the phenomenon). Durand writes: "Use value has been drained out of all objects and signs, to be replaced by pure scohangeability and circulation - exchange and circuition gg wile".<sup>171</sup> In other words, the

postnodern text titelf can no langer claim exception from the businesses of exchange which circumscribe the postnodern condition. Both Beudrillard, and, following him, Durand, argue that the empty but exchangeable signifier is the foundation, as far as such a concept has any weight for postmodernism, on which all other transactions are predicated. Such an argument reverses the conventional Marxiet stress on the cononcio base as an ultimately determining instance of which writing could move the more than a reflection. But this reversal of which writing could move the more than a reflection. But this reversal of which is traditionally viewed as the base and what as the superstructure is already visible in the post-Althussorian famistance on the productivity of language, which implies that language, the sign must be what finally determines a social remity."\*

Still, postmodernism, as Holesworth notices, takes this to an extreme degree, refusing to discriminate between signifier and commodity. No wonder that the idual text is an <u>objet trout</u>, a respled commodity, a "Babe Ruth Vrapper" (UEMA 157), described as a postmikally perfect work of art, an unachnowledged borrowing, a fatishismed quotation. Bartheline's texts are packed with discursive simulates. For example, a speaker in "Great Days" describes another's discourse as "noncollingating kind of ultimately affectiess another's discourse as "noncollingating kind of from Suam Sontag's well-known easy. "The Pornographic Insgination" in which it is offseed as a definition of sex in pornographic texts."<sup>311</sup> (Pornography, ascording to Sontag, is itself highly intertextual, as we have already noted.) All the same is disclubing did <u>vu</u>. They may well all be quotetions, or even more disturbingly, statements index ide quotation.

is "translated from the Snglish" (DF 111); any postmodern discourse is always-already a translation, a quotation, a copy, an exchanged sign:

The confessions are taped, screwblad, recomposed, dramatised, and then appear in the city's theatres, a new feature-length film every Friday. One can recognize moments of one's own, sometimes (DF 4).

And even this description recalls Burroughs's "screebling technique", as well as the procedures of Laurie Anderson's performance place <u>Americans</u> on the Hove.<sup>291</sup>

Languaga can only be recycled or reitersted - Molesworth observes that "One of the effects of the texture in a Barthelme story comes from this recycling of cliches and conventional wisdom",<sup>333</sup> and calls the process a "salvaging".<sup>314</sup>

Nore importantly, taxt and accounty, or word and commodity are now adjacant, and no tarm enjoys priority over another as political accounty and textuality become indistinguishable. The relationship here is truly what Foucault calls "similitude", for word and commodity are <u>like</u> act other, but do not <u>resemble</u> each other in a biserchical way: the utterance does not represent the commodity.

Warhol wittily exemplifies the inscription of the text in everaccelerating circuits of exchinge. In his autobiography he discloses:

When Picasso diad I read In a negatine that he had mode four thousand metarepriaces in 'is lifetime and I thought, "Ges, I could do that in a day". As I started. And then I found out, "Ges, it takes more than a day to do four thousand pictures". You see, the way I do them, with my technique, I really thought I could do four thousand in a day. And they'd all be master-

pieces bacause they'd wil be the same painting, And then I scartad and I got up to hour five hundred and then I stopped. But if took more then a day, I think it took a month. So at fire hundred a month, it would have taken an about sight months to do four thousand mestarpices...It was disillusioning for me to realize it would take me that long.<sup>208</sup>

Picasso's prolificity is a sign of his artist/s wisture and bis individual "greatmess"; Warhol, i - cypically potendern fakion, emaltes or pastiches Picasso's productivity by an active gro - tivity, which strips the "mestorpiese" of its uniqueness by multiplyin, it. To assume that "they'd all be mestorpieses because they'd all be the same painting" poses an unanswerable challengs to the banes of modernist High Art. Four thousand identical mesterpieses would be four thoused simulars, while the mestorpiese' of the posteodernism's "flagment violation of the Copyright Act" confounds us. The striking similarity between Karbol's practices and Valter Benjamin's predictions of "The Work of Art in an Age of Machanical Reproduction" has been noticed by John Noyas, whose paper on Warbol and Benjamin a greating."<sup>44</sup>

Terry Egliston brings a political commanzary to bear on the differences bauves moderniam and postmoderniam which we have just seem so engagingly demonstrated in the encounter between Warhol and Picasso. Eggiston's summary of the modernist project is useful, because (e ancopulation the modernist position, while pointing out its latent constraintions: "Moderniam is among other things a strategy whereby the work of art tersists commodification, holds out by the skin of its teath against those social forces which would degrade it to an exchangeable object". The

modernist work of art does everything in its power "to forestall instant consummbility", so that it becomes a self-contained, self-sufficiant and self-referential artifact. But, ironically, there is a price to pay for this status: "If (the modernist work) avoids the humiliation of becoming an abstract, serialised, instantly exchangeable thing, it does so only by virtue of reproducing the other side of the commodity which is its facilities".<sup>217</sup>

Eaglaton's diction betrays his nostelgia for modernism, as well as htacit identification with its values, evident in the way he describes exchange as "degradation" and "humilisticn". He distinguishes between fetish and exchange object as far as the work of art is concorned, but, as we have seen, postodornism makes any distinction between artefact and commodity difficult.

On the other hand, Esgleton characterises postmodernism in terms that each Benjamis "the commodity as mechanically reproducible sechange outs the commodity as magical aurs [the meterpian of modernism]."" Hochology ("compondence circuits of exchange in which empty signifiers move without interruption. So Warhol taiks shout his "technique" instead of his "style", for technology replaces unique stylistic "handwriting". Warhol is identified chisiy with silkersening as a medium, which evidently mables "mechanically reproducible exchange", something that could describe Warhol's vorks and Barbalas's works.

Barthelme's "Pareguey" produces a Warholian glut of masterpiness: "Pe rationalised art is despatched from central art dumps to regional .rt dumps and from there into the lifestreams of cities. Each citizen is piven as much art as the system can clorerte" (CL 201). The nettre section an-

titled "<u>atimalisation</u>" in "Peraguay" deals with a streamlining of "problems of att" (<u>CL</u> 22): "Production is up. Quality-control devices have been installed at those points where the intersets of artists and audience intersect. Shipping and distribution have been improved out of all recognition" (<u>CL</u>22-23). The result is the following:

Reisonalisation produces simplor circuits and, therefore, a saving in hardware. Seeh artist's products is then translated into a statement in symbolic logic. The statement is then it translated back into the design of a simpler circuit. Paemed by a number of techniques, the stit is then run through heavy beal rollers. They rule the deviation of techniques the state is the run through heavy opeant. Sheat art is generally dried in sawle and is drift or product of the state of the st

Warhol extands the idea of recycling to its absolute limit, givi . us a vision of a world in which everything is "bulk art" and everything can be sold. Even more strongly this global supermarket recalls Deleuse and Guattari's subscission of the c; couts of dasire. Arabo urites:

There should be supermarkets that soll things and supermarkets that by things bock, and until averything sequalises, there'll be more sests than there should be. Everybody would always have seensthing to wall hack, so everybody would have money, because everybody would have something to sall....People should be able to sall their old ann, their old chicken bonss, their old abampoo toutles, their old might be able to be able they don't have a chus up their bolh chicks takes il the suff they set and recycles it back into their mouth, regenerating i...dn they wouldn't even have to sait - it wouldn't some be dirty. If they wende to, they could artificially colour it on the way in. Pink.<sup>198</sup>

Regional art dumps which fuse art and junk, recycled excrement dyed pink, as much art and as much selling as one's constitution can bear - such is the postmodern condition.

The Strange Object Covered with Fur, or, The Logic of the Fragtrish

The fragment becomes fetish, and the fetish is this idiomynoratic useless object covered with fur (<u>GEDC</u> 14). Stated bluntly, the fetish is a piece of <u>trank</u>. Critics insistently identify both the will to fragmentation and a fascination with the "trank phenomenon" as defining features of Parthelme's writing.<sup>111</sup> Fragment, fet h, trash: <u>fragtrish</u>."Fragtrish" is an unrepentently ugly neologies I have coind to telescope all these meanings: "fragtrich" is a verbel fatish and a trashy word. Kolescort coffices the short story at a genre which "recycles junk".<sup>111</sup> and writes that "Barthelme's stories may offer us some discovery that will axplain the junk and the signs, even if we have to consider the possibility that they are one and the same".<sup>122</sup> When littering and senioris cannot be told mout. avrihum can heroen.

The postsodern commodity undergoes a strange transmogrification, of which the fantamatic commodities which open this chapter are exemplary: pieces of trash, disposable works, left-overs from an epocalypee that never happened. <u>Spay White</u> presents the most overt statement of the postics of trash. Dan, one of the dwarfs, awy:

You know; Kilpschern was right I think when he spoke of the "Binkneting" effect of ordinary language, reforing, as I rocall, to the part that sort of, you know, "fills im" batwan the other parts. That part, and of course to thigh tary, of which the expression "you might say" is a good example, is to est he sort interesting part, and of course to thigh table "stuffing" has, that the other parts of washing the other "stuffing" and, parthage (1) an "endises" quality and (2) a "sludge" quality....The "endises" aspect of stuffing is that is parts on a chi ane sy different forms and in fact our asworm, parthage, that they are composed of that which is not "mutiffing"... (20 96).

Barthelms's language becomes "sludgy" itself, as is evidenced by the numerous quoted phresse and by its bary prolixity. It does what it says, in an unnerving parody of the New Critical verbal icon. The "axchanged" of postmodernism are "in large measure composed of [stuffing]", in all possible ways, from the circuite of commercial exchange, which rework junk, in Warhol's vision, to the interchanges of "sludgy" discourses, which reiterate empty signifiers, like Derriade gram.<sup>323</sup>

A knearth critical response defands the sacred text from any meroschamat by stuffing or sludge. Gass: "Barthynam", manuel fails, or the idea is to use druck, not write about if",""", Similarly, the reader soon finds "force of the intervent tailing of marthalms's stories as attacks on the "fails contication of the stories of a verbal anoshronismi) generated by "force of the minimum of the goal of marthalms's fittion, as he sees it, explicit, couching that goal in the language of salvation and sanitation: to "(redees) fortional consciousnes"'s and to "marthalms's market by a stories when the safe for literature"."" Even the othavise perceptive Countries and Disant claim that "stribule constantly demounces what he calls this "binketing' affect of ordinary language"." "" for this point of ways to claim that Barthalms

binself is or must be free of the teint of treah. The text in front of us has to denounce everyday language, to thematise it, to make it undergo a sea-change in the "art gallery" and in the "isboratory of discourse",""<sup>10</sup> the two reals us twitch Couturier and Durand would like to consign Datchbine's writing.

But Dan's remarks about mundame discourse do not seem to be demunciatory in tone at ali. The admission of blanksking, sludgy, stuffing, usalass language into any discourse has disconforting results. Presumably Couturiar and "no-and see their own critical enterprise is belonging itself to the galls. I laboratory, <u>loci</u> which could dignify and authorise their words. What does one do in the face of linguistic devaluation? How does one and may be dready

Bear in mind that one of the dwarfs in <u>Snow White</u> says: "We like books that have a lot of <u>dyack</u> in them, matter which presents itself as not wholly relevant (or indeed, at all relevant)..." (<u>SW</u> 106). <u>Dyack</u> is marginal md treaky, impossible to malyyee, not because it is irreducible, but because it draws analysis into its orbit. What nightninded critic would willingly pay attention to the trivial and waelees?

<u>prock</u> poses a threat to the logocentric edifics of messues and laboratory. Train meances "Literature" and its accouplice "Analysis". As enalysis must have a worthy object; for otherwise a reading of dreck may not keep its distance, and could myfer the fate of becoming as trashy as its object. Linguistic inertis presents insoluble difficulties - all the discourses it encounters may be drawn into its trashy spall (sy portenantees word, "fragtrish", for example). How can one speel to any validity if lengings has become welless? Outprict and Durend try to exercise the

spectra of wests by implying that Batthelme's recyclings of linguistic rubbian, much like Warhol's soliable trash, leap from quanticy to quality; Molesworth insists that "these stories are highly sophisticated cultural objects"\*\* that transform pulp into peery.

Den pursues his discussion of the "'blanksting' effect of ordinary langungs": doing here at the plant with these 'lastic boffelo humps" (§W 97). The same with which ban moves from linguistic to commodity exchange proves my sumpicion that word and commodity are interchangeable: like discourse, the buffelo humps are meaningless. We have taken note of Baudrillard's balief that semiotics fulfile the role under late capitalism of political economy ...' in the ninteenth century heyday of capitalis. The circulation of a... are now provides the referent. Bus lankst seems aware of this reversed relation of language to object, for he says that "we pay particular stantion to these sepacts of language that may be seen as a model 16, of course, the structuralist dimeas.

Dan openly concedes that the injection of trash into any practice, whether discursive, economic or textual, has unsettling offects:

New you're probably fastilar with the fast that the per-capits production of trash in this country is up from 2.75 pounds per day in 1920 to 4.5 pounds per day in 1965, the last year for which we have figures, and is increasing at the rate of shout four percent a year. Now that rate will probably go up, because it's hean going up, and i haraed that we any very well scon reach a point where it's 100 percent, right (Deserve the domarried on of submittive implicit in the consept of perpercent of using the scone of the scone of perjus or quantions of "disposing" of it, because it's all there is, and we will simply have to learn hav to "dig" it - that along, but peculiarly appropriate here. So that is why we're in filestic buffelo humps, right now, more really from a philo-

sophical point of view than because we find them a great monsymaker. They are "trach", and what in fact could be more useless or trachilles It's that we want to be on the laading adge of this trach phenomenon, the warted sphere of the future, peots of Linguage that may be sean as a model for the trash phenomenon (20 97-58).

Tarry Egglaton gats hot under the theoratical collar when contemplating the same phenomenon with less then Barthulmean "equaninfry".<sup>411</sup> "Raification", he writes, "once it has extended its empire errors the whole of social reality, sfraces the wary criteris by which it can be recognized for what it is and so triumphanity abolishes itself, returning warything to normality". From this, he deduces that "postmodernism is thus a grisly paredy [1] of socialist utopid, having sholished all alianation at a stroke".<sup>411</sup> fiter all, "it's 100 percent, right?" No wonder that faced with this alarming davelopeant, Couturier and Durand feel the need to resurrect the Spoet of literary value, as a demunication of ordinary language. No wonder that Englaton appears as a socialist voloo

In its confrontation with a mass production of "languages", the modernist text reluctantly insorted its own discourse into the linguistic marketplace, not as another idiolect among the many but as the Logos or the last word of "ircuth". Sveryone knows that Eliot's <u>Vaste Land</u> was first entitled <u>He do the Polico in different voices</u>; the voices of mass culture must be made different, translated and transliterated.<sup>447</sup> Whatever else it may be, <u>The Vaste Land</u> is no easy plas for pluralism. Its linguistic impasto, and the disfigurations of other texts and of everyday lenguage make <u>The Vaste Land</u> a context matter discourse. The ease with which translite towards a context of the others, indicates a drive towards a

normative, if not a normal language. Even the polyphonous discourses of Ujymasm ultimately fuse, in the reader's mind, to form a single language, which becomes normative by its very abnormality and which is unified by its resolute rejection of anything that snacks of the undisfigured vernacular. Reworking some of Walter Ong's insights, Sandra Gilbert and Susan Guber contend that since the seventeenth usatury all Western male writers have had as thair singleminded sim the transmutation of everyday language into Literature (exemplified by Milton's struggles to produce a classic epic in the mother tongue).<sup>111</sup> Literature, in the form in which we have constructed it since Mallermé, has had the demunistion of evaryday language as fits only gool.

Yet, when Couturier and Durand, and Molesworth try to impose the antinomy between ordinary language and literry language on Bartheins's writing, they are misguided. Both Russian Formalism and New Sriticism pursued the chinarical distinction between literary discourse and other utterances. But postmodernism robs the taxt of its privilege as a varbal icon, and transforms it into another commodity on equal and femiliar terms with plastic buffalo humps. Warhol provides a succinct description of the transition free expitialized "Acet to late copitalist "Successaries"

Business act is the step that comes after Art. I started as a commercial artist, and I want to finish as abusiness artist. After I did the thing called "art" or whetever it's called, I sens into business art. I wanted to bar and the basinessem or a Business Artist...Business Art. Art business. The Business Art Busines.

On the other hand, Couturier and Dürend presuppose some aesthetic hierarchy, since Literature or Art must be superior to other discourses if it is to occupy a position from which to denounce them. Here the familiar

moderniat notion of an ancagonism between high art and popular culture remposers. All modernist writing is based, in some degree, on the schime. As Mallersé testifies, the post's duty is the following: <u>donner un sens</u> <u>plus pur dux most de la tribu</u> (to give a purer meening to the words of the tribe, wy translation).<sup>146</sup>

Pierre-Yws Póiillon rotalls a revealing anondota from Barthalma's childhood. Barthalma's father, a Texas architect who was trying to introduce severaly modernist architecture into Amarica, hud built a house in the style of Hima van der Rohe for his family. Every Sunday, ordinary Taxams out for a laisurely drive would stop in front of the alien construction to gape at it is barilderment, at which point the Barthalma children would dash out and perform a cancern for the colookers. Petillon comments that this memory determines all Barthalma's Busbaquent attempts to turn Ruropean high colture into a "music-hull spactacle"."En secore de Barthalma, termsformer tout cois an specialed an music-hull"."<sup>19</sup>

Following the persistence of the high/iow antichusis turns up some surprises, for the opposition lingers in unusepected places: the writing of Roland Marthas, for example. The antinony between <u>actipitible</u> (literally "writeble", but translated by Rohed Wright as "writerly") and <u>lighble</u> (literally "readable"; given as "readerly" in Wright's version) seems to be ofte of the most persuasive binaries of late structuralist thought."<sup>11</sup> Barthas states what he presumes to be the <u>vis.</u>; embedded in the "writerly" with an uncharacteristic degrees of coarcia. "Wy is the writerly our value? Heasawas the goal of literary work (of literature as work) is to make the reader no longer a communer, but a producer of the text".<sup>11</sup> One gimpuse, hehind the readerly and the writerly, the coancel

Evan in a late work by Barthes, like <u>The Pleasure of the Twert</u>, it is clear that the codes of <u>jouissance</u> exclude the mass text.<sup>113</sup> Julis Kristova, in a recent place entitled "postmoderniam" says the following: "Compared to the medic, whose function it is to collectivise all systems of signar, evan those which are unconscious, writing-as-experience-of-limits <u>individuates</u>.<sup>111</sup> So the writerly, the blisful, writing-as-experienceof-limits, despite its heterogeneity must constitute a superior discourse which can give the list to ordinary langues. Literature is never a popular art. Writers as diverse as Elict, Barthes, Milton and Kristeva are all united in some way by the dream of a masterful language, the potent <u>patrius arem</u>, or "father's sermon" in Org's text.<sup>113</sup>

Five years after  $\frac{6}{2}$ , in <u>Boland Barthes</u>, Barthes consides that "writerly" and "readerly" constituts a conditional "opposition".<sup>412</sup> Promisingly, he seems about to move sway from the opposition, for he writes that he now believes in something on the other side of the readerly and the writerly: "alongside" them "there may be a third textual entity...." Will this third texm conflicts or synthesizereadarly and writerly? No, because it turns out to be an inconstilication of the <u>writerly</u>. Barthes calls it the "received".

The <u>resolvable</u> would then be the unreaderly rart which estables bold the set hold text, a product continuously outside of any likelihoot and where function - visibly assumed by its scriptor - would be to contest the mercanils constraint of what is written; this text, guidad, armed by a notion of the <u>impbilehoble</u>, would require the following response: I can mainter read nor write what you produce, but I <u>receive</u> it, like a first, a drugs, an enignate disorganisation.<sup>341</sup>

What Barthes articulates here is the familiar event-gards dream of a text which is not a commodity, and which remains "continuously outside" both "likelihood" and "mercantile constraint". His ideal gift can only be reacized as gift, something that is not an exchange. By this term "<u>huppblicheble</u>" Barthes designates the calculated withfrawal of such text from the circuits of commercial exchange. A very common modernist myth deals with the unpublished or unpublishable manuscript: from Baudelairs to Genet, from Joyce to Burcoughs, the modernist taxt is supposadly surrounded by scandal. Barthes leaves us, then, with a mormative opposition, <u>publishable</u> versus <u>receivable</u>, which incarnates that most stulifying of norms, literary value, and repeats a central tenot of modernise.

On the other hand, Barthelme's texts are eminently publishable. His stories have been published in periodicals like Esquire, Mademoiselle and The New Yorker, as the verso of the title page of each collection of Sarthelms's work shows. Glossy publications form an appropriate discursive site for late capitalism. Bartholme is entirely aware of the constitutive relationship between the consumer-reader and the contemporary magazine: "[I] asked her in the nicest possible way what magazine she read, what magazine she identified with, what magazine defined her ..." (SP 19). That this particular story is called "That Cosmopolitan Girl" and appeared in The New Yorker should not be lost on the reader. Such a reliance on established channels of publication marks a telling difference between postmodernism and modernism. Barthelme avoids the alternatives of the "little magazine" or clandestine publication. To misquote Barthes, Barthelme's texts are products that appear "continnously within likelihood", on this side of the "mercantile constraint" of postmodernism.

Molesworth comments on the connection between Barthelme's stories and the way they are published:

20

The stories in some sense reflect their place of publication, memby the accient magnation. Addressed to an addiance with a rolativaly wide experience of travel, an active sense of fashion and change, as well as a consciourness formed in part by a purposely plant cultural context, these stories must contanely widen, shift, and quicken that reader's sense of with, www.mathy translatly commun. on, the administrements and position. "Features" that surround the startements

It is indeed tempting to suggest that the texts "reflect their place of publication", or even that the exigencies of periodical publication have <u>produced</u> the texts, but such a suggestion would run the risk of giving a determining priority to an economic base.

By staying inside the processes of textual commodity exchange, Barthelme's stories have caused doubt and confusion on at least one occasion: Jerome Klinkowith werns us that there is 4 "name-sake plagiatist" of Barthelme's.<sup>414</sup> Nonetholess, Barthelme himself has written terts, in his own style, for <u>The New Yorker</u>, under the pesudonys "Lify Bobbil". Either someone else copies Barthelme, under Barthelme's om name, or Barthelme, es someone else, copies himself. These texts have no value ber-use they are not part of the "authentic" Barthelme canon. But despite their lack of value, they are published like any "true" work: they represent the exchangeability of the empty signifier in s general economy of suchange.

Barthelme's texts are more than publishable; in their own way, they are highly <u>revulue</u> as well. Does a relationship exist between the writerly, the readerly, and the readable? (This is a distinction which one can only

draw in English, thanks to Wright's translation of <u>lisible</u> and <u>striptble</u> by these well-known neologisms, "rasderly" oud "writerly". In French <u>lisible</u> simply means "reachabl".) Barthelms's texts are oddly readable in a popular seame, while retaining wortiges of writerlines: why?

Jameson isolates "a new kind of flatness or depthlessn «s, a new kind of superficiality, in the most literal means - [as] pethops the supreme formal feature of all postmodernists".<sup>117</sup> According to Jameson "modernist styles become postmodernist codes".<sup>113</sup> The glossy surface and postmodern works certainly speak of a flattening-out of modernist notions of peti-ndity and originality; signifying style turns into something that /; reku. for granted. To justapose a section from <u>Finnagenn</u> <u>Vake</u> and an excerpt from <u>The Deed Father</u>, whi. . --yildity pestiches Joyce's style. sight be informative.

Margot Norris offers the following as "s typical Wekeam sentance [which] aeross to illustrate how contiguous associations create a vertical <u>depth</u> along a <u>narrative</u> line" (ay emphasis):\*1\*

It uss of the Grant, old gattener, gug gold medilat, rbblius Hanlius, fuderal private (his place is his poster, sure, they said, and we're going to mark it, sore, they said, with a carbo coustick manner) bequarber the ilberaloidar at his patty coporeleazo that hung caughtmapping from his baited breach, it was of his, wy wifs and I thinks, to feat to every of the sore, on a second wreathing, a bright such hight shimmeryshaking for the weilt of his plow."

Turning to Barthelma, one finds that his writing lacks both depth and narrative line:

AndI. KnoII. Great andifarcs teaterteastartactoring. Willis wurl. Irciterato. Don't be cancela. Consciontia mills beatss. And having made they where now't bloc new't kees agitate coles and I wanted to odsivell. Otowall. Elegantsennto. Onei jam satis, andI. Pathatigularly the bangrab tight and date shrough alt han hearts for heg goid oil. The Starts I bay co and all. alt han hearts for heg goid oil. The Starts I bay co and all. alt han hearts for heg goid oil. The Starts I bay co and all. webedding. To the dampdream. AndI a oncehasvanyascold boy, just like heart of them. Fitterspatter (Dg 11).

The <u>Wake</u> is indisputably writerly. It sends its reader scurrying into a thicket of clues, puns and tangled signifiers. Umberto Eco makes the Wake a paradigmatic "open" text: the "open" text actively creates its own reader, unlike the "closed" text, which passively presumes a reader. 421 (Evidently the "open"/'closed" antithesis can be linked to all the other oppositions we have seen so far.) The guotation from The Dead Father looks writerly, but there is a very real difference between Joyce's lansuage and Barthelms's wordolay. Barthelme substitutes, for example, a slightly distorted version of the "normal" word or phrase: "willit urt" for "will it hurt" or "cenacle" for "cynical". His substitutions have a facile quality quite unlike Joyce's verbal labyrinths, which rely on an ever-widening spiral of cultural reference, "atalantic", for instance. Once the one-to-one relationship between Borthelme's verbal inventions and the conventional version of those words has been deciphered, the joke is up. Joyce's writing has a kind of immediate presence as a unique style, while Barthalme's text connotes, as part of its signifying effect, a Joycean-ness.

At the same time, Barthalme's writing is superficial in every way: the quintation from <u>The Beed Father</u> reads like a deadpen copy of Joyce, a Xaroxed page of the <u>Vake</u> which appears as a parfect zimulacrum in Barthelma's text. The comparison of *Toriginal*" (Joyce) and "copy"

227

(Barthelme) shows how postmodernism parodies modernism, with neither satirical nor normative purpose.

The movement from Joyce to Barthelme perfectly exemplifies the <u>readerlification</u> of the writerly. Everyone now known Joyce, so Barthelme provides us with an exact copy of Joyce. But Barthelme is no Fierre Nemard, "1" he does not open the work on his meater to new meanings, but dulbernedly curtails its demixity. Joyce, all considered, is simply an other item in our encyclopeedia or museum. Therefore, to produce a new writerly text merely continues Joyce's original project, but to reproduce Joyce, while smoothing cut his fable writerliness, unsettles the vary notions of readerly and writerly. That is why Joyce becomes so <u>readabla</u> in Barthelme's version: <u>The Deed Father</u> offers a <u>Reader's Dignet</u> version of <u>Finnegma Web</u>.

As it wallows uncritically in secondhand signs, postmodernism seems unble to disringuish between the asoteric and the popular. A striking instance is In <u>His Dow Vrite</u> by John Lennon, which belies its till with it cal particles of the manner of <u>Finnegane Vake</u>.<sup>423</sup> The disapsetrance of anything resembling an authoritative Latalanguage may well relate to the loss of cultural mastery which Craig Downs, following Myotard, meas as a defining characteristic of the postmodern condition.<sup>424</sup> Kitach and high art come together in a process that may even have begun with Joyce: "<u>Finnegane Vake</u> carries the tendencias of high art and of popular culture to their outer limits, three where all tendencies of mind may meet, there where the epiphany and the dirty joke become one<sup>41,434</sup>. But whetever its initially populist intensions might have been, <u>Finnegane Vake</u> subsamed into the canon: "an acknowledged but unteed masterplece, the

by footnote hounds and citation grubbers".<sup>426</sup> The Dead Father, on the other hand, belongs to both scademic trestive and glossy magazine.

Is postmodernism kitsch? Eco defines kitsch as the reiteration of easthetic offects that have already been successful elsewhers, "17 so that kitsch is a kind of neutral stylistic quotation: "I reiteratescheriteratescheriterates, pitterpreter" (D2 17). By its hollow reiteration of the modernist flourishes that have enjoy d a <u>success</u> <u>de scendelje</u> elsewhere, postmodernism performs the final transgression of transforming transgression into kitsch. High and low collepse onto each other: there is truly no longer any difference between popular culture and high ert.

Even then postmodern texts appear to be what Barthes calls "enigmatic configurations", one still has the sense that postmodern enignes are marketable commodities. Barthelms's regular contributions to mainstream American partochicals is a case in hand, but Lauris Anderson's recorded performance pieces are featured on hit partdes, and Wathol's influence on popular culture has been immense. Consider the rise of the pop video, complete with Godarian jump cuts and insgray berrowed from <u>Un Chian</u> <u>Andelow</u>. The gap between art, supposedly timeless icons, and feathort.

Now then does one enalyse <u>drack</u>? What is the appropriate response to a world that is no longer an imaginary museum but a global junkyard? Surprisingly, Roland Barthes adumbrates the most appealing position:

Stupidity is a hard and indivisible karnel, e <u>primitive</u>: no way of decomposing it scientifically (if a scientific analysis of stupidity were possible, 1V would entirely collepse). What is

it'A spectacle, an asthetic fiction, perhaps a ballucinstion? Techaps We want to pit correlysa into the picture? if's lovely, is an antible to nay on more than this i phase it is farging and Facination is the <u>correst</u> faeling stupidity must inspire me with (if we reach the point of speaking the name); it grips me it intractable, nothing prevails over it, it takes you in an endiesk ind-over-hand race).<sup>144</sup>

So Barthes does have the last word. Perhaps Bartheima's strange object covered with fur, his fragtrish neither gladdens nor breaks one's heart: the fragtish fascinstes.

## CHAPTER FIVE

PATERNITY, ANXIETY, PASTICHE, ALLEGORY: "THE FATHER'S DAY TO END ALL"

## Paternity

Barthelme's work is full of fathers: "The man sitting in the centre of the bod looks vary much like my father....But parhaps it is not my father weaping there, but another father: On's father, Phil's father, Pat's father, Pats's father, Pat's father" ("Views of My Father Weaping", <u>CL</u> 5). They turn up in surprising circumstances: "Kellerman, gigantic with gin, runs through the park at noon with his naked father slung under one arm" ("A ficture Hintory of the War", UPU, 313).

The Bead Fisher concerns itself most single-mindedly with the omnipresence of fatherhood, so much so that one might feel that <u>The Bead</u> <u>Pather</u> is less a tale of potential petricide than an instance of petroral overrilli. .v: Concurrier and Durand are outlock to repriema the more literal-minded among isrtheims's readers for taking the "omnipresent figure of the father" at face value. What concerns Barthelms, they maintain, is "not the themseld aspect of the father", not the "question of the father ... [s] parcial ... [s] faceination with origins, section of the father ... [s] markly ... [s] faceination with origins, section

Durand, what is at stake here is an issue of psychoanalysis: a matter of the self, of the ego and its relation to the superego.  $^{12}$ 

Perhaps one should head Couturier and Durand's advice about the significance of psychoanalysis in reading The Dead Father, but ignore their readiness to see the father as just another symbol, or even as the symbol of the Symbolic.438 After psychoanalysis, it is not very hard to guess that a text entitled The Dead Father will be a retelling of the Oedipus story. We can usefully assume that if the Dead Father is a symbol of anything, he will be a symbol, or better still, a metonym, of fatherhood and its relations to storytelling. So the Dead Pather is another Lains, and Thomas a latterday Ocdipus. At the Father's request, Thomas tells a story, in which he, like Oedipus, comes across a hybrid presture, not the Sphinx, to be sure, but the Great Father Serpent (DF 43-44). (Is there an allusion to the Sphinx in the portmantesu word "sphinxeries", which seems to combine mad diminutives of "sphincter" with "sphinx"? DF 65) Like the Sphinx, the Great Father Serpent has a riddle to ask (DF 43-46). As everyone knows, the Sphinx asks Ordinus "What goes on four feet, on two feet, on three, but the more feet it goes the weaker it be?".\*\*\* As everyone knows, the answer is "Man". The Great Father Serpent's riddle is "What do you really feel?" (DF 46), to which Thomas replies with the word he has glimpsed on the polished sheat of tin which the Father Serpent either carries in his mouth or uses as a mirror: "Like murderinging" (DF 46). ("...because that is what I had read on the underside of the tin, the wording murderinging inscribed in a fine thin cursive", says Thomas in explanation, DF 46.) Thomas is astonished at how closely the word "[accords] with [his] feelings, [his] lost feelings that [he has] never found before" (DF 46). After listening to Thomas's story, the Dead Father

wants to know: "What is the moral?". "Honds retearetes: "Norderinging". And although Thomas provarizates "I montioned ho mamse", the wead Father immediately draws a connection between that "moral" and himmelf. "Murderinging is not correct...The sacred and noble Father should not be mardered. Never. Absolutely not", he rants (<u>DF</u> 46). It is directly wifter this that Thomas confiscates the Father's built buckle, first of his symbols of astherity to be stripped (<u>DF</u> 47).

Although Peter Scatterpatter's <u>Huntal for Sont</u> warns its readers against patricide ("A bed ided", <u>DF</u> 1453, one cannot help feeling that if Bartholme's novel has any "moral" it must also be "murderinging", for the novel reverts the story of the arch-patricido Gudgus, and ends with the Father about to be buried. Betty Farmer goes so far as to claim that Bartholme himself, at the end of the text, calls for a "<u>moral darkness</u> for the gods tather than just a "Yulight of the Gods".<sup>413</sup> An end te all patricrohal dation, nothing less than a "Father's Day to end all" (<u>DF</u> 171).

Somewhat lost in the welter of allusions that Farmar's easay uncovers, is a suggestion that <u>The Dead Fathy</u> drews unsistekably and pathys inovitably on Freud: whe registers the similarity between Barthelme's novel and the scory of the alaying of the Ur-Father by the "primel hord", which Freud recomts in <u>Totem and Tabo</u>.<sup>422</sup> Who men turn to Freud, pathlels between his text and <u>The Dead Father</u> are quite pronounced, and more extensive than Farmar allows. The version I as quoting costs from <u>Bosen</u> <u>and Monothelss</u>, not free Farmar's source, <u>Totem and Tabo</u>. (Freud was drawn to the story of the Father's death more then once in his screer.) Freud hypoticness that "the event [in is] about to describe occurred

to all primitive sen - that is, to all our ancastors". Although the events have been made into a single otherent narrative, both by Freud, and the primal storytellers who handed them down, in however mediated a form, Freud reminds us that the "story is told in an enormously condensed form, as though it happened on a single occession, while in fact it covered thousands of years and was repeated countless times during that long paried".<sup>104</sup> (Notice how corefully Freud establishes his text gg a story.)

l Q

11

Fraud goes on: "The strong male was lord and father of the entire horde and unrestricted in his power, which he exercised with violence. All the females were his property - vives and daughters of his own horde and same, pachaps, robbed fram other inordes". Gloomily Fraud conjectures that

the lot [the] some was a hard one if they roused their fafacts jeal uses they were killed or estarted or driven out. Their only resource was to collect together in small communities, to get themeolves wheels by robbery, and whan ones or the other of these could succeed in it, to raise themeslves into a position statilar to their stather's in the original hords.

But a decisive change took place when the brothers who had been expelled, came together, dverpowered the father, and "as was the custom in those days, devoured him rew".<sup>435</sup> Freud explains that the sons

hated and feared their father but slye honoured him as a model, and ... each of them wished to take his place in reality. We can, if so, understand the camibalistic act as an attempt to ensure identification with him by incorporating a piece of him."<sup>14</sup>

A synopsis of prehistoric history, according to Freud, is then provided. Somewhat taken aback by their own transgressive daring, the sons who had

234

Ð

mudered their father forged a rudimentary social contract, enforcing azogamy and forbidding incest, which served as the basis for "aivillation".<sup>437</sup> Thomands of years later, a ensuive and worldwide fashing of guilt heraided a resum of the rupressed (the original killing of the father): "It appears that a growing sense of guilt had taken hold of the Javish people, or pathaps the whole of the civiliaed world of the time, as a precursor to the return of the rupressed material".<sup>431</sup> If is to Sk Paul that Freed sortises the invention of "original siz" as a way of meming that guilt without actually receiling its "real" content, and Freud cordits Unitstainty with the task of dealing with these matters, in a culturally pelatable way through r .als of atoment and the myth of a son" redengtive macrifice.

What one must beer in mind is that Freud has found in his farfatched anthropological fiction not only a heuristic tool for explaining virtually snything, but also a way of making the story of Cedipus exceed the limits of the meraly ontogenetic, or of individual biography, to become phylogenetic, a universal and all-concompassing synth of origins.<sup>10</sup> The "literary" qualities of Freud's story are quite obtrusive, so that it is quite predictable that Freud will attempt to "the proof for his hypothesis in literature. In the beginning was the Da "the asserts at the end of <u>Totom and Taboo</u>,<sup>10</sup> truising the words of St John, and this dead must have determined literature. We finds in unconsciously receilected guilt for the killing of the factor

the true basis for the "tragic guit" of the hero of draws, which is otherwise hard to explain. It can scarcely be doubted that the hero and chorus of Greek drams represent the same rebullious hero and company of brothers; and it is not without significance that in the Middle Ages what the theatre started afreeh was the story of the Passion."\*1

Already in <u>Totem and Tabop</u> Froud mephasians the omnipotence and omnipresense the primal father acquired in death "The dead father become stronger than the living one had been ...", "\*\* once he was internationed as guit, removes and attendent prodibitions and rikula. Wysteriously killed, the father continues to come back. That can stand as a summary of Barthelme's "Views of My Father Weeping", as well, which in a "godern for potendenin Deeipus" as V.3. Doxey suggests.<sup>449</sup> The <u>Dead Father</u>, too, suplores precisely how powerful a dead father can be: "<u>Dead but still with</u> was, <u>still view he but dead</u> (Dg 3).

Barthleme's novel shows quite a few correspondences with Freud's phylogenetic fable; there is the exact lexical similarity of "dead father", there are further semantic similarities. Like Freud's primal father, Barthelma's character issues imperious decrees: "Nobody disobeys a ukase of mine, said the Dead Father. He chuckled" (DF 9). He experiences implaceble rages - the massacre of the musicions (DF 11), or the titanic slaughter of the enimals (DF 52-53), Saturnlike, the Dead Father devours his offspring: "I had to devour them, hundreds, thousands, faefifofum ...," (DF 18). From a Freudian perspective myths and fairytales concerning violent fathers or brutal patriarchs keep an ataviatic memory of the primal father alive. The Dead Father makes his inhibiting influence felt in his attempts to intervone in the sexual activities of his children (DF 9, 15 and elsewhere). The lot of his sons is indeed a "hard one". as Freud has it, - the sons are forced to wear the caps of jesters as tokens of their inferiority (DF 7); the Father boasts: "Punishment is a thing I'm good at" (DF 82). Like Freud's narrative, Berthelma's text tells of the overthrow and death of the Father, only in Barthelme's novel, the death is tautologous (DP 175).

Nindright makes Frond soon slightly like Berthelms as well: a giance at the entries under "Pather" in the Index to <u>The Standard Edition of the</u> <u>Complete Raychological Works</u> discloses the proteen features of the Father, and the arrangement of such polymorphouses as an alphabetical catalogue rowinds one irrestitibly of Barthelma:

ambivaince towards; and castration threat; and incost taboy; and Qadyus compiny; as barts in hearing-phartaise; as child's rivel; as gits's first sevend object; as prototype of bagies; boy's hostility to yo's identification with; boy's incestoors fooling for; [mits a few entries follow under child's relations to; death of; death of, and disavowal; death-rishes against; ... equated with animal in sama) pobag; equated with forces of nature; equated with animal loten; equated with forces of nature; equated with God; equated with hear of legend; quarded with King; fars of fars of baing eaten by; ... "good" and "bod"; humility of hysterics traceable to; oracross by hum of legends; hontains for; suppreson inhorize authorizy of; - symbols (gas unde gymbols)....\*\*\*

There is no role the Pather cannot play: "Pather" is bust described as a floating signifier. The Concordance to The Standard Edition of the Complate Psychological Works reveals that the word "Father" appears a signscring two thousand one hundred and sighty two times in Frend's writing, while derivatives such an "fatherland", "fatherly", and "fatherland" are used three hundred and sighty nine times. (Frend's most famous term, "Oedipus" only turns up a modest three hundred and sighty five times in total.)<sup>111</sup> The scoretty of Freud's comer with fathers is incontestable: what a magisterial <u>Hundrifor Bons</u> he compiled, existantive bayond the wildest dreame of Peter Scatterpettri

Lecan, the most dutiful but the least tractable of Freud's sons, reduces all of Freud's work to a single question: "Is question d'où Jui-môme est

parti: qu'ast-ce qu'un père?" (the question from which he himmelf est our: what is a Father! my translation? The answer to this question simuld not surprise us: " - O'est le Pàre mort, rôpond Freud ..." (It is the dead Pathar, answers Freud ..., my translation). Lacan adds that he, Lacan, has taken up the very same question "sous le chaf du Nom-du-Père" (under the heading of the Neme-of-the-Pather).<sup>144</sup> So Frend, Lacan and Bartheime agree on one thing: the true Father is a Dead Father, "stronger than the living one had been..."

"With Lacen's rejormulation of the question of the Boad Father as a question of language, <u>le Nom-du-Pics</u>, it may be appropriate to pass from what has so far been largely a semantic consideration to an investigation of the language of <u>the Dead Father</u>. Wost commentations notice the strongly Joycean quality of Barthelme's text: Pierre-Yvem Pétillon alludes to it,"<sup>147</sup> and Farmer deduces the close relationship of <u>The Oped Father</u> to <u>Pinnegams Weiks</u> ("Barthelme's main sources for this novel") from "en overt parady" of Jayae in Chapter 22,"<sup>144</sup> the Dead Father's mock interior dialogue. (In Chapter Four I contrasted an axtract from thet passage with a santone from the <u>Weiks</u>.)

But Joyce's influence is much more pervestive than Parmer recognises. It makes its presence fail even in the wurbh infmuties of Barthalme's rowallexical items like the following sil sees derived from Joyce - "riagia" (7), "finag" (10), the repetitions of "fif if (10), "messate" and "weakwick" (34), the descriptive compounds lavished on the Greet Father Sarpent: "fine smallclothes of softwhispering bluchcloured changeable taffete" (44), odd portanteau words like "sphitzwics" (65), "assignerions" (79), "socionising" (91), "dabellock", "bardescular"

as "infuckingoredible" and "unfuckingbelievable" (38) where Americanese or what Pétillon calls "yigglish new yorksis", \*\*\* and the laxicon of <u>Finnagent Wake</u> coincide.

One can find endless other correspondences between Finnegans Wake and The Dead Father. As its title indicates, the Wake may be a text of mourning, for a dead father, of course: "Dauncy a deady of Dood dood dood!" (FW 499).\*\*\* It is about "the fail ... of a once wallstrait oldparr [which] is retaled early in bed and later on life down through all christian minstrelsy" (FW 3). Anthony Burgess supplies two meanings for "oldparr": "a perr is a young salmon .... Old Perr was the oldest man who ever lived, guilty of begetting bastards in his hundred-and-fiftieth year", 451 but he misses the obvious one: "old pa". And the "oldparr" ("old fart"? DF 78) is "the big cleanminded giant H.G. Earwicker" (FW 33). (Compare that with The Dead Father: " ... you are an old fart ... and old farts must be notably clean of mouth in order to mitigate the disgustingness of being old farts" DF 52.) Like the Dead Father, H.C.E. is a partriarchal giant, "Doublends Jined" (FW 20), "Immensipater" (FW 342), the "fafafather of all schemes for to bother us" (FW 45). He even has a "buckler" inscribed with the letters F.E.R.T (FW 127): Barthelme's Father has a belt buckle. "gift of the citizens, many Father's Days ago" (DF 47).

The "fall" of H.G.E. is would in many different forms in the course of Finnegans Wake:

The principals are always the same: an old man, two girls, and three solidars representatives of Earvicker and his children. The girls tempt the old man to commit assorted inducation the three man witness; in some various, they than rise against the three man witness in some various, they than rise against the father figure. These inducations form an almost complete array of saxual perversities.<sup>503</sup>

(The somewhat diminished cast list of <u>The Bead Father</u> consists of the father, two girls, Emma and Julia, and two sons, Thomas and Edmund.)

Like the fathers of the Manual for Sons (DF 140), H.C.E.'s perversities include exposing his "drawn brand", "shagsome and all beastful" to his daughter (Isabel, FV 566). In fact, the Wake shows the same obsession with the father's penis as Scatterpatter's Manual does; the latter devotes an entire section to the "sexual organs of fathers" (DF 140-141). H.C.E.'s "propendiculous loadpoker" (FW 493), his "stark pointing pola" (FW 566) seems yet more proof that "the penisos of fathers are in every respect superior to the penises of nonfathers ... because of a metaphysical responsibility", as Scatterpatter assures us (DF 141). The Dasd Father's most phallic wespon, his sword, is called a "maulsticker". , very Joycean term (DF 79). The Dead Father claims to have crossed the Styg by "uncoiling [his] penis, then in dejected state", making "a long cast across the river, sixty five meters where it snagged most conveniently in the cleft of a rock in the farther (a pun?) shore". He then houled himself "hand over hand 'midst excruciating pain ..., through the raging torrent to the other bank" (DF 38). H.C.E. rivels such phallic potency - one of his appallations is Human Conger Eel (FW 525) which makes him "an animated penis", as Burgess observes. 442

Like the Dead Father, H.G.E. is constantly subject to attacks and insurrection. Boland MacHugh "[distinguishes] seven mein areas of direct attack" in Book 1, Chapter 2 to 4 <u>aione</u>.<sup>414</sup> The most explicitly "Owdipel story"<sup>115</sup> in <u>Finnegame Vake</u> is the shooting of the Russian General by Private Bott (<u>P</u>) 340-348, Chapter Nine according to William Tindell].<sup>415</sup> Book 2, Chapter 3 by Edward Kopper's calculations.<sup>417</sup>) Butt even feels

the transgression against a patriarch. Like the sons of Nosh, he, Bute, is spring on the father's nudity: "Nusd" = "Nosh" + "nudd". The Russian General has literally been caught with his trousors down: he is defecating (M2 343-34).

Earwicker may even be dead: Burgess, in what seems to be pure coincidence, dubs him the "deed father".\*\*\* Early in the Wake a funeral procession for the father takes place: "the tesk coffin, Pughglasspane!fitted, feets to the east, was to turn in later, and pitly patly near the porpus ... " (FW 76, it seems to go to 80). "Porpus" = "corpse"/"corpus" + "papa", at least; think of the explosion of paternal /p/ plosives in the last monologue of Barthelme's Dead Father (DF 172-173). When Earwicker speaks towards the end of the text, he is "a ghost, ... [having] his say through filial lips", \*\*\* and in his medium-mediated monologue, he pleads: "Fity poor Haveth Childers Everywhere ...! (FW 535). This passage resembles the monologue of Barthelme's Dead Father structurally - it occurs three cuarters of the way through the text - and semantically - the "sir ghostus" (FW 532) of the Father has his (slmost) final say to beg pity. "Pitterpatter....Pitterpatter oh please pitterpatter" (DF 173). Needless to say, the Wake shows evidence of the "estupus complex" (FW 128), and hails Oedipus: "God serf yous kingly, adipose rex!" (FV 499). (Some of the other parallels between The Dead Father and Finnegans Wake will be noted later.)

Ore of the most intertextually and phonetically resonant resollections of Joyce in Betchele's novel such be the aggressive signifier "manderinging", the answer to the Greek Tather Serpent's riddle. That the "morel" of Thomas's dream should be "murdering" is not in itself remarkable, given the Ociginal dimensions of the tark, but what does serie

attention is that this moral should be couched in Joycaspeak.<sup>455</sup> There are fathers in abundance in Joyce's work, not only R.(.E., but Dedues page from whom Scephum must actempt his Jocure-Light in <u>A Portrait of</u> the <u>Artist as a Young Man</u>, and Jaopold Bloom, the father <u>Bangue</u> of <u>Ulysens</u>. Yet when one goes back to the estematise source of Berthelce's paternal fixation - Joyce - one finds vary little cortainty, but rether doubts and complexities that prefigure Barthelme's treatment of peternity.

The relation of fathers to some, and of some to their origins, is fraught with anxieties; in a vivid essay on Portrait, Naud Ellmann has the following to say about Stephen's voyage back to his city of origin, Cork: "This is a first time masquareding as a repetition. It recalls the first sentence of the whole sutobiography: 'Once upon a time and a very good time it was', where the first time turns out to be not the beginning of Stephen's story, but of a story told to Stephen by his father". 441 She senses that the texts of father and son "igraft" themselves on one another, in an act of competitive mutual parasitism. "We begin to suspect some relation Letween the father and false sterts; and to suspect, perhaps the very motion of beginning"\*\*\* So both Freud and Joyce, as "sources" of The Dead Father, can only offer more repetitions at the origin, more verbal act - of violence, more doubts about the proverance of stories and words. A propos of Joyce, Valentine Cunningham asks "... where are the fathers of language, of texts? And the curious answer returned is, nowhere really. At least Joyce's texts try hard to banish the idea of fathers as generators of the word, the taxt, the fiction. Their Ordinal content is high, both menifestly and latently". 443

The next virtuese thepsody on the topic of fathers, sons, and literature in all of Joyse's writing must be Stephen Dedalus's endeavour to use <u>Hemins</u> as a key to Shakampare's life and work. (As for Freud, the story of Oedipus solves riddles.) "A father ... is a measaware writ", expostulates Stephen. "Fatherhood, in the sense of conscious begetting is unknown to man. It is a mystical evicte, an epostolic succession, from only begetter to only begotten...Fatenity may be a legal flotion. Who is the father of any son that any son should love him and he any son?" (U 207).<sup>(14)</sup> Freud, too, elects us to the ficitiousness of fatherhood: according to Freud, the growing child soon dircovers that "<u>Inster samper</u> <u>insertue act</u>'while the mother is <u>'martinging</u>". (Translator James Strachey notes "An old legal tag: 'petrnity is always uncertain, maternity is most cartain".)<sup>440</sup>

The Manual for Sons, it is Stephen, concern itself with the incomprehensibly eleborate forms of fatherhood, hence the intricacy of its instructions: "If he [the med father] ories eloud '<u>Stemp it</u>, advice grove even more obstruss: "No leaping fathers together in a room can cause occidents" (OF 119); "The best way to approach a father is from behind" (OF 120); "Many fathers are blassless in all way, and these fathere see either secred ralks people are touched with to beal incurable illnesse, or tests to be studied ..." (OF 120).

The father is to be decoded, a text to be decrypted: just by reading the "father", despite Cotturier and Durand, the reader can go quite far. Yet where do the resemblences between fatherhood in Joyce and fatherhood in Barthelme Leave us? We can take Freud's word that all culture is desply obsessed with the Father, CodeDa La theart, and conclude that in their

own weys, Joyca and Barthelme tastly to the universality of this obsession. An inference like this, however, reduces any stylistic difference batesen the two, for now they seem joined by as oldfshioned a critical commonflace as a thematic concern. Or, even worse, by a shared autobiographical impulse. Forhage one could ergue that while Joyce is "suthantically" concerns with paternity, the same interest has been Voided of significance by Barthelme, so that it has baceme, in the letter's case, simply a second-hand stylistic flourish, like the lexical concections sited earlier. The "thema", than, is not a proper theme, but monther itse of post-Joycan division

But we have still not solved the riddle of "mutderinging". Remember that Stephen Dedalus's maverick misradding of <u>Hamler</u> makes Shakespeere the ghost, the dead father, in his own text, disclosing both a primal scene cal a father; murder:

- Is it potsible that the player Shakespaces, a ghost by absence, and in the vesture of buried Denamet, a ghost by death, speaking bis own words to his even son's name (had Hamest Shakespacer 1) used has would have ban prinche Remiet's twin) is it possible, I want to know, or probable that he did not draw for forcess the logical conclusion of these premises you are the disposassed son: I am the murdered father: your mother is the source gueen Ann Shakespaces.

Stephen's perverse interpretation reminds one of the femily romances spun by heurotics and whravelied by Fraud, in which the mother is cast in the role of villainness, placing her in marratives of "secret infidailty and ... sexual low-affsirs".<sup>114</sup> Stephen declares that in <u>Humlat</u> "shrough the ghost of the unquist father the unliving son looks forth" (2 239): is it nor possible to revorse the utterance, and set that in <u>The</u>

<u>Dasd Father</u> "through the unlying son the ghost of the unquict father looks forth? The "unquist father" in this case must be none other than the ghost of Joyce, who, in the tails told by a stuttering son, Jarthelma, (<u>T</u> 46), denounces his own textual murder: "murderinging", a signifier which simultaneously mocks and recalls Joyce. Stated samply, "murderinging", uttered by the son's text, speaks its desire to murder the (projectual facher.

## Anxiety

No critic has devoted more energy to mapping "the hidden reads that gr from pome to pome" (<u>A</u>] 96,<sup>111</sup> or text to text, nor has proved more adopt at unaving literary family remanes, nor has calebrated intertextuality a fillel aggression more force/hill than Marchi Bloom. (The coincidence which gives his the same purmans as the considerably mesker but no less fanciful father in Joyce's <u>Ulyson</u> is too dalightful to pass unnoticed: a family remaned it makes Bloom's univillingness to consider Joyce in <u>The Anziety of Influency</u> all the more extraordingry.) Bloom has made wirld sizerating à la Stephen Deduce the basis of his entits literary system, which Charles Neuma describes as emisantly posteodern, "one of the most fashionable contemporary critical theories", before dismissing it as "a highly exagareted notion of the necessity for the Arise to rid history wighing upon Bl generation".<sup>11</sup>

Bloom's theory of misreading, first articulated in The Arxiety of lufluence, concentrates on what Bloom believes to be the profound belatedness all post-Miltonic writers in English experience. The same of being a latecomer expresses itself as anxiety, witch becomes aggression directed at the work of some precursor so that all writing is Oedipal, determinedly "murderous". (Bloom's genealogy goes something like this: Nilton is the precursor, particularly for Wordsworth, Milton and Wordsworth are precursors for Keats, Keats for the Victorians, the Victorians for the modernists, and the modernizes for the postmodernists, say, for example, Stevens for Ashbery, AI 11-12.) Ephabes and precursors, in Bloom's terminology, are textual sons and textual fathers in an agonistic relationship: "Battle between strong equals, father and son as mighty opposites, Lafus and Oedipus at the crossroads; only this is my subject here ... ", writes Bloom (AI 11). Bloom turns to Freud as his own precursor, and specifically to Freud's work on family romance: Bloom, in fact, makes postry and family romance one and the same thing: "Postry (Romance) is Family Romance. Poetry is the enchantment of incest, disciplined by resistance to that enchantment" (AI 95).

Postmodarniam is hyperconstious of its balatednass, its post-ness, as we have seen in Chapter Four. After Joyce, it seems that there is very little for writing to do. Devid Kaymen and Elliof Anderson entitle their collection of "postmodarn" and "post-Wake"<sup>144</sup> polarios and uriting <u>In the</u> <u>Wake of the</u> Wake; Nawmen gives exactly the same title to a section of his <u>Postmodarn hurs</u>:<sup>175</sup> at the beginning of his own carear as a writer; in 1964, Barthelme urote an easay called "After Joyce".<sup>171</sup> Aprly, John Cage calls one of his verbal experiments <u>Writing for the Second Time through</u> Finnegans Wake,<sup>172</sup> which seems to be what all postmodarnist writers, comesiously or unconsticously, are doing. Philipos Bollers summaries the

<u>Which</u>-balacedness of peatmodernism with elegant hyperbole: "Since <u>Funnagent Wake</u> weiters English no longer exists. It no longer exists as solf-sufficient language, no more indeed than does any other language,".")

To return to Blocm, a dotail that desarves mention i: that the esnay by Fread, from which Bloom darives the notion of "family remance", has, in its German original, the title "Dar Familianreman der Neurovikat". "Dar Roman" can be translated in a variety of ways: "noval, (work of) fiction; ... comance".<sup>278</sup> The durigkted of the 1975 odition of Retroblam's work leaves the reader in no doubt about the genre of <u>The Dand Father</u>: on both front and back covers one reads, under the title, "a noval by Donald Barthelme", <u>sin Roman</u>, a family romance. Fathers provide an inaxhaustible source of nerrative in Freud and Joyce, in Bloom and Barthelme, even if chis is only a retalling, swriting through for the second (or thousandth) time.

Now rich the father is as a source of stories may be seen in Chapter 3 of The Bead Father:

It uss on a day much like this, said the Dead Father, that I fathered the Pool Table of Sallambanglang. The what? It is a retter interesting tale, said the Dead Father, which I shall now tell(DE 35).

In the bodgepodge of invidents that follow, Farmer notices metamorphosis which is "common in Mediaval scories",<sup>141</sup> as well as typical of talks about Remu's excual advantures. (Zous is, sppropriately, father of the gods.) She remarks no the achoes of "the story of Orphaus and Reyvideo",<sup>141</sup> No: there is a bast of allusion surmemated by Paremeri

Dante, Persephone, Faustus (<u>DF</u> 96-38). It courts as no su ... that Farmer should find <u>The Dead Pather</u> a cornucopia of literary ret\_...noss.

In support of the richly textual, pretextual and intertextual character of paternity, Roland Barthes has written:

Death of the Father would deprive literature of many of its pleasures. If there is no longer & Father, why tell stortist Deasn's every marrative lead back to Dediparl last stortfalling laways a way of sarching for one's origin, feilancing of the stort of the stort of the same stort for any stort of the stort of the same stort of the same stort and marrative at one and the same time..., the same stort of the same stort of the stort of the same time..., the same stort of the sa

What if, in telling the story that is meant to take one to one's origins, one finds the father's word already there, as Stephen Dedalus does at t a buginning of Portrait of the Artist as a Young Man? Barthelme seems to be engaged in the ambivalent, even contradictory, enterprise of producing narratives for an era after the Death of the Pather. "Tell me a story, [says] the Dead Father" (DF 40) and what can Thomas do but tell the story of Oc ipus? In his story, it is important to note that the Great Father Serpent bears the sheet of polished tin in his mouth, locus of utterance (DF 44). The word that chimes so well with Thomas's most secret feelings is written on that mirror "in a fine thin cursive [script]" ( DF 46). The mirror must recall, for all perusers of Lacan, the stade du miroir, the moment when the infant is constituted as a subject by glimpsing, for the first time, its raflection in a looking glass. And indeed, Thomas in his dream and his story seems to discover his origin and his identity in the mirror: as a potential murderer of the father, as another Oedipus. So Barthes is perfectly right in his assumption that "every narrative [leads] back to Cedipus". Yet what the mixtor shows Thomas is not his own face, himself, but someone else's word (the Father's, the precursor's,

parhaps no-one's). Any return to origins, or any story for that matter, is troublesome, as floom duly concedes. Ne writes that his theory mekes a "return to origins inescapeble, though distasteful" (AI 58-59).

(The random can sense some of the difficulty of making stories in an apoch that is akaptical of fathers and origins in the uncessfly simultaneous use and abuse of nerrative structures in most of Barthelse's texts. I have already, in the previous checking, noisted out the ods of provinsies, or the motif of the quest is deconstructed in <u>The Dead Father</u>, and I never feal entirely comfortable designaring any text of Barthelse's unconditionally as a "taie", "storp", or "harrative", a reservation that must be born in mind throughout this chapter. It may also seem unwarranted, each by the standards of postconduries textuality, to apply what is so explicitly a theory of poetry to prese works by Barthelms and Joyce. But Bloom himself, despite his feaus on poetry, draws no rigid distinctions beavem criticies, poetry, the prose. On occasion he citse novelists, or even critics or theorists as widence for the maxisty of influence. See Aig 9, and 94-32.)

What is surprising is that Bloom's <u>Anxioty of Influence</u> does more than simply explein <u>The Beed Father</u>, the way works of literary theory are conventionally supposed to do. As a fiction in its own right, it shows quite a few similarities with Bartheles's novel. Bloom returns again and again to the metaphor of the quest: "All quest-reasoness of the post-Enlighteenment, meaning all Romenticians whetheaver, are quests to rebest on a's own solf, to become one's own Greese Original" (<u>A</u> 64, see 10 and 36). However deconstructed, <u>The Deed Father</u> still retains the out-

ess of a quest, a "grand expedition" (<u>DF</u> 6). What seems to be a quest to "re-beget" or at lasst rejuvenate the Dead Father (<u>DF</u> 39) becomes the

son's triumph. All quests fin to make one one's own fother, according to Bloom. Preud: "All instinctual drives, the candes, grateful, lassivious, stubborn, self-exhiling, are satisfied in this one wish: to be the fither of onself."\*\*\*

Barthelme's text conically fulfils that fantasy in the form of the Wends:

Let me tall you about Wends, the Wand said. We Wends are not like other people. We Wends are the fathers of ourselves.

You are?

4

21

Yes, said the Wend, that which all mon have wished to be, from the very beginning, we are.

Amazing, said Thomas, how is that accomplished?

It is accomplished by being a Wend, the leader said. Wends have no wives, they have only mothers. Each Wend impregnates his own mother and thus fathers himself. We are all married to our mothers, in proper legal fashion (DF 73).

Bloom ponders pompously on the literary equivalent of the Wends:

But what is the Primal Scene, for a post <u>as poet</u>? It is his Postic Father's coitus with the Muse. There he was begotten? No - there they failed to beget him. He must be self-begotten, be must encender himself upon the Muse him mother (AI 36-37).

There are several other overlappings between Bloom and Barthelms. Bloom identifies a blocking-agant in the way of textual production which he calls the Govering Cherub, a <u>hale</u> Sphinx (the teru is derived from Blake <u>Al</u> 35-36); Bartholms's "Sphinx" is also noise, a Great Father Serpent. <u>The Hennal for Sons</u> tells us this about fathers:

[They] are like blocks of marble, giant cubes, highly polished, with veins and seems, placed squarely in your path. They block your path. They cannot be climbed over, noither can they be

250

Ŀk

siftinged past. They are the "past", and very likely the alither, if the slither is thought of as that accommodating menosures you make to escape notice or got by unsectived. If you attempt to go around ene, you will find that macther (sinking at the first) has systemically appared athwart the patconnicy (DE 122).

For both Bloom and Barthalms "father" and "som" are mutually defining. The Dead father insists: "Ho Patherhod without childhood" (DT i7), while Bloom writes: "The strong post ... must wait for his Son, who will define his own as he has defined his own Post: Father" (AI 10). The son is insecapably docmed to belatedness, semething which gives postry its pathos for Bloom. The sphebe "from his start as a post...quests for an impossible object as his presureor quested before him"(AI(10); for finally the "strong post fails to begat himself" (AI 37). Although Thomas has fathered a daughter, like Peter Scatterposter (DF 37 and 134), and despite his opparet victory over the Dead Father" (DF 33). From the very beginning of the novel we have been told that the Dead Father "controls what Thomas is thinking, what Thomas has leyer thought, what Thomas will gover think, with acceptions" (DF 4).

Anked by Julie if he aver harboured my ambitions to paint or draw, the Dead Fachar answers: "It was not necessary ... because I am the Sather. All lines my lines. All figures and all ground mine, out of my head. All colours mine. You take my maning". Julie can only respond: 'We had no choice" (<u>D</u> 19). ("Figure" and "line" have presise literary equivalents.) An Plarre-Ywes Fédilin writes, "le Pice Nort as I am maftre dee mots et som hon valaisi en sémentique aussi fait loi" (the dead father is the measter of words, and in sementics too his wish is law, my

translation).<sup>118</sup> The Dead Father monopolises meaning. There is none but his to take, and similarly he controls language; all words, lines, figures are his, because language can only be the father's: <u>le Nem du Pere</u>, the "Naym" of the Father.<sup>141</sup> (Remember how exhaustively the <u>Manual for Sons</u> tries to list the nemes of fathers, <u>DF</u> 121-122, 130, 141-142.) Julie pictures the effects on the as yet unnamed and unspeaking child of the father's language:

The whelpling is, after agonies I shall not describe, whelped. Then the dialogue begins. The father speaks to it. The "it" in a paroxysm of not understanding. The "it" whitling as in a centrifuge. Looking for something to tie to. Like a boat in a storm. What is there? The father (DF 77).

The father's monopoly on language can be adduced as a fanciful reason for the effects of Joycean influence specifically on the vocabulary of barchelme's toxt. It is as though there are no other words in which to write except those coinages already used by the precursor. The frequency with which Barchelme's "Joycean' words show consolopoid "edden" affects - "aurderinging", for example - may be viewed as an attempt to inscribe stylistic "echees" in the words themselves. On the subject of echoes: Anthony Burgess cites "echeeholoing" from a 1932 composition of Joyce's as a typical example of Joyce's style, and Burgess slop points out that the letters ECH are, of course, an engram of M.C.E., the father's neme.<sup>141</sup>

For Marold Blocs, too, the language in which anyons - post or critic writes, is already "Rinhbetted", "Aintriad", "A language in which postry already is written, the language of influence" (<u>bi</u> 25; see 32). One never sees onessif: the Great Fatter Strenet"s afteror, one only aligness

someons eles's writing. Peter Scatterpatter's <u>Menual</u> assures as that "Scatt-Echars" are ossilly recognizable, as they are "usually bound in blas" (<u>DF</u> 123), but taxt-fathers and father-texts cannot be that readily identified and isolated.

In <u>The Anxiety of Influence</u>, bloom's first <u>Manual for Some</u>, he identifies, or Claims to identify, six revisionery rations or six strategies by means of which the belacet sortivear can enjoy the illuston of having mede language his own. As the ture "ratio" indicates, these are ways of positining the sphese's text vis a vis the presureor's, so that it seems momentarily as if the sflexts of influence have been overcome. The ratios have florid appaintions: <u>clinamen</u>, <u>texessre</u>, <u>kapenis</u>, <u>demonisation</u>, <u>makwis</u> and <u>apphrises</u> (<u>AI</u> 14-15); Bloom hisself conordes that his terminology is "arbitrary" (<u>AI</u> 11). In <u>A Map of Miserading</u>, Bloom elaborates those terms considerably, adding corresponding tropes and psychic defense machanisms.<sup>1,22</sup> For the Arritry of Influence only.

The Deed father can be scanned for illustrations of Bloom's ratios, which do, in a way clarify the relation between Joyce's writing and Berthelme's. Yat, despite Bloom's cognisance of postmodernism, and consideration of sconsons like Ashbery (Al 10, 143-146) he seems unble to account for anything montandern about postcodernism, since, given his outl. se of literary history, postmodernism can be nothing more than shother turn of a diminishing spiral of influence: like most wholehearted subscribers to the Oedspus story. Bloom down himself to finding the same (old) story everywhere. Cast in Bloomian terms, the Joyce-Serthelms relation would be interesting in itself, but much more intriguing, and more postmodern then the strategies by which Berchelme's to the dels with Joyce's influ-

ance, is the w.y in which Bloom's ratios can be applied to the relation between his own theory, as expounded in <u>The Anxiety of Influence</u>, and <u>The</u> <u>Dead Father</u>.

I shall define and discuss the ratios one by one, suggesting how they relate to Barthelme and Joyce, or Barthelme and Bloom. The first one is clinamen, which means "swerve" (AI 14), or "postic misprision" (AI 19), or the "post's deliberate misinterpretation, as a post, of the precursor poem or of poetry in general" (AI 43). By clinamen, Bloom seems to understand, following his spatial metaphor of swerving, some displacement, or whatever introduces a difference between the work of the precursor and that of the sphebe. Clinamon is the way in which the latter revises what he has inherited from his predecessor. As an instance of such swarving one could gite the "misinterpretation" of Joycean concerns in Barthelme's fiction, which, even when it duplicates those concerns exactly, inevitably resombles perody, presumably because of the temporal lapse between the two. (Too much stylistic water has flowed under the critical bridge for us to see paternity simply as an unmediated "theme".) Also, one could argue that questions of semantics in Joyce are displaced into matters of form in Barthalme. Whoreas fathers in Joyce's writing send commentators scurrying for biographical clues, even when sarthelms makes a direct "autobiographical disclosure" (UPUA 22), such as the one about his father's house, it seems more like an issue of style, of moderniam against postmodern(sm.

The entire novel, <u>The Dead Pather</u>, can be seen as a wilful misreeding of the problem of patemitry in Joyce, Fraud, and particularly in Bloom. While Bloom uses the desire to be one's own father as a metaphor full of pathos for the grandlose parevestly of "strong" postry (di 5, 10, 11, 23,

30, 60) as he sees it, Barthelms makes the same dusire mundane - the Wands, with their insistence of doing everything in "proper legal fahion" (QF 73) and their painstaking exposition of their status. The Dead Father makes fiction, or even nonsanse, out of Bloom's theory by (mis)reading Bloom's myth in a precisely literal way. Bloom is still on the side of the comen-makers, the arbiters of Great Traditions, the adjudicators of literature in tarme of strength or weakness. Barthelms's writing is willinly "slight", part of a "minor literature".<sup>444</sup>

Bloom's next ratio is tessers, or "completion and antithesis" (AI 14 and 49). Bloom explains: "a post antithatically 'completes' his precursor, by so reading the parent-poem as to retain its terms but to mean them in another sense, as though the precursor had failed to go far enough" (AI 14). Barthelme retains the terms of his forerunners, sometimes directly as in the case of "dead father" which overtly links Barthelms's novel to psychoanalysis, sometimes indirectly as in the use of Joycaan devices, such as paronomasia, to generate a "new" Joycean leximon. Yet the terms now mean different things. As far as Joyca is concerned, Barthelme's text manages to do what Finnegens Wake never could achieve, namely, to embed itself antirely in consumer culture. Remember Joyce's fond belief that the Wake would be generally accessible.""" And it is exactly this "conplation" of the precursor's work that makes the two texts seem to stand in an antithetical relation: Finnegans Wake belongs to high culture, The Dead Father occupies a no man's land between high and popular culture. In Barthelme's use of Bloom one finds another tassets, for elthough the same discourse is used, a shift from metaphor and mythopoesis to literalness has taken place. Considering that Bloom cautions against "the deathly danger of literal meaning", """ Barthelme's literal misprision of

Bloom's paternal myth seems a most effective way of "murderinging" this predecessor.

The etymology of tessers, according to Bloom, derives "not from mosaicmaking, where it is still used, but from the ancient mustery cults, where it meant a token of recognition, the fragment say of a small pot which with the other fragments would re-constitute the vessel" (AI 14). Later Bloom offers a dense weave of quotations which + sces the term tassers to Lacan, who, in his turn, employs it in the concext of a remark made by Mallarmé, which, in its turn, links "the common use of language to the exchange of a coin whose obverse and reverse no longer bear any but worn effigies and which people pass from hand to hand 'in silence'" (AI 67).\*\*\* From this, Lacan deduces that words, even when almost entirely worn out, retain their value as tesserae, or as passwords, things to be exchanged. Netaphors of potshards or coins smoothed by use are particularly apt for Barthelme's writing, which abounds in fragments, whether from popular culture or from what was once the discourse of high culture. (It is charming that the word tessers itself has been handed down in a haphazard way.)

<u>Kanoris</u>, the third revisionary ratio, Bloom defines in a number of harily systical ways. (The word comes from no less an authority than SP Paul, AI 14.) Bloom appears to be thinking of a kind of subversive "undoing" (AI 80-89) in which the sphese reparts the work of the presentor, but in curtailed form, so that the apigone is able to undermine that work <u>retromentively</u>. <u>Kenorics</u>, or "undoing in onessif" is thus a "liberating discontinuity" (AI 87-88). There is no cleater statement of <u>kenorics</u> as strategy than the final solve of Sactterpriter's manual:

If your father was a captain in Battery D. then content yoursails with a corporalship in the same battery. Do not attend the ammual reunions. Do not drink beer or bing songs at the unions...toose can of your most despit hid bailars, such as the belief that your honours and awards have something to do with you, and abjort at (UP 145).

Such repetition of a forerunner's glories with diminishment and abjuration is <u>kenosis</u>.

Bloom's terms grow more bizarre. Deemonisation, the fourth ratio, is "a movement towards a personalised Counter-Sublime, in reaction to the precursor's Sublime" (AI 15). To demonstrate the presence of any sublimity. or counter-sublimity in postmodernism may seem a hazardous, or even foolish, undertaking. Yet in Frederic Japeson's perceptive tabulation of the selient features of postmodernism, he identifies the experience of postmodern textuality, which makes the world a "glossy skin", with camp, or even batter, with "a camp or 'hysterical' sublime"."" Bloom's Sublime still seems to be the modernist sublime of mystical awa: note his reverant capitals. No wonder that Bloom derives deemonisation "from general neo-Platonic Usage" (AI 15) where it refers to the adept's summoning of spiritual, demonic intermediaries. To apply the term "camp" to Bloom's posturing theoretical machismo would be mizguided, but Barthelme's writing is unmistakably the product of what Susan Sontag heiled as the "camp sensibility". "" Think of what I have described as a fascination with stupidity, in Chapter Four; bear in mand Gore Vidal's dismissal of Barthelme's "chilling heterosexual camp";""" think also of Baudrillard's "ecstamy of communication" or Barthes's "textamy".\*\*\* By making Bloom's concern with paternity and textual authority into camp, or by offering a demystified sublime made of leftovers, The Dead Father teaches us not to heed the voices of fathers any more. (The Hanual for

<u>Song</u> gives three "sample voices", <u>DF</u> 113, witry pastiches of masculnist discourse, <u>DF</u> 122-123. Vhan Bloom has to come up with an example of the anxisty of influence in contemporary prose, he thinks of Ernest Hemiagway and Norman Maint <u>A1</u> 200

The next ratio, <u>dskesis</u>, seems quite close to <u>kenosis</u>, for under <u>eskesis</u> the belated writer

yields up a part of his own human and imsginative andoment, so as to saparate himself from others, including the precursor, and he does this in him peem by so stationing it in regard to the parent-poem as to make that poem undergo an <u>askesi</u> too; the precursor's andowhent is also truncated (<u>AI</u> 15).

Later Bloom glosses <u>attasis</u> as "purgation", a deliburate paring down of one's own perticular "genius" in order to reflect negatively on the "genius" of those who ary for Bloom the "Great Originals" (<u>A1</u> 128). Again, the Hamuel:

Your true task as a son, is to roproduce every one of the correction tourobed upon in this menual, but in detanuated form. You must become your father, but a paler, weaker version of his. The mormitics go with the job, but clease study will allow you these moving towards a place of documpy, of ..., and clamad fevers (<u>W</u> 145), a place age of documpy, of ..., and clamad fevers (<u>W</u> 145).

So Berthelme, acting on the advice of his own senual, deprives the language he has inherited from his modernist mester of any depth, or recasts Bloom's <u>sgome</u> as slapstick.

For Bloom the ratios form a sequence in the incarnation of a strong poet and they culminate in a resurrection ( $\underline{\lambda}1$  7-8). The final ratio is <u>apophrades</u> or "the return of the dead": "I take the word from the Athenian

dismal or unlucky days upon which the dead returned to reinhebit the house in which they had lived" ( $\underline{A}_{1}$  [5). Barthelme intended writing a noval called <u>Ghortz</u>, only to discover that snother novel, a murder nystery - what else's by Ed MacEdia I ready had that titls.<sup>413</sup> Bloom writes that "strong poets keep returning from the dead, and only through the quasiwilling mediumship from other strong poets" ( $\underline{A}_{1}$  140-141). Tindall writes that N.C.E. in the course of <u>Finngang Vake</u> becomes a ghost whe has "his any through filial lips",<sup>141</sup> one of tha last words is "measemermse" (<u>FW</u> 628), which recollects Hamlet's father, with his parting cry "Remember me" (I.V. 91). What better instance of a spectre than Barchales's Dead Yather, who is the shadow of Joyce's ghosts? Stephen Dedalus has already defined <u>goophrades</u> far more alequently then Bloom: "through the ghost of the unquist father the unliving son looks forth". Now the reason mearges why Chapter 22 of Barthelme's novel, the interior monologue of the Dead Pather, sho is be shadow of Joyce's ghost of the last intended by the shadow of Joyce's share the shadow of Joyce's share the shadow of Joyce's photor 20 a Barthelme's novel.

To the bicker and. Endocardial endocardits. Enowemowend don't wont to undertain the Oldrap yet. Lat's have a party. Pap in on a four friends. Pass the papeorn. Wild my papenhalmer once destinuid Jone than it fails failed for the fails of the paper destinuid Jone than it fails failed fails of the paper interpation of the part of the paper of the paper interpation of the part of the paper of th

Here the obtrustveness of the morpheme /pop/with its evident patriarchal resonances is tempared by the ecking morpheme /end/. Even the Father's ples "pittarpatter" (pity pater?) is obliterated as it bacomes the patter (pitterpatter) of ting feat, textually encouching or thair Father.

## Pastiche, Parody

Jamason, in his discussion of postmodernism, characterises pastiche as "the minication of a posuliar mask, <u>speech in a dead laprunge</u>" (ay sephasis).<sup>417</sup> The Dead Father's andspeech secons an even more telling instance of the return of the ghosts of Joyce and Bloom as precursors. Purther, for Jamson, pastiche

is a neutral practice of [stylistic] simicry, without any of parady's uiterior motives, amputated of the satirio impulse, devoid of laughter and of any conviction that alongside the abnormal tongue you have momentarily borrowed, some healthy inputsite normality spill exists."\*

Partiche is doubly woad: dead speech in a dead language, just as the Dead Father will be doubly dead after his last speech, buried alive even though he is dead.

And it would seem that pestichs is also the literary mass one could give to Satterpetter's strategy for the "turning down" of patriarchy: "Fatherhood can be, if not conquered, at least 'turned down' in throw become your father, but a piler, weaker version of him" (<u>OF</u> 145) ("Turning down" has the meanings of "remincistion" as well as of "decrease", in volume, for example.) Pastiche, or estemmation, provides a more affective means of patriarchy (to which Bloom's work is the most recent testment beam oynor.

The Manual for Sons recommends "turning down" only after having emphat-

ically rejected patricids. Why? Jana Gallop assures us

Liver must be a way out of the Freudian/Lacanian Oedipal closed circuit, but revolt against the Father is no way out. Revolt against the Father, the violant refusal to henour end respect, is the Oedipal complex (Oedipus not recognising his father, which kills the old men).<sup>193</sup>

Pater Scatterpatter says almost exactly the same:

Patricide is a bad idea, first because it is contrary to lew and custom and second because it proves, beyond a doubt, that the father's every fluted accusation sgains' you was correct: you are a thoroughly bad individual, a patricidal - member of a class of persons universally ill-regarded (DF 145).

Even to reject the notion of an Oedipus complex kills the theoretical Father, and thereby validates his prophecy.

As a faminist manosuver, Gallop recommends a deliberate flirtation with the father, a seduction by the daughter, <sup>114</sup> an anactment of petriarchy as particle. (By a remarkable coincidence Gallop's <u>Hannal for Daughters</u> draws the same conclusion as Scatterpotter's <u>Hannal for Jonn</u>.) Gallop suggests that woman should "not [stop] outside the system of merriage, the symbolic, petriarchy, but [should hollow] it out, [ruin] it from within'.'' (Of course, she uses "merriage" as a metaphonkars.) <u>The Bre J</u> <u>Pather</u> does semething similar: if one cannot tell as tory without going back to Gedpost, if one cannot write without baing marderously aggressive towards some procursor, if a dead father is stronger than the living, than there is only one way of availing universal Oadjaslisation, and that is to parody, to pastich the father. (To thus sidestop the onts of fatherodom is clinesen block could not have avaisaged.)

By the analogy between Gellop and Sarthales, I am not suggesting that <u>The</u> <u>Badd Father</u> is necessarily a feminist text, by any means. Instead, what I propose is that the kind of faminism forwarded by Gellop, and the attenuation of fatherhood-propounded by Barthelme's novel have a method and a goal in common: to dispose of patriarchy by "(hollowing) it out, [ruining] it from within".

To resume the discussion of Bloom's last ratio, <u>applyindes</u> is more than the return of the dasd within linear time: it is also a reversel of the chron-lagy that destinus the sphebe to belatedness. Bloom writes, "the uncanny affect [of <u>apphrades</u>] is that the new poem's achievement hulkes it seem to us, not as though the precursor ware writing it, but as though the later poet himself had written the precursor's characteristic work" (<u>AI</u> 16). Since Bloom does open <u>The Anxiety of Influence</u> with a "meditation upon priority" (<u>AI</u> 5) it may be useful to bear in mind that <u>The Anxiety of Influence</u> was published in 1973, while <u>The Deed Father</u> appeared in 1975 (the seem year as Bloom's alaboration of his theory in <u>A May</u> <u>Hisranding</u>). Yet, thoughout this chapter, <u>The Anxiety of Influence</u> has been read as a commentary and text is the assumption that commentary <u>follow</u>, its object (both in time and in order of importance.) So theorem of the theory in a <u>formological relation between</u> the two texts has been reversed.

At the same time, Bartheims's text demands to be read as a parody of Bloom's text. After <u>The Dead Father</u> is is difficult to take Bloom's fey little allegories seriously. Bloom, for exemple, makes up a story about the "baid geneme Error, who lives at the back of a cave; and (who) skulks forth only at irregular intervils to feast upon the mighty dead, in the dark of the moon". Error even has two "little couping. Severe and Com-

pletion" (<u>AI</u> 75). Once one has read <u>The Dend Father</u>, Blocm's purple forays into portentous prose are oven less bearable, like the following from an epilogue entitled "Reflections upon the Path":

Riding three days and three nights he came upon the place, but decided it could not be come upon.

He paused therefore to consider.

This must be the place. If I have come upon it, then I am of no consequence.

Or this cannot be the place. There is then no consequence, but I am myself not diminished.

Or this may be the place. But I may not have come upon it. I may have been here always (AI 157).

It does indeed see. .. if Barthelmo has written his producessor's, Bloom's work, in a spirit of mad parody. <u>Apophrades</u> rebounds negatively on its inventor.

A digr "sion on parody: although Jameson poses a qualitative difference between particles and parody, pacody has been less summarily dismissed subschere as pre-postnodernist. Derrida sees in parody a way of staying outside authority, although be cautoms agains "a priesthood of parody interpreters",<sup>113</sup> Linda Hutchson end David Bennet treat parody as <u>the</u> dominant of postnodernism,<sup>114</sup> Bolgesorth devotes half his text to dealing with parody in Bartheles. He supplies some interesting definitions: "Parody begins in literatures ... without any special ironic edge. Strictly defined, it means the use of an ecepted forms. or structure for a different content from one it is usually associated with." He writes that the "Iperodied] structures might be mocked and calebrated at the same time."<sup>114</sup> (The last statement matches well the subvisione of undersining effective of themes of fatherhood.) Fédillon has the post sadoctive wise

of parody in Barthelms. He points out that the first text Barthelms published was a <u>nervey</u>, "L'Appen", in 1963 (reprinted <u>E</u>): at its beginning Berthelms's work was parodic, but there is no real origin for this parody, nothing outside it in the discourse of postmodernism. Fetillon exclising the "... tout est dija parodie" (wery vining is already parody, my translation).<sup>141</sup> This reversal of literary priority - making the parody not a supplement, but an origin - should appeal to Blocm. (Blocm, by the way, seems to balleve that parody is an essance rather than a mode: he ealigues Thomes Hemis" "parodistic genius", <u>AT</u> 54.) Petillen moves smoothly from perody to pastiche: "<sup>112</sup> policing rigid distinctions between the two jen ut very holpfol.

Bloom's text slucidatess Berthelms's novel; Berthelms's novel; paredise Bloom's text. The connection between theory and fiction is a chiessus in which neither enjoys complete priority. Each in its turn becomes an object of commentary for the object, executing a series of reversals that is far in excess of what Bloom understands by <u>apphrades</u>. The relation between postmodern text and postmodern theory is a opacific that is grprodehee paredy: it produces excess and indeterminaty. Who can blues Jessano, for compliance shour "the abolition of critical distance"<sup>1911</sup>

If perody is a mode of overdoing, than postmoderniam is parodic through and through: late capitalism perodies the capitalism demounced by Marx, Barthelems perodies theory. Jean Baudrillard esserts: "Ge scrait notre ende propre da destruction des finalities: Idler plus loin, trop loin dans la mõme sens ..." (it will be our vary own way of destroying finalities: to go further, too far in the same direction/sense ..., my translation).<sup>114</sup> Mere we are face to face with another variant on Pater Scattaraptice's advice to coas: finish fathermood by going one with it,

just as Barthelme's novel subverts Bloom's theory by being its perfect illustration.

Bluom eites with qualified approval, Andro Nalreux's dictum "from patichs to style" ( $\underline{AI}$  26).<sup>445</sup> For Bloom, it annapulates the across of the strong arist. It is the most sudacious <u>appehrades</u> of <u>The Best Father</u> to have rowersed the dictum: from Joyco to Barthelme, from modernism to postmodaring, from style to pestiche.

## Allegory

. 1

One could write that a spectre hounts the proceeding discussion: the phantom of allegory. The most economic way of characterising the correspondence between Barzhelme's fiction and critical theory is to call that connection "allegorical". Nany of Barzhelme's concentrators find thumselves speaking of allegory, alaset involutarily, for they sees reluctant to utilize fully a care that has suffored marry two constrates of opprobrium. Barbers Maloy promisingly subtiles har interpretation of <u>The Bash Father</u> "analysis of an Allegory", but we scon find out that the means, boringly, nothing more than that the noval suscina traditional exagesion. She calls it "a modern allegory with archetypel characters", which sees the tone for emberrassments like the following:

The Christ-as-hero analogy is further accented near the and of the book when Thomas is described, in two instances, as maintaining a <u>cruciform</u> position during a social episode. Themas's clothing provides additional evidence for this symbol. There are repeated references to his <u>orange</u> boots and <u>cruing</u> tights.

This colour imagory becomes significant if we consider that erange is the colour of a rising or setting sun.596

Couturier and Durand notice a link between postmodernism and allegory and drop the correct names (Graig Owens and Paul de Man, both of whom are central to the following section), but they relegate allegory to a footnote, in which they simply quote one of de Man's definitions of allegory, as though that sectied a troublesome metter.<sup>117</sup> Noleworth lates slip a few times that Barthelen's work may be allegorical, or "almost allegorical".<sup>118</sup> but fails to relate his insight to postmodernism, nor does he have any sustained theoretical position from which to argue a case. (Harold Bloom hints that <u>The Anxiety of Influence</u> may be allegorical, <u>Al</u> 12 - of course it is - and he singles out Angus Flatcher, the "demonic allegorite", *466, as a particular influence*.)

Yes, although the topic has never received more than a currency treatment from Barchalme's critics, sligery possesses an interpretative force that accounts for Barthelme's fiction and sakes its links with postmodernism and literary theory evident. For three is a wey in which critician, literary or othar, cannot escaps allegory: no less a critic than Northrop Frye has claimed: "All commentary is allegories interpretation"." Traig Genes supports the point: "... allegory becomes the model of all commentary, all critique, in so far as these are involved in rewriting a primary toxi in terms of its figural meaning" (d 109).<sup>114</sup>

Allegory has recently enjoyed a remarkable remainsmance in critical theory and creative practice (or, as we are beginning to see, necessarily in both, because allegory knots the two inextricably). Foul de Man's easay, "The Anacoric of Tampornity", written in 1969, traced the critical de-

cline of allegory in Komantic and post-Romantic mesthetics. He predicted that "recent developments in criticise" would be responsible for resuscitating the term. \*11 Angus Flatcher's pregnant Allegory had appeared five years earlier. 812, and indeed, one has every reason to accept de Nan's prediction. A decade after de Man, Maureen Quilligan wrote: "having recently rediscovered language ..., we can again read allegory properly, intelligently.... "513 She even had a sense of millonnialism; "We seem in the last quarter of the twentieth century to have reentered an allegorical age" (LA 155). Walter Benjamin's monumental Ursprung dos doutschen Trauerspiels, which spends half its length adumbrating a suggestive theory of allegory, was translated into English in 1977; de Man himself vindicated his earlier claim with Allegories of Reading in 1979: together Bonjamin and de Man have been responsible for making "allegory" a keyword of what Gregory Ulmer calls "post-criticism"." Art criticism has seized on allegory to account for postmodernist art to such an extent that Owens locates an "allegorical impulse" at the heart of his snat by of postmoderniam (A 1 and A 2)514 (A movement from literature to fine arts should not confuse us, for allegory invariably shuttles between the verbal and the visual.) Allegory is currently everywhere in criticism, from the vanguard to the less modish: Ulmer, and Jameson both characterise Derrida's conception of the sign as allegorical; Northrop Frye's Anstony of Criticism was to have been a primer for a theory of Allegory,"15

Why has allegory gained such a critical ascendancy? What makes a strategy of reading particularly allegorical? How can the notion of allegory explain the close alliance between postmodern criticise and postmodern art?

In 1964, Fletcher cautiously defined allegory in a way that retained its conventional literary usage, while making the term available for new

purposas: "In simplast terms, allegory says one thing and means another". He immediately, and perhaps unexpectedly, conceded that allegory possesses a subversive potential: "It destroys the normal asynctation we have about language, that our words "mean what they may". If "pushed to an accreas", allegory could "subvert language itself, turning averything into an Grwellian newspeak".<sup>517</sup> Things reary go to such extremes, at least according to Fletcher, for "many (allegories] ... fall far short of [such] confusing doubleass".<sup>514</sup> Tat doubleness may be allegory's most definite obstanceristic: Overs, a less cautious critic than Fletcher, says that "allegory occurs whenever one taxt is doubled by another" (& 1 6). Quilign were designed: allegory as "double-takk" (% 12).

At a time when received critical opinion holds that even the simplest act of reading entails the bringing to bear on a sign of a reader's "encyclopasdia", \*1\* allegory as double-reading or double-speaking must re-emerge. The plurality of available theoretical discourses means that any text can be doubled, redoubled, and doubled again. Nor does Owens intend the simple substitution of transparent signified for abstruge signifier when he writes of one text doubling shother. (That process of substitution is so often understood as the function of commentary.) Allegory, or allegorical reading, never turns a text simply into its own exegesis: the conception of allegory as a thing of "levels" and univocal figurative meaning has been responsible for such prejudice against the mode. (Maloy's concept of what to do with The Dead Father as an allegory exemplifies this mistake.) Quilligen traces that particular misunderstanding of allegory to Dante's notorious "Letter to Can Grands" (LA 27-8), which popularised the idea of four levels of allegorical interprotation. She effectively dispels any such assumption about the primacy of meaning in allegory by demonstrating how deeply bookish, or textual

in contemportry parlance, allegory is, and how radically concerned it is with the nature of language. Quilligan aptly cites an accusation lawelled at Godipa Heas in Themas Synchon's <u>The Grying of Lod 49</u> that she (Godipa) is "Numg up with words, words" (<u>LA</u> 13-14); <sup>144</sup> that socuration, says Quilligan, is a porfact definition of allegory, for "all true nerrative allegory has its source in a culture's attitude towards language, and in that attitude, as emolded in the language itself, allegory finds the limits of its possibility" (LA 15).

What one faces, in the case of allegory proper, is not a question of the retreat of language before meaning, but an unlimited intertwining of signs and emblems. Allegory does not disclose its signified in the text that doubles it: there one finds simply another text, in a kind of infinite regression. Like language, as Locan knows, allegory never trades a signifier for a signified, but only a "signifier ... for another signifier". 521 Of course, the sense of limitless textual dedoublement should be familiar to us from the fluctuating relationship between The Dead Father and The Anxiety of Influence, where neither text can be unambiguously described as the signified of the other. Allegory brings texts together even as it separates them: "the meaning constituted by the allegorical sign can then consist only in the repetition ... of a previous sign with which it can never coincide, since it is of the essence of this previous sign to be pure anteriority", writes de Man. 522 (This corresponds remarkably to Bloom's theory of the precursor and the sphebe; it seems that allegory is always the story of a balated sign()

Quilligan aptly, if unintentionally, shows the double nature of allagory by splitting it into "good" and "bad". "Good" allegory is "narrative

allagory", while "bad" allagory is "<u>allagoresis</u>", or the "literary criticism of texts" (<u>[A 80, 22, 32-6, 33</u>). (Sholl we say that Maloy's work is an example of <u>allagoresis</u>, where the sin is to reduce the text at all consts to a -transparent meaning) Quillian rather easily makes <u>allagoresis</u> shoulder the blane for all projudice against allagory. Yet later she has difficulty keeping marrative allegory and <u>allagoresis</u>, now understood as any literary criticism, apart. They sphear in the same taxt, batching for priority: consider an exemplary postmodern work like Vladimir Nubckow's <u>Fale Fire</u> (discussed in Quillian, <u>Li</u> Mist-16). Nerrative allegory and allegoresis come together, because the "allagorical marrative which glowess its on ... taxt" (<u>Li</u> 61). The allegorical text is itsal already divided or double; to double it with commentary is a measangt thring.

Note explicators of allegory feel a need to go back to the etymology of the word. Flatcher writes: "<u>allegory</u> from alles + <u>sporcesing</u> (<u>other</u> + <u>speak openly</u>, <u>speak in the asymbly or morther</u>)".<sup>133</sup> Quilligan restorates the stymology but qualifiest is considerably: "The 'other's meed by the term <u>allos</u> in the word 'allegory' is not some other hovering above the words of the text, but the possibility of an otherness ... inherent in the very words on the page ...," (<u>Li</u> 26). "There are worse in words", someone exclaims in Bartheliso's story "A Ficture History of the War". "The works in Words are, like Maxican jumping beams, egitated by the warnth of the morth" (<u>OFQA</u> 142).

(By way of a clarifying parenthesis, Quilligan does not understand "narrative" in her term "harrative allegory" in any of the conventional senses of the term, such as a vell-made plot, causality, closure. Svidantly,

all the latter would be inappropriate for a discussion of Barthalma. Quilligan states amphatically that marcative allegory invariably shows a "dispansable 'plot'" (<u>d</u> 65), and should be tracted as "a text, not primarily as a stary involving characters who more through a realistically organised plot" (<u>d</u> 45). The "sury" of an allegory exists as an elibi for semissis, for a consideration of signs: "all allegorial marrative unfolds as action designed to commant on the verbal implications of the works would observibe the imaginary action" (<u>d</u> 59).

Part of the "otherness" of allegory is that its language points elsewhere. This reference is not referential, for it indicates <u>mother</u> text. Quilligen calls it the pretext: "the source that always stands outside the narrative comments on by rewarting, as well as the claim the narrative makes to be a fiction <u>not</u> built upon another text" (24 97-95). Twising Frend's inversion of 5t. John's words, one could say that in the beginning of ellegory was the text, the other text.

One text comments on another by researcting it; what better statement of ti a kinship between literary theory and Barthalema's withing? By staging the ideologies of Freud and his literary inhericors as a novel, <u>The Baad</u> <u>Father</u>, Barthalma puts them into question. Barthalma's noval finds its significance - not its signified! - in another book. (Reamsher that Bloos, too, writes that "the meaning of a pose can only be snother pose" or even "a range of posms", <u>AI</u> 94-95). Of course, a pretext is assential for all forms of parasitic discourse; parody and pastiche, the favored modes of postmodernism, rely on protexts.<sup>145</sup> The presence of the predact works to undernize assumptions about orginality; for a fascinating discussion of protondern prearities mes the "Precaint/Saprophyse" section

of Uinae's "The Object of Post-Criticism": a "model for the relation of the post-critical text to its object of study ... is thus of purasits to host".<sup>151</sup> Paul de Ham also grants allegory an inavitably belated status, as "mecondary" text: "allegory designates priorizally a distance in relation to its own origin, and, renomning the nostligia and the desire to coincide, it establishes its language in the void of this temporal distance".<sup>151</sup> The distance from origins, from protects, gives allegory its "theoric of temporality". Works and an equally acute exercises of its expected from beginnings, postbodening noses irresistibly to allegory.

Yet allegory differs from parody and pastiche, at least for Quilligan, because the latter ann have may other text for pretext. Quilligan subsits that allegory can only have one pretext, the Bible: "all allegories incomports the Bible into their vest. ... and its problematic incorporation into the taxt becomes ... a defining cherestaristic of the genre" [<u>M</u> 96). Larly allegories simply acted out Biblical <u>ententies</u> in the form of stories (<u>M</u> 96); latter allegories are norse complex, and a great deal more and/valant in their allegories are norse complex, and a great deal more taxts other than the Bible may on occasion function as pretexts. Even though taxts other than the Bible may on excession function as pretexts, they must have a common denominator, makely "a legitimate language in which to articulate the anored" (<u>M</u> 100). If one bears de Nam's description of allegory in mind, one has to concede thit allegory, by its very nature, may wall signal its distance, free stared lenguage and securit zeros.

A case can be ande for the existence of pointed allusions to the Sills in <u>The Boad Father</u>. These have been duiffully moted by Betty Farmer: Thomse's name (the doubting disciple, ...hn 20:24-28); Thomse's singing a fragment of the Lord's Frayer, addressed to the Dead Father (<u>DF</u> 157); allusin to Matthew 20:16 "... the last shell be first" (<u>DF</u> 156); the

Nor eman as an owen (Revelations 6:2,4,5; DF 99); and items of vocabulary lik. "slaying" (DF 11, 52, 53) and "divers" (DF 53).\*\*\* To Fermer's list I would add the following, which such clear Biblical echoes; the abac luteness of the Dasd Father's ukases. Like God's commentments (DF 9); the lead Father's description of himself as "sacred" (DF 4.), and his tant um: "Hol II Myself! I am the Father! Minel Always was and always will be! From whom all blassings flow,. To whom all blassings flow! Forever and .vor and ever and ever! Amen Bestissime Pater!" (DF 156). Aany othe, allusions, the passage nods in the direction of God's selfdefinition as Absolute Subject to Moses (Exodus 3:14, parodied, too, in the uiltic "mishe mishe" - "I am, I am" of the first page of Finnegary Wake, 3). The Deed Father's outburst distorts or disfigures material from the L rd's Prayer; it is directly after this that Thomas sings: "For thine is the kingdom, and the power, and the glo-ree, comments " ... I have slweys liked that one" (DF 157). Finnegans Wake match as the travesty of the Lord's Frayer with a few parodies of its own: ". A facturnelser for his tuckish armenities, Ouhr Former who erred in havi g down to gibbous disdag our darling bread" (FW 530-531).

"Y. I.M. at the . . .

One of the Numes of Fachure in Scatterparter's <u>Manual</u> is Admai (<u>D2</u> 122), a sracpartion of Admai, one of the mutterable means of God a seeningly Ch intian careenary is conducted (<u>D2</u> MA-85) which culminates in "errotic an resiguous coperiones" (<u>D2</u> 85); comeons, athlaw Image and Admain cluins "God Almighty" twice (<u>D2</u> 85); comeons, athlaw Image Admain, are cluins "God Almighty" twice (<u>D2</u> 75); the Dand Yathar has sired deities ('<u>f</u> 37), and has basted, or at least outputted "Kvil himself" (<u>D2</u> 35) in  $\iota$  paredy of one of Milton's Christian hatties in <u>Parediage lost</u>; we haw of an All-Fathar "who is the sum of all dead fathars taken together", but ' this's not redefinition of the All-Fathar charge mage approximation of the blue"

(DF 144). Such talk of "aspects" of an indefinable being mimics the language in which discussions of the Trinity are usually couched.

What is one to make of the profusion of Biblical analogies in a postmodern text? Discussing how "<u>Finnogens Make</u> has freed itself" from the grasp of the Bible, Philippe Sollers says:

The question is, can one have distance (seathetic and intellectual) in relation to the Bhlaf That's the question put by my book [<u>Pergdis</u>, a recent novel]. In my opinion, that sort of distance has nover existed. I feal that the Bbla is a constant in our culture. It is repressed, danied, hellucinsted, We prefered that it doosn't exist for us, but it is there unavoidably. And I think that all our ideas, whether we know to const, are absolutely detarmined by the bhlicel text.<sup>184</sup>

Dead, but still with us, how does the biblical (pre)text determine <u>The</u> <u>Dead Father</u>? One response, wursty the least imaginative, is Haloy's: to see the novel as a straightforward treatment of archetypel Unristian material. <u>The Manual for Sone</u> itself discisses such a reading: "The Moy Father is not important, for our purposes" (<u>DF</u> 136). Only a complete incepacity to recently and only a work of the Moy's reading.

Maurean Quilligan borrows two terms from Edward Nonig to dasign - the different ways allogories can deal with their pretext: either "propherically", in which cases biblical meterial is handled with all due respecianteristice, or "epocallytically", when the allogory decomposes or inverts the secred text on which it draws (<u>Id</u> 99).<sup>219</sup> We have seen that Betty Farmar opines that Barthalme himself calls for more than a <u>Gatteridamerup</u> at the end of the novel: "Buildozers" (<u>D</u> 177).<sup>219</sup> B... erances to the All-Pather appart under the heading "the death of fathers" in <u>The Manoil for Sons (<u>D</u> 144), and those way he aly allogisms to the</u>

death of God as proclaimed at least since 1880. Even the title of the novel surely recalls that particular Beed Father. Is Barthelse's text then an spocalyptic allegory for an age after the apocalypee? Remember that the portentous horsesen is no heraid of the fast Judgent, but only "mother", ready to bring fresh supplies of groceries (<u>D</u> 169-170), so here even the allegories! mode that inverse its pretext has been stood on its head. Solies makes the achievement of a "critical distance" from the Bhlos ancessity for our time.<sup>51</sup>

Valantine Gunningham provides a noval perspective on the <u>Weke's attitude</u> to the <u>Bills</u>. Red through Cunningham's essay, attribute's writing sppars to have a mecassary reason for using Joyce's writing as a pretext, or, more alaboratory, for using Joyce's use of the <u>Bills</u> as a pretext as the outperst. What makes Consingham's analysis of the <u>Weke</u> a'. the more irresistible , in the present contact, is that it is intended as a <u>perody, or at least as a reluctant emulation</u> of what Cunningham sees as the axeases of poststructuralis. criticism. Cunningham does more than uncover the <u>"asupal"</u> tendency of the <u>Weke</u>, he connects that to specifically christen theses: "In his thinking and vriting shout fathers and soms/texts Joyce was most envious not only to have his words and taxts seen as versions of Christ the Son or Logos, but also as versions of Christ the self-generating, salf-substantive Logos".<sup>111</sup> Persuasively Joanninghaw ertes:

The density of this book's play with the sarly books of the Bible, its endeavour to go bayond them, to ourwit the Pentateuch and rabuild i (and the tower of Babel) within a realowaly marginalising intent, to outdo by redoing that old Babel Disapheny.<sup>313</sup>

275

Outdoing by redoing, outwitting by rewriting: the most characteristic postmodernist strategy, at the heart also of Barthelme's sttitude to Joyca. But more that just a redoing takes place, because

the words of [Joyce's] taxt posit and produce a chaotic existence: they undo God's creation and ordered Logos - with its connectedly ordered syntax and growmar and semantics - of orthodoxy, transforming it into the faked perodic de-creation, the logon of the heretical unders of orthodoxy.<sup>113</sup>

This is an outdoing that undoes: the <u>Wake</u> is an anti-Logos in the fullest possible sense, in the same way that the anti-Christ opposes hime if to the true and usurps his place as a faise double: a partody, a pastichs. Consider unobtrusive banality with which a reference to Christ is slipped into one of the dialogues between Xmms and Julie:

Much cry and little wool. Ready again to send his Son to dia f. us. Like sending a hirad substitute to the war. I rehearsed the argument with him (DF 62).

Half, one suspects, as provocation to critics on the lookout for biblical clues.)

Cunninghes treats the isportive "Remove that bible" (TV 378) as a disclosure of the ambitions of <u>Finnegass Vale</u>, which wishes to be nothing less than a simulacrum of a sacrad text. Crowwell, Furitan iconcelsst, cried "Take sary that bable", referring to the mace in the Noure of Commons, as Cunninghas points out.<sup>233</sup> The bible-bable must be simultaneously removed and removated, and <u>Finnegans Vake</u> is this "cenoval". (Quilligan dissporces of the faithless or unfaithful use of pretexts in allogory, for the committon the orgenets which is not be

lieved "can only end" in a negativity she calls "irony", <u>LA</u> 135.) Like a false Bible, the <u>Moke</u> has structed its evangelists and exegetes - all postmodern exponents of textuality, in Cunningham's opinion.

Part of his disatisfaction with the poststructuralists seems to stam not so much from what is expressly unorthodox about their undertaking, as from 'No suspicion that their bereary sustains by inversion, like all black magic, the sacredness of the Text. (Note that the text that usurps the place of text-fothers in <u>The Pead Fyther</u> <u>the Manual for Sons</u>, dismisses the Holy Father but teaches its reader what to do after invoking Satan, D 11/1.) Connighme states that

Whatever one thinks, in the end, of Sussing, or Sugama Jolas, or Jayce, or Derida, or whover, one can do wors than start by realising the within the sones of the modernist [ and presensibly postmodernist too, for Chuninghe keeps on lumping then together ] frame that thay, their followers and initators warlowing whithist and sustain, there has gone an a large-scale set of substitutionary scales, <u>a gient serial</u> set of paredy or patishing (or emphasis).<sup>126</sup>

Like mourners at a <u>Make</u>, like percentes around a once-living host, the postmodernist istecomera depend on a dead pretext. The old status of the bible for allegorists of every kind has now been usurped by textuality in contemporary <u>allegorists</u>: Dunningham discerss "a very specific ex-. changing of an old plenstry sense of Scripture for a new but limitedly end limitingly percial sense of coriture.<sup>317</sup>

I mentioned estilar that Commington intends his essay on the <u>Make</u> as a particle of what be balieves to be "textual" (that is, nonreferential) literary criticism in action. Comminghum is intent on beating his poststructuralist essents at their own games, only then to disars them by submitting that <u>Finneesse</u> Wegk of all Toxets is a <u>secually referential</u>

bacause it "mimply would not exist were it not for the pre-existence of historical texts and historical phanomena anterior to izzelf as text",<sup>213</sup> (Cumingham's personal game is the resuscitation of "history" in the face of celebrations of its demise.) The <u>Yaks</u>, writes Cumingham, depends on the discourse of history as parasite: drawing attention to the basis of some of the wordplay of the <u>Yaks</u> in historical quotation, he says: "The pun is a parasite".<sup>213</sup> The language of the <u>Yaks</u> consists of "calques".<sup>214</sup> tracings or copies of othar uterances. Tellingly, Cumingham cannot prevent "parody", "pastiche" and "parasite" from cropping up in his of "ptions of the <u>Yaks</u>.

Of course his argument is not as irrefutable as he believes it to be: the existence of a pretext, a host, does not mean that the second text (<u>Finneque Vake</u>, <u>The Dead Father</u>) is referential; the interval between texts opens just the kind of gap which identifies the allegorical text for de Han. The "estupus complex" of the <u>Vake</u> is best demonstrated by the conjugrous way it devours the textual body of its forebests - the text of history or the Bible.

What is there to say about a work like <u>The Beed Father</u> which has <u>Finnescine</u> <u>Yake</u> for a pretext? If the <u>Kake</u> is a Scriptural parody, or a scription of parody, <u>The Deed Father</u> must be a parody of parody, the ghost of a ghost. Holesworth begins his scudy of Barchelmes by wondering about the 'value of the forged Bathelme stories as "iparodies] of parodies".<sup>101</sup> Even in <u>Finnescine</u> Wake one can find a pretext (in its ordinary and allegorical sense) for forgery, as Shee the Pensen "Istudied] with stolen fruit how cuttly to copy all their various styles of signature so as one day to utter an opical forged cheque on the public for his own private profit ..." (TY 181) and we are asked!

Who can say how many pseudostylistic shamians, how fee or how many of tha most Venorated public impostures, how very many picesly forged palimpsets slipped in the first place by this morbid process from his palagiarist pen? (FM 182).

All allegories have a Biblical pretext, and <u>The Dead Pather</u> has a latterday Bible, the Absolute Text of (Post)Modernism, as Cunningham grandically calls it, for pretext.

Allegories do better than double, they multiply. FFG Quiligen, a defining structurel feature of the genre is not only the pretext, but what she terms a "threshold text". The pretext stands outside the allegory while the silegory re-ensets and comments on it; the threshold text forms part of the allegory itsolf (<u>14</u> 97-98). It is usually found at the beginning of the allegorical work, as an embles, or better yet, a <u>mission</u>

threshold text. Here the overlap of criticism and fittion becomes more pronounced than ever: "The allegorical author simply does what the allegorical critic does; but he writes a communitary on his own text rather than someone else's. And his 'communitary' of course is not discursives, but narrative ..."(14 53, see 61). Allegory invents a fiction as a gloss on its own tureshold text; the allegorical critic gloses other texts by inventing critical flocions.

In The Dead Father the italicised opening, separated by its tense and its typeface from the rest of the novel, is such a threshold text. The "story" of The Dead Father, for all its disturbances of syntagm and prosiresis, unfolds sedately in the narrative preterite. Perhaps that story tells how the Dead Father came to dominute, physically and emotionally, the unnamed city and the unidentified "we": "No one can remember when he was not here in our city positioned like a sleeper in a troublad sleep ... " (DF > 4), and how the Dead Father came to control Thomas absolutaly: "Controls what Thomas is thinking, what Thomas has always thought, what Thomas will ever think, with exceptions" (DF 4). In other words, the ostensible narrative of The Dead Father is a perfect narrative allegory, a commentary on and enactment of its opening text (which may Steelf be seen as a dramatisation of Freud's phrase: "The dead father became stronger than the living one had been ..."). Barthelue's threshold text also acknowledges Finnegans Vake - Batty Farmer cannot be the only reader to notice a correspondence between Barthelme's patriarchal giant, sprawled across a city, and Joyc,'s Finn NacCool, or Humphrey Chimpden Earwicker, dreaming Dublin. \*\*\* Moreover, the threshold text in this instance makes the reader part of and accomplice to its Ondipal urgas: "We want the Dead Father to be dead. We sit with tears in our eyes wanting the Dead Father to be dead - meanwhile doing amazing things with our



threshold taxt. Here the owerlap of ariticism and fiction becomes more pronounced than ever: "The allegorical author simply does what the allegorica' critic does but he writes a commentary on his own text rather than someone elea's. And his 'commentary' of course is not discursive, but nerrative ..."(14 53, see 61). Allegory invests a fiction as a gloss on its own threshold text; the allegorical critic gloses other texts by investing critical fictions.

In The Dead Father the italicised opening, separated by its tense and its typeface from the rest of the novel, is such a threshold text. The "story" of The Dead Father, for all its disturbances of syntage and prominesis, unfolds medatoly in the marrative proterite. Perhaps that story tells how the Dead Father came to dominate, physically and amotionslly, the unnamed city and the unidentified "we": "No one can remember when he was not have in our city positioned like a sleaper in a troubled sleep .... " (DF 3-4), and how the Deed Father came to control Thomas absolutely: "Controls what Thomas is thinking, what Thomas has always thought, what Thomas will ever think, with exceptions" (DF 4). In other words, the optensible nerrative of The Dead Father is a perfect nerrative allagory, a commentary on and endetment of its opening text (which may itself be seen as a dramatisation of Freud's phrase: "The dead father - ... stronger than the living one had been ... "). Barthelme's threshold text also acknowledges Finnegans Wake - Betty Farmer cannot be the only reader to notice a correspondence between Barthelme's patriarchal giant, sprawled across a city, and Joyce's Finn NacCool, or Numphrey Chimpden Earwicker, dreaming Dublin.544 Moreover, the threshold text in this instance makes the reader part of and accomplice to its Gedipal urges: "Wa want the Dead Father to be dead. We sit with tears in our eyes wanting the Dead Father to be dead - meanwhile doing amazing things with our

<u>hands</u>" (EQ 5). We are issoribed in the irret person piural and its doubly particidal wish, so us, too, must be doing "measing things with our hands". Maloy asks stumbingly "The question occurs after reading thin at to what is being done with the hands - Praying? Glepping? Garssmin? Wringing?"<sup>1144</sup> To Maloy's rather prim catalogue one must add wrining, making obscame gestures and threatoming signs, mesturbating: all talltaie tokans of insurrection against paternal authority. By an odd reversal, the threabold text is comments on the rest of <u>The Dead Father</u>, for it warms us that to destroy the Father is to perpetuate his influence indefinitie). Nound and round go threshold text, merrative is commentary in the spiral of metalemgnage and object-language so typically postmodern. (Genember Chop):

Barchelms's allegory embeds not cons, but three threshold taxts in its taxture. The first has just been examined, and although the two others are not located at the beginning, they play a role similar to that of the threshold taxt as described by Quilligan. The second threshold taxt of The <u>Back Father</u> must surely be Thomas's dream, which presents in ministure the Freudian and Ondigel pretexts of which the novel itself will stage a artique. Indeed, the word "Burdsringing" is more than the "morel" (<u>DF</u> 46) of Thomas's tale: it can stand as the moto of the whole taxt. The dream is a threshold caxt, albeit a little displaced, for it talls us how to read the surrounding marriative. (Owens says "the ellegorical work tands to preoxibe the direction of its own comentary", <u>A</u> 16.)

Thomas's summary of his own story as "the dream of a suturers" (<u>DF</u> 46), reminds us of his own stutter. ("datatests", "bbbbbbborn", pppppscid", <u>DF</u> 57). But one of the protexts, or rather <u>the</u> present of <u>The Deed Yathor</u> con also be called "the dream of a suttrace", tic is finguage Meds, if

which both father, H.C.E. (FV 36, for example) and mon, Shem the Pennan (FY 368, for example) stammer, and which has been described as the "dream" of H.C.E. by Tindall.<sup>144</sup> So <u>The Dead Father</u> incorporates its pretert into one of its threshold texts, and thereby hangs its tale. Ingesting the procursor is ore way of dealing with the Father as the primal horde knew (eatupus!). <u>Finngeons Wake</u> does exactly the same: it refers, famously, to "an intrupidation of our dream." (FV 338), or Fraud's <u>Integretation</u> of <u>Dreams</u>. Tindall goes so for as to assert that the <u>Wake</u> "(includes Fraud's <u>Docks on wit and dream..."<sup>114</sup> The <u>Wake</u> refers to "ercommerape!" (FY 623): "Tream", German (appropriately, for Fraud) "dream" + "scrapt" "script", Joyco is recycling the detritus of Fraud's language of dreams as his own (atsamering?) dreamscript. Lets in the <u>Wake</u>, the son (Shet) wakes from a tream of photor to be reasoured by his nother:</u>

You were dreamand, dear. The pawdrag? The fawthrig? Shoel Hear are no phanthares in the room at all, avikkeen. No bad bold faathern, dear one....Sonly all in your imagination, dim (FW 556).\*\*\*

The third threshold text of <u>The Dead Father</u> is <u>The Menual for Some</u>. The latter plays a dual role: .t is a threshold text which the rest of the nevel casts in terms of a story, but it is also a commentary on that story. Again, like the dream, or the opening, it is a part of the novel head. for <u>Some</u>, translated from the English (<u>DF</u> 111) of its paternal pecurrors, not the least of which is Joyce's "Joysprick". The appearance of the <u>Menual</u> in Barthelme's text evidences a particular tendency in allegorical narrative, semeching Quillign cities are scoping (<u>The preserve</u>). Here the pretext is made into an "secural" book in the story which the ellegorical characters encounter and read. (QUILING refer scope)

the Bible in Book I of <u>The Feerie Queene</u>, or the Bible Christian Hakes with him in <u>The Pilgrim's Progress</u>, <u>LA</u> 118-122.) The <u>Hanual</u> is of course fictive, pretext and threshold text.

The Dead Father provides its reader with three thresholds, three ways into the text, and three texts on which the "action" - such as it may be - acts as elucidation. Cuilligan derives her notion of a "threshold text" from Edward Honig, who takes the word "threshold" from Hawthorne's allusion to "the threshold of our nerrative" at the beginning of The Scarlat Letter (LA 51-52 and SL 76); """ it is also the doorway of the prison through which Hester Prynne is about to step. Hewthorne's marrator offers the reader an allegorical rose from the rosebush which grows "almost on the threshold" as a "sweet moral blossom" (SL 76). When Hester does present herself, the nature of her appearance is undecidable, for although she is a "[malefactress]" ( SL), literally a scarlet woman in the eves of her community, the narrator suggests that "a Papist" would have seen an "image of Divine Maternity" in her, if "only by contrast" (SL 83): Nadonne or Great Whore? More is at stake here then Quilligan allows one to suspect - she concedes that the imaginary Catholic's response, "like all the interpretations of the letter, is neither right nor wrong" (1) but tries to cover the emerging indeterminacy by saying that "these interpretations function simply to reveal the particular spirit in which characters comment on the latter's significance", LA 56. On the threshold of American Allegory stands another "A", Ambivalence. For Angus Fletcher, for example, allegory tends to be embivalent. \*\*\*

All three threshold texts of <u>The Dead Pather</u> are as ambivaient as Hester's first appearance. The opening section of Marthelse's novel can be seen as a moment before Thomas's journey, or else as the culmination of his

quest; Thomas's dream leaves us unsure whether or not to murder the Fathor; this is how Julie and Thomas respond after they have read the <u>Hanual</u>:

Seems a little harsh, Julia ssid, when they had finished reading. Yes it does seems a little harsh, said Themas. Or perhaps it's not harsh nough? It would depend on the experience of the individual making the judgement, as to whothar it was Judged to be on harsh or Judged to the state and the subject of the solution of the state of 145-61.

Thomas's .nst statement sounds exactly like Quilligen's comments on the doubleness of The Scarlet Letter.

In all three thurs is a "rolativiss", an impossible choice between extreme alternatives, which in the case of the <u>Humani for Som</u> is so intense that it consumes the text. Quillign, as I have shown, in willing to agree, within limits, that allagory offses its interpreter a choice between asclastive possibilities. Whis the cannot concode is that this choice is impossible, yat unavoidable: Heater cannot be whore and virgin, the <u>Humani</u> must be a(ther too harsh or not harsh enough; the first section of Sarthales's noval has to be a(ther and or beginning; and must either overcome the Father (and so firm the Father's "socumenton", <u>p</u> 145), or can sait remain a son forover (and so eActualing the Mister's power).

This doublanous contaminates the inspace of sliegery. Quilligan writes that "allegorical action" either "redeese" or "sburse" inspaces (§ 79 and 26) in the case of the former, language creates "truth", in the event of the letter, it is duplicitous. But these two alternitives become in corporated into the same start "inspaces in foreiry", Rahnow, as in other

allegories, has a power to cause evil as well as good, and ambiguity can out both ways<sup>10</sup> (<u>id</u> 214). Indeed. Allegory cuts both ways, too, by forcing a "binney choice" (<u>id</u> 257 and 263) upon readers and characters alike. Quilligan views the outcome of that thoice as the result of a didactic process by which the allegorical text has shaped the reader.(<u>id</u> 262-263).

Other readers of ellegary have been less convinced of their ability to choose correctly in an ellegarical reading. Creig Owens finds a simple allegory in one of Laurie Andersco's performances. In it, a garage mechanic comments on signs: "In our country, we send pictures of our sign language into outer them are speaking our sign language in these pictures". (The pictures are size drawings of a naked ram and wasen, with the man resisting his right arm, pels outward; they were drawn on the Apollo lo speacarest. Anderscon her the langue project-1 wind mar.) The character than asks: "Do you think they will think his hand is permenting attached in this way? Or do you think they will read our signs? In our country, good-bys look just like hello<sup>1,11</sup>. Owens's gless on what is, in true allegarical samer, <u>already</u> a commentary on signs, is highly applicable to the choices of <u>The Deed Father</u>:

The alternatives: either the extractretical recipient of the message will assume that it is indupy a picture, that is, an enlogical likeness of the hemen figure, in which case he might logically conclude that mais habitants of fact walk around with thotic arms parametrily related. Or he will somehow divine it which case he will be straight in which case he will be straight after a science of  $2\pi$  of the straight provided the straight of the straight picture straight of the straight picture straight of the will be straight and the straight picture straight of the subth picture the straight picture straight of the straight picture straight picture straight picture straight of the straight picture straight of the straight picture straight picture

Owens points out that the raised any could equally well represent the command to halt, or swearing an oath,

but if Anderson's text does not consider these alternatives that is because it is not concerned with embiguity, with multiple meanings engendered by a single sign; rather, two olsarly defined but mutually incompatible readings are sengaged in blind confrontation in such a way that it is impossible to choose between them (A 2 61).

Quents argues that allegorical signs are radically indeterminets, so that allegory "Works to problematize the estivity of reading, which must remain forever suspended in its own uncertainty" ( $\frac{1}{2}$  261). The threshold texts of <u>The Dead Fithes</u> - opening, dream, menual - enforce a binary choice the teader cannot make.

Barthelme's texts often turn on an irresolvable conflict between two opnosing interpretations. Consider the well-known declaration in "He and Miss Mandible" that "signs are signs, and ... some of them are lies" (CBDC 109). Like the extraterrestrial about to read the drawings on the spacecraft, we may realise that these signs address us. We may realise that they need not necessarily be true, but which signs are false and which true? Umberto Eco makes untruth that which defines a sign: "Thus semiotics is in principle the discipline studying everything which can be used in order to lie". He adds that "lying" may be a prerequisite for "selling": "If something cannot be used to tell a lie, conversely it cannot be used to tell the truth: it cannot in fact be used 'to tell' at all", 582 "A Shower of Gold" ands with the character Peterson's outrageous claim "My mother was a royal virgin... and my father a shower of gold" (CEOC 183), yet the only guidance the marrator gives is the terse remark: "... although he was, in a sense, lying, in a sense he was not" (CBDC 183). Faul de Man provides support for the semiotic indeterminacy of allegory: in what he calls "the allegory of unreadability, the imperatives of truth and faisehood oppose the narrative syntax and manifest themselves at its

expense" (<u>AB</u> 206) and these allegories are characterised by the "structural interferences of two distinct value systems" (<u>AB</u> 206). Where two meanings - faisebod or truth in "A Shower of Gold", patriarchy or antipatriarchy in <u>The Deed Father</u> - <u>interfyre</u> with one another, one has allegory. As Owers cays, the reader is "symida".

One of the most justly famous passages of postmodern <u>allegorasis</u> comes from de Man's <u>Allegories of Reading</u>:

The preadigm of all texts commists of a figure (or a system of figures) and if a deconstruction. But since this model cannot be closed off by a final reading, it magnders, in its turn, a shifty of the prior antershow. A distinguished from primery deconstructive neuratives centred on figures and ultimating lawys on metaphor, we can call such narratives to the second (or the third) degree <u>allegaries</u>. Allogarical neuratives to tives..., this the story of the failure to demonstrate (MR 2001).

Yet the allegorical marrative is in a certain sense parasitic on the tropological matrative and not its oppoment:

The inflarence is only a difference of degree and allegory does not ensee the figure (unnowared by the tropological neurative). Allegories are always allegories of setaphor and, as such, they are always allegories of metaphor and reading - a sentence in which the genitive "of" has itself to be "read" as a setaphor (20 206).

(I take it that by the last, rather mysterious pronouncement de Han means that the proposition "of" can atther designate possession or concern, the literal genitive, or the more metaphoric, extended sense of "about". So allegories are <u>part of</u> metaphor, but they are also <u>about</u> metaphor; allegories are <u>part of</u> the impossibility which percent to reading, they are also <u>about</u> that impossibility is - as an allegory "of" wice concerns vice.

Typically, de Man finds an impossible allegory in the very designation of the phenomenon.)

By way of glossing de Man's comments, it should be noted that "tropological narratives" and "allegorical narratives" both pose the question of figurative language. Thus, the "failure to denominate", which tropological narratives expose, contists of an inability to recognize metaphor, while the allegory of unreadability, in its turn, tells of how a metaphoric reading becomes impossible. Owens explains that "de Man recognizes allegory as the structural interference of two distinct levels or usages of language, literal and rhetorical (metaphoric), one of which denies precisely what the other affirms" (A 2 73). (De Man himself echoes Quilligsn's notion of binary choice, elbeit in a more radical tone: allegories "compel us to choose while destroying the foundations of any choice", AR 245.) What happens, de Han asks, for example, if the last line of Yeats's "Among School Children" - "How can we know the dancer from the danne?" - were read literally, and not as a rhetorical question (AR 11-12). The conventional, metaphoric reading of the line vindicates metaphor as the perfect match of tenor to vehicle, while the unexpected, literal interpretation puts an end to any such metaphoric composure. At a push, one could say that the first reading is a tropological "narrative", and the second allegorical, an allegory which produces an unreadability.

"Readable" eaxts, for de Man, are, or appear to be, referential, because the reader can work out "the rhatorial status of what has been written" (AE 201). De Har observes that usually "we fare not} helpless when confronted with figures of speech: as long sew scan distinguish between

literal and figural meaning, we can translate the figure back to its proper referenc". As illustration, he gives the following:

We do not usually assume, for example, that someone suffers from hallucinations merely because he says that a table has four legs; the context of common usage soparates the figural meaning of the catachersis (which, in this case, leads to the referent) irom its literal denotation (which, in this case, is figural) (AB 201).

So, concludes de Man, "any reading always involves a choice between signification and symbolisation, and this choice can be made only if one postelices the possibility of distinguishing the literal from he figural" (<u>dR</u> 201). The typical Barthelme character or reader is someone who <u>does</u> believe that the table has four real legs. A notorious instance of the "hallucinatory" inability to tall literal from figural comes from "The Plane Player":

"... Now get up and go back out to the amokeroom. You're supposed to be curing a ham." "The ham died," she said. "I couldn't cure it. I tried everything....The penicillin was stale" (CBDC 19).

Batheles's tale "The Glass Hountain" engenders another unreadebl: allegory. The story concerns someone, a man, who is clishing a glass mountain "at the corter of Thirteenth Street and Eighth Avenue" (GL 59). (The text is divided into exactly one hundred numbered lexies.) Teasingly, a slight delay occurs when we are told what the goal of his climb is: "At the top of the mountain, there is a castle of pure gold, and in a room in the castle site..." (GL 61, Barthelme's slippis). By the time the sentence is resumed, nuo lexies later, the restar who is thoroughly acqueinted with the codes of fairy tale - its rhatorical status - has filled the ellipsis with "a bounding pricess".

continues. What the reader finds is "... 4 beautiful enchanted symbol" (CL 61, Berthelme's ellipsis).

The text has changed register - it has switched from a presentation of the fantatically literal to a speculation on the metaphor that underlies the assuingly literal. Of course everyone knows, consciously or unconsciously, that the princess at the end of a fairy tale quest i: a "symbol", an the same say that the happy ending is a "symbol". But readers are almost never required to think about stories on this "metafigural" level. (De Nan uses "metafigural" to designate the level at which the text comments on its own tropes, <u>AE</u> 14-15). From this point onwards, "The Glass Nountain" is a tropological neutrity, for it decomstruct its own figure or "symbol" by drawing stantions to it. The reader must see the princess se a sucphor and not as a real character.

Yet the tale swerves one more time at its end:

96. At the same memory a door opened, and 1 sor a courtyrat filled with Flowers and trees, and there, the beautiful enchanced symbol. 97. I approach the symbol, with its layves of meaning, but when I trunched it, it changed into only a beautiful princess. 98. I three the beautiful princess heading down the mountain to my toquaintances. 99. Who could be relied upon to deal with bar. 100. Now are eagles plausible, not at all, not for a memory (Eg 64 63).

(The englas are meant to be the "conventional means of attaining the castle",  $\underline{CL}$  63, for they lift the climber of the glass mountain onto a beloony of the castle.)

At the moment of "symbolic" consummation - here, literally the <u>elimax</u> of the setafigural - literalness esserts itself again, in such a way as to deny what the previous reading has affirmed: the story is just a story and the matephor is just a princess. Nothing in the text is "plausible", neither matephor nor letter: the interference between the two wakas "The Giass Nouthin" unreadable, an <u>allegory</u> as de Nan understands it.

Safora one dismisses de Han's account of allegory as a distortion of allegory proper, one should note that Quilligan also assumes that allegory pits literal against figurative, even though the is unaware of de Han's work. Contrary to received opinion, allegory is not the apogee of figurative meaning. Quilligan roundly asserts that allegory concerns itself with literal, <u>lattoral</u>, meaning (id 67-60).<sup>101</sup>

It presumably takes readers a while to decide whether to read "Deed Father" in the opening section of <u>The Dead Father</u> as a "symbol" or not. Like the children, later, readers must ask:

What is that? the children esked, pointing to the Dead Father. That is a Dead Father, Thomas told them ( $\underline{DF}$  14).

Once the vadars opt for a literal reading - in the same way that readers of a fairy tails accept the "princess" and princess - the text catches then out: the Dead Father's right foot "is naked accept for a titamium steal bend except and here, this links by titamium steal checks to dead eam" (DZ 4). Maving encountered a "real" Dead Father, it makes perfect some to assume that the phrase "dead man", too, partakes of this literalmess. But of course "dead man" is a dead mathybor, and the text corrects our margrending this spitch pedartry " (dead man i., a log, concrete block,

etc. buried in the ground as an anchor)" (DF 4). (No's that we are only given one sense of "dead man" - "n.1".)

In Julie's wonderful definition of a father, literal and figurative meanings collide: "The father is a solarfrucker" (<u>BT</u> 65). "Notherfucker" is only a figure, a matephor, and as such it convexts the aggression felt towards the father. But in this context, and only in this context, "motherfucker" is literaily true: the source of aggression towards the father liss preaisely in his sexual possession of the mother. As Quillign remarks, all allogories "make the final focus of the internatres... the silpoper tensions between literainess and metephor" (LG 66).

Perhaps "motherfucker" and "dead man" are best described as puns, since they play with double measings, or are, like allegory "other speakings", Quilligan accords the pun a paramount importance in allegory: "... we may easily sense the essential affinity of allegory to the pivotal phenomenon of the pup, which provides the basis for the marrative structure characteristic of the genre" (LA 33), because "allegorical marrative unfolds as a series of punning commentaries" (LA 22). As a very minor instance of allegorical punning, take the following: "The Dead Father lad away and chained to an angine block abandoned in a farther field" (DF 21, my emphasis). Even such apparently trivial linguistic coincidences can be incorporated into an overall network of allegorical puns. The "farther/father" pun is not as irrelevant as it may seem, for a recurrent joke in The Manual for Sons relies on a literal reading of Lecan's metaphor for language, le Nom-du-Père (DF 121-122, 141-142). We are not given a discussion of the topic under the headings "Names of [Fathers]" ( DF 111); an extensive list of bizarre proper nouns is all that appears.

I would arg to that the pun, and punning commentary, which underlies the antire noval is axcitly that the Naym of the Father, <sup>113</sup> language and its discontants, the difficulty or even impossibility of writing in the Father's language. (One can unly translate it, "from the English", <u>DE</u> [11].) The Dead Father forces his sons to wear the "cap-and-bells" of a jester as a token of their inferior position, but of course, it is also a "fool's cap" (<u>DE</u> 7, both quotations), a pun on the blank page which the son must try to fill with his writing.

No text is more obsessed with the name of a father than Finnegans Wake which makes endless anagrammatical play with the initials of the father H.C.E., Norris points out that the "full maps of RCE, Humphrey Chimodeu EarWicker (we surmise), is never stated as such in the work", """ yet that name is everywhere in its initials: Hayeth Childers Everywhere" (FW 535). "Howth Castle and Environs" (FW 3), "Hag Chivychas Eye" (FW 30), or even "Hocus Crocus, Esquilocus" (FW 254 - is the Name of the Father all hocus pocus?). It also appears in three word phrases that do not have telltale capital letters: "habituels conspicuously emergent" (FW 33) or "homosexual cathexis of empathy" (FW 522). Most importantly, H.C.E. is "H.C. Enderson" (FW 138). As Barthes asserts, the Father is the source of all stories (Hans Christian Andersen), but if stories are Gedipal, then they necessarily entail the death of the Father (Enderson): "endifarce" (DF 171), "endshrouded in endigmas" (DF 172), as the Dead Father says. Quilligan claims: "More than any other creator of narrative, the allegorist begins with language purely; he also ends there" (LA 42). That the Naym-of-the-Father should form the base of The Dead Father is entirely predictable.

Waiter Banjamin notes that the tendency to fragment language into isolated signifiers (londed puns, letters, names) is part of "the disjunctive, stomising principle of the allagorical approach" (<u>OCTP</u> 208). He writes that in "...amagrame, ...omenteposic phrases, and many other examples of linguistic virtuosity, word, syllable, and sound are emancipated from any context of traditional seaning and are fluenced as objects which can be employed for allegorical purposes" (<u>OCTP</u> 207). John Gage has undoubtedly taken this allegorical tendency, manifest already in Joyce's work, to its postnodernist limit. Instead of reading the <u>Vake</u> for accounties of the fictional father, H.C.E., as nost readers soon learn to do, he reads, or rether "writes" through the <u>Wake</u> to find elaborate anagrams, "mesorics" as he calls then,"<sup>114</sup> of the .ame of the father of the fiction itself, "James Joyce":

Joh joseph's batuty Nouth, sing mim. look at lokman! whatbEtween the cupgirl3 and the platterboys.

> Juke dOme it. inhisporry boat theoldthelassoCrats ofinvinsiblE empores,....\*\*7

Just as it plays literally with the Name-of-the-Father, so the entire allogory of <u>The Dead Father</u> fluctuates between figurative and literal tractments of its pretexts in literary theory and psychoanalysis. Broken down into stages, the reading process of <u>The Dead Father</u> goes scorething like this. First of all, we learn to read the novel literally: the Dead Father is a "real" Dead Father; the Wends are "really" the fathers of themselves; the Father is finally buried, and so on. However, deviations

and ungrammeticalities on a literal level work as indices of a figurative dimension.<sup>411</sup> Quilligan, too, alerta us: "the absurdity of the surface of a text is the mocessary signal for the existence of allegery" (<u>jd</u> 28). The <u>head Triburs</u> abounds in nuch deviations: "You're a family som, now, the bartender said to the Dead Father. That's parfectly plain" (<u>DF</u> 30), as just one of ansay examples. There is may to the text than meete the syst as Couturier and Durand warn us, we are not to take the Father literally.

It is at this point that the reader decides to read The Dead Father as an allegory, in the simplest, most conventional sense of the term. One text must by read through another, so the grotesque surface narrative is "about" fatherhood. Maloy: "The Deed Father is a mesterful, Expressionist revelation of the ambivalence of feeling in the archetypal father-son, love-hate relationship"." Nore accurately, The Dead Father is a fiction about the fiction of fatherhood as Joyce, Bloom and Freud have written it. The novel is now seen as a nerrative enactment of certain motifs. and once the reader has traced the pretext, the text itself becomes readable. In de Man's terms, it tells the story of a failure to denominate: the Dead Father mistakes the nature of his journey, believing it to be a "real" quest, when in fact it is a metaphoric voyage, from "life" to "death". (The trope of life as a journey is so old and so obvious that I as not going to offer support for my point - think of The Canterbury Tales, for example.) The reader, no doubt, may share the Father's misinterpretation.

But then, the tropological marrative engenders a supplementary marrative, as do Man predicts. For if <u>The Dend Father</u> is an allegory of fatherhood ("of" again!), then it comes into existence only because Berthelms has,

295

in his novel, misread Freud and Bloom with such assumplary naivety. (Quilligan notes that the protagonisrs of allopory are always studd, <u>M</u> 133, Peter Scatterpatter is a "doit", <u>DP</u> 108.) <u>The Dead Father</u> is exactly the kind of story someone who did not raniss wheth the "dead father" is a theoretical construct for Freud, or a trops for Bloom, would tell. In other words, someone who stupidly took signs perfectly seriously, at face value. Quilligan writes: "the plots of all allegoridan marratives... unfold as investigations into the literal truth inlarant in certain work" (A 33). What is literally are stack in the secondor or the Doda Pather

Barthaims's noval uskes Fraud's concept, "dend father", for a <u>character</u> in its text: the parsonification o's norm, superially an abstract noun is the allogorial technique <u>par excellance</u> (<u>L</u> 70). Aptly, Quiligan argues: "Personification allogory relies on the orification of language itself, a process which involves the emission of nouns and the close scrutiny of the 'things' embodded within words by stymology and puns" (<u>L</u> 113-116). We have seen how the question of the dead father for Froud becomes a metaphor for language in Lacan's writing; Bartheless simply continues the process with in reliance of the Name-of-the-Father.

As an allegory of unreadability, cold by someone (Peter Scatterpather?) who cannot tell the literal from the figurative, <u>The Dead Pather</u> resounts a failure to take literally what is literal. It is on exactly this issue of interpretation that his children finally defeat the Dead Father - because he is the <u>Dead</u> Father, he must be buried. It does not matter that he is, by all accounts, alive:

You are to get into the hole, said Thomas. Get into the hole? Lie down in the hole.

And tin you'll cover me up? The bulldocars are just over the hill, Themas said, waiting. You'll bury as alive? You'ra not flyw, Thomas said, <u>remember</u>? Te's a hard thing to <u>remember</u>, said the Dead Father (<u>DP</u> 175, any emphasis).

No readings battle for priority in <u>The Dead Pather</u>. One is metaphorical: it deals with the Dead Pather's discovery of the "true" natures of the journey, and as such it has the vestiges of a marrative line. It is, at a push, patriarchil, because it volicitates Freud's assertions and conforms to Bloom's model of literary influence, because these would then be a line of patrilinear descent from Juyce to Barthelms. As yet another story about (the desth of) fathers, <u>The Dead Pather</u> confirms the configrenteen of fatherhood. By revoking materials clearly Cedipal, the novel reinforces the universitive of Occipalization.

The other reading is literal, and it undoes the first: it has no clear narrative line; it parodise Bloom and Freud and Joyce, thereby breaking free of their paternal influence. By using the signs of paternity against themselves, it makes Bloom and Frand seem risible; by provoking the reader with the outreageous fiction of The Dead faither, the navel makes her or him realise just what an outreageous fiction paternity itself is (whether in its psychoanelytic or literary form). This reading is anti-patriarchal and anti-Osdipal: it "turns down" patriarchy. As nows support, one can add that Craig Ovens sees a link between postmodernism and the end of pstriárciy, haralded for Ovens by the collapse of master-marratives, such as Codipus.'\*\*

Do Nan summarises the effects of two opposed yet interlaced readings: "the one reading is precisely the error announced by the other and has to be

undana by it" (Ag 11). Owens complicates the matter even further: if Allegory, in its postaodern guise, is a form of deconstruction, "there is ... a damger inherent in deconstruction: unable to avoid the very errors it express, it will continue to perform that it denomess a impossible and will, in the end, affirm what it so out to deny" (à 2 71). Oedipel, anti-Oodipel; figuretive, literal; denomening, affirming: to use a 7ather's Day to end ell Father's Days is an ambivalent undertaking. "descal, <u>Due Deed Faber</u>'s buils on the perdow that the father is "descd, but still with us, still with us, but desa". The chissmes. In this instance is an ept figure for the intertwining of two opposed readings. Let the Dead Faber is lets word on allogorical doublemess: "maying it both ways in a thing I like" (D 15).

In the relation between <u>The Dead Father</u> and the various theories that have been brought to bear on it, one can see a striking emblem of the kinking between postmodern theory and postmodern fiction: Bloom, or de Man, or Quilligan produces a theoretical fiction to escoute for a literary phenomenn, while Barthelme constructs a real fiction to describe a theoretical phenomenon. Perhaps this explains the sense the reader of Barthelme's work so often hes that is is both the parfect illustration of some theory "whatwer: lotzen on plot, Barthes on prosizesis, Setzle or Austin on spe -: atts, Marxists on the commodity) and the pardic undoing of the theory.

Nost contemporary criticism is allegorical. The commonset strategy of current literary theory is to transform a taxt into an allegory of the critical issues at stake in reading and interpretation; do Man's <u>Allegory</u> rise of <u>Reading</u> simply makes explicit an assumption held by many a postgrutourulater reading, and horse oyom works is no exception! I have

Author Du Plessis Michael Deon Name of thesis Strings Of Language: Donald Barthelme And The Discourses Of Postmodernism. 1988

## **PUBLISHER:**

University of the Witwatersrand, Johannesburg ©2013

## LEGAL NOTICES:

**Copyright Notice:** All materials on the University of the Witwatersrand, Johannesburg Library website are protected by South African copyright law and may not be distributed, transmitted, displayed, or otherwise published in any format, without the prior written permission of the copyright owner.

**Disclaimer and Terms of Use:** Provided that you maintain all copyright and other notices contained therein, you may download material (one machine readable copy and one print copy per page) for your personal and/or educational non-commercial use only.

The University of the Witwatersrand, Johannesburg, is not responsible for any errors or omissions and excludes any and all liability for any errors in or omissions from the information on the Library website.